## CRANFIELD UNIVERSITY

Anastasia loannou

Risk-based methods for the valuation and planning of sustainable energy assets

School of Water, Energy and Environment and School of Management Renewable Energy Marine Structures Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS-CDT)

> EngD Academic Year: 2014 - 2018

Supervisor: Professor Feargal Brennan Associate Supervisor: Dr Andrew Angus August 2018

### CRANFIELD UNIVERSITY

## School of Water, Energy and Environment and School of Management Renewable Energy Marine Structures Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS-CDT)

Engineering Doctorate (EngD)

Academic Year 2014 - 2018

Anastasia Ioannou

Risk-based methods for the valuation and planning of sustainable energy assets

Supervisor: Professor Feargal Brennan Associate Supervisor: Dr Andrew Angus August 2018

This thesis is submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Engineering Doctorate

© Cranfield University 2018. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced without the written permission of the copyright owner.

"...Ithaca gave you the delightful voyage: without her you would never have set out: and she has nothing else to give you now.

And though you should find her wanting, Ithaca will not surprise you; for you will arrive wise and experienced, having long since perceived the unapparent sense in Ithacas." K.P. Kavafis, 1911

### ABSTRACT

This research project aims to develop and apply appropriate methods dealing with risk and uncertainty at a technology and energy system level providing decision support to the various stakeholders involved in the planning, development and operation of sustainable energy investments. The thesis comprises a portfolio of research activities fulfilling the set research objectives. Outcomes of this research portfolio have been either published or are under the peer review process.

More specifically, following a systematic literature review to identify the state-ofthe-art in risk-based methods for sustainable energy systems planning and feasibility studies, a cluster analysis was applied based on data from existing offshore wind energy installations in the UK, to distinguish investment strategies followed by equity investors. This study has identified three distinct clusters of investors, namely the late entry, pre-commissioning and build-operate-transfer investors. Subsequently, a high-fidelity lifecycle techno economic model was developed allowing for the temporal valuation of a renewable energy investment. This integrated model has allowed for a set of parametric equations to be developed through appropriate selection of approximation models linking global design parameters to key performance indicators. Furthermore, a stochastic extension of the financial appraisal model has allowed for a transition from the conventional deterministic terminology to a stochastic one, assigning confidence levels to key performance indicators (KPIs). Additionally, the development of a purpose-specific tool for the evaluation of the operational phase KPIs, such as the availability, operating cost and energy production losses due to planned and unplanned maintenance has allowed for the development of better-informed risk control policies. Finally, having analysed uncertainties at a technology level, a stochastic optimisation framework was developed for deriving optimal national power generation technology mixes taking into account uncertainties for a series of scenarios linked to national energy strategies through appropriate constraints in the analysis.

Keywords:

Renewable energy, risk, advanced stochastic methods, systematic literature review, Monte Carlo simulation, nonlinear regression, lifecycle cost revenue model, O&M cost modelling, parametric expressions, multi-stage stochastic optimisation, cluster analysis.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First of all, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my two supervisors: Professor Feargal Brennan and Dr Andrew Angus. I am grateful to Professor Brennan for being an inspiring supervisor, sharing his brilliant ideas and giving me the freedom and support that I needed throughout the period of my EngD. I would also like to thank Dr Angus for our fruitful discussions, his critical analysis and valuable feedback to my work.

Furthermore, I am very thankful to Steven Munday and Adam Piper for welcoming me in Willis Towers Watson and offering me a great opportunity to get involved in very interesting projects associated with the renewable energy risk insurance market during my internship. I hope we continue our cooperation in the future. Special thanks to Professor Alexandros Flamos who honoured me with his trust, collaboration and friendship. I am also thankful to Professor Andreas Boudouvis for providing my academic reference and academic advice.

I would like to thank my colleagues from Renewable Energy Marine Structures Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS CDT) who significantly contributed to making my EngD experience enjoyable and fruitful. It is a pleasure to be part of this team. I also thank my co-authors Claudio, Gulis and Lin, who contributed to some aspects of my research with their constructive comments and our discussions. I would also like to thank my friends Katerina and Manos, as well as my friends from Lykeio Ellinidon and especially Venia, Bella and Vassilis for making this period more joyful.

Most of all, I am thankful to Thanos for generously giving me his constant support and motivation that I needed and for being there for me throughout the whole EngD adventure. My parents, sister and grandparents were and will always be by my side supporting my dreams.

Finally, I would like to acknowledge the UK Engineering and Physical Sciences Research Council (EPSRC) for funding my research through the REMS Centre for Doctoral Training.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	1
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	3
LIST OF FIGURES	6
LIST OF TABLES	8
LIST OF EQUATIONS	9
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	1
Part I: Overview of the research project13	3
1 INTRODUCTION TO THE THESIS	3
1.1 Background on uncertainty modelling of sustainable energy systems 1	3
1.2 Aim and Objectives	9
1.3 Structure of the thesis	9
2 METHODOLOGICAL FRAMEWORK	3
2.1 Approach of the thesis	3
2.2 Research methods	5
2.2.1 Systematic literature review	6
2.2.2 Cluster analysis	7
2.2.3 Lifecycle costing and discounted cash flow analysis	9
2.2.4 Nonlinear regression	1
2.2.5 Monte Carlo simulation (MCS)	2
2.2.6 Advanced Stochastic Processes	4
2.2.7 Efficient model for calculation of operational KPIs	8
2.2.8 Multi-stage stochastic programming4	4
2.3 Critical discussion on the methods selected	7
3 OUTCOMES OF THE RESEARCH	1
3.1 Energy system development level5	1
3.1.1 Outcomes of review on risk-based methods for sustainable energy	
system planning	1
3.1.2 Outcomes of cluster analysis of investment strategies in offshore	
wind energy market	2
3.1.3 Outcomes of stochastic optimisation of the power generation mix 54	4
3.2 Technology development level	9
3.2.1 Outcomes of the lifecycle techno-economic model of offshore wind	
energy assets	9
3.2.2 Outcomes of parametric expressions for CAPEX, OPEX and LCOE	
values	7
3.2.3 Outcomes of stochastic expansion of the techno-economic model6	8
3.2.4 Outcomes of the development of risk control policies for	
operational uncertainties of offshore wind energy assets	3
4 CONTRIBUTION OF THE RESEARCH	1

5 CONCLUSIONS AND OUTLOOK	89
5.1 Main Conclusions	89
5.2 Future work	93
REFERENCES	95
Part II: Journal papers A to G	102
<ul> <li>A. Risk-based methods for sustainable energy system planning: A revi 103</li> </ul>	ew
B. A cluster analysis of investment strategies in the offshore wind ene	rgy
market	118
C. A lifecycle techno-economic model of offshore wind energy	for
different entry and exit instances	127
D. Parametric CAPEX OPEX and LCOE expressions for offshore w	ind
farms based on global deployment parameters	147
E. Stochastic valuation of offshore wind farms through the application	ı 158 ties
of offshore wind energy assets	195
G Multi-stage stochastic optimization framework for power generat	ion
system planning integrating hybrid uncertainty modelling	225
APPENDICES	273
Appendix A - Design implications towards inspection reduction of la	rae
scale structures	273
Appendix B - Stochastic Prediction of Offshore Wind Farm LCOE throu	Jah
an Integrated Cost Model	
Appendix C - Effect of electricity market price uncertainty modelling on	the
profitability assessment of offshore wind energy through an integration	ted
lifecycle techno-economic model	288
-	

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 3-16 Tornado Chart - Sensitivity Analysis of standard deviations on NP\ (£)72
Figure 3-17 Focus region located in the south east coast of the UK
Figure 3-18 Power output per each turbine74
Figure 3-19 Breakdown of downtimes75
Figure 3-20 Production-based availability (%) around the focus area of the study and (b) contribution of downtime categories to the highest and lowes availability locations
Figure 3-21 O&M cost per MWh scatter plot around the focus area ( $\pounds$ /MWh)77
Figure 3-22 Production loss scatter plot around the focus area (MWh)77
Figure 3-23 Monthly power production losses as a function of time for the location with coordinates [0.000°, 50.334°]79
Figure 3-24 Exceedance probability curve80
Figure 3-25 Probability of exceedance of monthly power production loss threshold
Figure 4-1 Customised benefits for target groups88

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1-1 Risks in renewable energy investment sector	18
Table 3-1 Set of constraints for each PO	55
Table 3-2 Case study wind farm specifications	60
Table 3-3 Testing scenarios and results produced by model and expressions	parametric 68
Table 3-4 Coordinates of nearby ports	74
Table 4-1 Contribution of research analysed by means of novelt           soundness and value per each set objective	y, scientific 82

# LIST OF EQUATIONS

(2-1)	
(2-2)	
(2-3)	
(2-4)	
(2-5)	
(2-6)	
(2-7)	
(2-8)	
(2-9)	
(2-10)	
(2-11)	
(2-12)	
(2-13)	
(2-14)	
(2-15)	
(2-16)	
(2-17)	
(2-18)	
(2-19)	
(2-20)	
(2-21)	
(2-22)	
(2-23)	
(2-24)	
(2-25)	
(3-1)	
(3-2)	65

(3-3)	
(3-4)	
(3-5)	

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ANN	Artificial Neural Network	
ARIMA	Autoregressive Integrated Moving Average	
BOT	Build Operate and Transfer	
CfD	Contracts for Difference	
D&C	Development and consenting	
D&D	Disposal and decommissioning	
DCF	Discounted cash flow	
EPCI	Engineering, Procurement, Construction and Installation	
FinEX	Financing Expenditures	
I&C	Installation and commissioning	
IPPs	Independent power producers	
IRENA	International Renewable Energy Agency	
IRR	Internal Rate of Return	
KPIs	Key performance indicators	
LCC	Lifecycle cost	
LCOE	Levelised cost of electricity	
LE	Late entry	
MC	Monte Carlo	
MCDA	Multi-criteria decision analysis	
MRJD	Mean-reverting jump-diffusion	
MSP	Multi-stage stochastic programming	
MTTF	Mean Time To Failure	
MVP	Mean variance portfolio	
NPV	Net Present Value	
O&M	Operation and Maintenance	
OEMs	Original Equipment Manufacturers	
OW	Offshore wind	
P&A	Production and acquisition	
PC	Precommissioning	
PO	Planning option	
PPA	Power Purchase Agreement	

- RE Renewable energy
- ROA Real Options Analysis
- ROI Return on Investment
- SDEs Stochastic differential equations
- WAAC Weighted Average Cost of Capital
- WTG Wind turbine generator

### Part I: Overview of the research project

## **1 INTRODUCTION TO THE THESIS**

### 1.1 Background on uncertainty modelling of sustainable energy systems

Over recent decades, the European electric energy system has been undergoing a transition from a centralised paradigm to a competitive decentralised one, driven not only by energy security but also climate change mitigation targets. Political pressures to reduce carbon dioxide emissions and policy incentives to increase the share of renewable energy (RE) technologies in the power generation mix have rapidly increased the value of investments in RE over the last decade.

Indeed, at a global level, at the Paris climate conference (COP21), 195 countries adopted the first-ever universal and legally binding global climate deal to limit warming to well below 2°C and to pursue efforts to limit it to 1.5°C. The EU climate and energy 2030 package requires member states to increase the share of energy produced from renewables by 27% by 2030 (in comparison to 1990 levels), along with the limitation of greenhouse gas emissions (40% reduction) and energy efficiency (27% improvement). The target set at the UK level mandates the reduction in GHG emissions of at least 80% by 2050 [1].

As a result of the political incentives, an estimated cumulative £37bn was invested in RE generation between 2010 and 2014, reaching an average of £7bn per year in the UK [2]. Global investment in renewable energy (RE) in 2017 amounted to \$279.8 billion, with China being the leading location for the installation of renewable energy investments (approximately 45% of global investments). Increasing investment activity in low carbon energy projects has induced the need for an improved valuation framework both at a technology and at an energy systems level.

In this study, at a technology development level, offshore wind has been selected as the reference technology to be analysed further, as it is a very well-established technology, with the UK being a recognised world leader. Europe's total installed offshore wind capacity amounts to 15,780 MW, 43% of which is installed in the UK [3]. From a commercial viewpoint, offshore wind is widely accepted by institutional investors as a sensible portfolio component, with a constantly expanding supply chain. A diverse pool of investors operates in the offshore wind industry: Utilities, Original Equipment Manufacturers (OEMs), Independent Power Producers, Japanese Trading Houses, Pension Funds and Banks are some of the major investors.

Broadly speaking, investors can be segmented based on their risk appetite (technology, country, and asset stage), return expectations (IRR and yield), holding length, and level of engagement [4]. It is often encountered that equity investors buy and sell their stakes at different stages of the offshore wind farm depending on the strategy followed. For instance, an investor may act as a turn-key developer, bearing the construction risks through building the offshore wind farm, run it for 4 or 5 years, then sell the asset –once its operation can be safeguarded by warranties, with a risk premium- and exit the market. The latter type of investor has the flexibility to consider building a higher-CAPEX asset (more conservative designs through higher material factors in accordance to Industrial Standards) aiming at reducing the OPEX associated with inspections and maintenance (by increasing the intervals between consecutive inspections) and accordingly increase the value of the asset with the purpose of selling at a higher price (such an exercise has been conducted in the Conference paper [5]).

Strike prices awarded through the second 2017 Contracts for Difference (CfD) auction for offshore wind energy projects, have fallen by nearly 50% since the first UK's CfD auction in 2015. Indicatively, the average price awarded during the first CfD round (in 2015) for offshore wind was £117.14/MWh, while in the 2017 CfD auction, Dong Energy was awarded a CfD deal amounting to £57.50/MWh for the development of Hornsea Project II, while Innogy secured the development of Triton Knoll project at the price of £74.75/MWh [6]. Not to mention the three zero-subsidy bids in the German auction delivered by Dong and EnBW, receiving only the market price of electricity paid out per unit of eligible electricity produced.

The above figures reflect the significant drop in offshore wind costs – rendering the technology more competitive than gas and nuclear energy. Nevertheless, it should be noted that the above bids were enabled by a number of circumstances. As such, in the zero-bid contracts, the realisation window is expanded to 2024, allowing developers to apply next generation wind turbine technologies of between 13-15 MW capacity (with currently operating turbines up to 8.25 MW); hence, the reason for low bids might be the expectation of a disruptive innovation, which will drive down costs. Furthermore, the grid connection costs were excluded in the specific cases [7].

In existing literature, there is controversy regarding the actual costs of offshore wind energy and although long-term projections foresee a reduction in the levelised cost of electricity (LCOE), the reduction in total installation costs has been reported to incur in a slower pace. As such, the latest IRENA report suggests that between 2010 and 2017, total average LCOE was reduced by 13%, while the total installation costs only by 2% over the same period [8]. Figure 1-1 and Figure 1-2, gather ranges of CAPEX and OPEX cost estimates for offshore wind installations based on historic data of installed projects and surveys of project developers. These figures suggest that there is significant scatter of data between different sources denoting a high degree of uncertainty across the industry. This is mainly caused by the ongoing development of the supply chain, upscaling of new generation offshore wind farms, increased demand of new assets pushing upwards the CAPEX and reduced confidence in the assessment of Operation and Maintenance (O&M) costs of aging assets.







Although deterministic models can support decisions pertinent to the development and operation of an offshore wind farm, they lack the ability to systematically account for the inherent uncertainty of input parameters when predicting the economic feasibility of a wind power project. To this end, a probabilistic/stochastic approach can significantly increase the value of the outputs of the analysis, assigning confidence levels to the predictions towards better informed decisions.

At an energy system development level, decision makers seek to develop methods that assist the power generation system planning through deriving optimal technology mixes. Optimising a performance indicator (such as minimizing the energy system cost), while at the same time satisfying a set of conditions related, for example, to the security of supply, the limitation of resources, the energy diversity, the environmental impact as well as the renewable technology capacity factors and the evolution of their costs, is a common method towards deriving optimal power generation mixes. It is apparent that numerous parameters included in the problem may be uncertain. Following this line of thinking, their uncertainty needs to be integrated in the analysis, and reflected in the results. As the number of RE investments increases, so does the need to measure and account for the associated risks. Most relevant decisions throughout planning, construction and operation of offshore wind energy assets made by market agents involve a significant level of risk due to technical conditions and project externalities. According to ISO 31000, risk is defined as the effect of uncertainties on objectives [14].

Risk in renewable power generation investments is multi-dimensional and depends on the perspective of different stakeholders and maturity level of technological options. Table 1-1 summarises the most cited risks by employing a structured political, economic, social, technology, legal and environmental (PESTLE) approach.

Risk Category	Sub-category	Risk factors/Events
	Country	Changes in the national economy
	Country	Political stability
		Changes in policy support schemes
Political	Regulatory	Liability to third parties
	5 ,	Contracting risk
		Complex approval processes/Delay of
	Бигеанстасу	permits
		Variability of revenue due to electricity
	Market	price
		Demand fluctuations
		Generating costs (CAPEX, fixed and
		variable OPEX, pre-development costs)
Economic		Interest rate swings
	Financial/Fiscal	Financing risks (insufficient access to
		investment and operating capital)
		Taxation regime
		Transaction costs
	Strategic/business	Damage to reputation
	Lack of public	Delays in the license acquisition
Social	acceptance	Delays in the licence acquisition
	Health risks	Accidents
		Revenue loss due to project delay for the
	Ducie et des selemme ent	commercial operation date (COD)
	Floject development	Failure to obtain all required licences
		Failure to obtain grid access
		Damage during transport or construction
		Damages due to natural hazards
	Construction	Unreliability of components (e.g. damage
		to turbines)
		Unavailability of skilled labour
		Damages caused by natural hazards
	Operation/maintenance	Technological/innovation risk
Technological		Higher OPEX (due to critical failures of
		components)
		Unscheduled plant closure due to the
		lack of resources
		Risk of components generating less
		electricity over time than expected
		Sabotage, terrorism and theft risk
	Resource risk	Revenue because of the intermittent
		generation capacity
	Infrastructure	Variability of revenue due to grid
		availability
	Decommission	Decommission costs
Legal	Energy and climate	Changes in the national energy and
	change policy	climate change policy
<b>_</b> .		KISK of environmental damage
Environmental		Carbon tootprint and life cycle
		assessment

Table 1-1 Risks in renewable energy investment sector

#### 1.2 Aim and Objectives

In this context, this research project aims to qualify appropriate methods for dealing with uncertainty at a technology and energy system level providing decision support methodologies to different stakeholders. It develops high-fidelity risk-based valuation frameworks specifically for low carbon energy technologies and approaches the same research question from different stakeholder perspectives and at different levels of analysis.

To fulfil this aim, the following activities/objectives were distinguished:

- Assemble a state-of-the-art literature review of risk-based methods for sustainable energy systems planning and technology feasibility studies.
- Distinguish different investment strategies followed by investors in the offshore wind energy industry.
- Develop an integrated, high-fidelity lifecycle techno-economic model that allows for the temporal evaluation of a renewable energy investment, integrating (and developing) most relevant cost expressions.
- Formulate relevant parametric equations through appropriate selection of approximation models for the conceptual design and analysis of offshore energy assets.
- Expand the financial appraisal model to take into account uncertainties of key input parameters through selection and implementation of appropriate methods.
- Evaluate weather uncertainty during the operational phase and visualise cost performance and production losses through scatter plots.
- Develop and apply a stochastic optimisation framework for deriving optimal national energy technology mixes taking into account uncertainties of the system.

#### **1.3 Structure of the thesis**

This thesis comprises a portfolio of activities that reflects the objectives of the project and have been documented as stand-alone studies, which have been

published or submitted at the time of writing. Following the submission-by-paper format, the thesis has been divided into two parts.

Part I includes five chapters: starting with an introduction to the thesis, followed by the methodological framework that has been developed and providing justification of the methods chosen. Then, key outcomes of the research are summarised and are, then, critically discussed. Finally, the conclusions and statement of contribution is included, commented on how the objectives of the project have been met and how original contribution has been achieved in aspects of novelty, scientific soundness and value of the findings.

Part II is a collection of the publications authored throughout the EngD period, including the following papers:

- Paper A assembles and analyses risk-based evaluation methods for low carbon energy technologies through employing a systematic literature review approach.
- Paper B systematically maps key investor behaviours in the offshore wind energy market by employing a statistical cluster analysis.
- Paper C develops an integrated, high-fidelity lifecycle techno economic model which allows for the temporal evaluation of the investment, taking into account (and develop) most suitable cost expressions.
- Paper D extends the previous model to a series of parametric expressions for CAPEX, OPEX and LCOE as a function of key deployment parameters, aiming to assist investors, researchers and other stakeholders to undertake an initial estimate of CAPEX, OPEX and LCOE values for offshore wind farm projects with varying design parameters, as well as use them as reference for estimating the effect in the change of one of the selected design parameters.
- Paper E reports the stochastic expansion of the techno-economic model to take account for the stochastic nature of certain variables using advanced numerical methods.

- Paper F investigates uncertainties present during the operation phase of offshore wind energy assets through developing and applying a parametric framework across a number of different locations in the south east coast of the UK, so as to demonstrate the effect of weather conditions and resulting downtime on a number of operational key performance indicators (KPIs).
- Paper G investigates the problem of the development of an energy system, through developing a multi-stage stochastic optimization model that determines the medium-to-long term optimal electricity generation mix, taking into consideration the uncertainty in electricity demand, capital cost reduction for renewable technologies and fuel prices along the planning horizon.

The references of the papers outlined above are as follows:

- Paper A: A. Ioannou, A. Angus, and F. Brennan, "Risk-based methods for sustainable energy system planning: A review," Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, vol. 74, pp. 602–615, Jul. 2017.
- Paper B: A. Ioannou, C. Vaienti, A. Angus, and F. Brennan, "A cluster analysis of investment strategies in the offshore wind energy market," in 2017 6th International Conference on Clean Electrical Power (ICCEP), 2017, pp. 362–369.
- **Paper C:** A. Ioannou, A. Angus, and F. Brennan, "A lifecycle technoeconomic model of offshore wind energy for different entry and exit instances," Applied Energy, vol. 221C, pp. 406–424, 2018.
- Paper D: A. Ioannou, A. Angus, and F. Brennan, "Parametric CAPEX, OPEX, and LCOE expressions for offshore wind farms based on global deployment parameters," Energy Sources, Part B Economics, Planning, and Policy, vol. 13, no. 5, pp. 281–290, May 2018.

- Paper E: A. Ioannou, A. Angus, and F. Brennan, "Stochastic valuation of offshore wind farms through the application of advanced numerical methods". Under review in Renewable Energy Journal.
- **Paper F:** A. Ioannou, A. Angus, and F. Brennan, "Informing parametric risk control policies for operational uncertainties of offshore wind energy assets". Submitted to Ocean Engineering Journal.
- Paper G: A. Ioannou, G. Fuzuli, F. Brennan, S.W. Yudha, A. Angus, 2018. "Multi-stage stochastic optimization framework for power generation system planning integrating hybrid uncertainty modelling". Accepted with revisions in Energy Economics Journal.

Finally, the submitted/published conference papers are included in Appendices A-C.

### 2 METHODOLOGICAL FRAMEWORK

#### 2.1 Approach of the thesis

This section provides an overview of the thesis approach and how each part of the portfolio of studies combines to fulfil the aim of this research. As outlined above, this thesis does not focus either on employing one single methodology, or on solving one single problem; rather, it combines different methods and approaches to solve at a technology and energy system/market development levels the problem of systematic consideration of uncertainties in the valuation of energy investments, as shown in Figure 2-1.

The research project started with a review of risk-based methods for sustainable energy systems planning by means of a systematic literature review (paper A). The approach that was adopted allowed for a clear understanding of the relevant methods and an appreciation on how extensively and for what problems they have been employed in previous studies. To obtain a better understanding of the market trends and the identification of key investor behaviours in the offshore wind energy market, a statistical analysis of existing wind farms across the UK was carried out, resulting in the identification of three distinct investor clusters distinguishing their behaviours by means of their entry and exit strategies (paper B). For this study real data from operational wind farms were obtained through databases and project records to result in a meaningful analysis.

At a technology level, and with a focus on offshore wind energy technology, a highfidelity lifecycle techno-economic model for different entry and exit instances was developed (paper C). The model compiled the most up-to-date expressions to predict costs throughout all phases of an offshore wind energy project's lifecycle (design and consent, production and acquisition, installation and commission, operation and maintenance and, decommissioning and disposal), as well as developed new expressions when latest data were available. The commercial ECN O&M Tool was utilised for the accurate prediction of the operation and maintenance phase costs incorporating latest reliability data from literature. Discounted cash flow analysis was employed to evaluate the cash flows of the asset and sensitivity analysis to identify the main drivers of the asset's value. The paper also combined results of paper B to apply the developed model to different entry and exit strategies, along with the respective cost of financing representing the different investors in the market. It should be noted, that the approach followed during developing the tool is generic and can be adopted for other types of high value energy investment.

Next, the model developed in paper C was applied to generate a series of parametric expressions linking key global deployment variables, such as water depth and distance from port to financial KPIs (key performance indicators), such as LCOE (paper D). These parametric equations were derived through nonlinear regression from a number of simulations of the integrated cost model aiming to map the cost performance across the multi-dimensional domain of the independent variables. The expressions will be particularly useful for the preliminary assessment of available deployment sites, offering cost estimates based on global decision variables.

In paper E, the stochastic expansion of the techno-economic model was undertaken to account for the stochastic nature of certain time dependent variables, such as the market price of electricity as well as some time independent parameters, such as the vessels' significant wave height limit. Advanced numerical methods, namely the ARIMA for forecasting and ANNs for model approximation, were employed to allow the conversion of the deterministic model to its stochastic expansion in order to enhance the value of the model's outputs through assigning confidence levels to the predicted values of the chosen KPIs.

Next, an efficient model for the calculation of operational phase KPIs was developed with the aim to investigate the effect of uncertainties present during operation of offshore wind energy assets (i.e. related to the deployment conditions such as the wind and wave profile) on the actual potential revenue losses that an operator might face due to disruption of their activity. This allowed the visualisation of potential revenue losses around the UK offshore locations, which is an important element in the choice of the preferred risk control strategy from operators/investors through quantifying their exposure to certain hazards.

Finally, at an energy system development level, a multi-stage stochastic optimisation of the power generation system at a national level was developed by taking into account stochasticity of selected variables such as the volatility of fuel prices, as well as constraints related to energy security and climate change targets, among others. Uncertainty is modelled through an integrated scenario-tree configuration with Monte Carlo simulation, deriving probabilistically the optimised energy mix under certain policy scenarios.

The remaining subsections of this section will introduce the fundamentals of the methods employed, together with a critical discussion reasoning why specific methods are the most suitable for the problem investigated as well as how their application was validated (where relevant).



Figure 2-1 Structure of research

#### 2.2 Research methods

This section provides a brief introduction to the research methods employed in this thesis for the investment decisions in low carbon energy investments under risk and uncertainty. The main approaches used in the methodological framework presented earlier comprise mainly quantitative/semi-quantitative models and methods

(discounted cash flow analysis, Monte Carlo, stochastic optimisation, cluster analysis, advanced optimisation methods and time series forecasting) and a systematic literature review which was adopted to distinguish the most relevant methods to meet the objectives of this research project. A relevant critical discussion on how each method was selected is also included at the end of this section.

#### 2.2.1 Systematic literature review

The literature review was conducted on the basis of a systematic literature review (SLR) approach, which provides the synthesis of the research in a systematic, transparent, and reproducible manner, while also restricting the researcher's bias [15]. To this end, a literature review protocol was developed to frame the research methodology. The literature review protocol outlines the aim and questions underlying the review, the search strategy, the inclusion and exclusion criteria and the plan for data extraction. Important criterion when selecting the keywords of the research was to be as inclusive as possible in order to avoid missing important studies.

The review was conducted on the basis of five major stages: (1) Formulation of the research question, (2) Locating of studies, (3) Selection, analysis and appraisal of studies, (4) Analysis and synthesis of results and (5) Reporting and dissemination of results.

Initially, a preliminary scoping study was conducted to identify the main domains of literature in the field and gain a better understanding on the contributions and identified gaps in knowledge in the research area of interest. Following the preliminary scoping study and the formulation of the research question, the research strategy was defined, namely the search strings of the review, as well as a number of inclusion/exclusion criteria of the papers retrieved to eliminate papers that fall outside the scope of the research topic. The search was limited to scientific peer-reviewed papers to ensure a collection of robust and validated works. Papers were retrieved through the Scopus search engine, while the final inclusion of papers considered for full-text analysis was determined following a quality assessment process (Figure 2-2).





The initial literature was supplemented with additional works through a bespoke process, when further information to cover a particular topic was needed, or a key text in the literature had been omitted by the systematic review.

#### 2.2.2 Cluster analysis

Equity owners of offshore wind energy projects tend to have different asset holding strategies according to their investment profiles. With the view to group the different behaviours in terms of the entry, exit, purchased and sold equity percentages, a statistical analysis of the relevant data was deemed appropriate. For the purposes of the analysis, data from 83 cases of investors investing or divesting part (or entirety) of their stake from a total of 27 operating wind farms, located in the United Kingdom, were collected through desktop research (e.g. 4C Offshore online database and market reports/online announcements such as: Centrica Company news).

The market mapping of the offshore wind energy sector was realised by means of a hierarchical cluster analysis. The cluster analysis groups cases of data based on the similarity of responses to different variables. The Euclidean Distance, d, is used as a measure of similarity between the cases.

$$d_{ij} = \sqrt{\sum_{k=1}^{p} (x_{ik} - x_{jk})^2}$$
(2-1)

Equation (2-1) indicates the expression of the Euclidean distance between the scores of cases i and j on a variable k. Differences between scores of cases for each variable k are squared before their summation, in order to avoid the cancelling out of positive and negative differences. Then, the summation is square rooted to revert back to the original units of measurement. With Euclidean distances the smaller the distance, the more similar the cases. However, this measure is sensitive to variables with large size or dispersion differences. So, if the variables being tested have very different variances, the Euclidean distances will be inaccurate. It is, therefore, important to standardise scores before proceeding with the analysis.

Once a similarity measure has been determined the next step is to identify the grouping method based on the similarity coefficients. In this analysis, Ward's Method has been used, which aims to join cases so that variance within clusters is minimised. To this end, each case begins as its own cluster. Clusters are then merged so as to reduce the variability within a cluster. More specifically, two clusters are merged if this results in the minimum increase in the error sum of squares. To this end, the average similarity of the cluster is measured at each stage and the difference between each case within a cluster and the average similarity is calculated and squared. The sum of squared deviations is used as a measure of error within a cluster. A case is allowed to enter the cluster if its inclusion results in the cluster's least increase in error.

Figure 2-3 illustrates a typical cluster Dendrogram. The distance between merged clusters increases with the level of the merger, while the height of each node in the graph is proportional to the intergroup dissimilarity between its two children.



Figure 2-3 Example of Dendrogram

#### 2.2.3 Lifecycle costing and discounted cash flow analysis

The development of a high-fidelity lifecycle techno-economic model for different entry and exit times was carried out in paper C through a discounted cash flow (DCF) analysis taking into account the lifecycle phases of an offshore wind investment (from the predevelopment and consenting to the decommissioning and disposal phases). For the modelling of O&M costs, the commercial ECN O&M Tool was used.

The discounted cash flow (DCF) valuation approach provides a basis for assessing the value of the cash flows of a project. Other valuation approaches are: the relative valuation, which estimates the value of the asset by comparing the pricing of similar assets in relation to a common variable, such as earnings, cash flows, or sales; and the contingent claim valuation using option pricing model to measure the value of assets that share option characteristics [16]. DCF is the foundation on which all other valuation approaches are built. To perform relative valuation and apply option pricing models to value assets, we often begin with a DCF valuation. DCF is based on assessing the costs and revenues over the lifetime of the investment through discounting expected future cash flows to estimate the present value of the asset. The formula for calculating DCF is typically the following:

$$NPV = -CF_0 + \sum_{t=1}^{N} \frac{CF_t}{(1 + WACC_{real})^t}$$
(2-2)

where, N is the lifetime duration of the investment,  $CF_0$  is the cash flow in year 0,  $CF_t$  are the free cash flows of time period t, namely the difference between costs and revenues including taxes, depreciation, etc. Inflation and interest rates are used to account for the time value of money. Inflation accounts for the reduction in the purchasing power of a unit of currency between two time periods, while the interest rate is the rate earned from a capital investment. In financial analysis, the nominal interest rate is the interest rate quoted by the banks, stock brokers etc. which includes both the cost of capital and the inflation. Real discount rate (or else real WAAC) integrates the inflation adjustment and the discount of cash flows according to Fisher Equation [17]:

$$WACC_{real} = \frac{1 + WACC}{1 + R_{infl}} - 1 \approx WACC_{nom} - R_{infl}$$
(2-3)

The discount rate is determined by the source of capital as well as the estimation of the financial risks associated with the investment. Projects gather their capital by raising funds through debt and equity. These sources of financing demonstrate individual risk-return profiles; hence their costs also fluctuate.

Weighted average cost of capital (WACC) corresponds to the weighted average of cost of its equity and debt, with weights determined by the amount of each financing source. The weighted average cost of capital is calculated by the following expression [18]:

$$WACC = \frac{E}{V} \cdot RoE + \frac{D}{V} \cdot Rd \cdot (1 - tc)$$
(2-4)

Where, E: Market Value of Equity, D: Market Value of Debt, V=E+D, RoE: Return on equity, IR: interest rate on debt. The risk of the project significantly influences the amount of return on investment required by the investor. External capital is cheaper and thus it is often desirable to obtain the highest possible amount of debt; however, the cost of debt depends on the specific investment risk, namely the highest the investment risk, the lower the amount that banks will be willing to lend.

Another key performance indicator widely used for calculating the profitability of the investment is the internal rate of return (or IRR). This is defined as the interest rate at

which the net present value of the cash flows of an investment equals to zero and is calculated by the following expression:

$$0 = -CF_0 + \sum_{t=1}^{N} \frac{CF_t}{(1 + IRR)^t}$$
(2-5)

The efficiency of an investment can also be measured by the Return on Investment (ROI), which equals to:

$$ROI = \frac{Gain from Investment - Cost of Investment}{Cost of investment}$$
(2-6)

As such, the Project analysis using the Discounted Cash Flow (DCF) method follows a three-step process:

- 1) Estimation of the amount and timing of future cash flows for each year of the project's life
- 2) Identification of a risk-appropriate discount rate
- 3) Calculation of the present value of future cash flow and derive NPV along with other performance indicators to conclude on the valuation of the project.

This approach provides a deterministic estimate of the project's value and is an analysis that usually incorporates numerous assumptions in the inputs based on available knowledge. Hence, the initial DCF analysis should be viewed as the first level of the valuation process, followed by an exploratory analysis, which accounts for uncertainty and explores the main drivers on the value of the investment. To this end, sensitivity analysis and Monte Carlo simulation methods are later employed. The whole valuation model was modelled in an integrated Matlab code.

#### 2.2.4 Nonlinear regression

Nonlinear regression aims to find a nonlinear relationship between the dependent variable and a set of independent variables. A nonlinear regression model can be expressed as:

$$Y_i = f(x_i, \beta) + \varepsilon_i \tag{2-7}$$

Where  $Y_i$  represents the expected responses, which are nonlinear functions of the parameters,  $f(x_i, \beta)$  is the regression/response function,  $x_i$  is the vector of predictors (or independent variables),  $\beta$  is the vector of unknown parameters, while  $\varepsilon_i$  is an error term. In nonlinear models at least one of the derivatives of the expectation function with respect to the parameters depends on at least one of the parameters.

In paper D, nonlinear regression was used to develop a series of parametric expressions for Capital Expenditure, Operational Expenditure and Levelised Cost of Energy as a function of key global deployment parameters of the wind farm such as the wind turbine rating, water depth, distance from port and wind farm capacity. Nonlinear regression was realised through SPSS software. After creating plots of each individual independent variable vs the CAPEX, OPEX and LCOE values, the most appropriate regression expressions were determined. Next, a set of overall relationships were developed for each of the dependent variables and the nonlinear coefficients were estimated through application of the maximum likelihood method for a pre-determined shape of the target equation.

#### 2.2.5 Monte Carlo simulation (MCS)

MCS involves the random sampling of probability distributions of the model's input parameters with the purpose of producing numerous random output values. The sampling from each parameter's probability distribution is realised in a way that reproduces the shape of the resulting distribution; hence, the distribution of the output values deriving from the application of the method reflects the joint probability distribution of the outcomes [19]. It is a standard mathematical procedure, where random inputs are sampled and the output values are recorded for later processing through calculation that a desired event is realised in a number of occasions across the total iterations. Basic steps required to perform Monte Carlo simulation are as follows:

1) Definition of the problem, evaluation of available data and outcome expectations,

2) Definition of the system and creation of the parametric model,  $y = f(x_1, x_2, ..., x_q)$ ,

3) Definition of probability distributions for each of the inputs, number of simulations to accomplish the desired accuracy,
4) Generation of set of random inputs *x*<sub>*i*1</sub>, *x*<sub>*i*,2</sub>, ..., *x*<sub>*iq*</sub>,

5) Execution of the deterministic model with the set of input parameters and recording of output value  $y_i$ .

6) Repeat steps 4 and 5 for i = 1 to m.

7) Compilation of the joint probability distribution of the outputs  $y_i$ .

There are numerous statistical distributions that can be utilised for engineering approximations and random number generations. Three basic distributions are the normal, uniform and the triangular distribution.

The probability density of the Normal distribution is given by:

$$f(x) = \left\{ \frac{1}{\sigma \sqrt{2\pi}} \exp^{-(x-\mu)^2/2\sigma^2} \right\}$$
(2-8)

The continuous uniform distribution (also called rectangular distribution) is a distribution that has constant probability on the interval [a;b] and it is expressed by the following:

$$f(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{b-a} & a \le x \le b \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(2-9)

The triangular distribution is used when a random variable can be defined by the minimum, the maximum and the most likely value, with values close to the most likely value having a higher probability of occurrence. The probability density distribution (PDF) of the triangular distribution is defined as follows:

$$f(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{2(x-a)}{(b-a)(c-a)} & a \le x \le c \\ \frac{2(b-x)}{(b-a)(b-c)} & c \le x \le b \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(2-10)

Other PDFs commonly used are: binomial, Poisson, Pert, Geometric, Weibull and Gamma, among others.

## 2.2.6 Advanced Stochastic Processes

Advanced numerical methods such as the ARIMA for forecasting and ANNs for model approximation, were employed to allow the conversion of the deterministic model to its stochastic expansion. Both methods were integrated in the Matlab main code.

### 2.2.6.1 Time series forecast model

This section looks at the forecasting method that was used to model electricity market prices, towards incorporating the uncertainty and variability in the cash flow model of the analysis. Time series techniques are usually based on extrapolating a set of historic observations to predict their behaviour in the future. In [20], electricity price forecast techniques are categorised into: multi-agent, fundamental methods, reduced-form models, statistical approaches and computational intelligence techniques. Statistical methods forecast the current value of a time series by applying a mathematical correlation of the previous values with the current values.

## Geometric Brownian motion

Financial time series are most commonly based on stochastic differential equations (SDEs) which are the most general descriptions of continuously evolving random variables. Geometric Brownian motion is the simplest and most common financial time series model, according to which the logarithm of the randomly varying quantity follows a Brownian motion with drift.

Brownian motion (also called Wiener process) with drift parameter  $\mu$  and volatility  $\sigma$  is a kind of Markov stochastic process  $W = \{X_t : t \in [0, \infty)\}$  of the form:

$$X_t = \mu t + \sigma W_t \tag{2-11}$$

The Wiener process satisfies the following properties: a) The process starts from 0  $X_0 = 0$  (with probability 1), b) W has Gaussian increments, i.e. for  $h \ge 0$ ,  $X_{t+h} - X_t$  is normaly distributed with  $\mu = 0$  and variance  $\sigma$  (same distribution as  $X_h$ ), c) W has independent increments; that is, for  $t_1, t_2, ..., t_n \in [0, \infty)$  with  $t_1 < t_2 < ..., < t_n$ , the random variables  $X_{t_1}, X_{t_2} - X_{t_1}, ..., X_{t_n} - X_{t_{n-1}}$  are independent, d)  $X_t$  has a normal distribution with mean  $t_n$ , e) W has continuous paths, namely with probability 1,  $X_t$  is continuous on  $[0, \infty)$ .

Using Itô's lemma and integrating over time, the relationship between an initial value  $S_t$  and a later value  $S_{t+T}$  is the following:

$$S_{t+T} = S_t \cdot \exp\left[\left(\mu - \frac{\sigma^2}{2}\right)T + \sigma W_t\right]$$
(2-12)

Above equation represents the GBM model. This process has the advantage that it always remains positive and it can represent the characteristics of many variables. Geometric Brownian method has been used to stochastically assess the impact of volatile market electricity prices on the profitability assessment of offshore wind farms in a Conference paper accepted from the WindEurope Conference in October 2018, in Hamburg (see Appendix C).

## Mean-reverting jump-diffusion (MRJD) process

The jump-diffusion model can be expressed by the following general stochastic differential equation for the increment of the electricity price (after removing seasonality and trend from the dataset):

$$dX_t = \mu(X_t, t) + \sigma(X_t, t)dW_t + dq(X_t, t)$$
(2-13)

where,  $dW_t$  represent the increments of a standard Wiener process (i.e. Brownian motion) and  $dq(X_t, t)$  are the increments of a jump process.

When there is a high electricity demand, more expensive power generation technologies need to be brought online to cover the electricity load. During these periods, electricity prices exhibit jumps. In general, spot electricity prices are characterised by high volatility, seasonal cycles and occasional spikes. In mean-reverting jump-diffusion processes, the drift term  $\mu(X_t, t)$  can force reversion to long term mean levels. The Ornstein-Uhlenbeck process, which is the most applied mean-reversion process (initially introduced in finance to model interest rate dynamics [21]), is expressed as:

$$dX_t = (\alpha - \beta X_t)dt + \sigma dW_t \tag{2-14}$$

where,  $\beta$  is the mean-reversion speed and  $\frac{\alpha}{\beta}$  is the long term mean reversion level.

### Autoregressive Integrated Moving Average (ARIMA)

ARIMA or Box-Jenkins model [22] is a statistical method standing for autoregressive (AR) integrated (I) moving average (MA) and is a generalisation of the Autoregressive Moving Average model (ARMA), where "I" (standing for Integrated) is a differencing step that is used to remove trend or seasonality from the time series. ARIMA models use standard notation of ARIMA (p,d,q) and (P,D,Q) for their seasonal counterparts. In power systems applications, ARIMA models have been used for load forecasting [23], [24], with good results, as well as to model and forecast day-ahead electricity prices [25], [26] and weekly prices [27]. ARIMA method was deemed appropriate for this study considering the ability of the method to take into account the seasonal trend of the dataset of electricity prices.

- The Autoregressive part (p) specifies which previous values from the data series are used to predict the current values or else the number of autoregressive orders.
- The Difference part (d) specifies the order of differencing of the time series before the application of the model. To apply the ARIMA model, the dataset is required to be stationary; if not, a transformation of the series to the stationary form needs to take place. Differencing is one of the simplest ways to achieve this. Box and Jenkins (1976) introduced a model that contains not only the autoregressive and moving average parts, but also the differencing part [22].
- The moving average part (q) specifies the order of moving average orders in the model, namely how the mean values deviation of the previous time series is used to predict the current values.

As such, the mathematical formulation of the ARIMA(p,d,q) model can be described using a lag operator notation (defined as  $L^i X_t = X_{t-i}$ ) as follows:

$$\varphi(L)(1-L)^d X_t = c + \theta(L)\varepsilon_t \tag{2-15}$$

where,  $X_t$  is the price at time t, c a constant term, d the differencing order,  $\varepsilon_t$  is the random error at time t; further,  $\varphi(L)$  are the parameters of the AR model formulated as:

$$\varphi(L) = 1 - \varphi_1 L - \dots - \varphi_p L^p \tag{2-16}$$

where, *p* refers to the autoregressive terms, while  $\theta(L)$  are the parameters of the MA(q) model expressed as:

$$\theta(L) = 1 + \theta_1 L + \dots + \theta_q L^q \tag{2-17}$$

where, q refers to the moving average terms [28].

## 2.2.6.2 Artificial Neural Network (ANN) modelling approach

An Artificial Neural Network (ANN) is a powerful data modelling tool able to capture and simulate complex input/output relationships [29]. It comprises a large number of interconnected neurons with linear and nonlinear transfer functions and can be even used to predict the nonlinear behaviour of a system [30]. In general, the structure of ANNs consists of an input layer, one or more hidden layers and an output layer. Conventional mathematical models, such as common approximation models, use an algorithmic approach following a set of steps to solve a problem; unless these steps are known, the problem cannot be solved, restricting problem-solving capability of conventional models, often pre-assuming the shape of the response surface. ANN 'learns' the relations between the inputs and outputs by training.

The input to each neuron can be the network input from the input layer, the output of the neuron in the previous layer, and an externally applied bias [31]. The output of each neuron is the function of the weighted sum of the neuron inputs, with the hyperbolic tangent sigmoid transfer function (Eq. (2-18)) used in the hidden layer and the linear function (Eq. (2-19)) used in the output layer. The weights and bias are determined in the training process by minimising the error between the ANN outputs and the design matrix [32].

$$f(\varphi) = \frac{2}{1 + \varepsilon^{-2(\sum_{i=1}^{k} w_i \cdot u_i + \theta)}} - 1$$
(2-18)

$$f(\varphi) = \sum_{i=1}^{k} w_i \cdot u_i + \theta$$
(2-19)

where,  $\varphi$  is the Neuron output;  $\theta$  is the ANN layer bias;  $w_i$  is the ANN node weight and  $u_i$  is the stochastic variable.

In this analysis, the MATLAB Neural Network Fitting toolbox was used, with a twolayer feed-forward ANN with ten sigmoid hidden neurons and linear output neurons, to map the system response generated from the process model (based on the design matrix inputs).

To ensure an accurate prediction by the ANN, the data in the design matrix were divided between training (70%), validation (15%) and testing (15%) samples. Neural network training was performed to adjust the weights of all the connecting nodes until the desired network performance was reached. The evaluation of network performance is essentially an optimisation process and the objective function involves minimisation of an error function, e.g. mean squared error (MSE). In this study, the Bayesian Regularisation training algorithm was used as it can provide a better solution than other available algorithms for smaller problems to obtain the optimal values of the adjustable parameters, weights and biases. The MSE performance function (Eq. (2-20)) was used to assess the network performance.

$$MSE = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^{N} (z_i - y_i)^2 \to min$$
 (2-20)

Where,  $z_i$ : the targets,  $y_i$ : network outputs and *N*:data size.

### 2.2.7 Efficient model for calculation of operational KPIs

Accordingly, in paper F, a parametric framework was developed for the investigation of uncertainties present during the operation of offshore wind energy assets and calculation of operational KPIs. An overview of the integrated O&M analysis framework formulated in paper F is illustrated in Figure 2-4. The model consists of the following

modules: (1) the failure modelling module, (2) the weather modelling module, and (3) the cost modelling module.

The failure modelling module is divided into the mean time to failure estimation (uptime) and the mean time to repair estimation throughout the planned and unplanned maintenance operations (downtime). The mean time to failure calculation is based on the annual failure rates, while the planned and unplanned maintenance operations require data related to the resources required for the repairs. Resulting downtime depends on the availability of the required resources for the repair, mission organisation time, duration of navigation and repair, as well as the required number of technicians' shifts.

The weather modelling module enables the prediction of the future sea states, namely future significant wave heights and wind speeds. Weather conditions play an important role in the total downtime of the wind farm, as when the related parameters surpass the set wave height and wind speed limits of the vessels, travelling to wind turbines and accessing them becomes impossible. Therefore, unfavourable weather conditions will delay repairs, thus increasing downtime and decreasing the wind farm's availability.

The cost modelling module takes into account the actual duration of all stages required to perform the repair and maintenance operations and uses vessel and crew dayrates, along with material costs to predict the total O&M cost. Outputs of the model are the availability, operating cost and the power production losses, among others.

A high-level validation based on the results of published cases has been performed, while further calibration of the model for more accurate results can take place through a specific case study.

39



Figure 2-4 Flowchart of O&M cost model

#### 2.2.7.1 Failure modelling module

In this thesis, the repair categorisation of Reliawind project [33] was adopted which classifies repair classes of subsystems into minor repairs, major repairs and major replacements. A total of 19 subsystems of the wind turbine were considered, while data used for the application of the model on failure rates, average repair times, average material costs and number of required personnel were retrieved from [34]. Assuming that the reliability of the turbine follows an exponential distribution, the probability of failure (PoF) can be expressed as:

$$PoF = 1 - Reliability = 1 - e^{-\lambda_{turb} \cdot t}$$
(2-21)

$$t = MTTF = -\frac{1}{\lambda_{turb}} \ln(1 - PoF)$$
(2-22)

where,  $\lambda_{turb} = \sum_{i=1}^{Subsyst} \lambda_i$ , is the sum of the failure rates of each turbine's subsystems in series. Monte Carlo simulation is, then, performed to generate numerous random PoFs and subsequently returns an average MTTF value for each wind turbine. Once, MTTFs are calculated, Equation (2-21) can be used to estimate the probability of occurrence of each subsystem's failure, as:

$$PoF_{subsyst} = 1 - e^{-\lambda_{subsyst} \cdot MTTF_{subsyst}}$$
(2-23)

where,  $\lambda_{subsyst} = \sum_{k=1}^{Repair \ class} \lambda_i$  is the sum of the failure rates of the different repair classes of the subsystems. Once the probabilities of each subsystem's failure is known, the model performs random weighted sampling to determine which subsystem will fail once the MTTF has elapsed along with the repair class, which is also randomly selected following the same logical process. Along with the MTTF calculation, the model calculates the absolute time set of the simulation, which is interpreted as the actual time from the beginning to the end of life of the wind farm. The duration of the individual activities is added to the absolute time set, enabling the calculation of the uptime and downtime of the turbine and registering the time when a certain failure happens.

Unplanned (corrective) maintenance is carried out following the occurrence of a failure on the turbine or the BOP, which may affect several turbines. The procedure after the occurrence of a new failure is illustrated in Figure 2-5. Once a failure has occurred on the first turbine, the availability check of the required main and support vessels takes place. It is assumed that a predetermined number of vessels will be continuously operating in the wind farm, hence they will be available to access the wind turbine that failed if the weather conditions allow so and the same applies for a predetermined number of personnel and the spare parts needed for the repair. If, however, all available vessels are occupied, the failure remains unresolved and the check is repeated once the required number of vessels are released from the previous mission. All required resources can also be inserted by the user as per each subsystem and repair class. Once the required vessels, crew and spare parts are available, the weather conditions are checked. Subsequently, the organisation of the mission, including the mobilisation of the vessel(s) (if required), take place. Once the crew accesses the subsystem that failed, the repair is carried out; it is assumed that one work shift lasts for up to 12 hours, which includes the total repair time, transitioning from harbour to the site and vice versa, as well as a mid-shift break. In case that more than one shifts are required, the crew returns to harbour and the mission restarts 12 hours later. When the damage is restored, the wind turbine starts producing power again, and the MTTF of the subsystem is reset to its original value. Finally, the transit back to the harbour and the demobilisation time are added to the total downtime of the wind farm. The durations of all unplanned maintenance activities are registered and added to the absolute total time set. Once the absolute total time set equals the service life of the wind farm, the simulation stops.

Planned maintenance (else calendar-based maintenance) operations are carried out periodically and deal not only with one subsystem of the wind turbine, but with groups of subsystems or the entire wind turbine. Planned maintenance can be scheduled ahead of time, to take place during periods of favourable weather conditions when delays to missions due to exceedance of vessels' safety limits (weather window downtime) are not likely to occur. The same applies for vessels, crew and spare parts unavailability downtimes. Calendar based maintenance is assumed to take place once every year with a deviation of  $\pm 1$  month, to simulate the real life operations. Downtime due to planned maintenance is assumed to originate exclusively from the navigation and repair time, together with the potential downtime due to crew rest. It is, thus, expected that unplanned maintenance will incur higher downtimes in relation to planned maintenance activities.

## 2.2.7.2 Weather modelling

Commonly used methods for generating sea state time series comprise Gaussian and Langranian approaches for short term wave modelling, Autoregressive Moving Average (ARMA) methods and Markov-based models which work well for long term forecasting and can capture persistence of sea state parameters [35], [36].

In this thesis, the discrete time Markov chains was chosen as the weather forecasting method. To this end, historic weather datasets from 1992 to 2017 with a 3-hour time step were retrieved from BTM ARGOSS database [37]. Discrete time Markov chains method is based on having a finite number of states in a system and estimating the probability,  $p_{i,j}$  of state *i* to evolve into state *j*. Markov probability matrices are generated for each month, to account for seasonality, as shown below:

$$P(sea \ state \ parameter)_{month} = \begin{pmatrix} p_{11} & p_{12} & \dots & p_{1n} \\ p_{21} & p_{22} & \dots & p_{2n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ p_{n1} & p_{n2} & \dots & p_{nn} \end{pmatrix}_{month}$$
(2-24)

where,  $p_{i,j}$  equals the number of transitions of sea state parameter *i* to *j*, divided by the total number of times, state *i* appears. As such, initially, the weather data is discretised with a resolution of 0.2 m for wave height and 1 m/s for wind speed data, resulting in a finite number of possible values, namely 23 and 25 values, respectively. A time step of 3 hours is also considered for the forecast, during which wind speed and wave height are assumed to remain constant. Based on the probabilities of each transition matrix, the wave height for the starting month is randomly selected, successively all sea state conditions are predicted as a function of the previous state and the transition probability.

## 2.2.7.3 Cost modelling

The cost modelling module gathers the data recorded during each iteration, required to estimate the O&M cost. For unplanned maintenance of wind turbines, the time that a failure occurs is registered with reference starting point the beginning of operation of the wind farm. Further, the subsystem that failed and the type of failure will define the required main and support vessels (to match the correct day rates) and the number of crew members required for the repair. Downtimes of crew unavailability, spare parts unavailability, weather window, navigation time and demobilisation time are accounted to estimate the total cost of vessels and crew.

## 2.2.8 Multi-stage stochastic programming

Finally, in paper G, the optimisation of the power generation technology mix was carried out through a multi-stage stochastic optimisation. The proposed model was developed using the constrained solver fmincon of MATLAB R2017a optimization toolbox, which is based on sequential quadratic programming [38]. The optimisation problem is schematically presented in Figure 2-5.



Figure 2-5 Schematic representation of the optimisation model

The study system covers a time horizon of 4 periods and 3 stages of 4, 5 and 5 years duration, respectively. Figure 2-6 demonstrates the multistage scenario tree that is developed by the three uncertainty variables (electricity demand, capital cost reduction and fuel price). The uncertainty of future demand and capital cost reduction is modelled by means of a scenario-tree configuration, whereas the uncertainty of fuel prices is approached through Monte Carlo simulation. Both the uncertainty of electricity demand and capital cost reduction are represented by three nodes: "Low", "Medium" and "High" with assigned probability values 0.3, 0.5 and 0.2, respectively, as shown in Figure 2-6. Furthermore, each MC simulation sample is considered as a separate node with 1/n probability. The integration of MC simulation to model the stochasticity of fuel prices was a methodological contribution of this study converting the possibilistic scenario-based uncertainty modelling to a probabilistic approach. A scenario (s) is a route from the root node to a leaf node and the probability of scenario s  $(p_s)$ equals the product of probability of occurrence realized from root node to leaf node:

$$p_s = p_{s,t1} \cdot p_{s,t2} \cdot \dots \cdot p_{s,T} \tag{2-25}$$

Hence, the probability of scenario *s* is the joint probabilities of all uncertain variables. The sum of corresponding joint probabilities of all scenarios is equal to 1. After reaching the leaf node at each stage, key decisions (installed capacity for each technology) from a set of *n* scenarios are averaged to provide the input value for the next node. Hence, in each stage,  $n \cdot 3^{2 \cdot t}$  optimizations are performed, where *n* is the set of random fuel price MC sample, assumed to follow a normal probability distribution and *t* is the number of stages. Since fuel prices volatility is hard to model accurately by following a three-scenario-tree pattern, MC simulation was used to generate a random set of fuel prices based on their mean and standard deviation values of each technology's fuel price. It should be highlighted that increasing the size *n* of the MC generated samples can provide more robust results; however, it significantly increases the processing time. To identify the minimum sample size, a convergence study was implemented which indicated that results started to converge for n = 150.



Figure 2-6 Uncertain inputs represented by scenario tree with assigned probabilities under the baseline scenario

## 2.3 Critical discussion on the methods selected

As described in the previous sections, this thesis encompasses a number methodologies and types of analysis, aiming at approaching the same research question from different stakeholder perspectives and at different levels of analysis. This section substantiates on the chosen methods and provides a critical discussion on alternative methods, advantages of the ones chosen, limitations of the methods and of the analysis. Finally, verification/validation approaches (where applicable and possible) are discussed.

Hierarchical cluster analysis is a statistical method that seeks to identify patterns within the data. Its aim is to reduce the number of observations by finding groups of observations with minimum within-group variabilities and maximum among groups variability. This method was considered appropriate for identifying investors following similar asset holding strategies. Hierarchical clustering has a logical structure, is easy to read and interpret [39]. However, it may be regarded mostly as a descriptive technique. The solution is not unique and it strongly depends upon the analyst's choices. In general, cluster analysis results should not be generalized bearing in mind that cases belonging to the same group are similar only with respect to the variables cluster analysis was based on. Data for cluster analysis don't have to comply with all strict conditions for statistical testing. They only have to be defined on a numerical scale (rational, ordinal or even dichotomous). Cluster analysis is easily administered, primarily as a descriptive technique. Alternative methods considered were principal components analysis and factor analysis, which are variable reduction techniques, reducing the number of observed variables to a smaller number of principal components which account for most of the variance of the observed variables. Validity of the derived clusters was checked manually, confirming that investments within a defined cluster were linked through similar investors' patterns across certain criteria.

The lifecycle costing and DCF analysis model developed is a fully parametric model, allowing the prediction of total costs of investments of multiple scales. As mentioned in section 2.2.3, alternative valuation approaches could be the relative

valuation or the option pricing model; however, DCF is the foundation on which all other valuation approaches are built. The lifecycle overarching structure of the model is a comprehensive way to summarise all costs of the wind farm project. The high-fidelity parametric model is suited to accommodate different entry and exit strategies of investors. The model adopted the most up-to-date parametric equations found in the literature, while where latest data were available new parametric equations were developed. However, this is a deterministic model, unable to account for inherent uncertainties in the analysis, assuming mostly constant parameters (i.e. not accounting for volatility of WACCs, fluctuating electricity prices, cost of components, etc.). The parametric model was verified by the comparison of results with three different references namely [40]–[42]. Alternative approaches to the valuation of wind farm could include reliance on data from past investments however for an industry/application which is still maturing and the supply chain is not fully developed and costs depends on demand and deployment location, such approach would be inefficient.

The shortcomings of the deterministic DCF approach highlighted above were addressed through paper E, where the stochastic valuation of offshore wind farms, through the application of advanced numerical methods, is carried out. To this end, time dependent and independent stochastic variables were simulated by means of an Autoregressive Moving Average and an Artificial Neural Network (ANN) approximation model integrating a Monte Carlo simulation framework to derive the joint probability distributions of the output variables. The derived models were verified through a number of bespoke cases where costs were analytically calculated through the high-fidelity cost model.

On the one hand, Monte Carlo simulation is a widely used, versatile method to capture uncertainty, while it can conveniently expand deterministic models. On the other hand, it does not capture less likely outcomes and very low probabilities and it requires considerable data volume (definition of probability distribution functions) for random input variables or uncertain and predicted input parameters [43], and it cannot capture extremities [44]. As the problem investigated does not face such risks, Monte Carlo simulation approach was chosen as suitable.

Alternative methods considered were first and second order reliability methods which could derive results of low probabilities of occurrence. However, they are analytical methods and involve a further layer of approximation in the analysis reducing the accuracy of the results of nonlinear systems. Further, a detailed analytical expression is in most cases required for the calculations.

Artificial Neural Network is a surrogate modelling method able to capture nonlinear relationships as a black box function, which can be easily integrated into a Matlab code. However, if number of available input data and the quality of data do not fulfil certain criteria, it can lead to overfitting and hence poor approximation. For the problem of generalising the outputs of the O&M costs, where nonlinear behaviour is expected in the input/output relationship, an ANN approach is highly effective. Alternative methods that could be considered include regression models, which, are unsuitable when the relationship between the dependent and the independent variables is nonlinear, complex and its shape cannot be pre-assumed. The interpolating capability of the ANN model that was derived was quantified through the calculation of R<sup>2</sup> coefficients comparing actual and calculated values through the commercial tool and approximated with the derived model, showing satisfactory results, as discussed later on in this thesis.

To identify the best forecasting method for modelling the energy market prices, one has to determine the scope of the analysis. The present thesis focuses on stochastically calculating the long-term electricity market prices to estimate the profitability and planning of the offshore wind energy investment beyond the expiration of the CfD strike price support mechanism. Statistical methods, such as the Autoregressive Moving Average, have a strong underlying mathematical and statistical theory, accommodating temporal correlations between past observations and current prices; as such, they can attach some physical interpretation to their components. Nevertheless, they are often criticized for their limited ability to capture nonlinear behaviour of electricity prices and they have been reported to perform better for short-term predictions (i.e. forecasts from a few minutes up to a few days ahead) [20].

Electricity prices exhibit seasonality on a daily, weekly and seasonal level basis, which can be captured through the ARIMA process. However, statistical methods cannot capture the presence of spikes in the dataset, especially for price-only models, but also for models using fundamental variables. Mean-reverting jumpdiffusion (MRJD) processes are more appropriate to reproduce patterns of spikes and reversion to a long term mean level. However, they are considered to give a simplified picture of the price dynamics and are not expected to provide accurate results on an hourly basis, but rather recover main characteristics of the electricity prices at a daily time scale. Other available methods, such as Computational Intelligence techniques can be considered as they produce more accurate results (especially for day-ahead predictions of spot electricity prices), handling complexity and nonlinearity. Nevertheless, their application usually requires a larger dataset (in comparison to the price-only models) of fundamental drivers, including the system forecasted demand, weather related data, fuel costs, etc. Considering that an accurate prediction of short-term electricity prices is not under the scope of the present thesis, the accuracy criterion is more relaxed and therefore an ARIMA approach was considered efficient to predict the future electricity prices.

# **3 OUTCOMES OF THE RESEARCH**

This section reports and discusses the highlights of the research undertaken as part of the EngD thesis as per an energy system and a technology development level.

# 3.1 Energy system development level

# 3.1.1 Outcomes of review on risk-based methods for sustainable energy system planning

Paper A reviews the risk-based methods employed for the planning and feasibility analysis of sustainable energy systems. It also aims to critically assess which risks have been analysed by which methods, what are the common outputs of these methods and which have been the target stakeholders. Methods have been classified into quantitative and semi-quantitative as shown in Figure 3-1. Quantitative risk-based evaluation methods deal with (statistical) risk factors that can be represented by probability distributions. Semi-quantitative methods have the flexibility to take into consideration statistical and non-statistical risks. Methods that were identified through the SLR are: MCDA and scenario analysis.



Figure 3-1 Classification of the risk-based methodological approaches implemented in the field of sustainable energy planning and feasibility

The paper also matches the risk-based methods with the risks/uncertainties identified by the systematic review providing guidance as to what methods are most suitable to address/model the specific risk and uncertainty factors listed. A comparative overview of the most significant outputs of each method are summarised in Figure 3-2.



Figure 3-2 Common outputs of risk-based methodologies in energy planning and feasibility studies

Paper A served as a basis for the further research in the thesis, providing an understanding of which methods have been applied to address the uncertainty in the valuation and planning of sustainable energy systems, as well as to identify untapped issues on relevant areas of research.

# 3.1.2 Outcomes of cluster analysis of investment strategies in offshore wind energy market

In paper B, results of the cluster analysis method applied to operating installations indicated the formation of three distinct clusters of investors following similar strategies in terms of their entry, exit, purchase (of equity stake of the investment) timing, as well as the stake purchased. Figure 3-3 illustrates the resulting Dendrogram which shows the sequence by which the observations and clusters were merged.



Figure 3-3 Dendrogram of the hierarchical clustering

Key characteristics of each cluster are summarised in Figure 3-4. From a financial point of view, each investor has a different risk profile, which is reflected through different WACCs, which in turn accounts for the profitability of an investment. The first cluster includes third party investors usually comprising institutional investors and infrastructure funds typically managing very large amounts of money (mostly in the scale of billions of £). Institutional investors are interested in owning projects during their operating life, maintaining a low risk profile reflecting costs of capital in the region of 6%-12% [45]. The second cluster comprises mostly independent power producers and OEMs/ECPI providers. Independent power producers (IPPs) develop, construct and operate offshore wind energy projects; accordingly, they usually sell the generated energy to the grid or to large scale power providers through Power Purchase Agreements (PPAs). They usually do not have as strong balance sheets as Utility companies and their cost of capital lies in the region of 10-20% (except for IPPs with a background in the offshore oil & gas industry). Finally, the Build-Operate-Transfer (BOT) cluster is dominated by major Utilities, able to finance the project from their own reserves or through corporate finance at a relatively low cost of capital (~8-10%). It should be noted that most offshore wind farms are less than 10 years' old and the first wind farm was only decommissioned last year, so it is possible for a further cluster to be formulated in the future with investors aiming to profit from the service life extension stage.

Cluster 1: Late entry investors	Cluster 2: Pre- commissioning investors	Cluster 3: Build-Operate- Transfer investors		
<ul> <li>Third party capital investors</li> <li>Corporate investors, infrastructure funds and institutional investors</li> <li>Undertake exclusively operational risks and avoid construction risks, retaining a low risk profile with stable returns</li> <li>Purchased stakes are in general minority stakes</li> <li>Long exit timing</li> <li>Cost of capital in the region of 6%-12%</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Independent energy companies, EPCIs contractors, and OEMs</li> <li>Entrance: beginning of the project</li> <li>Exit: prior the commissioning of the wind farm</li> <li>Turnkey developers entering the venture at an early stage of its lifecycle, in order to get involved in the construction and installation stage, and following the commission, they tend to sell the stake they own exiting during the operating stage of the asset.</li> <li>Cost of capital lies between 12- 14%</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Build the asset</li> <li>Keep the operating assets in their balance sheet</li> <li>Divest part of their stake (minority stakes) during the operating stage of the asset</li> <li>Major Utilities and Independent power producers</li> <li>Low cost of capital (~8-10%)</li> </ul>		

Figure 3-4 Key characteristics of three investor clusters

## 3.1.3 Outcomes of stochastic optimisation of the power generation mix

Outcomes of the next study carried out at an energy system development level were derived from the application of the multi-stage stochastic optimisation framework (presented in section 2.2.8) to the Indonesian power generation mix (paper G). Indonesia was selected as the reference case study for determining the optimum power generation expansion planning due to the availability of data on the existing installed power plants as well as because it is a rapidly developing economy with projected electricity growth of 8.5% per year until 2025 and significant renewable energy resource potential [46].

The proposed model was initially applied to determine the optimal power generation mix under a baseline case and accordingly to another three representative cases calling for: the "Least cost option", the "Policy Compliance option" and the "Green Energy Policy option". The different sets of constraints that were imposed for each planning option (PO) are summarised in Table 3-1.

Constraint	Baseline case	Least cost option	Policy Compliance option <sup>a</sup>	Green Energy Policy option
Peak demand	$\sqrt{b}$		$\checkmark$	
Consumption demand	$\checkmark$		$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Renewable potential limit	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Annual construction limit	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	
Minimum proportion <sup>°</sup>	x	x	Coal: 30% in 2025 29% in 2030 NG: 22% in 2025	x
Maximum proportion <sup>c</sup>	45% for each technology	x	011: 25% in 2025 24% in 2030 Rest of technologies: 45%	45% for each technology
Renewable penetration target	16% in 2020 23% in 2025 25% in 2030	x	16% in 2020 23% in 2025 25% in 2030	24% in 2020 35% in 2025 38% in 2030
CO <sub>2,eq</sub> emission limit	750 m ton in 2020 1000 m ton in 2025 1250 m ton in 2030 of CO <sub>2,eq</sub> /year	x	26% CO <sub>2,eq</sub> reduction in relation to 2020, 2025 and 2030 BAU	30% reduction in relation to 2020, 2025 and 2030 Baseline case
Carbon pricing	х	x	х	\$ 30 /metric

## Table 3-1 Set of constraints for each PO

<sup>a</sup> Source: [47], [48].

<sup>b</sup> " $\sqrt{}$ " means that the constraint is included in the simulation, "x" means constraint is excluded. <sup>c</sup> Proportion of each technology within the total power generation mix.

It should be noted that for the derivation of the planning options, location-specific literature has been studied in depth through a review of national and international regulations and communications with key stakeholders in the Ministry of Energy and Mineral Resources of Indonesia, who provided detailed data on the installed capacities per different technology and per different plant. To this end, this dataset also

constitutes original contribution as high-fidelity analysis cannot be achieved only with data available within the public domain.

Under the baseline case, the optimised stochastic power generation mix for all leaf nodes run for the planning period 2025 is shown in Figure 3-5 and it includes coal 20.0–45.0% of total power generation mix, natural gas 9.0–32.0%, oil 3.5–17.5%, hydro 9.0-12.5%, geothermal 8.8–12.3%, biomass 2.3-11.9%, onshore wind 2.7–4.1%, offshore wind 0%-0.14% and solar PV 0%-8.0%. It has to be noted that results shown in this figure do not depict the likelihood of occurrence of each scenario. To identify the weighted mean proportion of power generation produced from each technology,  $\tau$ , during time period, t, each observation is multiplied by the probability of occurrence of its originating scenario  $s_k$  (where k is a specific combination of  $s_D$ ,  $s_C$  and  $s_F$  scenarios) and the products are, then, summed up. For instance, the weighted mean proportion of power generation gradient as:

$$\bar{x}_{\tau_1} = \sum_{k=1}^{K} \left( p_{s_1} x_{\tau_1, s_1} + p_{s_2} x_{\tau_1, s_2} + \dots + p_{s_k} x_{\tau_1, s_k} \right)$$
(3-1)

In Figure 3-6, the optimised stochastic power generation mix across the whole simulation period is illustrated. Total weighted mean power installed capacity was calculated 72.2 GW in the 2020 baseline case, increasing to 166 GW in 2030 because of growing energy demand. Outliers have been removed from the box plot representation, while the weighted mean proportions of the different technologies in the power generation mix are denoted by a red asterisk. The central red mark in the whisker charts represents the median, while the bottom and top edges of the blue boxes indicate the 25th and 75th percentiles, respectively. The black whiskers cover the non-outliers that represent the most extreme data points. Constraints imposing the renewable technologies contribution, as well as lower carbon emission levels appear to enforce the decrease of fossil-fuels-based technologies over time. In fact, coal, NG and oil installed capacities are reduced by 11%, 45% and 34% from 2020 to 2030 time periods, while hydro, geothermal, biomass and onshore wind are increased by 58%, 117% and 112%, respectively (as shown in Figure 3-7). Furthermore, the new weighted installed capacity was estimated 80.5 GW, weighted RES share was 35%, CO<sub>2,eq</sub> emissions 570 million tons and weighted total discounted cost \$ 471 billion in year 2030. The model failed to find an optimum solution for around 5% of the total uncertainty scenarios, meaning that not all constraints could be satisfied under these scenarios. Results illustrated here were, thus, cleansed and their probabilities were readjusted to sum up to one.



Figure 3-5 Power generation mix across different scenarios (for year 2025)



Figure 3-6 Optimised stochastic power generation mix throughout the simulation period under the Baseline Case



Figure 3-7 Weighted average installed capacity under the baseline case

The proposed model was, then, applied to determine the optimal power generation mix for three Planning Options (POs): Least cost, Policy compliance and Green Energy Policy option.

To illustrate the effect of the different bounds on the set of constraints, the Least Cost PO results are discussed here, while the rest of the results can be found in paper G. The Least Cost PO focuses on minimizing the cost of the power generation system, while no carbon emissions limit, renewable contribution and fuel diversity targets are in place. The power generation mix is dominated by coal power, since there is no imposed carbon emission restriction or renewable penetration target. Even though the renewable penetration of this option is not as high and varied as in other options, it can still fulfil the 25% renewable penetration target for 2030, because of the high contribution of the relatively low cost of hydropower, as well as the contribution of geothermal, biomass and onshore wind power plants. According to the results, overall power generation in 2030 will rely heavily on the three most cost-efficient technologies: coal (57.1%), geothermal (13.2%) and hydropower (13.1%). The rest of the power generation originates from gas (5.9%), onshore wind (4.6%), biomass (3.2%) and diesel power (2.9%). Cost-effectiveness accounts both for the total cost of the technology integrating the capital, fixed operational, variable operational and fuel cost, as well as for the total lifetime duration and the capacity factor of each technology. As

can be seen from Figure 3-8, to satisfy the increasing demand at the least cost, coal installed capacity will keep growing rapidly throughout the planning horizon. On the other hand, natural gas and diesel consumption experience a decreasing trend as their contribution is slowly superseded by coal and hydropower.



Figure 3-8 Power generation mix for Least cost option

## 3.2 Technology development level

## 3.2.1 Outcomes of the lifecycle techno-economic model of offshore wind energy assets

In paper C, the high-fidelity cost revenue model is developed taking into account the life cycle phases of the offshore wind energy investment. The model is particularly developed to account for the different entry and exit strategies of different investors. To demonstrate the model's applicability, a case study of a representative offshore wind farm located in European waters, was employed. Key assumptions of the wind farm site are included in Table 3-2. The 504MW capacity wind farm is located in the North Sea region, 36km away from the port. Weather data (3-hourly data over a 3-year period) were retrieved from BTM ARGOSS [37] for modelling the operational phase of the asset. A wind farm of approximately 500MW capacity was considered a reasonable selection, since there are a number of studies that have considered the

same wind farm capacity in their baseline scenario, such as [40], [49], which can allow comparison of results.

Wind farm characteristics		Values	
	Total wind farm capacity, $P_{WT}$	504MW	
Wind form	Projected operational life of the wind farm, n	25years	
	Construction years, T <sub>constr</sub>	5years	
	Number of turbines, $n_{WT}$	140	
General Site	Distance to port, D	36km	
characteristics	Water depth, WD	26m	
	Rotor diameter, <i>d</i>	107m	
	Hub height, <i>h</i>	77.5m	
Wind turbing	Pile diameter, $D_{pile}$	6m	
	Rated power	3.60MW	
	Cut-in speed	4m/s	
	Cut-out speed	25m/s	

The total undiscounted CAPEX encompassing costs during the Development and Consenting (D&C), Production and Acquisition (P&A), Installation and Commissioning (I&C) and Decommissioning and Disposal (D&D) phases amounts to £1.675 billion, while the undiscounted annual OPEX was estimated £56.6 million.

In Figure 3-9, the relative contribution of the 5 different phases of the life cycle to the total LCOE is presented. It is indicated that the costs incurred during the P&A phase have the largest share of the total costs (46%), followed by the O&M costs (30%). These results are consistent with a number of previous studies [40], [50].



Figure 3-9 Life cycle cost breakdown of reference wind farm

For the sensitivity analysis of the model, the wind farm general specifications and site characteristics were considered as design parameters (parameters that remain unchanged) and the sensitivity of other variables were tested with respect to their influence on the NPV of the investment (as opposed to other works testing sensitivity of design parameters [40], [51]). This allows a targeted investigation of the impact of parameters that can be influenced during the lifecycle of a wind farm of a given location.

The results of the sensitivity analysis are illustrated in Figure 3-10 (a)-(d). The graphs include parameters which have an influence of at least  $\pm 2\%$  (cut-off point) on the NPV upon a 20% increase/decrease in their values. For reference, under the baseline scenario, NPV of the investment was calculated £284.3 million at a real discount rate of 6.15% with an IRR= 10.3%. Further, LCOE was estimated £109/MWh.

The most influential CAPEX parameters appeared to be the wind turbine acquisition cost, the working hours of the personnel during the I&C phase and the foundation acquisition cost, followed by the day rate of the jack up vessels and the weather adjustment factor. As far as the OPEX parameters are concerned, the MTTF and the workboat wave height limit appeared to have the greatest influence on the NPV of the investment. Considering the significant effect of this factor on the feasibility of the project, the operator could consider measures to limit this risk. For example, by leasing workboats, which could provide safe access at higher wave heights or through hiring other modes of transportation. The NPV demonstrated high sensitivity to the WACC (with a 20% decrease in WACC more than doubling the NPV of the investment) and as a result, to its composing parameters (e.g. equity to debt ratio). In fact, a 20% decrease in these parameters, namely the return on equity, the interest rate on debt and the equity ratio increase NPV by 52%, 44% and 32%, respectively.

The last observation stresses the importance of financing costs on the feasibility of the investment. It is also noted that cost of equity is almost always expected to be higher than the cost of debt; thus, as the debt ratio increases, the WACC is expected to drop. Nevertheless, third party financing stakeholders would expect to see a reasonable equity being invested in the project to increase confidence in the investment. Hence, the final equity to debt ratio would be a balance of these opposite forces.



Figure 3-10 Sensitivity analysis results

FinEX and revenues parameters appear to have the greatest impact on the NPV of the investment in comparison to the other two modules of the model, with WACC, net energy production and strike price having the greatest impact.

An objective of this thesis was to assess the expected financial returns from an OW farm asset for investors who are investing and divesting at different times across the service life. Implementation of the model for the respective investment strategies can provide, among other outputs, information regarding the financial return that different investor classes can expect from an investment in an OW farm.

Figure 3-11 (a)-(c) illustrate cumulative cash flow profiles for the three different investor classes (Late entry investors, Pre-commissioning investors, Build-Operate-Transfer investors) identified in paper B. The "Build-Operate-Transfer" (BOT) type of investor suggests that a single investor owns the asset from the consenting up to the decommissioning phase; hence, this is the typical case that financial appraisal studies usually consider. The temporal cost/revenue profile of the BOT investor is illustrated in Figure 3-11 (a). To account for the range of potential WACC values this investor cluster is likely to accommodate, results for WACCs equal to 8% and 10% (representing lower and upper expected levels of WACC respectively for the specific cluster of investors) are presented. The graph provides an estimate of the value of the asset across its life; the estimated break-even year can be found in the intersection of the cumulative cost and cumulative revenue curves (highlighted with the purple circle mark).

The model was, subsequently, applied to the other two investor profiles. "Precommissioning" (PC) investors undertake the development and construction of the wind farm, acting as turn-key developers, while they tend to sell the asset once the project is commissioned. Figure 3-11(c) illustrates cumulative costs (dashed red and blue lines) and revenues (solid red line) for an investor entering from year 1 of the asset lifecycle (P&C phase) and exiting at the end of year 5. As expected, since PC investors sell the asset following its commissioning (i.e. before it starts to produce energy), revenues are expected to be zero before the sixth year of the project's life cycle.

The setting of the sale price of the asset needs to at least cover the construction cost and financing outlay to that point. This cluster of investors comprising OEMs and EPCI contractors have generally weaker balance sheets in comparison to big power producers (belonging to the BOT cluster of investors), and hence, have less financial strength to provide corporate finance to the project. Considering a WACC in the region of 12-15% [45], their cost/revenue profile for the construction period of the wind farm (from year 1 to year 5) is illustrated in Figure 3-11 (c) for the lower and upper bounds of potential WACC values. Assuming a 100% ownership, the PC investor is anticipated to balance the cost spent for the development of the asset and the financing cost (determined by the WACC values), to assess the minimum selling price of the asset. The application of the model indicated that the seller should ask for a minimum price of £1,078 million for a WACC=12% should be £1,170.5 million.

On the other hand, "Late entry" (LE) investors should consider future expected costs and revenues to evaluate the maximum price they can purchase the asset for. Taking into account the fact that this class of investors have more liquidity and stronger balance sheets, their WACC range is lower, approximately between 6% - 12% [45]. In Figure 3-11 (b), the cost/revenue profiles of the asset from year 6 (commissioning year) up to the D&D phase are outlined for WACC values 6% and 12%. Further, the cumulative costs (dotted lines) have been translated to intersect with the cumulative revenues (solid lines) at the end of the service life of the asset (i.e. year 31st). This means that the break-even point is found at the extreme end of the service life and, hence, the NPV=0. The blue dotted line corresponds to the translated cumulative costs for WACC=6%, while the red dotted line for WACC=12%. Correspondingly, the blue and red solid lines reflect the cumulative revenues for the lower and upper WACC limit, respectively. Cumulative costs are discounted to the year of acquisition (i.e., beginning of year 6). The translation of the cumulative costs enables the identification of the

extreme purchase price of the asset at the commissioning point, which will allow the late entry investor to make marginal profit. The translation of the cumulative cost is realised by the following expression:

$$DCC_{translated,t} = DCC_t + (DCR_{t=31} - DCC_{t=31}), \forall t = 6, 7, 8, \dots, 31$$
(3-2)

where,  $DCC_{translated,t}$  is the discounted translated cumulative cost at year t,  $DCC_t$  is the discounted cumulative cost and DCR is the discounted cumulative revenues at time t.

If the acquisition price, at the point of the purchase, is less than this extreme, the two curves will be intersecting at a time earlier than the service life of the asset (i.e. the 31<sup>st</sup> year) and the profit margin will increase. For example, as illustrated in Figure 3-11 (b), if the acquisition price of the asset at year 6 (or else the discounted translated cumulative cost at year 6) amounts to £2 billion, the breakeven point will be reached during the 18<sup>th</sup> year, which is the intersection of the cumulative cost (black dotted line) with the cumulative revenues denoted by the blue solid line, assuming that WACC=6%.

Considering the upper and lower WACC bounds considered for this type of investor, the maximum price of purchase is, thus,  $\pm 1,770$  million for WACC=12% and  $\pm 2,668$  million for WACC=6%, as indicated by the red and blue dotted lines at the beginning of year 6, respectively. Therefore, it is deemed that the final price of the asset would, most probably, lie in the region between the minimum selling and the maximum purchase price, estimated by the PC and the LE investors, respectively. For the above-mentioned example, the price of the wind farm is, thus, expected to lie in the region  $\pm 1,078$  million- $\pm 2,668$  million, depending on the cost of capital of both investors.

However, it must be highlighted that the "price" and the "value" of the asset represent different concepts, with the price of the asset being determined by supply and demand, while the value is estimated by accounting for the cost and the return of an investment [45].



Figure 3-11 Cumulative cost return profiles of the asset from the different investor perspectives

# 3.2.2 Outcomes of parametric expressions for CAPEX, OPEX and LCOE values

Paper C formed the basis for papers D and E, with the former comprising the development of a set of parametric expressions linking global deployment parameters with key financial performance indicators and the later performing the stochastic expansion of the lifecycle techno-economic model by the employment of advanced numerical methods.

As such, in paper D, the integrated cost model was applied to a number of scenarios aiming to map the cost performance across the multi-dimensional domain of the four independent variables. Subsequently, a set of nonlinear relationships was assumed based on the observation of the relationship between the input global parameters and the output variables (CAPEX, OPEX and LCOE), ensuring a realistic approximation and avoiding cases of overfitting which may reduce accuracy in the results. Once the most appropriate regression expressions were determined, a set of overall relationships were developed for each of the dependent variables and the nonlinear coefficients were estimated through application of the maximum likelihood method for a pre-determined shape of the target equation. The analysis also returned the overall value for the regression coefficients providing an indication on the overall quality of fit of the quantities considered. Based on the above, the following three expressions are proposed, considering the most up to date information and high-fidelity cost modelling structure in order to link the macro-variables, namely  $P_{WT}$  (MW), WD (m), D (km) and  $P_{WF}$  (MW) to the OPEX, CAPEX and LCOE figures.

$$dOPEX = -6.349 \cdot 10^8 \cdot P_{WT}^{0.187} + 2.595 \cdot 10^{-19} \cdot exp(0.830 \cdot D) + 8.413 \cdot 10^5 \cdot P_{WF} + 9.506 \cdot 10^8, \text{ in } \pounds$$
(3-3)

$$dCAPEX = -1.485 \cdot 10^{11} \cdot P_{WT}^{0.001} + 2.353 \cdot 10^{6} \cdot WD + 2.530 \cdot 10^{6} \cdot D + 2.451 \cdot 10^{6} \cdot P_{WF} + 1.487 \cdot 10^{11}, \text{ in } \pounds$$
(3-4)

$$LCOE = 110.370 \cdot P_{WT}^{-2.260} + 0.167 \cdot WD + 0.004 \cdot D^{2} + 0.001 \cdot D + 2.889 \cdot 10^{9} \cdot P_{WF}^{-3.399} + 95.045, \text{ in } \pounds/MWh$$
(3-5)

The R<sup>2</sup> for each of the expressions are 0.986, 0.999 and 0.983 respectively, denoting a satisfactory fit to the original data. Furthermore, the data for the independent variables for the different scenarios were used as predictors using the regression coefficients and the average value of the absolute errors that were measured in each case were 1.62%, 0.83% and 0.82%. Finally, a series of separate test scenarios were run in order to test the performance of the model while interpolating and the results are summarised in Table 3-3.

expressions								
Testin	g scenario	#t1	#t2	#t3	#t4			
P <sub>WT</sub>		6	3.6	3.6	3.6			
WD		26	15.6	26	15.6			
D		36	36	21.6	21.6			
P <sub>WF</sub>		504	504	504	302.4			
dOPEX (£)	Par. expression	4.872E+08	5.680E+08	5.680E+08	3.984E+08			
	Cost model	5.036E+08	5.590E+08	5.569E+08	3.909E+08			
	Error (%)	-3.3%	1.6%	2.0%	1.9%			
dCAPEX (£)	Par. expression	1.269E+09	1.336E+09	1.324E+09	8.055E+08			
	Cost model	1.293E+09	1.325E+09	1.313E+09	8.108E+08			
	Error (%)	-1.8%	0.8%	0.8%	-0.7%			
LCOE (£/MWh)	Par. expression	108.4	110.9	109.3	116.3			
	Cost model	107.6	111.1	107.2	115.7			
	Error (%)	0.8%	-0.2%	1.9%	0.5%			

Table 3-3 Testing scenarios and results produced by model and parametric expressions

# 3.2.3 Outcomes of stochastic expansion of the techno-economic model

Moving forward, in paper E the stochastic expansion of the parametric model was carried out. To this end, advanced numerical methods, namely Artificial Neural Network (ANN) approximation model and an Auto-Regressive Integrated Moving Average (ARIMA) time series model were combined with Monte Carlo simulations in order to assess the impact of the system uncertainties on the performance of the asset. Joint probability distributions of the output variables, namely the NPV, capital cost, annual operating cost and LCOE are presented, providing insights regarding the profitability of the asset within defined confidence intervals.
The joint probability distributions of the NPV, LCOE, CAPEX and annual OPEX are plotted in Figure 3-12, Figure 3-13, Figure 3-14 and Figure 3-15. Because of the significant impact of the strike price on the NPV of the investment, probability plots under three different scenarios of strike prices, namely 100, 120, 140  $\pounds$ /MWh, are presented. The resulting NPVs demonstrated an approximate normal distribution. As expected, increasing the guaranteed tariff (strike price) on the wind farm energy output shifts the NPV probability distribution to the right, towards higher NPVs, thus, increasing the total value of the asset. As such, while for a strike price of £140/MWh, there is only 1% chance for the investment to yield a negative NPV, it is deemed that a strike price of £100/MWh would render the investment no longer profitable for the investor, since the chance of a positive NPV would fall below 1% under the specifications of the baseline scenario.



Figure 3-12 Probabilistic results of NPV under three different strike prices (£100, 120 and 140/MWh).

Furthermore, the probability plot of LCOE is illustrated in Figure 3-13 and it demonstrates there is a high probability at a 90% confidence interval the cost of energy lies within £93.6-115.5/MWh. The deterministic analysis of the LCOE has indicated a value of £108.9/MWh; nevertheless, according to the probabilistic analysis, it is deemed that there is an approximately 20% probability that the NPV

can achieve higher values. Accordingly, the probability plot of investment cost approximates a normal distribution shape as depicted in Figure 3-14. The CAPEX output lies in the range of £1.60-1.77 billion at a 90% confidence interval (CI). The outcome of the deterministic model (£1.67 billion) was concluded to lie in approximately the median value of the distribution derived from the stochastic analysis. The probabilistic results of annual OPEX (Figure 3-15) indicated a range of £55.0-58.4 million per year for a CI of 90%.



Figure 3-13 Probabilistic results of LCOE (£/MWh)









A sensitivity analysis of the variability of the stochastic variables was accordingly employed, based on the assessment of an increase/decrease of 20% of the standard deviations of the key statistic parameters on the NPV. Considering the mean NPV resulting from the probabilistic analysis under strike price=140£/MWh

(reaching a value of £ 266.1 million) as the baseline case, the outcomes of the sensitivity analysis are presented in the Tornado plot in Figure 3-16. It should be noted that since strike prices were modelled by means of scenarios and electricity prices by means of time series the sensitivity of NPV on their variability has not been included in this analysis.



Figure 3-16 Tornado Chart - Sensitivity Analysis of standard deviations on NPV (£)

Variables whose variance appeared to have notable impact on the NPV were in descending order of impact: the cost of turbine component, the mean time to failure, the cost of foundation, the working hours and the weather adjustment factor. The general conclusion that can be drawn from this graph is that the increase in the standard deviation of key variables, results in increasing investment risk, hence reducing the confidence on the profitability of the investment. Nevertheless, increasing the variance of some parameters such as the return on equity and the contingency costs appears to result in slightly higher NPVs, which can be explained by the randomness of each Monte Carlo simulation. As shown above, considerable differences compared to the standard deterministic sensitivity analysis were observed, where the return rates of equity

and debt, the MTTF, the share of equity, the cost of turbine, the inflation rate, and the working hours per shift were among the most significant variables.

### 3.2.4 Outcomes of the development of risk control policies for operational uncertainties of offshore wind energy assets

Finally, paper F uses the same wind farm characteristics summarised in Table 3-2 to apply the model developed for the calculation of operational KPIs (presented in section 2.2.7) across a number of different locations in a region by the south east coast of the UK.

Weather data were obtained from the BTM ARGOS database for a set of 204 different locations with latitude and longitude coordinates ranging between [0.000°, 2.667°] and [50.000°, 53.667°], respectively as shown in Figure 3-17. This region was selected due to its high concentration of currently operating and under construction Round 1, 2 and 3 wind farms [52].



Figure 3-17 Focus region located in the south east coast of the UK

Existing ports near the locations of the focus region were identified from 4C offshore [53] and their coordinates are summarised in Table 3-4. It was assumed that each wind farm (located to each of the 204 locations) is served by its closest port. The cost of main and support vessels, crew and materials were adopted from [54].

Port	Longitude	Latitude
Wells	52.954	0.853
Great Yarmouth	52.583	1.735
Lowestoft	52.473	1.755
Harwich Navyard	51.948	1.288
Sheerness	51.443	0.748
Ramsgate	51.327	1.412
Newhaven	50.7903	0.0546
Shoreham	50.8311	0.2381

Table 3-4 Coordinates of nearby ports

### 3.2.4.1 Operational KPIs for a specific location

The model was initially applied for the prediction of the operational KPIs of the reference wind farm installed in the location with coordinates [0°, 50.334°]. The power output of each of the 140 turbines as well as the breakdown of downtimes are illustrated in Figure 3-18 and Figure 3-19, respectively.



Figure 3-18 Power output per each turbine

Total power output was calculated 38,823 GWh and the total downtime  $3.6658 \cdot 10^6$  hours with a power-based availability of 90.3% and a time-based availability of 89.1%. The downtime due to weather unsuitability had the highest share of the total downtime (21%) followed by the repair time (18.3%) and the spare availability downtime (12.6%).



Figure 3-19 Breakdown of downtimes

Total wind farm O&M cost during the entire service life was estimated at £686.5 million. Above results on the availability and O&M total costs show good agreement with a benchmarking study estimating O&M costs of an offshore wind farm located also in the south coast of the UK [55].

### 3.2.4.2 Parametric estimation of operational KPIs

Accordingly, the results from the application of the model for the 204 locations in the south east coast of the UK (corresponding to a respective historic weather dataset) were used to derive a number of location-specific colour-coded plots, illustrating resulting operational KPIs across the whole region.

The production-based wind farm availability results are plotted in Figure 3-20(a) for each of the 204 sets of coordinates under investigation. Higher availability levels can be observed in areas closer to the coast of the specified region (noting that half a degree is equivalent to 56 km). This can be attributed to the smaller distances between the port and the wind farm site, as well as the lower magnitudes of significant wave height and wind speed limits, improving the accessibility of the maintenance vessels for the performance of unplanned maintenance, hence reducing the total downtime of the asset. In general, results demonstrate a smooth transition from high availability values in locations positioned closer to the coast to gradually decreasing further from shore. Nevertheless, a number of outliers can be observed, for example the location

point [2.000° 53.334°], where an availability peak is noted; this could be the result of measurement uncertainty of the historic met ocean data.

Figure 3-20 (b) illustrates the breakdown of downtimes for the location with the lowest and highest availability. Weather downtime appears to have the greatest contribution to the total downtime for the lowest availability location, while repair time is the main contributor for the highest availability location.



Figure 3-20 Production-based availability (%) around the focus area of the study and (b) contribution of downtime categories to the highest and lowest availability locations

Figure 3-21 illustrates the total O&M cost per MWh, revealing a more uniform distribution of unit cost in relation to the availability values across the different locations. This is due to a trade-off of higher power generation due to better wind speed profiles and higher O&M costs due to decreasing accessibility of vessels for maintenance operations. Nevertheless, exceptions of this observation can be found, for example, in the areas positioned in the southern part of the specified region, where high availability together with relatively low unit costs can be observed.

Finally, the expected total power production loss due to the wind farm downtime is plotted in Figure 3-22. Production loss reflects the total revenue loss due to downtime, as it is calculated by subtracting the power produced during uptime from the potential power produced both during uptime and downtime (wind speed profile of the location is also taken into consideration); it is therefore a parameter with a great impact on the financial performance of the investment. The power production loss plot was found to follow a similar to the availability plot pattern, with locations closer to shore indicating lower revenue potential losses due to the reduced downtime of the wind farm.









### 3.2.4.3 Weather risk control policy options

Traditional insurance products available for renewable energy projects typically protect against natural disasters [56] and physical losses during construction/operating phases [57]. Furthermore, academic literature on the effects of weather risks on offshore wind energy projects also focuses on analysing the effect of extreme weather events [58]–[60].

Risk management against the effect of seasonal fluctuations in climatic conditions, such as variation in wind speeds, temperature and wave height is becoming more relevant as investors are inclined to reduce their risk exposure.

Weather risk hedging products are usually financial contracts which can be executed in the form of insurance or weather derivatives structured as swaps, futures and options that are based on a weather related index [61]; in the case of offshore wind, significant wave height and wind speed could be relevant weather related indices. The seller of the weather derivative bears the risk of potential financial losses as a result of the weather conditions in exchange of an upfront premium. If the pre-determined limit of the index is surpassed, over a specified period, the project owner is compensated the downtime financial losses.

The index-based policy structure has the advantage of simplicity, although there may exist some ambiguity in terms of the actual financial impact caused by the exceedance of the specified threshold. In the case of offshore wind, for example, exceedance of the threshold of the significant wave height limit over a specified period of time may not necessarily lead to financial losses. On the contrary, power production loss due to downtime could be a risk index easier-to-translate into resulting revenue losses over a period of time, while relevant data can be retrieved by SCADA (Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition) systems installed in the wind farm.

Figure 3-23 illustrates the resulting power production losses due to the downtime on a monthly basis for the reference wind farm installed in the location [0.000°, 50.334°]. A threshold of 45,000 MWh over the period of a month was assumed, above which the buyer of the risk transfer product is compensated for the revenue loss corresponding to this threshold. The estimation of the premium should be based on the probability of exceedance of the specific limit. With a 5.9% monthly probability of exceedance, the risk of the investor is estimated (in terms of production losses) 45,000 $\cdot$ 5.9% = 2655MWh. Assuming a strike price of 100 £/MWh, the maximum premium that the buyer would be willing to pay is therefore £265,500 per month.



Figure 3-23 Monthly power production losses as a function of time for the location with coordinates [0.000°, 50.334°]

The exceedance probability (EP) curve is used by insurers to estimate the probable maximum loss (PML) for a portfolio of investments in a given period of time. The PML is a bespoke risk metric and is associated with a probability of exceedance reflecting the insurer's acceptable level of risk. As such, the insurer can use the EP curve to determine the magnitude of loss at the desired probability of exceedance level. In Figure 3-24, the monthly EP curve of the reference wind farm is demonstrated. The EP curve can also assist the distribution of losses between stakeholders. As such, the project owner would retain the first part of the loss (i.e. the deductibles), for example losses up to 45,000MWh, while the insurer covers monthly production losses occurring in excess of this amount.







Figure 3-25 Probability of exceedance of monthly power production loss threshold

Setting the above threshold of monthly power production losses (i.e. 45,000 MWh) across all sets of coordinates of the designated region, the distribution of the exceedance probabilities is illustrated in Figure 3-25. For areas closer to the coast, the probability of exceedance does not surpass the level of 6%, while in areas further from shore probability reaches 18%. Comparing the scatter plot of probability of the production loss exceedance threshold with the production losses one (in Figure 3-22), it becomes evident that the amount of power production losses throughout the service life of the asset is not necessarily proportional to the entailed risk of surpassing a threshold set on a monthly or even annual basis. This map can provide a basis for screening which locations are likely to incur higher insurance premiums for weather related parametric risk control products.

## **4 CONTRIBUTION OF THE RESEARCH**

This section aims to consolidate the findings and substantiate the contribution of the EngD thesis and the approach followed to fulfil the objectives. The overall contribution of this work is organised into three pillars: novelty, scientific soundness and value to different stakeholders.

Table 4-1 summarises the objectives of the research project, how these are addressed through the various research activities, along with the contribution of each objective in terms of novelty, scientific soundness and value to different stakeholders.

The first objective was addressed through a systematic literature review responding to a novel research question: which methods have been employed to address/model/incorporate risk and uncertainty attributes (related to energy security, generating costs, market risks, climate change risks, etc.) in sustainable power generation planning and feasibility studies? Furthermore, the assignment of the most appropriate methods to the particular types of risks was an additional outcome of this study. The systematic literature review approach was adopted, through the determination of keywords that would allow access to all relevant key references in a systematic, transparent, and reproducible manner, while also restricting the researcher's bias [15]. This review will benefit researchers and academics in decision support systems for sustainable energy planning and feasibility studies, but also investors and policy makers who seek to identify the methods that can be most suitable to capture specific risks.

Set Objective	Novelty	Scientific Soundness	Value to different stakeholders
	What is new?	What methods have been used and how have they been validated?	Who will benefit from this part of the work?
Assemble a state-of-the-art literature review of risk- based methods for sustainable energy systems planning and technology feasibility studies	The produced review paper responds to a unique research question: Which methods can be adopted for decision making under uncertainty for energy investments. Furthermore, it aims to find which methods are more suitable to address each type of risk.	The systematic literature review methods that was adopted allows to distinguish the relevant papers based on a set of predefined words, alleviating the bias of the reviewer and ensuring that all key references are included in the analysis.	This review can be valuable primarily to researchers and academics in decision support systems in energy related problems, listing latest applications of different methods and highlighting benefits and limitations of each method.
Distinguish different investment strategies followed by investors in the offshore wind energy industry through a multi- attribute cluster analysis	This analysis has collected real data from all existing wind farms in the UK and based on this data distinguished three distinct clusters of investors with common investment/divestment behaviour.	The systematic multi-attribute cluster analysis method that has been adopted in combination with the high quality of data that have been gathered ensure validity of the derived clusters.	This work can be relevant to researchers and policy makers which target policies and financial products which can be targeted to each of the clusters identified.
Develop an integrated, high- fidelity lifecycle techno economic model which allows for the temporal evaluation of a renewable energy investment, integrating (and developing) most relevant cost expressions	The life cycle costing approach that has been followed stands for the most analytical financial analysis presented to-date combining the detailed costing of all phases in the service life of an asset with modelling of revenues and temporal effect of cash in-flows and out-flows. Application of the appraisal model for different types of investors is also an achievement of this work.	This work has investigated detailed cost expressions qualifying the most relevant ones to the latest generation wind farms and derived new ones, where necessary, based on reliable data retrieved from existing wind farms. The cost of financing has been analytically modelled and a baseline application of the framework has been validated with parallel studies and published data.	This financial appraisal framework will be of value to investors aiming to appraise wind energy investments as well as consultants and researchers aiming to benchmark the effect of different technological options to the overall profitability of an investment. The framework developed can be transferred to other technological options, i.e. marine and onshore energy applications.
Formulate relevant parametric equations through appropriate selection of approximation models for the conceptual design and analysis of offshore energy assets	A set of new, convenient to use parametric equations have been developed, linking global input variables (i.e. distance from port, capacity of wind turbine) to output KPIs such as CAPEX, OPEX and LCOE. These expressions have applicability relevant to the current and next generation wind energy investments.	The expressions have been derived based on the validated high-fidelity financial appraisal method that was developed earlier. Nonlinearity of expressions has allowed for a good fit of the resulting curves as indicated by relevant statistical metrics and a series of testing cases that have run for validation of the resulting model.	These expressions can be of value to practitioners (investors, policy makers, researchers and academics) who aim for a high-level assessment of the cost of an offshore wind farm investment at the conceptual stage, once limited information is available.

### Table 4-1 Contribution of research analysed by means of novelty, scientific soundness and value per each set objective

Set Objective	Novelty	Scientific Soundness	Value to different stakeholders
	What is new?	What methods have been used and how have they been validated?	Who will benefit from this part of the work?
Expand the financial appraisal model to consider uncertainties of key input parameters through selection and implementation of appropriate methods	A stochastic expansion of the high-fidelity financial appraisal model has allowed to assign confidence levels to the expression of the resulting financial KPIs, as a result of uncertainties present in the analysis. This approach can be expanded to other deterministic models as it follows a staged approach to link the different stage of the expansion approach.	The Monte Carlo simulation method that has been adopted is a versatile method allowing the convenient expansion of deterministic models, once high numbers of probability are expected to be calculated. Forecasting of whole sale electricity price has been modelled through ARIMA, a suitable method for long term forecasting, using real historical data. The ANN method has been applied for generalisation of the O&M costs as a suitable approximation method for complex and nonlinear systems. The individual methods have been validated for specified test cases.	The stochastic expansion approach can be of value to investors, policy makers and researchers investigating systems with high uncertainties. The method can be applicable to a wide variety of engineering applications where different tools can be adopted for each stage of the analysis, alleviating the need for a fully integrated code to account for stochasticity of inputs.
Evaluate weather uncertainty during O&M and visualise cost performance and production losses through scatter plots	The developed module allows for the parametric calculation of operational key performance indicators (KPIs) and allows for recurring simulations for different locations, enabling the visualisation of the KPIs in scatter plots. Furthermore, the model can estimate the probability of exceedance of a set production loss threshold, evaluating the risk for deployment in different locations.	The development of the module includes a weather module for the forecasting of environmental conditions using Markov Chains and a structured approach for O&M planning to allow calculations of MTTR, MTTF and availability. The module was verified through comparison of availability and operating cost results for a baseline case against a benchmarking study.	The model that is developed is of value to researchers and practitioners who work on the planning and evaluation of O&M activities related to the operation of offshore wind energy assets. It can be particularly relevant to the insurance industry as new parametric risk control products can be qualified relevant to revenue cost modelling and risk transfer strategies offered to investors.
Develop and apply a stochastic optimisation framework for deriving optimal national energy technology mixes taking into account uncertainties of the system	An optimisation approach has been developed to allow for the derivation of the optimum energy mix under the presence of uncertainty. The approach can consider multiple constraints to reflect energy policy strategies, and contextual factors and can be applied to different locations. The novelty of this work lies in the extension of the possibilistic uncertainty modelling approach to a stochastic one allowing for certain random variables to be represented through continuous probability density functions, leading to a more realistic representation of uncertainty.	The multi-stage probabilistic approach that has been adopted and expanded to also account for a set of stochastic variables through Monte Carlo simulations can systematically account for uncertainty in the analysis. Particularly for the application presented, high quality data have been used for appropriate contacts that were consulted.	This work can be relevant primarily to policy makers who aim to translate energy policy strategies into a mix of technologies that should be added to/removed from the existing technological mix. The expansion of the method to account for stochastic variables (rather than only probabilistic expression) can more accurately represent potential future scenarios and can be applied in multiple relevant problems.

Paper B produced a cluster analysis, which classified 83 cases of investors investing or divesting part (or entirety) of their stake from a total of 27 operating wind farms located in the United Kingdom, disclosing the existence of distinct entry and exit investor strategies. The cluster analysis preceded the development of the lifecycle techno-economic model is the first attempt in the literature to clearly distinguish distinct investor profiles. Existing literature on the financial returns from renewable energy projects assumes that there is a single investor who owns the asset (e.g. the wind farm) throughout its entire service life [62]–[65]. However, as indicated from the cluster analysis, it is often the case that equity investors buy and sell their stakes at different phases of the OW farm service life, depending on their investment strategy [4], [66]. This output can help those wishing to develop customised commercial products and optimisation of financial schemes and financing parameters, which can later influence investor's and policy makers' future decisions and strategies.

The risk appetite of each cluster of investors can be quantified and then reflected to the return on investment expectation. It should be noted that similar profiles can be distinguished in similar industries involving high value assets such as the offshore oil and gas industry from which we can infer/anticipate further clusters of interest to be developed as offshore wind energy assets approach their end of lives and with a view to service life extension.

Following on from the cluster analysis, the third objective of this research was the development of a model that predicts temporal returns and can be applied for different entry and exit instances to simulate equity investors' strategies. This model is useful for investors and policy makers wishing to estimate the viability of an investment and to predict its temporal return profile. The high-fidelity financial appraisal model that was developed follows a systematic and transferable approach distinguishing key cost components to higher granularity, integrating in parallel the time relevance of financial cash in and out flows, revenue modelling and cost of finance allowing for different appraisal models to be derived for different investor profiles.

This unique approach can provide initial estimates for the value of a defined asset from a buyer's and a seller's perspective in the case of an asset acquisition, setting logical

thresholds which can drive investment negotiations, setting as benchmark the NPV=0. The high-fidelity financial valuation model together with the purpose developed O&M tool can formulate an integrated fully parametric financial valuation model, which allows further advanced studies to be completed, including optimisation of CAPEX to OPEX ratio and supports decisions towards selection of end of life scenarios for return on investment maximisation.

Next, the financial appraisal model was used to produce a number of parametric expressions linking key financial performance indicators with global deployment parameters, with the view to provide initial estimates of the profitability of the investment requiring a limited number of inputs. The derived generalised expressions will be of value to investors, researchers and other stakeholders to undertake an initial estimate of CAPEX, OPEX and LCOE values for offshore wind farm projects with varying design parameters, as well as use them as reference for estimating the effect of the change in one of the selected design parameters. The framework developed can be directly transferred to other technological options, i.e. marine and onshore energy applications.

With the deterministic high-fidelity financial appraisal model as a starting point, an extension to a stochastic model, systematically accounting for stochasticity of inputs in the cost revenue model resulted to more meaningful expressions of the financial KPIs of interest. More specifically, it allows for a transition in terminology from a conventional deterministic assessment which results in a single deterministic output value (for a set of constant input values), to a stochastic evaluation with a confidence level according to which the set KPIs lie within predetermined thresholds (in the presence of uncertain inputs expressed as appropriate statistical distributions). For example, the transition from expressing an LCOE value of £108.9/MWh for a set of fixed input variables to a 90% confidence level that LCOE lies within £93.6-115.5/MWh, allows an investor/decision maker to better appreciate the expected performance of the asset/investment in an uncertain environment.

Furthermore, the parametric O&M model that was derived has allowed the evaluation of the sensitivity of the deployment selection and associated revenue loss risk

exposure for investors, qualifying potential risk transfer financial instruments that would safeguard the balance sheet of energy investors. In parallel, this evaluation can stand as the basis from an underwriter's perspective for the development of better-informed risk control policies, through parametrically estimating the probability of exceedance of a specified revenue loss threshold, qualifying for the underwriting portfolio related to business interruption due to adverse weather conditions.

Uncertainties involved at an energy system development level are important as they include future trends for key decision factors and can influence determined policies and strategies. The final objective of this thesis was achieved through the development of an optimisation approach which allows for the derivation of the optimum power generation mix in the presence of uncertainty. The probabilistic approach that was adopted and expanded to a stochastic approach through integration of Monte Carlo simulations has allowed the incorporation of uncertainty in inputs as potential outcomes with assigned probabilities or fully stochastic variables as statistical distributions resulting to an evaluation of the energy mix taking into account the joint probability values. Through appropriately selecting the constraints, different policy targets and strategies can be translated into a specific mix of technological decisions. This approach could assist policy makers derive useful insights regarding optimal planning pathways towards sustainable energy systems, taking into account uncertain inputs changing over the planning horizon.

The scientific soundness of the selected methods has been discussed in sections 2.2 and 2.3. Selection of the most appropriate methods followed a systematic literature review which permitted the author to evaluate different applications, advantages and limitations, and variations of each method. Where possible, methods and/or their applications as they have been applied and documented in this thesis have been validated and verified against real data to additional testing simulations. One of the factors on the selection of the methods has also been their versatility ensuring that the different applications can be transferred to different technologies and contexts.

Figure 4-1 distils the thesis' customised outcomes from the different stakeholders' perspectives. Industrial actors comprise project developers, manufacturers, insurers,

and other financial actors. The high-fidelity financial appraisal model can be of benefit to both investors and industrial actors, allowing for the fairer valuation of the offshore wind energy asset, as well as the valuation of cost impact of various technological variations/innovations to the total LCC of investments. Incorporating uncertainty in the financial appraisal analysis can increase the confidence of investors and the value of the outputs of the analysis, by assigning confidence levels to the predictions towards better informed decisions. Results of the cluster analysis could potentially be of great importance to policy makers and financing actors towards delivering customised policies and financing products, respectively, throughout the different phases of the lifecycle of the asset. The high-level parametric expressions can be used by investors and policy makers for an initial estimation of the expected cost of an investment as a function of global deployment parameters needing a small number of input variables. The proposed parametric framework linking deployment conditions (wind and wave profile) to the actual potential revenue losses that an operator might have due to the disruption of their activity can assist insurers in delivering better-informed parametric risk control policies towards hedging the financial impact of unforeseen weather conditions on a business. The development and application of methods systematically accounting for uncertainties, along with the systematic literature review on methods relevant to decision support in energy applications, can be of value to researchers and academics working on relevant fields of research. Finally, the stochastic multi-stage optimisation framework developed can stand as a useful tool for policy makers in order to derive the power generation optimum mix under a set of constraints and policy priorities.



Figure 4-1 Customised benefits for target groups

# **5 CONCLUSIONS AND OUTLOOK**

## **5.1 Main Conclusions**

The research carried out within this thesis has sought to address the question of how appropriate methods dealing with uncertainty can provide decision support at a technology and energy system level to different stakeholders. The thesis comprises a portfolio of research activities, which contributed towards the fulfilment of the set research objectives. Outcomes of this research portfolio have been either published, are under the peer review process or will be submitted for publication imminently.

In papers B, C, D, E and F offshore wind was used as the technology of reference. This is because offshore wind has been recognised as one of the leading technology options to decarbonise the UK's energy system, as well as the relatively mature market that has been established, comprised by numerous, large investors where risk implications are seriously considered in investment decisions.

The main conclusions of each study undertaken to address the research question are summarised as follows:

Methods that have been widely employed to address/model/incorporate risk ٠ and uncertainty attributes (related to energy security, generating costs, market risks, climate change risks, etc.) in sustainable power generation planning and feasibility studies were initially investigated. It was concluded that MVP, ROA, MCS and (stochastic) optimisation methods are usually employed to address/model statistical risk factors, while semi-quantitative methods such as scenario analysis and MCDA may also be employed to address non-statistical parameters such as social factors and the emergence of competitive technologies. Financial risks (e.g. variations in the investment return [67] or energy sale prices) have been widely accounted for in MVP and MCS methods: while the emergence of competing energy technologies (i.e. nuclear power) has through been principally captured scenario analysis [68]. Technology/innovation risk parameters are usually encountered in studies employing ROA, MCS, optimisation and scenario analysis by means of variation in future technology costs (learning curve effects). Stochastic

optimisation models are frequently applied to assist policy makers in the definition of optimum energy mixes, taking into consideration uncertainties in the energy demand (i.e. macroeconomic factors), variation in electricity prices, generating costs, fuel risks, technological risks and carbon emission reduction targets. Finally, technical risks, such as reliability of components and access to the grid have been found to be frequently modelled by goal programming (i.e. MCDA methods) and optimisation methods. It was concluded that most recent literature tends to adopt more advanced methods that incorporate uncertainty.

The cluster analysis of investor strategies in offshore wind market, employed in this doctoral thesis, indicated the existence of three distinct clusters: the lateentry investors, the Precommissioning investors and the Build-operate-transfer investors. It was found that late-entry investors represent corporate investors, infrastructure funds and institutional investors who tend to invest equity capital a few years following the commissioning of the plant or, less often, during the late construction. Being, on the most part, a risk adverse group of stakeholders, they tend to avoid construction risks. Long term returns of offshore wind energy assets match with the long-term liabilities of institutional investors (such as pension funds), while the high costs of due diligence reports urge third party financing stakeholders to prefer investing in fewer capital intensive assets rather than numerous less expensive ones. Furthermore, pre-commissioning investors include independent energy companies and OEMs/EPCI contractors, who enter the venture at the beginning of the project's lifecycle, in order to contribute their technical expertise and knowledge deriving from long term experience in the development of energy projects. An additional incentive for OEMs to invest in the early stage of the development of the wind farm is to ensure the sales of their equipment as well as the O&M contracts of the wind farm. This group usually lacks the balance sheet strength (except for large oil and gas IPPs) to provide large amounts of equity and rely on third party financing for the funding of the project. Finally, "Own-build-transfer investors" represent principally Utilities; however, IPPs and Sovereign wealth funds were also found to follow a similar trend in terms of the examined criteria. In general, Utilities hold a very strong position in offshore wind energy market operating

across the value chain of the wind energy asset. Their strategy focuses on developing the offshore wind farm from the initial stage, and operate it following its commission, divesting mostly minority stakes to institutional and infrastructure investors after a few years of operation.

- This thesis developed a life cycle cost/revenue model, which is decomposed further into CAPEX, OPEX and FinEX components and applied it for the different investor clusters identified in the offshore wind energy market. The sensitivity analysis of the model has revealed that financial and revenue parameters have greater influence on the NPV of the investment in comparison to CAPEX and OPEX parameters. More in specific, the WACC along with the strike price and the energy production were found to cause the highest deviation, while the mean time to failure and the workboat wave height limit were the OPEX parameters with the highest impact. As far as CAPEX is concerned, reduction in the acquisition cost of wind turbines and foundations can yield the highest increase in the NPV of the investment. Implementation of the lifecycle cost/revenue model from the perspective of different investors can contribute towards the fairer temporal valuation of the wind energy asset.
- The expansion of the high-fidelity deterministic lifecycle techno-economic • model to account for numerous time independent and dependent uncertain inputs by applying advanced numerical methods was then carried out. To this end, following a global sensitivity analysis of the deterministic model, the most influential parameters were indicated and further modelled as either timedependent or independent stochastic variables. The probabilistic analysis highlighted the strike price impact over the total value of the asset, indicating that a strike price of 140 £/MWh can give 99% probability for a profitable investment, while when this value decreases by 14%, the respective probability falls to 53%. Furthermore, a significant deviation between the deterministic NPV of the project (estimated £284.36 million) and the probabilistic mean value (£ 266.1 million) was observed under the specifications of the baseline case. A sensitivity analysis of the variability of the stochastic variables was accordingly applied, based on an assessment of an increase or decrease of 20% of the standard deviations. Result of the indicated that variables whose variance

appeared to have notable impact on the NPV were in descending order of impact: the cost of turbine component, the mean time to failure, the cost of foundation, the working hours and the weather adjustment factor. Stochastic analysis has proven to be more insightful than a deterministic approach since instead of returning a deterministic value with limited context, it can respond with an evaluation of performance for an associated confidence interval.

- A set of parametric equations linking wind turbine capacity, water depth, distance from port and wind farm capacity with the discounted total OPEX, CAPEX and LCOE figures were developed, based on a number of high-fidelity cost simulations and regressions of the results. These high-level expressions are expected to assist investors, researchers and other stakeholders to derive initial estimates for wind farm projects based on global variables within the applicability range as defined above. Furthermore, it characterises the effect of these variables to CAPEX, OPEX and LCOE.
- This thesis also investigated uncertainties present during the operation phase of offshore wind energy assets with a view to inform risk control policies for hedging of the incurring losses. To this end, a parametric framework was developed for the calculation of operational KPIs, such as downtime, uptime, availability, operation costs and production losses across a number of different locations in the south east coast of the UK, so as to demonstrate the effect of deployment conditions. Higher availability levels were observed in areas closer to shore of the specified region, while the distribution of O&M cost per MWh demonstrated a general trade-off of higher power generation in locations further from shore due to better wind speed profiles and higher O&M costs, as a result of the decreasing vessels accessibility. The probability of exceedance of a specified power production loss threshold was also estimated across all locations of the south east coast, deriving insights regarding the distribution of the risk level of financial losses due to weather condition uncertainties and maintenance downtime across the designated region. It was highlighted that the amount of power production losses throughout the service life of the asset is not necessarily proportional to the entailed risk of surpassing a set threshold. This work aims at informing risk control products which can potentially transfer

operators' loss of revenue risks, through hedging the financial impact of adverse weather, during the operational phase of the asset.

Finally, a multi-stage stochastic optimisation model was developed to derive optimum power generation mixes at a national level, accounting for uncertain energy demand, fuel prices (coal, natural gas and oil) and, capital cost of renewable energy technologies. The novelty of this work lies in the extension of the possibilistic (scenario-based) uncertainty modelling approach to a stochastic one allowing for certain random variables to be represented through continuous probability density functions, leading to a more realistic representation of uncertainty. The model was, then, applied in the Indonesian context incorporating detailed existing power capacity data to determine the optimal power generation mix under three planning options: Least Cost, Policy Compliance and Green Energy Policy option. Across all cases simulated, coal appeared to play a dominant role within the next 13 years as a result of its relatively low construction and operation cost. The results indicated that to achieve the sustainability target set by the policy, Indonesia needs a major expansion in renewable-based power generation capacity to meet the future demand as the conventional fossil-based power generation is capped up to a certain level to meet the CO<sub>2,eq</sub> reduction target. Enhancing the renewable energy and environmental impact mitigation targets can increase the RES share in the energy mix but it might jeopardise the security of the energy system. A more secure power generation system can be achieved by diversifying the generation capacities and accommodating fast start and flexible gas-fired power plants.

### 5.2 Future work

This thesis constitutes a step forward in the research on risk implications on valuation and decision support for sustainable energy investments. The objectives that have been achieved in this thesis can form the basis of future studies. Untapped issues that could be further explored are summarised below:

- Cluster analysis can be further applied for other geographic regions to identify market trends in different counties and potentially different clusters as we approach the end of the service life of these assets.
- Having derived the financial appraisal and customised O&M tool developed, a fully integrated appraisal model can be derived allowing for optimisation of CAPEX to OPEX ratio for offshore wind energy assets.
- The integrated cost/revenue model developed can be expanded to floating structures. The developed model can be adjusted to benchmark and valuate floating support structures such as spar and semi-sub configurations. Customised limits for maintenance missions as well as the appropriate installation processes should be considered.
- Investigation of the performance of other stochastic forecasting models for time dependent stochastic variables could be carried out. Furthermore, other variables can also be considered as stochastic time dependent, such as the cost of labour and the vessel cost, once historic data of these variables become available.
- Furthermore, more complex and context appropriate parametric expressions can be developed.
- The proposed model developed for the calculation of operational KPIs could be coupled with the lifecycle techno-economic model to derive the parametric profitability of wind turbine assets.
- Future work to stochastic optimisation could apply the methodology to different locations and investigate the effect of alternative constraints to the resulting mix such as technological factors (responsiveness of technologies) and sociopolitical factors (job creation, land footprint, health indicators).

## REFERENCES

- Committee on Climate Change, "UK regulations: the Climate Change Act," 2008. [Online]. Available: https://www.theccc.org.uk/tackling-climatechange/the-legal-landscape/the-climate-change-act/. [Accessed: 16-Jul-2018].
- [2] Frankfurt School-UNEP Centre/BNEF, "Global Trends in Renewable Energy Investment 2018," Frankfurt, 2018.
- [3] Wind Europe, "Offshore wind in Europe. Key trends and statistics 2017.," 2018.
- [4] Global Capital Finance in collaboration with Clean Energy Pipeline, "The European renewable energy investor landscape," 2014.
- [5] A. Ioannou, L. Wang, and F. Brennan, "Design Implications towards Inspection Reduction of Large Scale Structures," *Procedia CIRP*, vol. 60, pp. 434–439, 2017.
- [6] Wind Power Offshore, "REACTION: UK offshore CfD 'breakthrough moment' for industry," 2017. [Online]. Available: https://www.windpoweroffshore.com/article/1444212/reaction-uk-offshore-cfdbreakthrough-moment-industry. [Accessed: 16-Jul-2018].
- [7] Wind Power Offshore, "Dong and EnBW win German auction with zero-subsidy bids," 2017. [Online]. Available: https://www.windpoweroffshore.com/article/1430702/dong-enbw-win-germanauction-zero-subsidy-bids. [Accessed: 16-Jul-2018].
- [8] IRENA, "Renewable Power Generation Costs in 2017," Abu Dhabi, 2018.
- [9] C. Moné, T. Stehly, B. Maples, and E. Settle, "2014 Cost of Wind Energy Review," 2015.
- [10] International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA), "Renewable Power Generation Costs in 2012: An Overview," 2013.
- [11] A. C. Levitt, W. Kempton, A. P. Smith, W. Musial, and J. Firestone, "Pricing offshore wind power," *Energy Policy*, vol. 39, no. 10, pp. 6408–6421, Oct. 2011.

- [12] International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA), "Renewable Power Generation Costs in 2014," 2015.
- [13] KPMG, "Offshore Wind in Europe 2010 Market Report. KPMG AG Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft," 2010.
- [14] ISO, "International Standard. Risk management Principles and guidelines ISO 31000," 2009.
- [15] D. Denyer and D. Tranfield, *Producing a systematic review. The sage handbook* of organisational Research methods. SAGE Publications Ltd, 2006.
- [16] A. Damodaran, *Investment Valuation. Tools and Techniques for Determining the Value of Any Asset*, 3rd Editio. New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, 2012.
- [17] R. Cooper and A. John, "The Fisher Equation: Nominal and Real Interest Rates," in *Theory and Applications of Macroeconomics*, V. 1.0., 2012.
- [18] D. Angelopoulos, H. Doukas, J. Psarras, and G. Stamtsis, "Risk-based analysis and policy implications for renewable energy investments in Greece," *Energy Policy*, vol. 105, pp. 512–523, Jun. 2017.
- [19] D. Vose, *Risk Analysis: A Quantitative Guide, 3rd edition*, 3rd Editio. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, 2008.
- [20] R. Weron, "Electricity price forecasting: A review of the state-of-the-art with a look into the future," *Int. J. Forecast.*, vol. 30, no. 4, pp. 1030–1081, Oct. 2014.
- [21] O. Vasicek, "An equilibrium characterization of the term structure," J. financ. econ., vol. 5, no. 2, pp. 177–188, Nov. 1977.
- [22] G. E. P. Box and G. M. Jenkins, *Time Series Analysis: Forecasting and Control*, 3rd ed. San Francisco : Holden-Day, c1976, 1976.
- [23] G. Gross and F. D. Galiana, "Short-term load forecasting," *Proc. IEEE*, vol. 75, no. 12, pp. 1558–1573, 1987.
- [24] M. T. Hagan and S. M. Behr, "The Time Series Approach to Short Term Load Forecasting," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 2, no. 3, pp. 785–791, 1987.

- [25] T. Jakasa, I. Androcec, and P. Sprcic, "Electricity price forecasting ARIMA model approach," in 2011 8th International Conference on the European Energy Market (EEM), 2011, pp. 222–225.
- [26] J. Contreras, R. Espinola, F. J. Nogales, and A. J. Conejo, "ARIMA models to predict next-day electricity prices," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 18, no. 3, pp. 1014–1020, Aug. 2003.
- [27] O. B. Fosso, A. Gjelsvik, A. Haugstad, B. Mo, and I. Wangensteen, "Generation scheduling in a deregulated system. The Norwegian case," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 14, no. 1, pp. 75–81, 1999.
- [28] G. E. P. Box, G. M. Jenkins, and G. C. Reinsel, *Time Series Analysis: Forecasting and Control*, 3rd ed. NJ: Prentice Hall, 1994.
- [29] S. Haykin, *Neural networks, a comprehensive foundation*, 2nd ed. New Jersey: Prentice Hall, 1999.
- [30] J. Smrekar, M. Assadi, M. Fast, I. Kuštrin, and S. De, "Development of artificial neural network model for a coal-fired boiler using real plant data," *Energy*, vol. 34, no. 2, pp. 144–152, Feb. 2009.
- [31] F. Khayatian, L. Sarto, and G. Dall'O', "Application of neural networks for evaluating energy performance certificates of residential buildings," *Energy Build.*, vol. 125, pp. 45–54, Aug. 2016.
- [32] A. Kolios, Y. Jiang, T. Somorin, A. Sowale, A. Anastasopoulou, E. J. Anthony,
  B. Fidalgo, A. Parker, E. McAdam, L. Williams, M. Collins, and S. Tyrrel,
  "Probabilistic performance assessment of complex energy process systems –
  The case of a self-sustained sanitation system," *Energy Convers. Manag.*, vol. 163, pp. 74–85, May 2018.
- [33] Garrad Hassan, "ReliaWind-Reliability focused research on optimizing wind energy systems design, operation and maintenance: tools, proof of concepts, guidelines & methodologies for a new generation," 2007.
- [34] J. Carroll, A. McDonald, and D. McMillan, "Failure rate, repair time and unscheduled O&M cost analysis of offshore wind turbines," *Wind Energy*, vol.

19, no. 6, pp. 1107–1119, Jun. 2016.

- [35] M. Scheu, D. Matha, M. Hofmann, and M. Muskulus, "Maintenance Strategies for Large Offshore Wind Farms," *Energy Procedia*, vol. 24, pp. 281–288, 2012.
- [36] K. Anastasiou and C. Tsekos, "Persistence statistics of marine environmental parameters from Markov theory, Part 1: analysis in discrete time," *Appl. Ocean Res.*, vol. 18, no. 4, pp. 187–199, Aug. 1996.
- [37] BTM ARGOSS, "WaveClimate.com," 2017. [Online]. Available: http://www.waveclimate.com/. [Accessed: 13-Jul-2017].
- [38] P. T. P. T. Boggs and J. W. J. W. Tolle, "Sequential Quadratic Programming," Acta Numer., vol. 4, pp. 1–51, Jan. 1995.
- [39] N.-A. Spyridaki, A. Ioannou, and A. Flamos, "How Can the Context Affect Policy Decision-Making: The Case of Climate Change Mitigation Policies in the Greek Building Sector," *Energies*, vol. 9, no. 4, p. 294, Apr. 2016.
- [40] M. Shafiee, F. Brennan, and I. A. Espinosa, "A parametric whole life cost model for offshore wind farms," *Int. J. Life Cycle Assess.*, no. 7, 2016.
- [41] G. Smart, A. Smith, E. Warner, I. B. Sperstad, B. Prinsen, R. Lacal-Arántegui,
   B. Sperstad, B. Iver Prinsen, and R. Lacal-Arantegui, "IEA Wind Task 26 Offshore Wind Farm Baseline Documentation," 2016.
- [42] BVGA, "A Guide to an Offshore Wind Farm, BVG Associates on behalf of The Crown Estate," 2010.
- [43] E. J. da S. Pereira, J. T. Pinho, M. A. B. Galhardo, and W. N. Macêdo, "Methodology of risk analysis by Monte Carlo Method applied to power generation with renewable energy," *Renew. Energy*, vol. 69, pp. 347–355, Sep. 2014.
- [44] A. Ioannou, A. Angus, and F. Brennan, "Risk-based methods for sustainable energy system planning: A review," *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.*, vol. 74, pp. 602–615, Jul. 2017.
- [45] EWEA (European Wind Energy Association), "Where's the money coming from?

Financing offshore wind farms," November, 2013.

- [46] Deloitte, "35,000 MW: A Light for the Nation Infrastructure and Capital Projects PT Deloitte Konsultan Indonesia 2016," 2016.
- [47] PWC, "Power in Indonesia. Investment and Taxation Guide," November 2017, 5th edition, 2017.
- [48] Directorate General for Electricity and Energy Utilization, "Draft Juli 2015 -Rencana Umum Kementerian Energi Dan Sumber Daya Mineral," 2015.
- [49] A. Myhr, C. Bjerkseter, A. Ågotnes, and T. A. Nygaard, "Levelised cost of energy for offshore floating wind turbines in a life cycle perspective," *Renew. Energy*, vol. 66, pp. 714–728, 2014.
- [50] W. Musial, R. Thresher, and B. Ram, "Largescale Offshore Wind Energy for the United States: Assessment of Opportunities and Barriers," Colorado, USA, 2010.
- [51] L. Castro-Santos and V. Diaz-Casas, "Sensitivity analysis of floating offshore wind farms," *Energy Convers. Manag.*, vol. 101, pp. 271–277, Sep. 2015.
- [52] The Crown Estate, "Offshore wind operational report January December 2017," 2017.
- [53] 4C Offshore, "Wind Industry Database," 2018. [Online]. Available: www.4coffshore.com. [Accessed: 02-Aug-2018].
- [54] A. Ioannou, A. Angus, and F. Brennan, "A lifecycle techno-economic model of offshore wind energy for different entry and exit instances," *Appl. Energy*, vol. 221C, pp. 406–424, 2018.
- [55] R. Martin, I. Lazakis, S. Barbouchi, and L. Johanning, "Sensitivity analysis of offshore wind farm operation and maintenance cost and availability," *Renew. Energy*, vol. 85, pp. 1226–1236, Jan. 2016.
- [56] P. Grossi, H. Kunreuther, and D. Windeler, "An Introduction to Catastrophe Models and Insurance," in *Catastrophe Modeling: A New Approach to Managing Risk*, Boston: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 2005, pp. 23–42.

- [57] UNEP, "Financial Risk Management Instruments for Renewable Energy Projects UNEP - Summary document," 2004.
- [58] M. Becerra, M. Long, W. Schulz, and R. Thottappillil, "On the estimation of the lightning incidence to offshore wind farms," *Electr. Power Syst. Res.*, vol. 157, pp. 211–226, Apr. 2018.
- [59] A. Barabadi, A. H. S. Garmabaki, and R. Zaki, "Designing for performability: An icing risk index for Arctic offshore," *Cold Reg. Sci. Technol.*, vol. 124, pp. 77– 86, Apr. 2016.
- [60] F. Lamraoui, G. Fortin, R. Benoit, J. Perron, and C. Masson, "Atmospheric icing impact on wind turbine production," *Cold Reg. Sci. Technol.*, vol. 100, pp. 36– 49, Apr. 2014.
- [61] P. Li, "Pricing weather derivatives with partial differential equations of the Ornstein–Uhlenbeck process," *Comput. Math. with Appl.*, vol. 75, no. 3, pp. 1044–1059, Feb. 2018.
- [62] V. J. Schwanitz and A. Wierling, "Offshore wind investments Realism about cost developments is necessary," *Energy*, vol. 106, pp. 170–181, Jul. 2016.
- [63] J. Á. Castro-Santosa, Laura; Filgueira-Vizoso, Almudena;Carral-Couce, Luisa; Fraguela Formosoa, "Economic feasibility of floating offshore wind farms," *Energy*, vol. 112, pp. 868–882, Oct. 2016.
- [64] A. K. Ioannou, N. E. Stefanakis, and A. G. Boudouvis, "Design optimization of residential grid-connected photovoltaics on rooftops," *Energy Build.*, vol. 76, pp. 588–596, Jun. 2014.
- [65] M. Satir, F. Murphy, and K. McDonnell, "Feasibility study of an offshore wind farm in the Aegean Sea, Turkey," *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.*, vol. 81, pp. 2552–2562, Jan. 2018.
- [66] EWEA (European Wind Energy Association), "Deep water The next step for offshore wind energy," 2013.
- [67] J. I. Muñoz, A. A. Sánchez de la Nieta, J. Contreras, and J. L. Bernal-Agustín,

"Optimal investment portfolio in renewable energy: The Spanish case," *Energy Policy*, vol. 37, no. 12, pp. 5273–5284, Dec. 2009.

[68] S. R. Thangavelu, A. M. Khambadkone, and I. A. Karimi, "Long-term optimal energy mix planning towards high energy security and low GHG emission," *Appl. Energy*, vol. 154, pp. 959–969, Sep. 2015.

# Part II: Journal papers A to G

# A. Risk-based methods for sustainable energy system planning: A

### review

### Anastasia loannou<sup>a</sup>, Andrew Angus<sup>b</sup>, Feargal Brennan<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and the Environment, Renewable Energy Marine Structures - Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS-CDT) Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>b</sup>Cranfield University, School of Management Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

Paper published in Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 2017. vol. 74, pp. 602–615. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2017.02.082</u>

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



### **Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews**

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/rser



CrossMark

## Risk-based methods for sustainable energy system planning: A review

Anastasia Ioannou<sup>a,\*</sup>, Andrew Angus<sup>b</sup>, Feargal Brennan<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and the Environment, Renewable Energy Marine Structures - Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS) Cranfield, Bedfordshire MK43 0AL, United Kingdom

<sup>b</sup> Cranfield University, School of Management Cranfield, Bedfordshire MK43 0AL, United Kingdom

### ARTICLE INFO

Keywords: Risk-based methods Sustainable power generation Risk Uncertainty Energy system planning and feasibility Mean variance portfolio Real options analysis Multi-criteria decision analysis Monte Carlo simulation Scenario analysis Stochastic optimisation

### ABSTRACT

The value of investments in renewable energy (RE) technologies has increased rapidly over the last decade as a result of political pressures to reduce carbon dioxide emissions and the policy incentives to increase the share of RE in the energy mix. As the number of RE investments increases, so does the need to measure the associated risks throughout planning, constructing and operating these technologies. This paper provides a state-of-the-art literature review of the quantitative and semi-quantitative methods that have been used to model risks and uncertainties in sustainable energy system planning and feasibility studies, including the derivation of optimal energy technology portfolios. The review finds that in quantitative methods, risks are mainly measured by means of the variance or probability density distributions of technical and economical parameters; while semiquantitative methods such as scenario analysis and multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA) can also address non-statistical parameters such as socio-economic factors (e.g. macro-economic trends, lack of public acceptance). Finally, untapped issues recognised in recent research approaches are discussed along with suggestions for future research.

#### 1. Introduction

Global investment in renewable energy (RE) in 2015 increased by 5% to \$285.9 billion in relation to 2014, surpassing the last record of \$278.5 billion in 2011 [1]. The annual increase in power capacity has also reached its highest level across all regions in 2015. Wind and solar photovoltaics (PV) account for an approximately 77% of new capacity, with hydropower accounting for most of the rest [2].

As the number of RE investments increases, so does the need to measure the associated risk and uncertainty from the perspective of different stakeholders throughout planning, construction and operational phases [3]. Energy developers, investors and policy makers face a future that implicitly involves technological, financial and political risks and uncertainties. Although, RE technologies potentially have a lower risk profile than conventional energy sources because they are disconnected from fossil fuel prices, they still entail considerable technological, financial and regulatory risk exposure, depending on the technology, country and regulatory regime. Fluctuation of cost components of power generation units, volatile crude oil prices,<sup>1</sup> electricity price and carbon costing in the context of the global climate change mitigation strategy, are examples of uncertainty components encountered by energy developers, investors and policy makers investors in

the energy sector [4]. Often these risks are mitigated by governments in the form of price protection, but this can have a large budgetary burden, which often passes on to consumers through taxes and electricity bills [5].

Another stream of studies has focused on the identification and assessment of risks and uncertainty, as well as risk management solutions for sustainable energy projects [3,7,8,17-19]. In general, risk in the power generation investment sector is considered to be multi-dimensional and depends on the perspective of different stakeholders [9]. An array of analytical methods has been used to analyse various aspects of risk from the perspectives of different stakeholders. This results in a bewildering mix of studies that look at different sides of the same problem. However, there has been no systematic review of which techniques are most appropriate for reviewing individual, or groups of risks and how useful the outputs are to various stakeholders.

The aim of this paper is to provide an extensive, systematic literature review (SLR) of how risk and uncertainty has been analysed with respect to sustainable energy system planning. This will focus on identifying the attributes of risks (or modelled uncertainties) that each analytical method is most suited to address, as well as a critical comparison of the main outputs of such studies. The outputs of this review will map appropriate analytical techniques to specific risks, as

Corresponding author.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2017.02.082

Received 20 July 2016; Received in revised form 13 December 2016; Accepted 26 February 2017 Available online 02 March 2017

1364-0321/ © 2017 Elsevier Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/BY/4.0/).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For example, international crude oil prices demonstrated dramatic changes from 2008 to 2009 (decreased by over 46%) as well as from 2009 to 2010 (increased by 25.6%, namely \$60.4/barrel in 2009, \$78.1/barrel in 2010) [161].
well as comment on their application from the perspective of different stakeholders. The outputs are intended to provide a guide to researchers as to common practice in the assessment of risk and uncertainty for sustainable energy developments as well as indicating any possible gaps or new avenues for research.

The rest of this paper is set out as follows: Section 2 presents an overview of risk/uncertainty factors affecting investment decisionmaking in sustainable power generation planning and feasibility studies, along with an overview of the different perspectives among stakeholders. The risk-based evaluation methods are introduced in Section 3, and the cross-method comparison is conducted in Section 4. Finally, Section 5 summarises the findings of this work and suggests some focal points for future research.

# 2. Overview of risks and stakeholders' perspectives in sustainable energy generation systems

Risk in the power generation investment sector is generally considered to be multi-dimensional and depends on the perspective of different stakeholders. The "Comprehensive Actuarial Risk Evaluation – CARE" paper produced by the International Actuarial Association (IAA) provides a comprehensive taxonomy of risks faced by enterprises [9]. Among other classification schemes, the paper suggests a new perspective for risk categorisation into statistical and non-statistical risks. The former are the risks that can be measured or modelled with mathematical or statistical methods, such as stochastic modelling, while the latter are those that are difficult to model with existing knowledge.<sup>2</sup>

Risks associated with sustainable energy projects depend largely on a number of factors that are technology-, country- and regulatoryspecific, while they also vary according to different stakeholders' perspectives. Authors working on risk identification, analysis and management in the sustainable energy investment sector have developed different risk categorisation schemes according to their intended focus. Table 1 summarises the most cited risks by employing a political, economic, social, technology, legal and environmental (PESTLE) approach.

Stakeholders involved in the field of RE investments comprise: project developers, project investors, insurers, manufacturers, consumers, affected local communities and policy makers. Each stakeholder tends to have different concerns and objectives from renewable energy investments. This means that risks will vary in importance across these different groups.

From a project developer's perspective, the objective is to make a sufficient return on investment (capital and other resources) through the sale of an RE project to an investor [12]. Investors are mostly interested in minimising risks of technical reliability, costs and risks of revenue disruption [14], while policy makers are concerned with designing efficient and effective policy schemes, which would provide the appropriate level of incentives to potential investors of RE projects that allow government targets to be met [15]. As such, risk analysis in RE projects has been performed in a generalised style covering numerous RES technologies and stakeholders' perceptions by some authors [6,16–19], while others distinguish risks through the related stakeholders' perspective (e.g. from the investor's and developer's view) [20] or by technology-specific risk factors [3,21].

# 3. Results of the literature review

Studies in this area tend to focus on the analysis of specific risk(s) from the perspective of a stakeholder or stakeholders. Therefore, the

results section will map this research area in terms of which risks have been analysed by which methods and which stakeholders have been included.

### 3.1. Overview of the methods

The literature review was conducted on the basis of a SLR approach, which provides the synthesis of the research in a systematic. transparent, and reproducible manner, while also restricting the researcher's bias [22]. A description of the main steps followed to conduct the SLR approach is summarised in Appendix A. Analysis of the SLR results finds several methods used in the analysis of risk involved with sustainable energy generation systems. Table 2 provides a tally of how many times a paper using a particular method was identified by the systematic review process. This paper takes these methods forward for further analysis. As indicated in Appendix A, the total number of references considered for the review was 161 out of which, 113 originated from the SLR process, while the rest 48 references were identified through additional checks (e.g. via citation tracking or journal websites searching) in order to complement information on a particular topic which was not fully covered by the systematic review.

The review focuses on critically assessing which risks have been analysed by which methods, what are the common outputs of these methods and which stakeholders have been included in a number of widely cited representative risk-based methodologies applied in sustainable power generation planning and feasibility studies. These methods have been classified, for reasons of simplicity, into quantitative and semi-quantitative methodologies (see Fig. 1).

Quantitative risk-based evaluation methods deal with (statistical) risk factors that can be described by probability distributions. Widely cited methods falling into this category are: Mean-variance portfolio (MVP) theory, Real options analysis (ROA), stochastic optimisation methods, and Monte Carlo simulation (MCS). Semi-quantitative methods have the flexibility to take into consideration statistical and non-statistical risks. Semi-quantitative methods that were identified through the SLR are: MCDA and scenario analysis.

Table 3 matches the risk-based methods with risks/uncertainties as identified by the systematic review. The table can potentially provide guidance as to what methods are most suitable to address/model the specific risk and uncertainty factors listed.

# 3.2. Quantitative methods

# 3.2.1. Mean-variance portfolio analysis (MVP)

MVP is an established method of economic theory, based on the pioneering work of Harry Markowitz, who focused on the diversification of securities towards the construction of efficient portfolios, which would correspond to high expected return and low variance [97,98]. Later, Awerbuch [51] applied MVP for deriving optimal (or efficient) energy generation portfolios yielding maximum expected return in combination with minimised risk.

An energy generation portfolio constitutes a mix of generating assets put together to reduce total investment risks; as such, an efficient portfolio of energy generation technologies (with higher RE shares) reduces the threat of abrupt supply disruptions, hence reinforcing energy security through the mitigation of volatile fossil fuel price dependence.

Diversifying the power generation portfolio has been highlighted by a number of authors [18,20,99–102] as an effective strategy of risk hedging due to the creation of portfolio effects resulting in efficient power generating portfolios (i.e. optimum shares of different energy technologies in the portfolio resulting in a minimum level of risk towards attaining a given generating-cost objective). Diversification dimensions may be geographical, technological or value chain related. Numerous reports by international agencies, organisations, as well as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Statistical risks include: market, credit, insurance, asset liability and liquidity risks, while examples of non-statistical risks are: reputational, opportunity, strategic, paradigm shift and black swan risks.

### Table 1

Risks in renewable energy investment sector. (Sources: [3,10-13]).

Risk category	Sub-category	Risk factors/Events
Political	Country	Changes in the national economy
	·	Political stability
	Regulatory	Changes in policy support schemes (for example changes in levels of tax credit or RPS targets)
		Liability to third parties
		Contracting risk
	Bureaucracy	Complex approval processes/Delay of permits
Economic	Market	Variability of revenue due to electricity price
		Demand fluctuations
	Financial/Fiscal	Generating costs (CAPEX, fixed and variable OPEX, pre-development costs)
		Interest rate swings
		Financing risks (insufficient access to investment and operating capital)
		Taxation regime
		Transaction costs
	Strategic/business	Damage to reputation
Social	Lack of public acceptance	Delays in the licence acquisition
	Health risks	Accidents, acute diseases
Technological	Project development	Revenue loss due to project delay for the commercial operation date (COD)
	• •	Failure to obtain all required licences
		Failure to obtain grid access
	Construction	Damage during transport or construction
		Damages due to natural hazards
		Unreliability of components (e.g. damage to turbines)
		Unavailability of skilled labour
	Operation/maintenance	Damages due to natural hazards
	<b>•</b> ,	Technological/innovation risk
		Higher OPEX (due to critical failures of components)
		Unscheduled plant closure due to the lack of resources
		Risk of components generating less electricity over time than expected
		Sabotage, terrorism and theft risk
	Resource risk	Revenue loss due to intermittency
	Infrastructure	Variability of revenue due to grid availability
	Decommission	Decommission costs
Legal	Energy and climate change policy	Changes in the national energy and climate change policy
Environmental		Risk of environmental damage
		Carbon footprint and life cycle assessment

### Table 2

Frequency of each method appearing in the SLR (representing the number of studies that were assessed as more relevant).

Methods	Frequency of papers reviewed using a particular method
Mean variance portfolio	16%
Optimisation methods	31%
Real options analysis	13%
Monte Carlo simulation	9%
Scenario analysis	11%
Multi-criteria decision analysis	21%

proaches do not capture the contribution of renewable and non-fossil fuel technologies to the electricity portfolio, in terms of reducing the variability of electricity costs and hence their impact on economic activity. At any point, some assets in the energy generation mix may have higher costs than others; yet, in another instance, the combination of alternatives serves to minimise overall expected generating cost relative to the expected risk.

Portfolio risk is usually measured as the standard deviation of historic annual outlays for fuel, operation and maintenance (O & M) and construction period costs examined on the basis of historical data [50]. Numerous papers have attempted to generate models that consider risks as the cost variance of a technology portfolio [23,49–52,103,105–107].



Fig. 1. Classification of the risk-based methodological approaches implemented in the field of sustainable energy planning and feasibility.

scientific papers [23,24,49,51,55,103–105] have stressed the importance of de-emphasising stand-alone energy generating costs and levelized cost assessments in generation planning, since these apHuang and Wu [52] introduced portfolio risk by means of volatile fuel prices and uncertainty of technological change and capital cost reduction, while another MVP paper deemed market electricity prices and wind

	Risk-based methor	ts t	Mean variance portfolio	Optimisation methods	Real options analysis	Monte Carlo simulation	Scenario analysis	Multi-criteria decision analysis
Risk	Political risks	Climate change policy risks	[6,23–25]	[26-32]	[33-40]	[41]	[24,42–45]	[46-48]
categories	Economic risks	Power generating costs	[5, 6, 23, 49 - 52]	[26,53,54]	[33, 55]	[41, 56 - 59]	[43]	[47,60,61]
)		Financial risks	[62]			[56, 57, 63, 64]		[46,48]
		Market risks	[25,50]	[32,65–72]	[33, 55, 73 - 75]	[41, 58, 59, 63, 64]	[26,44,76-80]	[47]
		Fuel risks	[5, 6, 23, 43, 49, 50, 52, 81]	[26, 29, 31, 53, 67, 82, 83]	[34, 35, 37, 38, 84]	[41, 56, 63]	[26,44,80]	[14,47,85,86]
		Uncertain macroeconomic		[26, 28, 32, 53, 54, 87, 88]		[58, 63, 64, 89]	[45]	[47]
		parameters						
	Social risks	Social risks						[47, 48, 61, 90]
	Technological risks	Technical risks	[6,25]	[67,70,83,91]	[55]	[56 - 58, 64, 89, 92]	[43]	[14,46,48,61,93]
		Emergence of competing					[24, 26, 44]	
		technologies						
		Technological/innovation	[43,52]	[28-30,32]		[41, 58, 63, 89]	[24, 26, 42, 44, 45, 94, 95]	[14]
		risk						
		Resource/power output	[6,25]	[32,66,67,70,71]	[55,74]	[56 - 58, 64, 89, 92]	[43, 79, 80, 96]	[14,46,93]
		risk						
	Environmental risks	Environmental risks	[9]	[26,31]			[42,43,94]	[14,47,48,61,85,86,90,93]
	:	·						
<sup>1</sup> Risk and uncertai	nty factors addressed l	by the outlined methods may b	be summarised as:	:				
Climate change	policy risks mainly inc	unde fluctuations in CO <sub>2</sub> price	s and reduction targets, change	s in the climate change poli	cy schemes (e.g. (retro	spective) changes in RES	subsidy/promoting policies	3).
• variation in pov	ver generating costs m	lay include variation in pre-dev	elopment costs, itxed and varia	uble operational and capital	costs of the power gen	eration technology.	lidothour turntonni odt u	ter (o z mujotiono in 100)
<ul> <li>Financing/uscar</li> <li>Market risks are</li> </ul>	risks renect the uncer referred to in the liter	camty in the mancing of the prantitient of variation of variation of the prantitient of t	iability of revenue due to uncer	ariauon m taxes anu mueres rtain electricity market price	t rates, sales and rever es and fluctuations of e	lues as well as variation i lectricity demand.	n ure myesument promann	uy (e.g. variauous m inv.).
<ul> <li>Market risks art</li> </ul>	ererred to in the lite.	rature usually by means of var.	lability of revenue due to uncer	rtain electricity market drice	es and fluctuations of e	lectricity demand.		

Fuel risks usually capture variations in fuel prices, in fuel production, in the fuel/output ratio, disruptions in fuel delivery/supply, as well as fuel transportation risks in power-plant operation.

Macroeconomic parameters mostly seek to reflect uncertainty in macroeconomic metrics, such as inflation rate and GDP. Social risks can potentially involve risks associated with the lack of public acceptance, as well as health risks (e.g. occurrence of accidents).

Technical risks involve lack of access to the grid, construction risks, reliability of components (e.g. damage to turbines), variation in capacity factors, and unavailability of power plants and skilled labour.

Technological/Innovation risks relate to cost uncertainties due to learning curve effects. Resource/power output risks can be associated with revenue loss due to intermittency, availability of natural resources, physical supply disruptions, curtailment of power generation sources and/or electric power produced (including intermittency of RES).

Environmental risks may entail global warming (GHG emissions) effects, environmental damages (e.g. CO2 emissions) and natural hazards.

I

Risk and uncertainty parameters  $^{\rm 1}$  addressed by risk-based methods.

Table 3

resource availability as uncertain inputs represented by probability distributions with approximately normally distributed probability functions to compare the relative attractiveness of investing in a wind park under two RE policy support instruments, namely, feed-in tariffs (FiT) and feed-in premiums (FiP) [25].

Adopting a private investor's perspective, some authors have used cash flow models to calculate risk in terms of earnings, costs of O & M, credits, depreciation of facilities, and benefits [49,62,108]. Muñoz et al. [62] used the Internal Rate of Return (IRR) to represent the returns on investments, while the associated portfolio risk was reflected by the standard deviation of IRR. IRR proved to be a useful measure of the return from the real project, capable also of considering the uncertainty in electricity prices and future subsidies (introduced as stochastic inputs in the cash flow model). Roques et al. [109] concluded that in the absence of long-term power purchase agreements, optimal portfolios for a private investor are significantly different from socially optimal portfolios; since, from a private investor's viewpoint, there is little diversification value in a portfolio of mixed technologies, due to the high empirical correlation between electricity, gas and carbon prices. Bearing the above in mind, MVP theory is a method well suited to the problem of electricity generation portfolio planning and evaluation at a national and regional level (hence from a policy maker's viewpoint), since it can be used to derive efficient power generating portfolios, which reduce generating costs and enhance energy security, while the method has also been used to assess the maximum losses (or returns) of a private investor's (portfolio) investment within a specified confidence level.

## 3.2.2. Real-options analysis (ROA)

ROA is particularly applied to the analysis of the impact of uncertainty on investment decisions when management actions can be timed flexibly. This enables the investor to evaluate available options and take capital budgeting decisions (such as deferring, abandoning, expanding, staging, or contracting) as new information arises and uncertainty about market conditions and future cash flows is reduced [110]. ROA supplements the information provided by static discounted cash flow analysis and is based on the concept that it may be preferable to postpone irreversible decisions (e.g. in capital intensive investments) and wait to make a better informed decision at a future point in time [109]; hence, adding the ability of an investor to respond dynamically to changing market conditions. Common applications of ROA in low carbon energy projects include investigating the impact of climate policy uncertainty on private investors' decision-making in the power sector [33-36,111], such as the diffusion of various emerging RE technologies [73] or the investment timing and capacity choice for RE projects [33].

In more detail, [33] adopts ROA to analyse the flexibility of the investment timing (based on the investor's right to postpone investment once the licence is granted if the economic environment is not as favourable as desired) and capacity selection for RE projects under two different subsidy schemes (feed-in tariffs and RE certificate trading), by examining investment behaviour under these conditions. The option of investment timing and capacity choice is assessed taking into account the special characteristics of RE sources (wind power, solar power, and run-of-river hydropower), namely the intermittency of these power sources, as well as the uncertainties in capital costs, subsidy payments and electricity prices. Kumbaroğlou et al. [73] presented a policy planning model based on the ROA method featured through a dynamic programming process for recursively evaluating a set of investment alternatives on a year-by-year basis under uncertainty. They used the operational and cost data for existing power plants, electricity price data and capacity expansion structure, in order to derive annually added capacities and technologies from 2006 up to 2025 under different scenarios. The dynamic programming model allowed them to check the impact of uncertainty and technical change on the diffusion of various emerging RE technologies, concluding that market

actors need, in the short-term, financial incentives to achieve a more widespread adoption of RES technologies in the longer run.

Other applications of the method focus on the impact of market uncertainty on investment electricity industry decision-making. Market uncertainty is expressed into stochastic CO2 prices and policy uncertainty [36,55,111]. Authors in [36,111] emphasise the distinction between uncertainty coming from fluctuations in CO<sub>2</sub> prices around a known trend, which would arise in a market with emissions permits, and uncertainty emanating from the absence of clear policy signals. It has been shown that some market uncertainty may induce earlier investments in carbon capture and storage (CCS) equipment than in the case of perfect information. However, policy uncertainty may also lead to prolonged accumulation of CO<sub>2</sub> emissions in the atmosphere. since investors prefer to wait for the final decision of government before investing in climate change mitigation technologies. Hence, a clearer, long-term policy plan would leverage emission abatement actions. In both [34] and [35] the uncertainty is represented by carbon price uncertainty, which is modelled through stochastic variations in the carbon price. Results from Blyth et al.'s work [34] demonstrated that such uncertainty creates a risk premium for electricity investments which needs to be offset with extra incentives in order to overcome the effects of uncertainty on the timing of the investment decision. An important conclusion of their work suggests: the shorter the time before a future climate policy event, the higher the impact of climate change policy risks on the investment decision (a conclusion also reported in [35]). It is thus concluded that the method can derive useful outputs for both investors and policy makers. On the one hand, investors can evaluate available options and take capital budgeting decisions on the best timing; on the other hand, policy makers could be assisted to better understand the impact of market uncertainty (e.g. costs induced by an environmental policy) on the investment decisions of investors.

### 3.2.3. Stochastic optimisation techniques

Stochastic optimisation has been extensively used in a number of energy planning and feasibility problems, such as the determination of optimal energy mix planning at a national level (i.e. Indonesia [26], China [112], Korea [29], and Croatia [113]), expansion planning of sustainable energy systems [65,69,82,114-119], design of hybrid systems [120,121], and numerous others energy systems-related problems like unit commitment, energy storage management, bidding energy resources, pricing electricity contracts [122], introducing uncertainty in one or more of the input parameters subject to stochasticity. In this review, we focused on problems that are associated principally with the deployment of stochastic optimisation methods in investment planning decisions. Usually, the constraints considered in these problems depend on the perspective of the stakeholder. As such, studies looking at the problem from a policy maker's perspective, seek to develop least-cost optimisation models to allocate energy sources for sustainable development, under constraints such as energy security (demand), renewable penetration, satisfaction of greenhouse gas (GHG) emission reduction targets, budget constraints and maximum technology capacity [26,30,112]. An investor would aim at minimising both the cost (or alternatively maximising the revenues) and investment risk (e.g. by minimising CVaR measure), while the potential constraints would further include risk-aversion constraints [70,83,123,124]. Uncertainties that are usually represented include market electricity prices, fuel prices, production costs of existing and future power plants, CO2 emission policy, energy demand, technological efficiency, and utilisation factors [26,30,112]. Stochastic optimisation problems are characterised by an array of fragmented modelling approaches, such as fuzzy, (dynamic) stochastic and interval mathematical programming [125], often leading to inconsistent and inaccurate results [122].

### 3.2.4. Monte Carlo Simulation (MCS)

MCS involves the random sampling of probability distributions of the model input parameters with the purpose of producing numerous scenarios. The sampling from each parameter's probability distribution is realised in a way that reproduces the shape of the output distribution; hence, the distribution of the values deriving from the application of the method reflect the joint probability distribution of the outcomes [126]. MCS offers many advantages but it also requires a considerable range of data as input variables, such as the probability density functions of uncertain or fuzzy values or forecasted variables. There are numerous studies performing risk analysis of sustainable energy systems with MCS in the literature [56,57,59,63,89,92,127,128]. Existing works disclose a number of advantages of the method, such as the ability to obtain fast results when modifying the variables of the problem, the ability to calculate the risk undertaken because of uncertain or stochastic input variables, as well as the ability to model the correlations and other interdependencies of the system. Input variables need to be statistically independent; otherwise the simulations will lead to inaccuracies and shortcomings in the interpretation of the results. In studies employing MCS, the best fitting probability density function (PDF) assigned to the input variables is determined either by using historical data of the variable (statistical or experimental methods) [5], or by using subjective judgements (e.g. performing interviews with experts) on the empirical worst, base and best case estimates (confidence intervals) usually interpreted as quantiles of a probability density function [57]; most often, both methods are used in order to derive the PDF of numerous variable inputs [56,89,128].

Studies performing stochastic financial risk analyses of sustainable energy systems by means of the MCS method tend to derive joint probability distributions of annual energy production and investment profitability metrics (i.e. net present value (NPV), IRR) at a plant level [92]. For the selection of input variables, a sensitivity analysis method can initially be carried out for checking the effect of a number of potential input variables on the NPV. Risks/Uncertainty factors that have been taken into consideration include fluctuations in wind resource potential, wind curtailment, access to the grid and macroeconomic parameters [89]. MCS integrated in a typical financial model can assist investors to perform a first exploratory analysis to decide whether and where to invest and policy makers to assess policy parameters and explore possible scenarios of investing in an RE technology. For example, Pereira et al. [57] evaluated the risk in project implementation, under stochastic equipment costs, market financial conditions, O & M costs, and policy implications. They considered as independent variables the total initial costs, the interest rate and the value of energy produced and sold to the grid or utility; matching them with exponential, triangular and Bradford probability distribution functions, respectively, while NPV and the produced energy cost have been defined as the dependent variables.

### 3.3. Semi-quantitative methods

Along with the quantitative risk-based methods dealing with statistical risk and uncertainty in decisions associated with sustainable energy planning and feasibility problems, scenario analysis and MCDA have been identified by the SLR as methods that can consider nonstatistical risks.

# 3.3.1. Scenario analysis

The potential impact of risks on the profitability of RE investments can be evaluated by the discounted cash flows under various scenarios, reflecting different potential future developments. A scenario incorporates the dynamics and the drivers resulting in a specific conceptual future [129]. Usually, these scenarios represent either the most probable situations (situations that are most likely to occur) or extreme cases (worst-case, and best-case scenarios). Each scenario usually assumes values of elements, such as the future price of electricity,  $CO_2$  costs, and produced electricity among others. The elements used for the construction of the scenario depend on the area on which the researcher seeks to focus [129].

Scenario analysis can potentially assist the planning of robust energy technology portfolios that will achieve set objectives under a range of future scenarios [42,76,130]. For example, [42] considered three scenarios, reflecting strong, mediocre and poor technological breakthrough and policy support for the development of the RE industry. This allowed the encompassing of uncertainties with regard to the relationships among the technology alternatives and the decision values of elements. The latter were divided into two dimensions: the importance of each technology (assessed through the market value, and the compound market growth) and the technology risk (indicators considered were the position of the technology and the manufacture capability). Conclusively, technology portfolio planning implications were derived for each of the three scenarios generated. On the other hand, Kannan [130] investigated the uncertainties in the future UK power generation mix via a range of power sector-specific parametric sensitivities under a 'what if?' scenario analysis framework, to provide a systematic exploration of least-cost energy system configurations, while [76] investigated the impact of energy price uncertainties on the supply structures of four EU countries using a stochastic risk function incorporated into a partial equilibrium energy systems model. Scenario analysis has also been used for the quantification of policy risks in the wind power industry [131].

### 3.3.2. Multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA)

MCDA is a family of decision support methods which has been widely used in the energy sector and specifically in the evaluation of alternative energy sources as well as the consideration of risk perceptions, due to their ability to incorporate multiple actors' opinions, bringing along multiple different criteria, stemming from the political, economic, social, technological and environmental context [13,132-135]. MCDA methods rely on relationships such as priority, outranking and distance among the alternatives and factors (i.e. criteria) that influence the decision. These methods are categorised as semi-quantitative since they can also accommodate criteria or attributes whose numerical values are hard to obtain or even cannot be quantified (intangible criteria) through the deployment of qualitative scales (i.e. a Likert scale) [136]. An example of a work using both quantitative and qualitative attributes can be found in [137]. Several authors have carried out reviews on MCDA methods with applications in the field of sustainable energy systems [132,138,139].

A few common outputs of these applications associated with sustainable energy generation technologies when risk and uncertainty is embedded in the investment decision, include: evaluation/ranking of the different RE technologies according to a number of risks/criteria [90,136,140,141], prioritisation of feasible projects through a risk analysis process [46] and risk prioritisation of RE technologies [13].

Types of uncertainty encountered in such problems stem from either the inherent valuation uncertainties (i.e. problem-specific technical parameters determined by the decision maker) or from the technical empirical uncertainties related to the data (such as the carbon emissions and technology costs) which are outside the decision maker's control [86].

Apart from the basic MCDA methods which are usually set to assess the strengths and weaknesses of the pre-determined energy options without re-defining them, another group is the continuous MCDA models seeking to identify the optimal design of the option. These methods are usually employed to deal with problems comprising multiple (usually conflicting) objectives, where decision variables are infinite variables, subject to constraints and are known as multiobjective optimisation methods. These methods have also received considerable attention in sustainable energy applications [14,47,85,86,93,142]. Goal programming is a category of multi-objective optimisation methods assimilating LP to handle problems with multiple, potentially conflicting objectives. For example, goal programming can be used to address the compromise between the cost per kWh of an electricity generation portfolio and the total risk for an investorowned utility [14]. A common application of the method in the field of sustainable energy system planning is to forecast optimum RE supply percentages under different conditions of portfolio risk and cost [14,83,143]. For example, in [14] the authors presented a multiobjective model for determining the share of different energy generation assets in an investor-owned utility portfolio that reduces risk while providing the lowest cost per kWh of electricity generation possible. The failure mode and effects analysis (FMEA) was employed to assign risk priority numbers (RPNs) to each risk. Subsequently, the share of each type of energy (i.e. solar, coal, and natural gas) in the mix was determined through a multi-objective model for the minimisation of levelized cost of electricity (LCOE) and minimisation of the aggregated RPN of each technology.

It is often encountered that the numerical values of the criteria or attributes are not easy to obtain and there is therefore a need to express them in linguistic terms. In this case, fuzzy logic is employed to address the uncertainty in human judgement by applying membership functions to vague information. There are numerous studies in the literature using fuzzy analysis in energy planning [61,144–149].

As mentioned above, we recognise that there are also other methods dealing with risks and uncertainties in investment decision making; for example, parametric sensitivity analysis can be employed to identify sensitive input parameters (focusing on uncertainty in technical empirical parameters) by analysing their effects on the model output [86]. However, here we focus our review on methods – exported through an SLR – widely implemented to solve planning and feasibility problems seeking to investigate: the risks/uncertainties each method is best suited to cover, the stakeholder perspective each method addresses; while also critically assess their most common outputs and reveal advantages/disadvantages regarding content and methodology.

### 3.4. Combinations of quantitative and semi-quantitative methods

Methods described above are frequently combined with each other or with other methods in order to produce different kinds of results, e.g. in ways that the output of the one method works as the input for the other method. Subsequently, we present indicative papers combining different risk-based methods in the field of energy system planning and feasibility.

A number of studies have combined ROA with portfolio theory in order to derive optimal portfolio strategies towards meeting specific climate change stabilization targets under different socio-economic scenarios [37,38]. Fuss et al. [37] employed the real options model, in order to analyse the impact of uncertainty on investment decisions at the plant level. The Greenhouse Gas Initiative (GGI) Scenario Database was considered as a starting point for obtaining optimal technology portfolios which are robust across a number of socio-economic scenarios and across climate change targets. In [38], a multidimensional table indicating the best option (regarding the retrofit of a fossil fuel-fired plant and a biomass plant with CCS units) for each time period, possible state and possible carbon price realised during that period was produced. The implementation of the ROA resulted in the distribution of coal, gas, and biomass technology costs (for given parameters on fuel and CO<sub>2</sub> prices), which subsequently entered a portfolio optimisation model to provide the optimal strategy across all possible scenarios.

Methods employing portfolio theory are usually combined with optimisation methods, such as linear programming (LP) to determine optimum RE technology percentages under different conditions of portfolio risk and cost. Bhattacharya and Kojima [5] used the method of MVP risk analysis to create experimental electricity supply portfolios with high diversity (more fuel choices) and conducted a special type of optimisation method, namely simulation optimisation, in order to incorporate the various stochastic variables in their model so as to minimise the risk of the supply portfolio. The major sources of risk that were identified during the development and operation of power projects in Japan were the variation in capital costs, fuel costs, O & Mcosts, along with the price of  $CO_2$  traded in the world market. Kumar et al. [105] determined optimum portfolios through the minimisation of portfolio fuel cost, portfolio fuel risk and  $CO_2$  emission by employing a multi-objective genetic algorithm. They concluded that the limitation of the MVP theory from the perspective of a developing nation such as India lies in the fact that the method only considers risks associated with cost components while neglecting barriers associated with the implementation of projects; thus, a comprehensive risk barrier index is needed to indicate the combined impact of risks and implementation barriers associated with each portfolio.

A number of studies have combined scenario analysis with other methods as a way to incorporate uncertain situations emerging from political, economic, environmental, technological and environmental futures. Such methods include: portfolio theory [23,24,43,52,103], ROA [33,37,38,73], energy system modelling [76,130] and MCDA [148,150]. The latter study concerns the application of multiple criteria decision analysis to prioritise investment portfolios (with the overall objective of the generation mix corresponding to the anticipated electricity demand while fulfilling specified constraints), while at the same time testing the robustness of the prioritisation against several scenarios. Each portfolio reflects the distribution of the alternatives' power generation capacity denoted as  $X_i = [p_{1i}, ..., p_{ni}]$  where  $p_{ki}$  is the proportion of each energy asset capacity of portfolio  $X_i$  to be gained by alternative  $a_k$  belonging to a set  $A=[a_1,...,a_n]$  of *n* technologies. Performance criteria alternatives are assessed against economic, technical (e.g. availability and energy security risks) and environmental dimensions, with the goal to rank technologies and portfolios and then apply scenarios to validate the sensitivity of the results.<sup>3</sup> Emerging conditions considered for the construction of scenarios (elements) concern, among others, different projections on electricity consumption annual growth and high price volatility for natural gas and oil, as well as combinations of these. A similar approach is followed by Heinrich et al. [86] ranking power expansion alternatives for given multiple objectives and uncertainties, using a value function multicriteria approach, across different scenarios yielding information regarding the power expansion alternatives' relative performance and credibility. Energy system models are also often used in combination with scenario analysis in relevant studies [76].

### 4. A cross-method comparison

#### 4.1. Risk measures and common outputs of the methods

Having laid out widely cited and applied risk-based evaluation approaches from the literature (Section 3), this section discusses and summarises the key findings of the literature review by providing a comparative overview of the most significant outputs of each method as well as by highlighting the weaknesses and strengths of each approach as identified by authors that employed them in sustainable energy technology planning and feasibility problems. Fig. 2 illustrates the main outputs of the bulk of the studies that have employed these methods.

MVP method measures risk in several ways [151]. Usually, the standard deviation of historic periodic returns calculated through the Sharpe ratio, which is defined as the ratio of expected excess return to standard deviation of the return [152], is used; this definition assumes that financial returns follow a normal distribution, hence the prob-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Alternatives (power generation portfolios) are assessed against the performance criteria by means of a Likert scale rating measuring the degree the alternative meets each criterion (1-High, 0.5-Low, 0-Blank).



Fig. 2. Common outputs of risk-based methodologies in energy planning and feasibility studies.

ability dimension of the portfolio risk cannot be accurately reflected through this measure. However, Value-at-risk (VaR) is another traditional risk measure utilised by MVP theory approximating the probability that the value of an asset or portfolio will drop below a particular value over a specified confidence level and in the context of a planning horizon. The method can be applied to a power generation asset portfolio with available periodic market parameter values not necessarily following a normal distribution. Given the probability distributions of all portfolio assets, VaR values can be used to approximate the maximum loss for the whole portfolio. Being a widely used risk measure embraced not only by risk managers and actuaries but also by researchers and in investment banking, VaR (also known as percentile risk measure) is always specified with a given confidence level  $\alpha$  (usually with values 90%, 95% or 99%) and can be used for portfolio optimisation when the cost/return distributions of the different technologies are not necessarily normal (in contrast to the Sharpe ratio metric). In the majority of MVP studies, risk is approached by the variability of the generation cost components originating from the market (deviations in demand for power, electricity price, fuel price), economic and financial (CAPEX, OPEX, project delay, capacity factor, energy generation) and political (such as retroactive/prospective regulatory changes, uncertain CO<sub>2</sub> prices) contexts. The method's applicability is subject to the availability of historic data of cost components and other statistical parameters of the RE project, as well as the availability of correlation values of risks among assets [109].

ROA supplements the information provided by static evaluation approaches, by recognising that in an uncertain future one needs to have the flexibility to adjust the timing of the investment decision [109,153]. Real options methods help to evaluate the value of waiting as part of the decision-making problem. The method commonly uses dynamic programming which allows the sequence of investment decisions to break down into options and systematically derive and compare the expected NPVs from immediate investment, waiting and all subsequent remaining decisions. In most studies in the domain of energy technology evaluation, uncertainty is introduced by means of forecasted input fuel prices, average wholesale price of electricity, uncertainties in policy support schemes (e.g. subsidy payments) and capital costs. The output of ROA can subsequently inform portfolio optimisation, while the importance of different energy technology options under specific political, technological and socio-economic circumstances can be captured by scenario analysis, providing valuable insight for policymakers about the incentive mechanisms needed to promote robust long-term climate risk mitigation.

Optimisation methods with stochastic inputs have been widely implemented to the problem of allocating optimal power generation assets. This may apply to long-term optimal energy mix planning in a national level, minimising total discounted (annualized) cost against a number of constraints ensuring the energy security, attainment of environmental targets, maximum capacity of different technologies, etc. This is thus a method that can be potentially derive policy recommendations for more efficient energy technology roadmaps [26]. The method can, however, be useful from an investor's (energy producer) viewpoint, e.g. for the determination of the optimal expansion planning of the power generation capacity over a long term horizon [65].

Scenario analysis recognises that altering individual variables whilst holding the remainder constant is not realistic. Depending on whether scenario analysis is embedded in a qualitative or quantitative methodological framework, risks considered may vary. Empirical scenario analysis techniques can provide a first-step in understanding inherent risks and uncertainties of future energy systems under different socio-political scenarios [154]. Outcomes of scenario analysis in empirical studies could also be the rating of electricity generation technologies and their mixes across different scenarios. Scenarios simulate the development trajectory of RES technologies between a status quo (current projection) and alternative scenarios which deviate from the status quo because of considering a different development in a number of driving forces, e.g. technology progress, climate change policy and situation of global warming. Although scenario analysis, when used on its own (potentially in an empirical framework) lacks the scientific rigour for assessing the frequency and quantified impact of risk and uncertainty on the RE technology value; when combined with other methods, such as portfolio theory and ROA, it can be a valuable tool to simulate various interconnected conditions. In this case, scenarios can derive optimal technology portfolios across different socio-economic scenarios resulting in different stabilization targets [37].

Monte Carlo is a method that allows accounting for numerous stochastic or uncertain input parameters and can be employed to produce probabilistic valuation models which incorporate risk assessment in the evaluation of RE technologies. Thus, it is a method that can capture statistical fluctuations of input variables and derive probability density distributions of cash flows.

MCDA establishes preferences between project options in accordance with a set of criteria and objectives, normally stemming from policy/project objectives as well as other financial, social, technological, and environmental factor considerations. MCDA is often applied as an alternative risk assessment technique because it is able to accommodate multiple criteria and is not constrained to use only monetary values; rather, subjective scales can be employed to rate each option (such as Likert scales). For example, when considering the problem of deciding on whether to invest in a power plant project and determine the order of priority of the projects in the company's portfolio, an investor has to consider a number of risk factors, such as the country risk (the political and economic instability as well as the level of corruption), risk of change in energy policy which may undermine the reliability of the project's economic feasibility, risk of changes in policy premiums, etc. [46], which may be hard to monetise and therefore the application of appropriate multi-criteria methods can prioritise the alternatives through pairwise comparisons in terms of each risk factor (e.g. Analytic Hierarchy Process).

# 4.2. Strengths and weaknesses

This section outlines briefly some of the strengths and weaknesses of the risk-based evaluation methods, which were not explicitly examined in the previous sections.

As such, the Sharpe ratio has been widely used as a metric for riskadjusted return in power generation and feasibility studies employing MVP methods [25]. However, the metric has received much criticism since it assumes that financial returns follow a normal distribution, as well as the assumption that investors only focus on the mean and variance of costs of an investment. Nevertheless, several studies have shown that financial returns of assets very often have non-normal characteristics, such as (negative) skewness. This shortcoming of the method can be potentially overcome by using alternative risk measures such as the VaR reflecting the amount that losses will not exceed a specified confidence level over a predetermined time schedule, while another measure often used is the Conditional value-at-Risk (CVaR) (also known as Tail-VaR, mean excess loss and mean shortfall) which is considered a more consistent measure of risk than VaR [155]. From an applicability perspective, the method lacks managerial flexibility since the investors are not able to assess the dynamics of the investment environment and take decisions on the portfolio rebalancing - within the specified investment timeframe - accordingly. Additionally, conventional MVP theory disregards costs of moving from inefficient to efficient energy asset portfolios. Nevertheless, these costs are essential for electricity generation portfolios since there are usually significant salvage and decommissioning costs for existing technologies. The decommissioning cost might be included in the cost of energy, but the costs of shifting from one set of technologies to another are not explicitly addressed.

On the one hand, probabilistic approaches (such as MCS) provide the flexibility to assign probability density functions to input variables using historical data to foresee future developments of parameters; on the other hand, they cannot capture the extremities which might have a critical impact on the power generation system [108]. Each point on the output distribution represents the outcome of the joint probability function of the uncertain input variables. It should be noted that accuracy in the result depends on the appropriate statistical modelling of the stochastic input variables as well as the proper selection of the quantile value for the joint probability distribution function.

Investment planning decision making problems involving deterministic mathematical programming have been developed in standardised modelling frameworks, facilitating the validation and reproducibility of results. Nevertheless, the introduction of uncertainty in one or more of uncertain input parameters has generated a fragmented number of works following different approaches to modelling uncertainty leading to significant lack of precision and conflicting results [122].

Finally, scenario analysis does not provide the flexibility of probabilistic analyses while the uncertainties are not specifically integrated into the solutions explored [86]. Nevertheless, when combined with other risk-based methods, it can be a valuable tool to simulate various interconnected conditions. Further, the strengths and weaknesses of the methods cited above are outlined in Table 4.

### 5. Conclusions

The analysis of different risk factors (technological, political, social, environmental, etc.) assists stakeholders (developers, investors, utilities) in the RE sector to speak the same language in reference to what risks are associated with a sustainable power generation project and which of these can be transferred, mitigated, avoided or accepted.

The present paper brings together an array of methods that has been widely employed to address/model/incorporate risk and uncertainty attributes (related to energy security, generating costs, market risks, climate change risks, etc.) in sustainable power generation planning and feasibility studies. It was observed that MVP, ROA, MCS and (stochastic) optimisation methods are usually employed to address/model statistical risk factors, while semi-quantitative methods such as scenario analysis and MCDA may also be employed to address non-statistical parameters such as social factors and the emergence of competitive technologies.

Financial risks (e.g. variations in the investment return [62] or energy sale prices) have been widely accounted for in MVP and MCS methods; while the emergence of competing energy technologies (i.e. nuclear power) has been principally captured through scenario analysis [26]. Technology/innovation risk parameters are usually encountered in studies employing ROA, MCS, optimisation and scenario analysis by means of variation in future technology costs (learning curve effects). Stochastic optimisation models are frequently applied to assist policy makers in the definition of optimum energy mixes, taking into consideration uncertainties in the energy demand (i.e. macroeconomic factors), variation in electricity prices, generating costs, fuel risks, technological risks and carbon emission reduction targets. Finally, technical risks, such as reliability of components and access to the grid have been found to be frequently modelled by goal programming methods (i.e. MCDA methods) and optimisation methods.

A general conclusion of the review process is that no modelling approach can combine every element of the problem. Each approach requires different assumptions and views from different perspectives of the socio-techno-economic systems depending on what it attempts to investigate. As an example, microeconomic analysis models (such as ROA) cannot replace models with a wider view of national or regional markets (such as energy system models), rather these methods should complement each other [159]. Untapped issues recognised in the recent methodological approaches reviewed dealing with risk and uncertainty in sustainable power generation planning are summarised below:

- MVP theory is one of the key methods advocated to support that diversification of energy technologies can ensure long-term electricity generation under a balanced risk-return relationship [160]. Yet, an important issue neglected to date in the technique is the consideration of the load structure of the technology combination so that technologies can cover demand during peak hours [37]; hence results derived by the method may ultimately not be insightful for policy makers and practitioners. For providing recommendations on the optimal energy mix, the load structure of the technology mix needs to be incorporated in the model, for example by introducing minimum constraints on peak-load technologies.
- Scenario analysis is particularly useful for explicitly modelling trend uncertainties and plausible future technology developments, especially when conducted according to industry's perceptions, since their actions are grounded on their perceptions, while scenarios constructed by policy makers should be used to derive the expected behaviour of the agents that participate in the market.
- Long-term uncertainties (those that cannot be hedged in forward markets) are usually represented by stochastic input parameters (such as energy demand, electricity price,  $CO_2$  costs) and modelled through probabilistic methods (such as MCS), assuming that they follow a probability distribution. However, the development of their values critically depends on future policies and/or macroeconomic developments, so one has to be sceptical regarding the stochastic process assumption.
- Diversification of technologies has been widely cited as an effective risk mitigation technique also for investor-owned utilities which usually distribute their investments among different power genera-

#### Table 4

Strengths and weaknesses of risk-based methods.

Methods	Strengths	Weaknesses
MVP theory	1. VaR and CVaR are widely recognised risk metrics allowing for assessing the maximum losses of the portfolio within a specified confidence level [38,156]	<ol> <li>Focuses on monetary risk attributes [105]</li> <li>Static approaches can understate, if not ignore, managerial flexibility [109]</li> <li>The Sharpe ratio assumes that financial returns follow a normal distribution [25]</li> </ol>
ROA	1. Investment timing consideration [110]	1. Complicated numerical calculations
	2. It can evaluate in depth risk factors likely to occur in the future [157]	2. Reliance on quantitative data [158]
Stochastic optimisation	<ol> <li>More suitable than deterministic optimisation approaches for a number of decision making problems in energy systems in presence of uncertain inputs [125]</li> </ol>	1. Lack of a standardised way to model uncertainties often leading to significant lack of precision in the results [122]
MCDA	1. Incorporates important non-statistical risk attributes [136]	1. Criteria, weights and values are difficult to accurately estimate and greatly depend on subjective judgements
Scenario analysis	<ol> <li>Provides information on the impact of potential risks which contribute most to the overall risk.</li> </ol>	1. Cannot account for the probability of occurrence of a scenario [86]
Monte Carlo simulation	<ol> <li>Allows accounting for numerous varying stochastic or uncertain input parameters simultaneously</li> <li>Allows calculating probabilities of a parameter (such as NPV) being below or above a certain target value or within a desired confidence interval [126]</li> <li>Commercial software available to automate the tasks involved in the simulation</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Requires considerable data volume (definition of probability distribution functions) for random input variables or uncertain and predicted input parameters [57]</li> <li>Difficult to capture extremities</li> </ol>

tion technologies. Methods employed to address risk/uncertainty in investor-owned power generation utilities mostly emphasise the statistical risks. However, it is increasingly accepted that nonstatistical risks are frequently the drivers of failures (such as policy instability, economic instability, lack of public acceptance, restrictions in terms of land availability) [105]. Translating non-statistical risks (e.g. aggregated through a risk priority number) into a cost per kWh for a number of sustainable energy technologies could contribute towards deriving more cost-effective solutions [14]. The quantification of such risks could be achieved with the support of expert opinions.

In the absence of data, risk factors identified in reference to a sustainable power generation project could be used to create specific scenarios (or else failure modes) that experts could possibly rate in terms of their probability of occurrence and impact [131]. Accordingly,

quantitative risk impact evaluation methods could be employed to take advantage of the obtained values. The development of a structured riskbased evaluation framework, focusing on determining the risk-cost profile of sustainable energy generation technologies and mixes of technologies could, thus, constitute a focal point that future research in modelling risk and uncertainty in energy planning and feasibility studies should take into consideration.

# Acknowledgements

This work was supported by grant EP/L016303/1 for Cranfield University, Centre for Doctoral Training in Renewable Energy Marine Structures (REMS) (http://www.rems-cdt.ac.uk/) from the UK Engineering and Physical Sciences Research Council (EPSRC). No new data were collected in the course of this research.



Fig. 3. Summary diagram of the systematic literature review process.

### Appindx A. Description of systematic review approach

The literature review was conducted on the basis of a systematic literature review (SLR) approach, which provides the synthesis of the research in a systematic, transparent, and reproducible manner, while also restricting the researcher's bias [22]. To this end, a literature review protocol was produced to frame the research methodology. The literature review protocol outlines the aim and questions underlying the review, the search strategy, the inclusion and exclusion criteria and the plan for data extraction.

Important criterion when selecting the keywords of the research was to be as inclusive as possible in order to avoid missing important studies. Key words selected, were clustered into four (4) different thematic categories: 1. energy & power & electricity & renewable\* & fuel (5 keywords), 2. Risk\* & uncertain\* & stochastic\* & fuzzy (4 keywords), 3. Method\* & model\*(2 keywords) and 4. Feasibility & planning & portfolio & mix & expansion\*(5 keywords). Terms belonging to the same category were inserted with a Boolean operator 'OR' in the search box, while accordingly terms of Categories 1,2,3 and 4 were combined via a Boolean operator 'AND', resulting in 5\*4\*2\*5=200 search strings.

After the search strategy was defined, a number of inclusion/exclusion criteria as regards the papers retrieved was determined to eliminate papers that fall outside the scope of the research topic. The search was limited to scientific peer-reviewed papers to ensure a collection of robust and validated works. Papers were retrieved from Scopus, while the final inclusion of papers considered for full-text analysis was determined following a quality assessment process (Fig. 3).

The initial literature was supplemented with additional works through a bespoke process, when further information to cover a particular topic was needed, or a key text in the literature had been missed by the systematic review.

### References

- Frankfurt School-UNEP Centre/BNEF. Global trends in renewable energy investment 2016 - analysis of trends and issues in the financing of renewable energy; 2016.
- [2] REN21. Renewables 2016 Global Status Report Key findings; 2016.
- [3] Gatzert N, Kosub T. Risks and risk management of renewable energy projects: the case of onshore and offshore wind parks. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2016;60:982–98. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2016.01.103.
- [4] IEA. Policy Pathway, Joint Public-Private Approaches for energy efficiency finance, Policies to scale-up private sector investment. France; 2011.
- [5] Bhattacharya A, Kojima S. Power sector investment risk and renewable energy: a Japanese case study using portfolio risk optimization method. Energy Policy 2012;40:69–80. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2010.09.031.
- [6] Escribano Francés G, Marín-Quemada JM, San Martín González E. RES and risk: renewable energy's contribution to energy security. A portfolio-based approach. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2013;26:549–59. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.rser.2013.06.015.
- [7] Wing LC, Jin Z. Risk management methods applied to renewable and sustainable energy: a review, Journal of electrical and electronic engineering. Spec Issue Renew Energ Syst 2015;3:1–12. http://dx.doi.org/10.11648/ j.jeee.s.2015030101.11.
- [8] Soroudi A, Amraee T. Decision making under uncertainty in energy systems: state of the art. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2013;28:376-84. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.rser.2013.08.039.
- [9] International Actuarial Association. Comprehensive actuarial risk evaluation (CARE). Canada; 2010.
- [10] Burger M, Graeber B, Schindlmayr G. Energy markets. Manag Energy Risk, John Wiley Sons, Ltd 2014:1-54. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/9781118618509.ch1.
- [11] UNEP. Financial Risk Management Instruments for Renewable Energy Projects UNEP - Summary document; 2004.
- [12] Burger M, Graeber B, Schindlmayr G. Renewable Energy. Manag. Energy Risk, John Wiley & Sons, Ltd; 2014, p. 55–100. doi:10.1002/9781118618509.ch2.
- [13] Kolios A, Read G, Ioannou A. Application of multi-criteria decision-making to risk prioritisation in tidal energy developments. Int J Sustain Energy 2016;35:59–74. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/14786451.2014.880438.
- [14] Zeng Z, Nasri E, Chini A, Ries R, Xu J. A multiple objective decision making model for energy generation portfolio under fuzzy uncertainty: case study of large scale investor-owned utilities in Florida. Renew Energy 2015;75:224–42. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2014.09.030.
- [15] Taylor CM, Pollard SJT, Angus AJ, Rocks SA. Better by design: Rethinking interventions for better environmental regulation. Sci Total Environ 2013;447:488–99. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2012.12.073.
- [16] Lee CW, Zhong J. Financing and risk management of renewable energy projects with a hybrid bond. Renew Energy 2015;75:779–87. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.renene.2014.10.052.
- [17] Komendantova N, Patt A, Barras L, Battaglini A. Perception of risks in renewable energy projects: the case of concentrated solar power in North Africa. Energy Policy 2012;40:103–9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2009.12.008.
- [18] Economist Intelligence Unit. Managing the risk in renewable energy; 2011.[19] Jankauskas V, Rudzkis P, Kanopka A. Risk factors for stakeholders in renewable
- energy investments. Energetika 2014;60:113–24.
  [20] Burger M, Graeber B, Schindlmayr G. Front Matter. Manag. Energy Risk. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd; 2014. p. i–xiii. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/ 9781118618509.fmatter.
- [21] Kolios A, Read G. A Political, economic, social, technology, Legal and environmental (PESTLE) approach for risk Identification of the tidal industry in the

United Kingdom. Energies 2013;6:5023-45.

- [22] Denyer D, Tranfield D. Producing a systematic review. The sage handbook of organisational Research methods. SAGE Publications Ltd; 2006.
- [23] Arnesano M, Carlucci AP, Laforgia D. Extension of portfolio theory application to energy planning problem – The Italian case. Energy 2012;39:112–24. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2011.06.053.
- [24] Zhu L, Fan Y. Optimization of China's generating portfolio and policy implications based on portfolio theory. Energy 2010:35. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2009.11.024.
- [25] Kitzing L. Risk implications of renewable support instruments: comparative analysis of feed-in tariffs and premiums using a mean-variance approach. Energy 2014;64:495–505. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2013.10.008.
- [26] Thangavelu SR, Khambadkone AM, Karimi IA. Long-term optimal energy mix planning towards high energy security and low GHG emission. Appl Energy 2015;154:959–69. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2015.05.087.
- [27] Li GC, Huang GH, Lin QG, Zhang XD, Tan Q, Chen YM. Development of a GHGmitigation oriented inexact dynamic model for regional energy system management. Energy 2011;36:3388–98. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2011.03.037.
- [28] Zhou X, Huang G, Zhu H, Chen J, Xu J. Chance-constrained two-stage fractional optimization for planning regional energy systems in British Columbia, Canada. Appl Energy 2015;154:663–77. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2015.05.013.
- [29] Kim S, Koo J, Lee CJ, Yoon ES. Optimization of Korean energy planning for sustainability considering uncertainties in learning rates and external factors. Energy 2012;44:126–34. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2012.02.062.
- [30] Ahn J, Woo J, Lee J. Optimal allocation of energy sources for sustainable development in South Korea: focus on the electric power generation industry. Energy Policy 2015;78:78–90. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2014.12.023.
- [31] Betancourt-Torcat A, Almansoori A. Design multiperiod optimization model for the electricity sector under uncertainty – A case study of the Emirate of Abu Dhabi. Energy Convers Manag 2015;100:177–90. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.enconman.2015.05.001.
- [32] Ji L, Zhang XPP, Huang GHH, Yin JGG. Development of an inexact risk-aversion optimization model for regional carbon constrained electricity system planning under uncertainty. Energy Convers Manag 2015;94:353-64. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.enconman.2015.01.050.
- [33] Boomsma TK, Meade N, Fleten S-E. Renewable energy investments under different support schemes: a real options approach. Eur J Oper Res 2012;220:225-37. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ejor.2012.01.017.
- [34] Blyth W, Bradley R, Bunn D, Clarke C, Wilson T, Yang M. Investment risks under uncertain climate change policy. Energy Policy 2007;35:5766-73. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2007.05.030.
- [35] Yang M, Blyth W, Bradley R, Bunn D, Clarke C, Wilson T. Evaluating the power investment options with uncertainty in climate policy. Energy Econ 2008;30:1933-50. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eneco.2007.06.004.
- [36] Fuss S, Szolgayova J, Obersteiner M, Gusti M. Investment under market and climate policy uncertainty. Appl Energy 2008;85:708–21. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.apenergy.2008.01.005.
- [37] Fuss S, Szolgayová J, Khabarov N, Obersteiner M. Renewables and climate change mitigation: irreversible energy investment under uncertainty and portfolio effects. Energy Policy 2012;40:59–68. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2010.06.061.
- [38] Szolgayová J, Fuss S, Khabarov N, Obersteiner M. Robust energy portfolios under climate policy and socioeconomic uncertainty. Environ Model Assess 2012;17:29–49.
- [39] Fuss S, Szolgayová J. Fuel price and technological uncertainty in a real options model for electricity planning. Appl Energy 2010;87:2938-44. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.apenergy.2009.05.020.
- [40] Szolgayova J, Fuss S, Obersteiner M. Assessing the effects of CO<sub>2</sub> price caps on electricity investments—A real options analysis. Energy Policy 2008;36:3974–81. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2008.07.006.

- [41] Vithayasrichareon P, MacGill IF. A Monte Carlo based decision-support tool for assessing generation portfolios in future carbon constrained electricity industries. Energy Policy 2012;41:374–92. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2011.10.060.
- [42] Chen T-Y, Yu OS, Hsu GJ, Hsu F-M, Sung W-N. Renewable energy technology portfolio planning with scenario analysis: a case study for Taiwan. Energy Policy 2009;37:2900-6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2009.03.028.
- [43] Wu J-H, Huang Y-H. Electricity portfolio planning model incorporating renewable energy characteristics. Appl Energy 2014;119:278–87. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.apenergy.2014.01.001.
- [44] Spiecker S, Weber C. The future of the European electricity system and the impact of fluctuating renewable energy – A scenario analysis. Energy Policy 2014;65:185–97. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2013.10.032.
- [45] Roinioti A, Koroneos C, Wangensteen I. Modeling the Greek energy system: scenarios of clean energy use and their implications. Energy Policy 2012;50:711-22. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2012.08.017.
- [46] Aragonés-Beltrán P, Chaparro-González F, Pastor-Ferrando J-P, Pla-Rubio A. An AHP (analytic hierarchy process)/ANP (analytic network process)-based multicriteria decision approach for the selection of solar-thermal power plant investment projects. Energy 2014;66:222–38. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2013.12.016.
- [47] Daim TU, Kayakutlu G, Cowan K. Developing Oregon's renewable energy portfolio using fuzzy goal programming model. Comput Ind Eng 2010;59:786–93. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cie.2010.08.004.
- [48] Tasri A, Susilawati A. Selection among renewable energy alternatives based on a fuzzy analytic hierarchy process in Indonesia. Sustain Energy Technol Assess 2014;7:34-44. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.seta.2014.02.008.
- [49] Allan G, Eromenko I, McGregor P, Swales K. The regional electricity generation mix in Scotland: a portfolio selection approach incorporating marine technologies. Energy Policy 2011;39:6–22. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2010.08.028.
- [50] Kienzle F, Koeppel G, Stricker P, Andersson G. Efficient electricity production portfolios taking into account physical boundaries. Proceedingsof the 27th USAEE/IAEE North American Conference, 2007.
- [51] Awerbuch S. Portfolio-based electricity generation planning: policy implications for renewables and energy security. Mitig Adapt Strateg Glob Chang 2006;11:693-710.
- [52] Huang Y-H, Wu J-H. A portfolio risk analysis on electricity supply planning. Energy Policy 2008;36:627–41. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2007.10.004.
- [53] Min D, Chung J. Evaluation of the long-term power generation mix: the case study of South Korea's energy policy. Energy Policy 2013;62:1544–52. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2013.07.104.
- [54] Gomes BA, Saraiva JT. Demand and generation cost uncertainty modelling in power system optimization studies. Electr Power Syst Res 2009;79:1000–9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.epsr.2008.12.010.
- [55] Onar SÇ, Kılavuz TN. Risk analysis of wind energy investments in Turkey. Hum Ecol Risk Assess Int J 2015;21:1230–45. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/ 10807039.2014.955387.
- [56] Arnold U, Yildiz Ö. Economic risk analysis of decentralized renewable energy infrastructures – A Monte Carlo Simulation approach. Renew Energy 2015;77:227–39. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2014.11.059.
- [57] Pereira EJ, da S, Pinho JT, Galhardo MAB, Macêdo WN. Methodology of risk analysis by Monte Carlo Method applied to power generation with renewable energy. Renew Energy 2014;69:347–55. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2014.03.054.
- [58] Sisodia GS, Soares I, Ferreira P, Banerji S, Prasad R. Projected business risk of regulatory change on wind power project: case of Spain. Energy Procedia 2015;79:1054–60. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.egypro.2015.11.608.
- [59] Rocchetta R, Li YF, Zio E. Risk assessment and risk-cost optimization of distributed power generation systems considering extreme weather conditions. Reliab Eng Syst Saf 2015;136:47–61. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ i.ress.2014.11.013.
- [60] HEINRICH G, HOWELLS M, BASSON L, PETRIE J. Electricity supply industry modelling for multiple objectives under demand growth uncertainty. Energy 2007;32:2210–29. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2007.05.007.
- [61] Şengül Ü, Eren M, Eslamian Shiraz S, Gezder V, Şengül AB. Fuzzy TOPSIS method for ranking renewable energy supply systems in Turkey. Renew Energy 2015;75:617–25. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2014.10.045.
- [62] Muñoz JI, Sánchez de la Nieta AA, Contreras J, Bernal-Agustín JL. Optimal investment portfolio in renewable energy: the Spanish case. Energy Policy 2009;37:5273–84. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2009.07.050.
- [63] Amigun B, Petrie D, Görgens J. Economic risk assessment of advanced process technologies for bioethanol production in South Africa: Monte Carlo analysis. Renew Energy 2011;36:3178–86. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2011.03.015.
- [64] Montes GM, Martin EP, Bayo JA, Garcia JO. The applicability of computer simulation using Monte Carlo techniques in windfarm profitability analysis. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2011;15:4746–55. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.rser.2011.07.078.
- [65] Pisciella P, Vespucci MT, Bertocchi M, Zigrino S. A time consistent risk averse three-stage stochastic mixed integer optimization model for power generation capacity expansion. Energy Econ 2014;53:203–11. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.eneco.2014.07.016.
- [66] Aliari Y, Haghani A. Planning for integration of wind power capacity in power generation using stochastic optimization. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2016;59:907–19. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2016.01.018.
- [67] Koltsaklis NE, Liu P, Georgiadis MC. An integrated stochastic multi-regional longterm energy planning model incorporating autonomous power systems and

demand response. Energy 2015;82:865–88. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2015.01.097.

- [68] Yu L, Li YP, Huang GH. A fuzzy-stochastic simulation-optimization model for planning electric power systems with considering peak-electricity demand: a case study of Qingdao, China. Energy 2016;98:190–203. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.energy.2016.01.021.
- [69] Pereira AJC, Saraiva JT. Generation expansion planning (GEP) A long-term approach using system dynamics and genetic algorithms (GAs). Energy 2011;36:5180–99. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2011.06.021.
- [70] Mena R, Hennebel M, Li Y-F, Zio E. A multi-objective optimization framework for risk-controlled integration of renewable generation into electric power systems. Energy 2016;106:712–27. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2016.03.056.
- [71] Zhou Z, Zhang J, Liu P, Li Z, Georgiadis MC, Pistikopoulos EN. A two-stage stochastic programming model for the optimal design of distributed energy systems. Appl Energy 2013;103:135–44. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2012.09.019.
- [72] Li YFYPFP, Huang GHH, Li YFYPFP, Xu Y, Chen WTT. Regional-scale electric power system planning under uncertainty—A multistage interval-stochastic integer linear programming approach. Energy Policy 2010;38:475–90. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2009.09.038.
- [73] Kumbaroğlu G, Madlener R, Demirel M. A real options evaluation model for the diffusion prospects of new renewable power generation technologies. Energy Econ 2008;30:1882–908. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eneco.2006.10.009.
- [74] Kroniger D, Madlener R. Hydrogen storage for wind parks: a real options evaluation for an optimal investment in more flexibility. Appl Energy 2014;136:931–46. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2014.04.041.
- [75] Martínez-Ceseña EA, Mutale J. Application of an advanced real options approach for renewable energy generation projects planning. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2011;15:2087-94. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2011.01.016.
- [76] Krey V, Martinsen D, Wagner H-J. Effects of stochastic energy prices on long-term energy-economic scenarios. Energy 2007;32:2340–9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.energy.2007.05.013.
- [77] Lachman DA. Leapfrog to the future: energy scenarios and strategies for Suriname to 2050. Energy Policy 2011;39:5035–44. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2011.06.010.
- [78] Rachmatullah C, Aye L, Fuller RJ. Scenario planning for the electricity generation in Indonesia. Energy Policy 2007;35:2352–9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2006.08.015.
- [79] Mohammadi S, Soleymani S, Mozafari B. Scenario-based stochastic operation management of microgrid including wind, photovoltaic, micro-turbine, fuel cell and energy storage devices. Int J Electr Power Energy Syst 2014;54:525–35. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijepes.2013.08.004.
- [80] Wright EL, Belt JAB, Chambers A, Delaquil P, Goldstein G. A scenario analysis of investment options for the Cuban power sector using the MARKAL model. Energy Policy 2010;38:3342–55. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2010.02.005.
- [81] Zhu L, Zhang Z, Fan Y. Overseas oil investment projects under uncertainty: how to make informed decisions?. J Policy Model 2015;37:742–62. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.jpolmod.2015.08.001.
- [82] Vespucci MT, Bertocchi M, Pisciella P, Zigrino S. Two-stage stochastic mixed integer optimization models for power generation capacity expansion with risk measures 2016;31:305–27. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10556788.2015.1076821.
- [83] Street A, Barroso LAA, Flach B, Pereira MVV, Granville S. Risk constrained portfolio selection of renewable sources in hydrothermal electricity markets. IEEE Trans Power Syst 2009;24:1136–44. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ TPWRS.2009.2022981.
- [84] Kumbaroğlu G, Madlener R. Evaluation of economically optimal retrofit investment options for energy savings in buildings. Energy Build 2012;49:327–34. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enbuild.2012.02.022.
- [85] Gitizadeh M, Kaji M, Aghaei J. Risk based multiobjective generation expansion planning considering renewable energy sources. Energy 2013;50:74–82. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2012.11.040.
- [86] Heinrich G, Basson L, Cohen B, Howells M, Petrie J. Ranking and selection of power expansion alternatives for multiple objectives under uncertainty. Energy 2007;32:2350–69. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2007.06.001.
- [87] Li GC, Huang GH, Sun W, Ding XW. An inexact optimization model for energyenvironment systems management in the mixed fuzzy, dual-interval and stochastic environment. Renew Energy 2014;64:153–63. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.renene.2013.11.013.
- [88] Li YF, Li YP, Huang GH, Chen X. Energy and environmental systems planning under uncertainty—An inexact fuzzy-stochastic programming approach. Appl Energy 2010;87:3189–211. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2010.02.030.
- [89] Caralis G, Diakoulaki D, Yang P, Gao Z, Zervos A, Rados K. Profitability of wind energy investments in China using a Monte Carlo approach for the treatment of uncertainties. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2014;40:224–36. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.rser.2014.07.189.
- [90] Phdungsilp A, Wuttipornpun T. Decision support for the selection of electric power plants generated from renewable sources. World Acad Sci Eng Technol 2011;75:126-31.
- [91] Bakirtzis GA, Biskas PN, Chatziathanasiou V. Generation expansion planning by MILP considering mid-term scheduling decisions. Electr Power Syst Res 2012;86:98–112. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.epsr.2011.12.008.
- [92] Afanasyeva S, Saari J, Kalkofen M, Partanen J, Pyrhönen O. Technical, economic and uncertainty modelling of a wind farm project. Energy Convers Manag 2016;107:22–33. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enconman.2015.09.048.
- [93] Abdullah MA, Muttaqi KM, Agalgaonkar AP. Sustainable energy system design with distributed renewable resources considering economic, environmental and

uncertainty aspects. Renew Energy 2015;78:165-72. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2014.12.044.

- [94] Olaleye O, Baker E. Large scale scenario analysis of future low carbon energy options. Energy Econ 2015;49:203–16. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eneco.2015.02.006.
- [95] Gerst MD, Wang P, Borsuk ME. Discovering plausible energy and economic futures under global change using multidimensional scenario discovery. Environ Model Softw 2013;44:76-86. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.envsoft.2012.09.001.
- [96] Deng W, Ding H, Zhang B, Lin X, Bie P, Wu J. Multi-period probabilistic-scenario risk assessment of power system in wind power uncertain environment. IET Gener Transm Distrib 2016;10(359–365):6.
- [97] Markowitz HM. Portfolio selection. J Financ 1952;7:77-91.
- [98] Markowitz HM. Portfolio selection. efficient diversification of investment. Number, Cowles Foundation for Research in Economics Yale University; 1959. Monograph 16. Library of Congress. Catalog Card; 1959.
- [99] Doherty R, Outhred H, O'Malley M. Establishing the role that wind generation may have in future generation portfolios. IEEE Trans Power Syst 2006;21:1415–22. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRS.2006.879258.
- [100] Kileber S, Parente V. Diversifying the Brazilian electricity mix: income level, the endowment effect, and governance capacity. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2015;49:1180-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2015.04.109.
- [101] Augutis J, Martišauskas L, Krikštolaitis R. Energy mix optimization from an energy security perspective. Energy Convers Manag 2015;90:300–14. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enconman.2014.11.033.
- [102] Chalvatzis KJ, Rubel K. Electricity portfolio innovation for energy security: the case of carbon constrained China. Technol Forecast Soc Change 2015;100:267–76. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2015.07.012.
- [103] De Paz FL, Silvosa AC, García MP, Paz F, de L, Silvosa AC, García MP. The problem of determining the energy mix: from the portfolio theory to the reality of energy planning in the Spanish case. Eur Res Stud 2012;XV:3–30.
- [104] International Energy Agency (IEA)/OECD Nuclear Energy Agency (NEA). International Energy Agency /Nuclear Energy Agency. Projected costs of generating electricity. France; 2010.
- [105] Kumar D, Mohanta DKK, Reddy MJBJB. Intelligent optimization of renewable resource mixes incorporating the effect of fuel risk, fuel cost and CO<sub>2</sub> emission. Front Energy 2015;9:91–105. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11708-015-0345-y.
- [106] Dornan M, Jotzo F. Renewable technologies and risk mitigation in small island developing states: Fiji's electricity sector. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2015;48:35-48, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2015.03.059.
- [107] Awerbuch S, Berger M. Applying Portfolio Theory to EU Electricity Planning and Policy Making. Paris: 2003.
- [108] Roques FA, Newbery DM, Nuttall WJ. Fuel mix diversification incentives in liberalized electricity markets: a Mean–Variance Portfolio theory approach. Energy Econ 2008;30:1831–49. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eneco.2007.11.008.
- [109] Bazilian M, Roques FA, Bolinger M, Wiser R, van Zon A, Fuss S, et al. Analytical Methods for Energy Diversity & Security. The Netherlands: Elsevier; 2008. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-056887-4.00011-1.
- [110] Trigeorgis L. Real Options in Capital Investment: Models, Strategies and Applications. United states of America: United States States of America: Praeger Publishers; 1995.
- [111] Fuss S, Johansson DJA, Szolgayova J, Obersteiner M. Impact of climate policy uncertainty on the adoption of electricity generating technologies. Energy Policy 2009;37:733–43. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2008.10.022.
- [112] Cheng R, Xu Z, Liu P, Wang Z, Li Z, Jones I. A multi-region optimization planning model for China's power sector 2015;137: pp. 413–26. doi:10.1016/j.apenergy. 2014.10.023.
- [113] Prebeg P, Gasparovic G, Krajacic G, Duic N. Long-term energy planning of Croatian power system using multi-objective optimization with focus on renewable energy and integration of electric vehicles. Appl Energy 2016. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2016.03.086.
- [114] Moreira A, Street A, Arroyo JM. An Adjustable Robust Optimization Approach for Contingency-Constrained Transmission Expansion Planning 2015;30:2013–22. doi:10.1109/TPWRS.2014.2349031.
- [115] Tohidi Y, Aminifar F, Fotuhi-Firuzabad M. Generation expansion and retirement planning based on the stochastic programming. Electr Power Syst Res 2013;104:138-45. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.epsr.2013.06.014.
- [116] Jabr RA. Robust transmission network expansion planning with uncertain renewable generation and loads. IEEE Trans Power Syst 2013;28:4558–67. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRS.2013.2267058.
- [117] Chen G, Dong Z, Hill DJ. Transmission network expansion planning with wind energy integration: A stochastic programming model, 2012. doi:10.1109/PESGM. 2012.6344752.
- [118] Bae IS, Son MK, Kim JO. Optimal transmission expansion planning considering the uncertainties of the power market. J Electr Eng Technol 2010;5:239–45.
- [119] Jirutitijaroen P, Singh C. Stochastic programming approach for unit availability consideration in multi-area generation expansion planning, 2007. doi:10.1109/ PES.2007.385572.
- [120] Maleki A, Khajeh MG, Ameri M. Optimal sizing of a grid independent hybrid renewable energy system incorporating resource uncertainty, and load uncertainty. Int J Electr Power Energy Syst 2016;83:514–24. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.ijepes.2016.04.008.
- [121] Sharafi M, ElMekkawy TY. Stochastic optimization of hybrid renewable energy systems using sampling average method. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2015;52:1668-79. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2015.08.010.
- [122] Powell WB, Meisel S. Tutorial on Stochastic Optimization in Energy Part I: Modeling and Policies 2016;31:1459-67. doi:10.1109/TPWRS.2015.2424974.

- [123] Tongtao M, Cunbin L. The electricity portfolio decision-making model based on the CVaR under risk conditions. Res J Appl Sci Eng Technol 2014;7:570–5.
- [124] Fürsch M, Nagl S, Lindenberger D. Optimization of power plant investments under uncertain renewable energy deployment paths: a multistage stochastic programming approach. Energy Syst 2014;5:85–121. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/ s12667-013-0094-0.
- [125] Yong Z, Yanpeng C, Guohe H, Jing D. A review on optimization modeling of energy systems planning and GHG emission mitigation under uncertainty. Energies 2011;4:1624–56. http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/en4101624.
- [126] Vose D. 3rd ed. Risk Analysis: A Quantitative Guide. West Sussex, England: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd; 2008.
- [127] Marmidis G, Lazarou S, Pyrgioti E. Optimal placement of wind turbines in a wind park using Monte Carlo simulation. Renew Energy 2008;33:1455–60. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2007.09.004.
- [128] Herman SA Probabilistic cost model for analysis of offshore wind energy costs and potential. n.d.
- [129] Kosow H, Gassner R. Methods of future and scenario analysis. Bonn 2008.
- [130] Kannan R. Uncertainties in key low carbon power generation technologies Implication for UK decarbonisation targets. Appl Energy 2009;86:1873–86. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2009.02.014.
- [131] Gatzert N, Vogl N. Evaluating Investments in Renewable Energy under Policy Risks. 2015.
- [132] Grafakos S, Flamos A, Enseñado E. Preferences matter: a constructive approach to incorporating local stakeholders' preferences in the sustainability Evaluation of energy technologies. Sustainability 2015;7:10922–60. http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/ su70810922.
- [133] Haralambopoulos DA, Polatidis H. Renewable energy projects: structuring a multi-criteria group decision-making framework. Renew Energy 2003;28:961–73. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0960-1481(02)00072-1.
- [134] Wimmler G, Hejazi E, de Oliveira Fernandes E, Moreira C, Connors S. Multicriteria decision support methods for renewable energy systems on islands. J Clean Energy Technol 2015;3:185–95. http://dx.doi.org/10.7763/ JOCET.2015.V3.193.
- [135] Shmelev SE, van den Bergh JCJM. Optimal diversity of renewable energy alternatives under multiple criteria: an application to the UK. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2016;60:679–91. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2016.01.100.
- [136] Troldborg M, Heslop S, Hough RL. Assessing the sustainability of renewable energy technologies using multi-criteria analysis: suitability of approach for national-scale assessments and associated uncertainties. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2014;39:1173-84. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2014.07.160.
- [137] Abu-Taha R. Multi-criteria applications in renewable energy analysis: A literature review. Technol Manag Energy Smart World (PICMET), 2011 Proc. PICMET '11 2011:pp. 1–8.
- [138] Abu-Taha R. Multi-criteria applications in renewable energy analysis: a literature review [2011 Proc PICMET]. Technol Manag Energy Smart World (PICMET) 2011;11:1–8.
- [139] Mateo JRSC. Multi-criteria Analysis in the Renewable Energy Industry Green Energy and Technology. London: Springer, 2012.
- [140] Stein EW. A comprehensive multi-criteria model to rank electric energy production technologies. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2013;22:640–54. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.rser.2013.02.001.
- [141] Štreimikienė D, Šliogerienė J, Turskis Z. Multi-criteria analysis of electricity generation technologies in Lithuania. Renew Energy 2016;85:148–56. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2015.06.032.
- [142] Communities and Local Government. Multi-criteria analysis: a manual. 2010.
- [143] Chang M-S. Scenario-based mixed integer linear programming model for composite power system expansion planning with greenhouse gas emission controls. Clean Technol Environ Policy 2014;16:1001–14. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/ s10098-013-0699-y.
- [144] Borges AR, Antunes CH. A fuzzy multiple objective decision support model for energy-economy planning. Eur J Oper Res 2003;145:304–16. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/S0377-2217(02)00536-2.
- [145] Kahraman C, Kaya İ. A fuzzy multicriteria methodology for selection among energy alternatives. Expert Syst Appl 2010;37:6270–81. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.eswa.2010.02.095.
- [146] Goumas M, Lygerou V. An extension of the PROMETHEE method for decision making in fuzzy environment: ranking of alternative energy exploitation projects. Eur J Oper Res 2000;123:606–13. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0377-2217(99) 00093-4.
- [147] Zhang L, Zhou P, Newton S, Fang J, Zhou D, Zhang L. Evaluating clean energy alternatives for Jiangsu, China: an improved multi-criteria decision making method. Energy 2015;90:953–64. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2015.07.124.
- [148] Kolios AJ, Rodriguez-Tsouroukdissian A, Salonitis K. Multi-criteria decision analysis of offshore wind turbines support structures under stochastic inputs. Ships Offshore Struct 2016;11:38–49. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/ 17445302.2014.961295.
- [149] Cobuloglu HI, Büyüktahtakın İE. A stochastic multi-criteria decision analysis for sustainable biomass crop selection. Expert Syst Appl 2015;42:6065–74. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eswa.2015.04.006.
- [150] Stewart TJ. Dealing with Uncertainties in MCDA, in Multiple Criteria Decision Analysis: State of the Art Surveys. Berlin: Springer; 2005.
- [151] White B, Lesser J, Lowengrub P, Yang S. A mean-variance portfolio optimisation of California's generation mix to 2020: Achieving California's 33 percent Renewable Portfolio Standard goal. 2007.
- [152] Sharpe FW. The sharpe ratio properly used it can improve investment manage-

### A. Ioannou et al.

ment. J Portf Manag 1994;21:49-58.

- [153] Dixit AK, Pindyck RS. Investment under Uncertainty Investment under Uncertainty. United States of America: Princeton University Press; 1994.
- [154] Prpich G, Darabkhani HG, Oakey J, Pollard S. An investigation into future energy system risks: An industry perspective Working Paper; 2014.
- [155] Hardy M. An introduction to risk measures for actuarial applications. 2006.
- [156] Bruno SV, de B, Sagastizábal C. Optimization of real asset portfolio using a coherent risk measure: application to oil and energy industries. Optim Eng 2010;12:257-75. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11081-010-9127-x.
- [157] Santos L, Soares I, Mendes C, Ferreira P. Real options versus traditional methods to assess renewable energy projects. Renew Energy 2014;68:588–94. http://

dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2014.01.038.

- [158] Dyson RG, Oliveira FS. Flexibility, robustness and real options. In: O'Brien F, Dyson R, editors. Support. Strateg. Fram. Methods Model. Wiley; 2007. p. 343–66.
- [159] Papadelis S, Flamos A, Androulaki S. Setting the framework for a business strategy assessment model. Int J Energy Sect Manag 2012;6:488–517. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1108/17506221211281993.
- [160] Gotham D, Muthuraman K, Preckel P, Rardin R, Ruangpattana S. A load factor based mean-variance analysis for fuel diversification. Energy Econ 2009;31:249–56. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eneco.2008.10.004.
- [161] OECD/IEA. IEA. World energy outlook; 2009.

# B. A cluster analysis of investment strategies in the offshore wind

# energy market

# Anastasia Ioannou<sup>a</sup>, Claudio Vaienti<sup>b</sup>, Andrew Angus<sup>c</sup>, Feargal Brennan<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and the Environment, Renewable Energy Marine Structures - Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS-CDT) Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>b</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and Environment, Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>c</sup>Cranfield University, School of Management Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

Conference paper published in IEEE, 2017 6th International Conference on Clean Electrical Power (ICCEP), pp. 362–369.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ICCEP.2017.8004841

# A cluster analysis of investment strategies in the offshore wind energy market

A. Ioannou<sup>a\*</sup>, C. Vaienti<sup>b</sup>, A. Angus<sup>c</sup>, and F. Brennan<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Cranfield University, Center for Doctoral Training in Renewable Energy Marine Structures, Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>b</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and Environment, Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

°Cranfield University, School of Management, Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

\*Corresponding author. Email:a.ioannou@cranfield.ac.uk

Abstract—This paper maps different investor strategies in the offshore wind energy market based on data from existing wind farms in the UK. This is realized through the employment of cluster analysis, which classifies offshore wind energy investors - who have purchased equity stakesin terms of the entry timing, exit timing, purchase timing and stake purchased. We, then, perform a SWOT analysis to identify the major strengths, weaknesses, opportunities and threats encountered by each cluster of stakeholders. Cluster analysis revealed the existence of three distinct investment strategy profiles: i) Late entry investors, ii) Precommissioning investors, and iii) Own-build-transfer investors. Corporate and institutional investors tend to be late entry investors, whose strategy is based on buying assets while they are fully operational avoiding construction risks, retaining a risk aversion profile. The exit timing of OEMs and EPCI contractors usually takes place before or right after the commissioning of the wind farm. Finally, major Utilities tend to keep the operating assets on their balance sheet and divest only part of them (mostly minority stakes) during the operating stage; Independent energy companies are found in both 2<sup>nd</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> cluster; however, exceptions may be observed.

Keywords — equity capital investors, offshore wind, cluster analysis, entry and exit timings, investment strategies, SWOT

# I. NOMENCLATURE

- CfD: Contracts for Difference
- OEM: Original Equipment Manufacturer
- EPCI: Engineering, Procurement, Construction and Installation
- WACC: Weighted average cost of capital
- PPA: Power purchase Agreement
- O&M: Operation and Maintenance
- LEI: Late-entry investors
- PCI: Pre-commissioning investors
- OBTI: Own-build-transfer investors

# II. INTRODUCTION

Wind energy has become a significant part of the energy mix within the UK and Europe. It is now established as a mainstream rather than a developing technology, with a mature supply chain. Offshore wind offers favorable conditions for high yield energy production with higher wind shear, abundant available space and limited social

This work was supported by grant EP/L016303/1 for Cranfield University, Centre for Doctoral Training in Renewable Energy Marine Structures (REMS) (http://www.rems-cdt.ac.uk/) from the UK Engineering and Physical Sciences Research Council (EPSRC).

impact. Currently, offshore wind farms with capacities similar to those of conventional energy technologies are already built, with higher capacity projects in the pipeline.

Within the existing market, a variety of investors exists with different investment strategies and appetite for risk. Acknowledging the vast uncertainties within the offshore wind energy sector, it becomes pertinent to identify means to systematically assess uncertainty with respect to service life valuation, hence supporting decisions of investors. Each investor develops their bespoke assessment and valuation framework projecting revenues and costs, in order to decide effectively their potential entry and exit instances of the offshore wind farm life-cycle.

As far as revenues are concerned in the United Kingdom, there is currently a transition from the Renewables Obligation (RO) scheme (set to finish on the 31<sup>st</sup> of March 2017) to the Contracts for Difference (CfD) scheme. According to the CfD scheme, an electricity generation party with CfD is paid the difference between the constant "strike price" and the average UK market price for electricity - "reference price". If the reference price is higher than the strike price, the generation party has to pay back the difference. Bottom line is that company always gets the strike price for electricity generated. The scheme lasts for 15 years (while the average lifetime of an offshore wind energy asset is 25 years), after which the electricity output is sold on the average UK electricity market price, hence imposing uncertainty to the revenues yielded by the investment after the 15th year of operation [1].

The present paper aims at mapping different investor strategies followed by stakeholders in the offshore wind industry in terms of a number of factors through a cluster analysis [2], by processing data obtained from industry for existing installations; we, then, distinguish the major strengths, weaknesses, opportunities and threats applied to each cluster of stakeholders. The study focuses on offshore wind farms installed in the UK sites, but the methodology can be applied in different regions.

# III. THE EXISTING LANDSCAPE OF THE UK OFFSHORE WIND ENERGY INVESTORS

Offshore wind (OW) is one of the most rapidly growing markets of all RE technologies. By the end of 2016, there are 3,589 offshore wind turbines with a combined capacity of 12,631 MW fully grid connected in European waters in 82 wind farms across 11 countries, including demonstration sites [3]. The UK is the world's largest generator of electricity from offshore wind, meeting around 5% of annual demand, which is expected to reach 10% by 2020 [4]. Total installed capacity is 5,156MW, representing 40.8% of the total installed capacity worldwide.

Although offshore wind is a proven technology with an expanding supply chain, with the technology's levelised cost of electricity still being relatively high, in the region of 118£/MWh [5], the issue of financing is of major importance. To this end, debt and equity investors along with innovative financing structures are required to support the further deployment of offshore wind.

During the initial stages of the offshore wind market development, major Utilities have been the main investors, bearing all risks from the consenting up to the decommissioning stage of the investment. With the scaling up of the market, new entrants became active in different aspects of the business. Currently, market comprises of a diverse pool of equity investors: Utilities, OEMs (Original Equipment Manufacturers) and EPCI contractors (Engineering, Procurement, Construction and Installation), Independent Power Producers, Pension Funds, Infrastructure Funds, Institutional investors, and Sovereign wealth funds. Different classes of investors usually accept to uptake risks of higher or lower magnitude and of different nature; while, a considerable number of Banks have gained experience in lending to projects and taking construction risks as well [6], improving the financial landscape of the sector.

Corporate finance is dominant in the European offshore wind energy sector, according to which both debt and equity are raised at corporate level (owner's balance sheet), with the corporation's weighted average cost of capital being the weighted average of the required returns as determined by the market. On the other hand, in project finance, funding is raised at the level of each project, individually. Since, project finance investments apply only to the given project, the cost of capital considered provides a good insight for the effective cost of capital of the project and hence the discount rate [7]. Nevertheless, project finance has been underused by power producers since it was considered too expensive; further, the risk of damaging their credit rating is higher, while the due diligence processes are quite time consuming [6].

# IV. CLUSTER ANALYSIS OF INVESTORS IN THE OFFSHORE WIND INDUSTRY

Cluster analysis partitions data into groups so that everything within a group are similar, but different to everything outside that group [8]. A cluster analysis of investors in the offshore wind industry was employed to identify whether specific elements from specific groups of investors can be detected. The analysis gathers knowledge gained by the existing UK offshore wind installations based on data collected from desktop research (e.g. 4C Offshore online database [9] and market reports/online announcements such as: Centrica Company news).

# A. Selection of variables and data collection

The 'objects' to be clustered in this analysis are the offshore wind energy investors who have acquired a stake in offshore wind energy projects and the 'observations' are: entry timing, exit timing, purchase timing and stake purchased. There are numerous additional variables that could be considered depending on the aim of the grouping task. Such variables include: the value of stake, the capacity of the wind farms, the O&M costs, the capital cost, the corporate WACC, the divestment stakes and timings, among others. We, nevertheless, focused on above-mentioned parameters since the focus of the study is to explore whether there are distinct trends of investment timings throughout the life of the offshore wind farm, along with the ownership share that different types of investors are willing to buy.

To normalize the data acquired from all currently operating UK offshore wind energy projects investigated (so as to eliminate specificities of each project with regards to the timing of the investment e.g. due to delays during the licensing process or other stages), a scaling of the timing was adopted which is illustrated in Table I. The scaling was considered appropriate, taking into account that offshore wind projects have often very different characteristics to each other. For instance, the construction of a project with high total power capacity (over 500MW) will probably last longer (since it would require more complex installation operations) than the construction of a lower capacity one, while a project whose location is more likely to cause public opposition or has higher environmental impacts may be subject to longer licensing processes. Since this study focuses on the stage each type of investor enters, exits and purchases stake, rather than the actual year before or after the commission of the project, the time scaling of Table I was assigned to the observations (exit, entry, purchase timing).

Time scaling of the different stages of an offshore wind farm Offshore wind energy life stages Scaling Consenting period (from pre-consenting up to consent -3 authorization) -2 Production and acquisition Construction and installation -1 Commissioning 0 Operation and maintenance (throughout the 5 year 1 OEM warranty) Operation and maintenance (following the 5 year OEM 2 warranty) Long Term Operation (towards Decommissioning) 3

Table I

# B. Results

Cluster analysis starts with a data matrix, where objects

are rows and observations are columns. Results of the cluster analysis method applied to operating installations, indicated the formation of distinct groups following similar strategies in terms of their entry, exit, purchase (of equity stake of the investment) timing, as well as the stake purchased.

The resulting scores in the afore-mentioned observations vary among the different stakeholders. A hierarchical cluster analysis was employed, using SPSS software, to maximize the variability between clusters and minimize distance between objects of the same cluster [2]. Following the calculation of the distances between the objects (using the "squared Euclidean distance"), next step in the clustering process is to determine the number of clusters. The dendrogram in Fig. 1 shows the sequence by which the observations and clusters were merged. As mentioned above, the objects of the analysis are the equity capital investors who have purchased stakes in the UK offshore wind sector, while the underscore number refers to the relevant offshore wind energy project. A list of the projects that were considered for the analysis is presented in Appendix A. Figure 2 indicates the composition of the different investor classes found in each cluster along with the mean values of the observations applying to each cluster.

Finding the suitable number of clusters can be determined through a variety of statistical methods. Yet, the clustering should ultimately fit the purpose of the analysis [2, 10] to conceptually support the relevance of the objects of the same cluster. A three-cluster solution was thus adopted and the distinct investor strategy scenarios are documented below:

# i) Late entry investors

The first group of investors primarily comprises third party capital investors. Third party financing originates from investors seeking to contribute equity capital without having an involvement on the core activities of the asset. Corporate investors (Marubeni corporation, BlackRock Investment Management, TCW), infrastructure funds (Green Investment Bank) and institutional investors (Development Bank of Japan, AMF Pensionsförkäkring) tend to be late entry investors, buying equity stakes usually a few years after the plant is fully commissioned or, less often, during the late construction phase. The strategy of institutional investors is traditionally based on undertaking exclusively operational risks and avoiding construction risks, retaining a low risk profile with stable returns [6]. The purchased stakes are in general minority stakes (a mean value of 40.7% stake was calculated as shown in Fig.2) and the exit timing is usually long term, most frequently surpassing the 5 year-warranty period of the offshore wind farm. A representative case is the consortium consisted of Green Investment Bank and BlackRock Investment Management in the Lynn and Inner Dowsing offshore wind project, who purchased 61% and 39% equity stake respectively, from Centrica and EIG Global Energy Partners during the 7th year of operation of the above offshore wind project, while Centrica is committed to purchase 100% of the power produced and 50% of the Renewable Obligation Certificates until 2024 [11]. A 49.9% equity stake was sold to Marubeni Corporation on operation year 1 of the Gunfleet Sands wind farm, while 2 years later the Development Bank of Japan purchased the 25% of Marubeni's stake.

# ii) Pre-commissioning investors

Independent energy companies (AMEC Offshore wind power, Statkraft, Warwick Energy & Partners, Shell WindEnergy, Eurus Energy, Ecoventures, SLP energy, Eclipse Energy, WIND Prospect Ltd, Enxco AS, Zilkha Renewable Energy), as well as EPCI (Engineering,



Fig. 1. Dendrogram of clusters of organizations divesting stakes of offshore wind energy assets

Procurement, Construction and Installation) contractors, and Original Equipment Manufacturers (OEMs) (GE Wind and Samsung Heavy Industries, GREP, SLP and Shell Wind Energy) are the majority of investors included in this cluster. Investors in this cluster enter the investment at the beginning of the project's lifecycle, usually from the tendering process of the offshore wind site; the exit timing also takes place prior the commissioning of the wind farm either during the pre-construction (Consent submission, consent authorization, pre-construction period) or during the construction period. The exit year often coincides with the year of disinvestment suggesting that the percentage of stakes disinvested usually amounts to 100%, with the exception of SLP energy and Ecoventures, who have initially disinvested half their stake from Sheringham Shoal project during the initiation of the project (preconstruction phase) and the rest of their stake during the construction stage. On the other hand, the SeaScape Energy joint venture formed to develop the later called Burbo Bank was a venture among: Zilkha Renewable Energy, Enxo AS and WIND Prospect Ltd. Nevertheless, the full ownership and development rights were sold to DONG Energy during the preconstruction stage of the asset.

# iii) Own-build-transfer investors

The third group represents investors/project developers who tend not to divest their assets once fully permitted or constructed; rather, they prefer to keep the operating assets in their balance sheet and divest part of their stake (minority stakes) during the operating stage of the asset. The majority of this group consists of Major Utilities like DONG Energy, RWE, Vattenfall, SSE Renewables and E.ON and Independent power producers. As such, this cluster tends to invest equity from the licensing period, work on the development and operation of the wind farm, and divest minority stakes usually during the construction period; holding, however, their remaining share of equity capital for longer periods. Nevertheless, this cluster also includes investors who act as turnkey developers entering the venture at an early stage of its lifecycle, in order to get involved in the construction and installation stage, and following a few years after the project is fully commissioned, they tend to sell the majority (if not the entire) stake they own exiting during the operating stage of the asset. A representative example of such an investor type is Centrica acting as a turnkey developer, assuming the project development risks, running the wind farm for the first years of its operation and exit usually before the end of the 5-year warranty period provided from the wind turbine manufacturer (OEM) [12].

# V. SWOT ANALYSIS OF DIFFERENT PROFILES OF INVESTORS' STRATEGIES

A SWOT (Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities, and Threats) analysis was further developed in order to map the characteristics of the different investor strategies.

# A. SWOT analysis of "late-entry investors"

As shown in Fig. 2 Corporate investors, infrastructure funds and institutional investors account for approximately 70% of the "late entry investors" cluster. Institutional investors consist of pension and life insurance funds. Infrastructure funds' motivation to join the sector is driven by a requirement to promote green energy; hence, they typically invest during the late construction or early operation of the wind farm contributing corporate financing and using their corporate WACC to evaluate the investment.

**Strengths:** Institutional investors and infrastructure funds typically manage very large amounts of money (mostly in the scale of billions). Institutional investors are interested in owning projects during their operating life and the cost of capital for this class of investors lies in the region of 6%-12% [6, 13]. This group benefit from the lack of construction risk and known factors that affect operational risks (thoroughly investigated through due



Fig. 2. Composition of Owner classes in each cluster

diligence reports). Institutional investors are interested in making long term investments so as to meet their commitments in terms of pension and insurance claims [6].

Weaknesses: Because of the nature of their business model, third party financing investors are low risk, low return investors. They require warranties (mostly from partners power producers) to cover risks such as power price, construction, variability of wind speeds and O&M costs; however, this results in relatively low returns (low profit margins) also due to unanticipated contingencies. Institutional investors are generally unexperienced in directly investing in infrastructure projects and hence need to employ high cost due diligence surveys in order to evaluate the investment and account for entailed risks when taking on stakes during the operating stage [6]. Nevertheless, recently under project finance deals, infrastructure and institutional funds have started taking construction risks while working together with major power producers who can evaluate in detail the entailed risks. A representative example is PGGM & Ampere Equity Fund refinancing of their 24.8% stake bought from Dong Energy in Walney offshore wind farm [14].

**Opportunities:** Offshore wind can be a suitable investment for corporate and institutional investors for a number of reasons. Considering the costs of due diligence and their business model orientation, managing fewer large-scale investments is more cost-effective than numerous cheaper ones. Additionally, pension and insurance funds are suitable for providing financing to investments yielding long term returns (until investees claim their life insurance or pension), constituting a good match with the offshore wind energy investments, whose revenues are paid out over the lifetime of the asset (namely 20-25 years), while the break-even of the investment has already taken place and the institutional funds can fulfill their liabilities [6].

**Threats:** The investment period usually exceeds the subsidy contract period, following which revenues are calculated based on undefined market electricity spot prices. Therefore, the period beyond which power sales are contracted, called merchant tail [15], is difficult to predict, impeding the accurate estimation of the internal rate of return of the project. There are still no reference projects to allow for a confident estimation of decommissioning costs and further for an accurate assessment of O&M costs of assets within the second half of their service life.

# B. SWOT analysis of "Pre-commissioning investors"

The second cluster comprises mostly of independent power producers and OEMs/ECPI providers. Independent power producers (IPPs) develop, construct and operate offshore wind energy projects; accordingly, they usually sell the generated energy to the grid or to large scale power providers through Power Purchase Agreements (PPAs). Nevertheless, there is a considerable number of IPPs (found in the 3<sup>rd</sup> cluster), tending to keep the operating assets on their balance sheet or divest smaller stakes. OEMs/ECPI providers bring technical expertise not only during the construction and installation stage of the project but also during the maintenance operations of the wind farm. Nevertheless, above stakeholders contribute equity capital mainly up to the construction and early operation.

Strengths: IPPs with a background in the offshore oil & gas industry (such as Shell) can bring their long experience in the sector. OEMs/ECPI providers' investment strategy is aligned to their business model, gaining profit margins from the installation, manufacture and maintenance of the wind farm. The latter type of investor has the flexibility to consider building a higher-CAPEX asset (more conservative designs through higher material factors in accordance to Industrial Standards [16]) aiming at reducing the OPEX associated with inspections and maintenance (by increasing the intervals between consecutive inspections) and accordingly increase the value of the asset aiming at selling it to another investor at a higher price. OEMs dominate the offshore wind O&M activity and the main reason is the warranties that are sold alongside the procurement of the turbines. These warranties refer to minimum levels of availability and have a typical duration of five years [12].

Weaknesses: IPPs do not have as strong balance sheets as Utility companies and their cost of capital lies in the region of 10-20% (with the exception of IPPs with a background in the offshore oil & gas industry) [6]. They, therefore, seek for third party financing or sell their consent-authorized projects to other parties able to inject cash for the construction of the wind farm, keeping part of the ownership. OEMs and EPCI providers invest equity primarily to ensure the sales of their equipment and technical services for the project; nevertheless, projects they invest equity in, need to be reliable in order to fulfill certain return requirements [17]; indicative risk adjusted return of this class of investor lies between 12-14% [13]. OEMs and EPCI contractors with weak balance sheets typically do not intend to be long-term owners; they, rather, exit either during the construction, commission or a few years following the commission of the asset. However, they may be required by the debt covenants not to divest their stake at an early stage and therefore usually investment in offshore wind projects are taken by OEMs/EPCI providers with strong balance sheets.

**Opportunities:** EPCI providers and OEMs can mitigate risks by providing turnkey solutions and demonstrating successful track records in their balance sheets, which will contribute to attract new sources of equity and debt funding. Although multi-contracting might be an attractive solution to sponsors, lenders prefer to reduce contract interface risks (increasing counterparty risks) [6]. Following the 5-year warranty period, increasing opportunities for ECPI providers and OEMs are disclosed to increase their market share, diversifying their business and secure additional revenues [18]. Independent power producers' need for capital can also attract financing innovation. By bringing their experience in renewable energy projects, they can create partnerships with equity providers who lack the technical knowledge, such as institutional investors and infrastructure funds.

**Threats:** OEMs face barriers related to entry in the supply chain due to the significance of the reputation of the firm, keeping the supply of main equipment closed to large manufacturers such as Vestas and Siemens (~65% of total installed capacity) [6]. A study conducted by Deloitte [18] highlighted that one of the biggest challenges in the wind services sector is the lack of qualified technicians to undertake O&M activities.

# Table II SWOT analysis key points

1	"Late-entry investors"		"Late-entry investors"
Strengths	<ul> <li>"Late-entry investors"</li> <li>Large amounts of money available</li> <li>Lower cost of capital</li> <li>No construction risk</li> <li>Known operational risks (due diligence reports)</li> <li>"Pre-commissioning investors"</li> <li>IPPs from the offshore oil &amp; gas experience in the sector</li> <li>OEMs/EPCI providers have flexibility to decide on the specifications of the asset influencing its future value</li> </ul>	Weaknesses	<ul> <li>"Late-entry investors"</li> <li>Risk adverse</li> <li>No opportunity to influence specifications of the structure</li> <li>High costs for conducting due diligence surveys</li> <li>"Pre-commissioning investors"</li> <li>OEMs and EPCI providers lack the financial strength to</li> </ul>
	"Own build transfor investors"		finance the project
	<ul> <li>Own-build-transfer investors"</li> <li>Major utilities hold a strong position in offshore wind</li> </ul>		finance the project
	energy		"Own-build-transfer
	- Strong balance sheets		- Financial crisis has
	- High competence through the		impacted financial
	whole value chain of the		performance of
	offshore wind asset		Utilities
	- Vertical integration		
	"Late-entry investors"		"Late-entry investors"
Opportunities	<ul> <li>"Late-entry investors"</li> <li>More efficient to manage a few large scale investments rather than many smaller ones (e.g. due to due diligence reports);</li> <li>Matching of asset's long term returns with liabilities of institutional investors (such as pension funds)</li> <li>"Pre-commissioning investors"</li> <li>OEMs/EPCI providers ensure sales of their equipment and O&amp;M services;</li> <li>OEMs/EPCI providers can provide turnkey solutions to attract financing from institutional and infrastructure funds</li> </ul>	Threats	<ul> <li>"Late-entry investors"</li> <li>No reference projects to estimate decommissioning costs and late O&amp;M costs</li> <li>Uncertainty during the merchant tail period</li> <li>"Pre-commissioning investors"</li> <li>High competition to enter the supply chain</li> <li>"Own-build-transfer investors"</li> <li>Competitive environment</li> </ul>

# C. SWOT analysis of "Own-build-transfer investors"

The Own-build-transfer group is dominated by major Utilities, Independent energy companies and Sovereign wealth funds.

**Strengths:** Utilities hold a very strong position in offshore wind energy market. Their strategy focuses on developing the offshore wind farm from the initial stage, and operate it following its commission, divesting mostly

minority stakes to institutional and infrastructure investors after a few years of operation. Major Utilities follow a vertical integration business model, operating across the value chain from energy production to retail and trading (to end customers), which drives synergies and places a competitive advantage of the company, while also meeting the requirements under the Renewable Obligations scheme. They are able to finance the project from their own reserves or through corporate finance at a low cost of capital (~8-10%) [6]. Sovereign wealth funds are state funds and hence their cost is typically low, while they typically have large amount of capital to invest in their disposal.

**Weaknesses:** Although Utilities still dominate the offshore wind energy market, their financial performance has been impacted by the financial crisis, and they hence need to look for other sources of equity and debt financing. To this end, other financing schemes are gaining popularity such as project financing and joint ventures.

**Opportunities:** The political consensus on promoting clean energy technologies creates great opportunities for big energy companies to participate in the transformation of the energy system. Opportunities lie within the creation of strategic agreements and partnerships, as well as the reduction of the cost of energy.

Threats: Stakeholders within this group operate under a competitive environment, while since they get involved from the development to the operation stage, they need to manage all risks entailed: complex approval processes causing delays or higher payments, regulatory/policy risks related to the uncertainties in policy support schemes, counterparty risks either from equipment/O&M services suppliers or from PPAs not kept, revenue variability due to the intermittency issues or/and due to the grid availability, and electricity price risk, among others [19].

# VI. DISCUSSION

Results of the cluster analysis have highlighted the existence of three distinct clusters. Considering that the earlier developed wind farms are now reaching the middle of their service lives, i.e. approximately 10 years, we might expect to see another cluster forming concerning investors choosing to enter or exit the market as the assets approach the end of their service life with the view to repowering or proceeding to the service life extension of the assets. This paradigm has been observed in onshore wind energy assets where a secondary market has developed. Moving on to the next generation to offshore wind energy assets, their potential to allow multiple entry/exit points could be built in even from the planning and design stage.

Typical example comprises the potential decision to employ appropriate provisions of standards to initially over-design the assets or decide to install appropriate integrity monitoring systems with a view to reduce required inspection and unplanned maintenance, hence reducing expected CAPEX. Such an approach will also allow certification, which is a pertinent provision towards transferring risks during operation. It becomes apparent that evaluating an offshore wind energy project needs to take into account the presence of risk, through appropriate analytical methods [20]. For instance, common industry practice in order to account for the uncertainty in electricity prices after the 15 years (during which revenues are determined by the strike price secured) is to apply forward curves to predict future electricity prices and sensitivity analysis in key input parameters, such as cost of capital, CAPEX and OPEX components, etc.

# VI. CONCLUSION

As the offshore wind energy market expands and the number of operating wind farms increases, commercial aspects begin to receive a lot of attention. Currently, investors from different backgrounds and with different strategies seek for opportunity instances throughout the lifecycle of the asset to invest by purchasing stake of the ownership and contribute equity capital. To better understand whether specific trends can be observed by the different stakeholders, we performed a cluster analysis, where objects were assumed to be investors who have purchased stake in offshore wind energy projects and the observations were the entry timing, exit timing, purchase timing and stake purchased. This process indicated three distinct clusters: the late-entry investors, the precommissioning investors and the Own-build-transfer investors.

Late-entry investors represent corporate investors, infrastructure funds and institutional investors who tend to invest equity capital a few years following the commissioning of the plant or, less often, during the late construction. Being, on the most part, a risk adverse group of stakeholders, they tend to avoid construction risks. Long term returns of offshore wind energy assets match with the long term liabilities of institutional investors (such as pension funds), while the high costs of due diligence reports urge third party financing stakeholders to prefer investing in fewer capital intensive assets rather than numerous less expensive ones.

Pre-commissioning investors include independent energy companies and OEMs/EPCI contractors, who enter the venture at the beginning of the project's lifecycle, in order to contribute their technical expertise and knowledge deriving from long term experience in the development of energy projects. An additional incentive for OEMs to invest in the early stage of the development of the wind farm is to ensure the sales of their equipment as well as the O&M contracts of the wind farm. This group usually lacks the balance sheet strength (with the exception of large oil and gas IPPs) to provide large amounts of equity and rely on third party financing for the funding of the project.

Finally, "Own-build-transfer investors" represent principally Utilities; however, IPPs and Sovereign wealth funds were also found to follow a similar trend in terms of the examined criteria. In general, Utilities hold a very strong position in offshore wind energy market operating across the value chain of the wind energy asset. Their strategy focuses on developing the offshore wind farm from the initial stage, and operate it following its commission, divesting mostly minority stakes to institutional and infrastructure investors after a few years of operation.

Similar clusters can also be observed in the offshore oil and gas industry where assets have been operated significantly beyond the end of their service life and an additional cluster is present offering opportunity to invest or disinvest as the assets approach their nominal service life.

### APPENDIX

A. OFFSHORE WIND ENERGY PF
----------------------------

1.Greater Gabbard	15. Lincs
2. Lynn and Inner Dowsing	16. London Array Phase One
3. Barrow	17. Teesside
4. Gunfleet Sands 1 & 2	18. West of Duddon Sands
5.Robin Rigg	19. Gwynt Y Mor
6. Thanet	20. Humber Gateway
7. Walney 1	21. Kentish Flats Extension
8. North Hoyle	22. Levenmouth Demonstration Turbine (Energy Park Fife)
9. Kentish Flats	23. Westermost Rough
10. Rhyl Flats	24. Scroby Sands
11. Burbo Bank	25. Beatrice Demonstrator
12. Ormonde	26. Blyth Offshore
<ul><li>13. Sheringham</li><li>Shoal</li><li>14. Walney 2</li></ul>	27. Gunfleet Sands Demonstration Project

# ACKNOWLEDGMENT

This work was supported by grant EP/L016303/1 for Cranfield University, Centre for Doctoral Training in Renewable Energy Marine Structures (REMS) (http://www.rems-cdt.ac.uk/) from the UK Engineering and Physical Sciences Research Council (EPSRC).

# REFERENCES

- [1] DECC, 2014. Contract for Difference : allocation process high level summary.
- [2] Spyridaki, N.-A., Ioannou, A. and Flamos, A., 2016. How Can the Context Affect Policy Decision-Making: The Case of Climate Change Mitigation Policies in the Greek Building Sector. Energies 2016, 9(4), 294; doi:10.3390/en9040294
- [3] Wind Europe, 2017. The European offshore wind industry, Key trends and statistics 2016. January 2017.
- [4] Crown Estate, Offshore wind electricity map. Available at: https://www.thecrownestate.co.uk/energy-minerals-and-

infrastructure/offshore-wind-energy/offshore-windelectricity-map/ (Accessed 02/2017)

- [5] Ioannou A., Angus, A., Brennan, F., 2016. "Stochastic Prediction of Offshore Wind Farm LCOE through an Integrated Cost Model". Energy Procedia 107C (2017) pp. 383-389. DOI: 10.1016/j.egypro.2016.12.180.
- [6] EWEA (European Wind Energy Association), 2013. Where's the money coming from? Financing offshore wind farms. November 2013.
- [7] Levitt, A. C., Kemptona W., Smithb, A. P., Musial W., Firestone, J., 2011. Pricing offshore wind power. Energy Policy 39 (2011) 6408–6421.
- [8] Mooi, E., Sarstedt, M., 2010. Cluster Analysis BT A Concise Guide to Market Research: The Process, Data, and Methods Using IBM SPSS Statistics. Chapter 9, pages 237-284.
- [9] 4C Offshore Wind Industry Database: www.4coffshore.com. (Accessed 02/2017)
- [10] Köbrich, C.; Rehman, T.; Khan, M. Typification of farming systems for constructing representative farm models: Two illustrations of the application of multi-variate analyses in Chile and Pakistan. Agric. Syst. 2003, 76, 141–157.
- [11] OffshoreWIND.biz. Centrica and EIG Sell Lynn and Inner Dowsing OWFs. Available at: http://www.offshorewind.biz/2016/02/05/centrica-and-eigsell-lynn-and-inner-dowsing-owfs/ Posted on February 5, 2016 (Accessed 02/2017).

- [12] Garrad Hassan GL, 2013. A guide to UK offshore wind operations and maintenance. Scottish Enterprise and The Crown Estate, UK
- [13] The Crown Estate, 2015. UK Offshore Wind: Opportunities for trade and investment. May 2015.
- [14] PGGM. PGGM & Ampere Equity Fund refinancing of their 24.8% stake in the 367 MW Walney offshore wind farm in the Irish Sea. Available at: https://www.pggm.nl/english/who-weare/press/Pages/PGGM--Ampere-Equity-Fund-refinancingof-their-24-8-stake--in-the-367-MW-Walney-offshorewind-farm-in-the-Irish-Sea.aspx (Accessed 02/2017)
- [15] US Department of Energy. (2008). Annual report on U.S. wind power installation, cost and performance. Trends 2007. Energy efficiency and renewable energy
- [16] DNV (2014). Offshore Standard. DNV-OS-J101. Design of Offshore Wind Turbine Structures. May 2014.
- [17] Global Capital Finance and Clean Energy Pipeline, 2014. *The European Renewable Energy Investor Landscape.*
- [18] Deloitte, 2012. European Wind Services Study. Find out which way the wind blows. August 2012.
- [19] Gatzert, N. and Kosub, T. "Risks and risk management of renewable energy projects: The case of onshore and offshore wind parks", Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, Volume 60, July 2016, Pages 982-998.
- [20] Ioannou, A., Angus, A., Brennan, F. "Risk-based methods for sustainable energy system planning: A review", Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, Volume 74, July 2017, Pages 602-615.

# C. A lifecycle techno-economic model of offshore wind energy for

# different entry and exit instances

# Anastasia loannou<sup>a</sup>, Andrew Angus<sup>b</sup>, Feargal Brennan<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and the Environment, Renewable Energy Marine Structures - Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS-CDT) Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>b</sup>Cranfield University, School of Management Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

Paper published in Applied Energy, 2018, vol. 221C, pp. 406–424. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2018.03.143 Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

# Applied Energy

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/apenergy

# A lifecycle techno-economic model of offshore wind energy for different entry and exit instances



<sup>a</sup> Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and the Environment, Renewable Energy Marine Structures – Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS-CDT) Cranfield, Bedfordshire MK43 OAL, United Kingdom

<sup>b</sup> Cranfield University, School of Management Cranfield, Bedfordshire MK43 0AL, United Kingdom

### HIGHLIGHTS

- A lifecycle techno-economic model of an offshore wind farm is developed.
- Analytical consideration of OPEX linking latest reliability data to ECN O&M tool.
- Sensitivity analysis specified the most sensitive parameters on the investment NPV.
- The model was applied to different investor clusters in the wind energy market.
- Insights regarding potential minimum asking and maximum offered price are derived.

### ARTICLEINFO

Keywords: Offshore wind Techno-economic model Lifecycle Strategic investment decision support Investor clusters Entry and exit timing

### ABSTRACT

The offshore wind (OW) industry has reached reasonable maturity over the past decade and the European market currently consists of a diverse pool of investors. Often equity investors buy and sell stakes at different phases of the asset service life with a view to maximize their return on investment. A detailed assessment of the investment returns taking into account the technical parameters of the problem, is pertinent towards understanding the value of new and operational wind farms. This paper develops a high fidelity lifecycle techno-economic model, bringing together the most up-to-date data and parametric equations from databases and literature. Subsequently, based on a realistic case study of an OW farm in the UK, a sensitivity analysis is performed to test how input parameters influence the model output. Sensitivity analysis results highlight that the NPV is considerably sensitive to FinEX and revenue parameters, as well as to some OPEX parameters, i.e. the mean time to failure of the wind turbine components and the workboat significant wave height limit. Application of the model from the perspective of investors with different entry and exit timings derives the temporal return profiles, revealing important insights regarding the potential minimum asking and maximum offered price.

1. Introduction

With 92 wind farms in operation across European countries (including sites with partial grid-connected offshore wind (OW) turbines [1]), the OW market and supply chain have been rapidly expanding, attracting a diverse pool of investors that include Utilities, Original Equipment Manufacturers (OEMs), Independent Power Producers, Japanese Trading Houses, Pension Funds and Banks [2]. Broadly speaking, these investors can be segmented based on their attitude to risk (technology readiness level, track record, portfolio diversity, country, and asset phase), return expectations (Internal Rate of Return (IRR) and yield), holding length, and level of engagement [2,3].

Numerous authors have conducted research in the technical and

economic feasibility of OW farms [4–9] and related innovative concepts [10,11], and the development of cost models for OW farms [12–15]. In [4], a feasibility study was performed for the development of an OW farm installed in the Northern Adriatic Sea, in order to test the suitability of the region for the development of the technology, while [9] refers to a feasibility study off the Turkish coast. Another study determining the profitability of an OW energy investment across different areas of Chile was performed in [8]. Kaiser and Snyder have developed models for the installation and decommissioning costs of offshore wind farms, based on existing data in European wind farms [13,16]. Myhr et al. developed a lifecycle cost model with the aim to predict the LCOE of a number of offshore floating wind turbine concepts and compare them with their fixed monopile counterparts [5]. One of their

E-mail address: a.ioannou@cranfield.ac.uk (A. Ioannou).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2018.03.143

\* Corresponding author.

Received 9 November 2017; Received in revised form 15 March 2018; Accepted 28 March 2018

0306-2619/ © 2018 The Author(s). Published by Elsevier Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/BY/4.0/).





conclusion was that LCOE is particularly sensitive to the distance from shore, load factor and availability. Authors in [7] develop a methodology for the life-cycle costing of a floating OW farm and apply it to analyse a location in the North-West of Spain and indicate the best platform option. Dicorato et al. formulated a general model to evaluate the costs in pre-investment and investment stages of OW farms and then employed this method to indicate the most suitable wind farm layout [12]. A review of offshore wind cost components was performed by [17], summarising parametric expressions and data available in literature including the acquisition and installation of wind turbines and foundations, the electrical system, the predevelopment costs, etc. Shaffie et al. have also developed a parametric whole life cost model of offshore wind farms, which requires less input data in relation to other tools available [14], aiming to provide a simple framework for estimating the LCOE of the investment. Data were also trained in order to provide expressions for the estimation of the cost of materials used in a wind turbine, as well as the cost of the offshore substation. Finally, sensitivity analysis was performed in order to indicate the most impactful parameters of the model on LCOE.

Existing literature on the financial returns from renewable energy projects assumes that there is a single investor who owns the asset (e.g. the wind farm) throughout its entire service life [7,9,18,19]. However, recent research [3], as well as market reports [2,20,21] show that equity investors buy and sell their stakes at different phases of the OW farm life, depending on their investment strategy. To this end, a model that predicts returns over time could be useful for investors and policy makers to check the viability of the investment and to predict the temporal return profile of the investment. Additionally, the analytical consideration of the capital expenditure (CAPEX), operational expenditure (OPEX) and financial expenditure (FinEX) variables could contribute to the identification of input parameters that have the highest impact on the feasibility of the project.

This paper aims at addressing this challenge through developing a lifecycle techno-economic assessment framework for the prediction of lifecycle costs of OW farms, which incorporates up-to-date models for the estimation of key cost components, taking into consideration technical aspects associated with the installation and maintenance of the asset. The model developed takes into account the time that expenses occur as well as the time value of money. The high-fidelity model predicts the different costs of a typical OW farm in a lifecycle-phase-sequence pattern, by:

- adopting the most up-to-date parametric equations found in the literature;
- developing new parametric equations where latest data are available;
- including the use of industry standard ECN O&M Tool [22] for the prediction of operation and maintenance costs in conjunction with latest reliability data from [23].

Compared to existing literature related to the life-cycle cost assessment of OW farms, the novelty of this paper lies on, firstly, the consideration of different equity investors with different investment strategies that buy and sell stakes at different time instances during the life of an OW farm project and the development of a relevant tool that enables such investors to assess the viability of their investment [3]; secondly, the prediction of the maintenance cost of the OW farm by linking the latest reliability data published in literature to the industry standard ECN O&M tool, which can account for site specific details (such as the wind profile of the location which affects the available weather window for maintenance interventions); and, finally the derivation of cumulative cost and revenue curves which can reflect the temporal value of the asset, providing a decision support framework to investors and, deriving insights on expected upper and lower bounds for the OW farm price setting.

Although the focus of this study is placed on Europe and especially the UK, a country with significant technical resource [24], as well as a mature market with significant secondary sales activity, the proposed

methodology can be applied to other country contexts (such as Japan, Korea and China which are regarded as significant emerging players in the OW market), provided the corresponding policy regime and cost adjustments (personnel cost, material costs, etc.) are taken into consideration. It, thus, needs to be highlighted that results should be treated with caution as input data have been adopted from wind farms mainly installed in North Europe, while no data currently exist for the USA or Asian offshore wind farms. Furthermore, for regions of Asia and the USA (where the frequency of hurricanes and typhoons is much higher than in Europe), existing design standards should also be potentially adjusted to ensure that extreme weather phenomena are properly accounted for.

# 2. Methodological approach

### 2.1. Investor profiles in the European offshore wind market

Within the existing market, there is a variety of investors with different investment strategies and appetite for risk. OW power plants are subject to a number of uncertainties of both technical and financial nature [25], which can be encountered across the whole life of the asset by means of variability in the energy performance, capital costs, operational costs, and economics of the LCOE model [26]. As such, during the predevelopment phase, investor faces uncertainties associated with the legal, environmental survey and project management costs, among others. During the procurement phase, there is uncertainty in the prediction of the cost of materials of the different components of the wind farm, while during construction, variability in the cost of labour, availability and cost of installation vessels, weather conditions, along with the duration of the installation operations induce additional risk in the evaluation of the investment. Damages to the wind turbines during the operation and maintenance phase result in uncertain repair costs and loss of revenues due to downtime. Finally, variability in the cost of capital can have a significant effect on the LCOE. Acknowledging above uncertainties within the OW energy sector [27], it becomes pertinent to identify means to systematically assess uncertainty with respect to service life valuation, hence supporting decisions of investors [28]. Each investor develops their bespoke assessment and valuation framework projecting revenues and costs, in order to decide effectively their potential entry and exit strategies.

An analysis [3] of investor strategies, based on data from existing OW farms in the UK indicated the existence of three distinct profiles: (i) Pre-commissioning investors, (ii) Build-Operate-Transfer investors, and (iii) Late entry investors.

Late entry investors comprise third party capital investors, who are investors seeking to contribute equity capital without having an involvement on the core activities of the asset, such as corporate investors, infrastructure funds and institutional investors. They undertake exclusively operational risks, entering after the commissioning of the wind farm, thus avoiding construction risks. This strategy is generally consistent with a low risk profile with stable returns. They principally purchase minority stakes in wind farm assets (mean value of 40.7%).

Pre-commissioning investors principally comprise independent energy companies, EPCI (Engineering, Procurement, Construction and Installation) contractors, and Original Equipment Manufacturers (OEMs). They can be considered as turnkey developers entering the venture at an early phase of its lifecycle to get involved in the construction and installation phase. Further, they tend to sell the majority (if not the entirety) of their stake and exit few years after the project is fully commissioned.

Finally, Build-Operate-Transfer investors comprise major utilities and independent power producers, who build and then keep the operating assets in their balance sheet. Further, they tend to divest part of their stake (minority stakes) during the operating phase of the asset.

Accurate prediction of the temporal returns profile of the investment is useful for the different types of investor clusters to conduct the techno-economic assessment of the asset during the specific year of purchase or divestment. To this end, a parametric life cycle technoeconomic model was developed to accommodate the different investor



Fig. 1. Methodological framework.

strategies with the view to identify temporal return profiles of the asset.

# 2.2. Overview of the developed techno-economic model for the valuation of an offshore wind energy project

In this section, the different components or programming modules of the techno-economic model of the OW energy farm are presented. The 5 main phases of an OW farm project considered are: Development and Consenting (D&C), Production and Acquisition (P&A), Installation and Commissioning (I&C), Operation and Maintenance (O&M) and Decommissioning and Disposal (D&D).

The methodological approach followed in this paper consists of the modules illustrated in Fig. 1, namely: (i) the CAPEX module, which includes costs during the D&C, P&A, I&C and D&D phases of the OW farm, (ii) the general site characteristics module with details on the weather conditions, site water depth, distance from port, vessels, cost of personnel etc., (iii) the FinEx module with parameters related to the financing expenditures, namely the Weighted Average Cost of Capital (WACC), inflation rate, equity and debt ratio, etc., (iv) the OPEX module considering reliability data from literature, cost of personnel, materials, vessels and related maintenance processes, which will provide availability, and O&M cost estimates pertinent for the cost analysis and (v) the revenue module, which considers the net power generation, the energy policy scheme in place for supporting the technology, namely the Contracts for difference (CfD) scheme, and the market electricity price (the scheme mandates that revenues are calculated on the basis of the strike price during the first 15 years of operation of the asset and the market electricity price over the rest of its life) to derive the revenues yielded by the investment. Outputs of the model are temporal cumulative return profiles of the investment, which can support the appraisal of investment opportunities for different types of investors in various periods of a wind farm service life, taking into account the technical parameters of the problem.

# 3. Case study site characteristics, weather, vessel and personnel data

This section outlines the assumptions and characteristics of the reference wind farm, corresponding to a realistic OW farm in the UK. It also compiles data that apply to multiple phases of the lifespan of the asset, such as the specifications of vessels and the cost of personnel. Key assumptions of the wind farm site are included in Table 1. The 504 MW capacity wind farm is located in the North Sea region, 36 km away from shore. Weather data (3-hourly data over a 3-year period) were retrieved from BTM ARGOSS [29] for modelling the operational phase of the asset. Weather delays during the I&C and the D&D phases were modelled by the use of an adjustment factor (*ADJWEATHER*), which will be described in more detail in Section 4.1.3. A wind farm of approximately 500 MW capacity was considered a reasonable selection, since there is a number of studies that has considered the same wind farm capacity in their baseline scenario, such as [5,14], which could facilitate comparison of results.

# 3.1. Vessel data

Vessel data encompass the cost (and key characteristics) of vessels chartered for carrying out the I&C, O&M and D&D phases of the project. The specifications of the vessels (for instance, speed, day rates and mobilisation costs) employed for the completion of above phases are integrated in Table 2, while further data regarding the number and the type of vessels used per phase and task is clarified in the respective Sections of the paper. The wind speeds are referenced at 10 m above the mean water level, while the mobilisation and demobilisation activities comprise the

# Table 1

rubie i			
Case study	wind	farm	specifications.

Wind farm characteristics		Values
Wind farm	Total wind farm capacity, $P_{WT}$ Projected operational life of the wind farm, <i>n</i>	504 MW 25 years
	Construction years, $T_{constr}$ Number of turbines, $n_{WT}$	5 years 140
General Site characteristics	Distance to port, <i>D</i> Water depth, <i>W</i> D	36 km 26 m
Wind turbine	Rotor diameter, $d$ Hub height, $h$ Pile diameter, $D_{plle}$ Rated power Cut-in speed Cut-out speed	107 m 77.5 m 6 m 3.60 MW 4 m/s 25 m/s

#### Table 2

General data for O&M vessels and transportation equipment.

Vessel type	Technician space	Vessel speed	Weather limits		Mob./demob. Cost	Mob./demob. Time	Day rate (k£/day)
		(KIIOIS)	Sign. wave height (m)	Wind speed (m/s)	—(KE)	(11)	
Crew transfer vessel <sup>i</sup>	12	26	1.8 <sup>iii</sup>	16 <sup>iii</sup>	-	-	3.25 <sup>ii</sup>
Jack-up vessels <sup>iii</sup>	-	10 <sup>iv</sup>	2	10	405	720/48	112.6
Heavy lift vessel <sup>vi</sup>	-	9	-	-	500 <sup>ix</sup>	-	135
Helicopter	6	-	99	20	4.7	8/4	4.7
Diving support vessel (DSV) <sup>iii</sup>	-	16	2	25	185	360 <sup>v</sup>	60
Cable laying vessel iii	-	14	1	10	445 <sup>iii</sup>	720 <sup>v</sup>	80 (Array), 100 (Export)
Rock dumping vessel	-	13.5 <sup>vii</sup>	-	-	10.6 <sup>viii</sup>	-	13.8 <sup>viii</sup>

<sup>i</sup> Source: [30].

<sup>ii</sup> Source: [31].

iii Source: [32].

iv Source: [33].

<sup>v</sup> Source: [22].

vi Source: [13].

vii Source: [34].

viii Source: [35].

<sup>ix</sup> Source: [36].

Table 3	
Cost breakdown of P&C costs.	

Cost components	Total cost (£ million)	Percentage over total P&C cost (%)
Legal costs, Clegal,pc	16.7	8.1%
Environmental survey costs,	19.2	9.3%
C <sub>surveys,pc</sub>		
Engineering costs, Ceng,pc	1.14	0.6%
Contingency costs, Ccont,pc	126.4	61.4%
Project management cost,	42.3	20.6%
$C_{proj,pc}$		

cost and time allocated to the planning, preparing and modifying a vessel for a marine operation (mobilisation), and then to restoring it for release and reassignment to other operations (demobilisation).

# 3.2. Personnel cost

Apart from the vessel crew, additional personnel is hired to perform mechanical/electrical operations for the installation, erection and other services at a rate of £270/day [5,37]. Offshore personnel works on a shift pattern of 2 weeks "on" followed by 2 weeks "off" according to working time regulations for offshore workers [38]. Finally, a total of 12 working hours per day is assumed [5].

### 4. Integrated techno-economic model

### 4.1. CAPEX module

As previously mentioned, the CAPEX module includes costs during the D&C, P&A, I&C and D&D phases of the OW farm, which are further analysed in the following Sections.

### 4.1.1. Development and consenting phase (D&C)

Development and consenting costs include all costs prior to the point of financial close (i.e. the point when all financing agreements of the project have been signed and the conditions have been met) including project management, surveys (environmental, coastal process, Met station, sea bed, human impact), legal authorisation, front-end engineering and design and contingency costs [14,39]. Costs during D&C of the wind farm vary significantly across different sites; thus, different values of costs can be

found in literature. Indicatively, in [39] a total of £60 million for a 500 MW wind farm is reported, while in [14] costs were estimated £202.8 million for a wind farm of the same capacity. Myhr et al. [5] assumed a cost of £89.9 million/500 MW, while in [40] a total cost of £156.5 million/500 MW was estimated, when adjusted to the respective currency and inflation rate. In the examined case study with the total windfarm capacity of 504 MW, the cost breakdown of [14] is adopted as shown in Table 3, as a more conservative scenario.

### 4.1.2. Production and acquisition phase (P&A)

4.1.2.1. Wind turbines. The acquisition of a fully equipped turbine is one of the most expensive cost components of the P&A phase of the wind farm. Cost is usually expressed as a function of the turbine capacity and different parametric models have been developed to predict the cost of different sizes of turbines [11,12,15,17]. Within the context of the reference case study, the following expression has been formulated for the estimation of the wind turbine cost [14]:

$$c_{T,pa} = 3 \cdot 10^{6} \ln(P_{WT}) - 662,400, \text{in}\pounds/\text{turbine}$$
 (1)

where,  $P_{WT}$  is the capacity of the wind turbine (MW). For a wind turbine of 3.6 MW, Eq. (1) results to £3.1804 million/turbine, while by adding the tower cost into the total turbine costs (which according to [39] is of the order of £1 million for a 5 MW turbine), total cost for the acquisition of the turbine and the tower accounts for approximately £3.90 million/turbine.

4.1.2.2. Foundations. A monopile configuration was assumed for the reference case study as it remains the most popular substructure up to date with a cumulative amount of 87% of all installed foundations in 2017 [1]. The cost of foundation depends largely on the type of foundation, the depth of the site, the seabed characteristics as well as, to a lesser extent, the turbine capacity, the wave and wind conditions [17]. The cost of foundation,  $c_{F,pa}$ , was estimated by means of a parametric expression linking the foundation cost to the turbine geometry (hub height, h and rotor diameter, *d*) and the water depth (WD) according to [41]:

$$c_{F,pa} = 320,000 \cdot P_{WT} \cdot (1 + 0.02 \cdot (WD - 8)) \cdot \left(1 + 8 \cdot 10^{-7} \cdot \left(h \cdot \left(\left(\frac{d}{2}\right)^2 - 100,000\right)\right)\right)$$
(2)

Application of the above expression to the reference case study resulted in £1.52 million/foundation. Other parametric expressions, found in the literature, link foundation cost with water depth, turbine capacity, as well as cost of material usage and fabrication [5,12,17]. For example, application of [17] to the baseline case study gives £1.14 million/foundation.

4.1.2.3. Transmission system. The transmission system of the wind farm consists of: the collection system of the generated power by means of array cables, the integration of the power through an offshore substation, the transmission of the electricity from the offshore substation to shore through the export cables. Two kinds of export cables are distinguished: the offshore export cables transmit the electricity from the offshore substation, and the onshore export cable which transport the power to the grid connection point.

4.1.2.3.1. Cables. Array cables organise turbines in clusters adopting various different grid schemes, such as the radial design according to which, turbines of each cluster are interconnected in a 'string' ending at an offshore substation.

Mean Voltage (MV) submarine cables are most frequently used as array cables, while High Voltage (HV) export cables carry the stepped up voltage from the offshore substation to the grid connection point. MV cable unit costs, similarly to HV cable unit costs vary according to the cable section (i.e. data summarised in Table 4) and nominal voltage (as shown in [12]).

Export cables can be either high-voltage alternating current (HVAC) or high-voltage direct current (HVDC) depending on a number of factors and especially the distance from shore. Generally, if the distance from shore is less than 50 km, AC cables would be preferred while for longer distances and in more remote wind farms, DC cables are used since HVDC cabling has no reactive power requirements resulting in lower power losses [40,43].

In general, the total cost of the cables,  $C_{cables,pa}$ , is calculated by the product of the unit-length price of the cable,  $c_i$  ( $\pounds/m$ ), with the number of cables,  $N_i$ , and the average length of each cable,  $L_i$  (km). Protective equipment (such as J-tube seals, passive seals, bend restrictors etc.) is required to protect the cables [14].

$$C_{cables,pa} = \sum_{i=1}^{3} (c_i \cdot L_i \cdot N_i) + C_{protection}, \text{in } \mathfrak{t}$$
(3)

where, *i* denotes the cable type of the wind farm, namely: the MV array cables (i = 1), the HV subsea export cables (i = 2) and the HV onshore export cables (i = 3).

Retrieving data from 4C Offshore [44], a linear equation with two predictors namely, the number of wind turbines,  $n_{WT}$  and the rotor diameter d (in m) was produced as follows:

$$L_1 = 1.125 \cdot n_{WT} + 1.055 \cdot d - 122.64 \,(R^2 = 0.959), \text{in km}$$
(4)

The length of the subsea export cable,  $L_2$ , is assumed equal to the distance between the centre of the OW farm (where the offshore substation is located) and the shore (where an onshore substation is located), an assumption also taken in [45], which for the baseline case study is 36 km. Finally, the length of the onshore export cable,  $L_3$ , is equal to the distance from the onshore substation to the grid connection point (assumed to be 10 km long each). The electrical system is comprised of

#### Table 4

Unit costs of AC submarine cables from companies A and B. Source: [42].

Conductor size (mm <sup>2</sup> )	95	150	400	630	800				
	Collection :	system unit c	ost (£/m)						
Company A	142	213	356	534	561				
Company B	426	462	570	594	684				
	Transmission system $(\pounds/m)$								
Company A				706					
Company B				805					

Table 5	
Electric system	cost components.

Cost component	Total cost (k£)	Total length of cables (km)
Array cables Offshore export cables Onshore export cables Offshore substation (x2), <i>C</i> <sub>off,subst,pa</sub> Onshore substation, <i>C</i> <sub>on,subst,pa</sub>	28,039 84,002 7,778 121,340 30,334	147.7 108 30 -

33 kV array cables and two offshore substations of 336 MW HVAC transmission system. Further, the transmission assets are connected to the onshore substation by three  $800 \text{ mm}^2$  132 kV subsea export cables. The resulting costs of the electric system are summarised in Table 5.

4.1.2.3.2. Substations. The most cost efficient electric power transmission method to reduce cable losses is by means of an offshore substation, which is considered appropriate for projects located at a distance of > 20 km offshore [40]. The total offshore substation cost has been estimated by a number of authors [14,17] who derived parametric expressions linking the offshore substation cost to the total installed capacity of the wind farm. In the present study, the offshore substation cost,  $C_{offSubst,pa}$ , was estimated based on [12], which breaks down the cost of offshore substation to: (1) the MV/HV transformer cost,  $C_{TR}$ , (2) MV switchgear cost,  $C_{SG,HV}$ , (3) HV switchgear cost,  $C_{SG,HV}$ , (4) HV busbar cost,  $c_{BB}$ , (5) Diesel generator cost,  $C_{DG}$  to supply essential equipment when the OW farm is off, and (6) substation platform cost,  $C_{offSubst,pa_f}$ . The expressions of the individual cost components are the following:

$$C_{TR} = n_{TR} \cdot (42.688 \cdot A_{TR}^{0.7513}) \tag{5}$$

$$C_{SG,MV} = 40.543 + 0.76 \cdot V_n \tag{6}$$

$$C_{DG} = 21.242 + 2.069 \cdot P_{WF} \tag{7}$$

$$C_{offSubst,pa_f} = 2534 + 88.7 \cdot P_{WF} \tag{8}$$

 $C_{offSubst,pa} = C_{TR} + C_{SG,MV} + n_{TR} \cdot (2 \cdot c_{SG,HV} + c_{BB}) + (C_{DG} + C_{offSubst,pa_f})$ 

(9)

where,  $n_{TR}$  is the number of transformers,  $V_n$  is the nominal voltage and  $A_{TR}$  is the rated power of the transformers. Using Eq. (5)–(9) the total cost of offshore substation was calculated £60.67 million. In the context of the case study, 2 offshore substations are assumed to be placed in order to transmit the power at 132 kV. Platform 1 contains three transformers each rated 180 MVA, while Platform 3 has two 90 MVA transformers installed. Finally, the export cables connect the offshore substations with an onshore substation which further transforms power to grid voltage (e.g. 400 MW). Onshore substation cost was assumed to be half the cost of the offshore substation according to [14,39].

4.1.2.4. Control system. More recent wind farms have integrated supervisory control (including health monitoring) and data acquisition (SCADA) systems, with the view to optimise wind turbine life and revenue generation [39]. Health monitoring of wind turbines is performed by means of sensors and control devices, gathering data that can be used for optimising operation and maintenance operations. Cost of monitoring was estimated  $C_{SCADA,pa} = 75 \text{ k} \pounds/\text{turbine}$  [12].

# 4.1.3. Installation and commission phase (I&C)

This phase refers to all activities involving the transportation and installation of the wind farm components, as well as those related to the port, commissioning of the wind farm and insurance during construction.

Once a suitable number of components are in the staging area, the offshore construction starts with installation of the foundations, transition piece and scour protection, followed by the erection of the tower and the wind turbines. Accordingly, the installation of the offshore substation, the array cables and finally the export cables and onshore substation takes place.

4.1.3.1. Foundation and wind turbine installation. Installation costs are a function of the vessel day rates, the usage duration and the personnel costs required for carrying out the operations. Vital components of both the wind turbine and the foundation installation cost are the vessel day rates and the duration of the installation processes. The total time per trip of an installation vessel is broken down to: the travel time, the loading time, the installation time and the intra-field movement time.

For the installation of monopiles a jack-up vessel can be employed with an assumed deck capacity of  $VC_{F,JU} = 4$  foundations. After foundations are secured, the transition pieces are lifted and placed on the top of the foundation pile and are then grouted. In the context of the present case study, it is assumed that the installation of monopiles and the placement of transition piece can be realised by the same vessel.

The total installation time of foundations was estimated by the following expression:

$$T_{F,Instal} = 2 \cdot N_{F,voy} \cdot T_{j,port} + 2 \cdot n_{WT} \cdot T_{j,site} + n_{WT} \cdot T_{F,Load} + T_{porttofarm} + T_{betwirb,F} + n_{WT} \cdot T_{F,Lift}$$
(10)

where,  $N_{F,voy}$  is the number of voyages,  $T_{j,port}$  is the time of jacking at port (up/down),  $n_{WT}$  is the number of turbines,  $T_{j,site}$  denotes the time of jacking at installation site,  $T_{F,Load}$  denotes the monopile foundation loading time,  $T_{porttofarm}$  is the travel time from port to farm,  $T_{betwtrb,F}$  represents the time to travel between turbines, and  $T_{F,Lift}$  is the offshore lift/installation time of the monopile. More details on the calculation steps for the estimation of the foundation installation cost are included in Appendix A.

Turbines are installed after foundations have been placed. The vessel used both transports turbines in the installation site and performs installation. Turbines typically consist of seven components, namely nacelle, hub, 3 blades, and 2 tower sections. Onshore assembly of some of the parts of the OWT is usually performed in order to reduce lifts offshore, which can be considered risky and prone to cause delays due to wind speeds. The installation process of OW turbines is composed by the following time steps: 1. Travel/transportation time, 2. Lifting operation time, 3. Assembly operation time (onshore and offshore), and 4. Jacking up operation time. The pre-assembly (i.e. onshore assembly) strategy followed determines the total time of turbine installation, along with the distance from the port, the number of turbines, the nameplate capacity, etc. Characteristics of different pre-assembly methods are summarised in Table 6.

For this reference case study, preassembly method 5 was used entailing 3 offshore lifts. Total installation time was estimated by the following expression [46]:

$$T_{T,Instal} = \frac{T_{T,Travel} + T_j + T_{T,Assemb} + T_{T,Lift}}{V_{N,JU}}$$
(11)

where,  $T_{T,Travel}$  represents the travel/transportation time of turbines,  $T_j$  is the jacking up operation time,  $T_{T,Assemb}$  is the assembly operation time,  $T_{T,Lift}$  is the lifting operation time, and  $V_{N,JU}$  symbolizes the number of identical jack up vessels. Considering 12 h of total working hours, effective installation time was estimated 264 days, equivalent to

Table 6		
Pre-assembly	methods	characteristics

Table 7

Summary of results on foundations and turbines installation	•
---	---

Parameter	Value
Total effective days of foundations installation, T <sub>Effectdays,F</sub>	292 days
Total effective days of turbines installation, T <sub>Effectdays,T</sub>	264 days
Total effective days per foundation + transition piece	2.08 effective days foundation
Total effective days per turbine	$1.89 \frac{\text{effective days}}{\text{turbine}}$
Cost of personnel employed for the installation of foundations	£2.36 million
Cost of personnel employed for the installation of turbines	£2.14 million
Total installation cost of foundations, $C_{F,ic}$	£102.2 million
Total installation cost of turbines, $C_{T,ic}$	£62.6 million

1.89 days/turbine, which is in agreement with mean installation times found in literature [13]. The individual time components of the turbines installation time are presented in Appendix B.Finally, for the installation of the tower and the Rotor Nacelle Assembly (RNA), 30 additional offshore workers are employed, and another 30 for the installation of the foundations and transition pieces. An overview of the results produced by the model on the installation costs of OW turbines and foundations is given in Table 7. A weather adjustment factor of *ADJWEATHER* = 0.85 was assumed in the baseline scenario to account for delays due to unpredictable unfavourable weather conditions.

4.1.3.2. Scour protection installation. The scour phenomenon takes place around structures undergoing steady current conditions, and is associated with the increase in the sediment transport capacity and erosion [47]. To ensure structural stability of the wind turbine foundation (as well as protection of cables), scour protection is usually applied. Available options to protect from scour are: placement of geotextile containers/sandbags, concrete armour units/block mattresses, grout bags/mattresses and rock armour (among others), which cover a particular area of the seabed [48]. The scour protection option employed is site-specific, i.e. at some locations the amount of protection varies with sediment and current conditions, while in others scour protection may not be needed. The input data used for the estimated mass of scour protection [49], the vessel leased for installation and the total installation time were adopted from [13,50,51].

The total effective duration for the installation of scour protection takes into account the lead time due to potential adverse weather conditions during the installation operations. As such, the total effective days were calculated by the following equation:

$$T_{Effectdays,Scour} = \frac{T_{Scour,Inst} \cdot N_{trips,scour}/24}{ADJWEATHER}$$
(12)

The total effective days correspond to the actual number of days that the rock-dumping vessel should be leased to perform the operations. As such, the installation cost of scour was estimated based on the vessel day rate and mobilisation cost (included in Table 2). Table 8 presents inputs and outputs related to the calculation of the total cost and installation time of the scour protection.

4.1.3.3. *Cables installation*. A dedicated Cable Laying Vessel (CLV) needs to be leased for the installation of the inner array and export cables. Average installation rates of inner-array and export cables were

,			
Installation method	Sub-assemblies	No of onshore assemblies	No of lifts/assemblies during installation $(N_{Lj})$
1	(Nacelle + hub) + 3 blades + tower in 2 pieces	1	6
2	(Nacelle + hub) + 3 blades + tower in 1 piece	2	5
3	Nacelle + (hub + 3 blades) + tower in 2 pieces	3	4
4	(Hub + nacelle + 2 blades) + tower in 2 pieces + 1 blade	4	4
5	(Nacelle + hub + 2 blades) + 1 blade + tower in 1 piece	4	3
6	(Nacelle + hub + 3 blades + tower in 1 piece)	6	1

#### Table 8

Input and output data for scour protection installation. Sources: [16,34,50,51].

Parameter	Value
Inputs	
Tonnage of scour protection per unit, SPU	6,890 ton/ turbine
Rock-dumping vessel capacity, VCscour	24,000 ton
Number of trips required to the installation of scour protection, $N_{trips,scour}$	41
Total transportation time of scour protection by rock-dumping vessel, <i>T<sub>Scour,Tr</sub></i>	2.97 h/trip
Dumping time per trip, T <sub>Scour</sub> ,Dump	16 h/trip (4 h/ turbine)
Loading time per trip, T <sub>Scour,Load</sub>	12 h/trip
Mobilisation cost of rock-dumping vessel, $V_{scour,Mobil}$	£10,650
Outputs	
Total time for scour protection installation,	31 h/trip
$T_{Scour,Inst} = T_{Scour,Tr} + T_{Scour,Dump} + T_{Scour,Load}$	
Total effective days for scour protection installation, <i>TEffectarys Scour</i>	62 days
Installation cost of scour protection, $C_{Scour,ic}$	£872,600

calculated by taking into account historic data from past projects on the total length (in km) of the cables and total installation time (in days) [13]. Average installation rates were estimated approximately 1.6 and 0.6 km/day for export and inner array cables, respectively. For the installation of the subsea cables, a trenching ROV (Remotely Operated underwater Vehicle) was employed for the post–lay burial of the cables with a daily charter rate of 82.5 kf [39]. The installation cost of export and array cables was, thus, estimated based on the total duration of the installation operation, and the day rates of the CLV and the trenching ROC. As such, the installation cost of array and export cables were calculated by the following expressions:

$$C_{C-array,ic} = T_{C-array,Inst} \cdot (V_{DR,CLV-array} + V_{DR,Trench}) + V_{Mobil,CLV}$$
(13)

 $C_{C-export,ic} = T_{C-export,Inst} \cdot (V_{DR,CLV-export} + V_{DR,Trench}) + V_{Mobil,CLV}$ (14)

Input and output data for the cable installation are summarised in Table 9.

4.1.3.4. Substation installation. Substation is assumed to be barged on site and get installed by a Heavy-Lift vessel (HL). The installation time is comprised of the jacket foundation installation time, the grout application (if applicable) and, the installation of the substation topside. The voyage time from the port to the installation site and vice versa is estimated by:

$$T_{HL,voy} = 2 \cdot \frac{D}{V_{S,HL}}$$
(15)

where,  $V_{S,HL}$  is the speed of the heavy lift vessel used for the installation of the substation units. The total installation time of the substation is calculated as:

$$T_{Subst,Inst} = (n_{Subst,pile} \cdot R_{Subst,pile} \cdot D_{pile}) + T_{reposit} + T_{Substjacket,Inst}$$
(16)

The symbols of Eq. (16), the input data used in the context of the case study, along with the derived results concerning the transportation and installation time of the substation foundation/topside are demonstrated in Table 10. To estimate the weight of a typical substation topside, a dataset from existing OW farms was established consisting of the substation topside weights for various wind farms whose capacities range from 60 to 630 MW (data retrieved from [52] from deployed wind farms) and a linear regression model was trained based on this dataset. As a result, the mass of the topside substation can be approximated by the following linear equation (shown in Fig. 2):

$$W_{Subst.top} = 3.5129 \cdot P_{WF} + 388.85(R^2 = 0.9011)$$
 (17)

# Table 9

Input and	l output	data	for ca	ables	instal	lation
-----------	----------	------	--------	-------	--------	--------

Parameter	Description	Value
Cables installation – inputs Installation rate of export cable Installation rate of array cables		1.6 km/day 0.6 km/day
Cables installation – outputs Effective days required for the ins $T_{C-export,Inst}$ Effective days required for the inst	stallation of export cables, stallation of array cables,	147 days 537 days
$T_{C-array,Inst}$ Installation cost of export cables, Installation cost of array cables, C	CC-export.ic C-array.ic	£27.3 million £87.7 million

### Table 10

Input and output data for offshore substation installation.

Parameter	Value
Offshore substation installation – input	
Number of piles per substation foundation, n <sub>Subst,pile</sub>	4
Rate of piling the piles of the substructure, R <sub>Subst,pile</sub>	0.115 h/m
Depth of pile under the soil, $D_{pile}$	36 m
Reposition time of the vessel, Treposit	8 h
Installation time of the substation's jacket, T <sub>Substjacket,Inst</sub>	20 h
Offshore substation installation – output	
Total effective installation days for one substation, T <sub>Subst,Inst</sub>	13 days
Total installation cost (for the 2 substations), CoffSubst,ic	£3.99 million

The weight of the topside substation will determine the vessel that will be required with the appropriate crane capacity as shown in Table 10. Instead of assuming one topside substation of 2160 ton, two identical substations of 1080 ton were assumed. The estimation of the installation cost of the substation was based on the total effective duration of the installation operation,  $T_{Subst,Inst}$ , and the HL vessel day rate,  $V_{DR,HLV}$ , and mobilisation cost,  $V_{Mobil,HLV}$ , as expressed below:

$$C_{OffSubst,ic} = T_{Subst,Inst} \cdot V_{DR,HLV} + V_{Mobil,HLV}$$
(18)

Input and output data for the substation installation are summarised in Table 10.

### 4.2. OPEX module

### 4.2.1. Failure modes and latest reliability databases utilised

For the prediction of O&M total cost, an updated database of failure rates, number of technicians required for repairs and cost of repairs was used as input. A number of onshore wind reliability analysis exists in literature, covering the whole onshore turbine as well as its subassemblies



Fig. 2. A linear model for offshore substructure topside mass used in a wind farm (data retrieved from [52]).

[53–56]. As far as the reliability analysis of OW turbines is concerned, in [23] authors have gathered information from around 350 OW turbines with nameplate capacities ranging from 2 to 4 MW and ages between 3 and 10 years old. The failure rates used in the present analysis are provided in a per turbine per year format, defined as:

$$\lambda = \frac{\sum_{e=1}^{L} \sum_{k=1}^{K} \frac{n_{e,k}}{N_{T,e}}}{\sum_{e=1}^{L} \frac{T_e}{8760}}$$
(19)

where,  $\lambda$  denotes the failure rate per turbine per year, *E* is the number of intervals for which data are collected, *K* is the number of subassemblies,  $n_{e,k}$  the number of failures during the specific interval,  $N_{T,e}$  the number of turbines that were examined, and  $T_e$  represents the total time period in hours.

 $\sum_{e=1}^{E} \sum_{k=1}^{K} \frac{n_{e,k}}{N_{T,e}} \text{ denotes the total number of failures in all periods per turbine while } \sum_{e=1}^{E} \frac{T_e}{8760} \text{ is equal to the sum of all time periods in hours divided by the number of hours within a period of a year.}$ 

Repairs are classified as minor repairs (repairs that cost up to  $1,000\in$ ), major repairs  $(1,000-10,000\in)$  or major replacements (>  $10,000\epsilon$ ); a categorisation adopted by the Reliawind project which has registered failure rate data for onshore wind turbines [57]. Data on the failure rates, average repair times, number of required technicians and material costs are enclosed in Table 11.The "No cost data" category refers to repairs for whose cost data are not registered.

The mean time between failures (MTBF) is a commonly used reliability metric for repairable items and it can be expressed as the inverse of the failure rate, as follows:

$$MTBF = \frac{1}{\lambda}$$
(20)

As demonstrated in Fig. 3, MTBF is connected to the mean time to repair (MTTR) and the Mean Time To Failure (MTTF) as follows [58,59]:

$$MTBF = MTTF + MTTR \tag{21}$$

The MTTF represents the reliability of the system while the MTTR denotes the competence of the maintenance strategy to recover the system back to normal operation (as well as the weather window to perform maintenance operations). The latter is hence a stochastic quantity that available reliability data cannot capture and needs to be processed in



Fig. 3. Illustration of the MTTR, MTTF and MTBF.

detail as will be described in Section 4.2.2. Since wind turbine components undergo failures usually less than once a year (therefore MTBF > 365 days), while the MTTR usually lasts for much shorter time, above expression can be assumed equivalent to  $MTBF \cong MTTF$ , which is the simplification that needs to be made in the application of the ECN O&M tool as will be described below.

### 4.2.2. Specification of settings for O&M costs

The detailed estimation of the O&M annual costs, downtime because of O&M activities and revenue losses caused by energy production loses was carried out through the ECN O&M tool [60], which has been used by numerous project developers and turbine manufacturers in the OW industry, and it is considered as the most comprehensive tool for O&M analysis to date [61]. It generates an average yearly estimation of the O &M cost over the lifetime of the wind farm; hence, long term average values of failure rates (as the ones outlined in Table 11) are needed as input to determine annual operating costs.

Apart from the general characteristic values of the wind farm (i.e. the number of turbines, the wind farm capacity, the power curve, etc.), met ocean data were also inserted in the software for an indicative installation site located in North Sea. Software allows for 1-hourly or 3-hourly significant wave height and mean wind speed data to be introduced; to this end, 3-hourly data was supplied by BTM ARGOSS [29].

For framing the maintenance strategy of the reference OW farm, a

#### Table 11

Average repair times (h), number of required technicians, material cost for different turbine components and repair category. FR: Failure rates (failures/turbine/ year), ART: Average repair times (h), RT: Required technicians, MC: Material cost (€).

	No cost data			Minor re	Minor repair			Major repair				Major replacement			
	FR	ART	RT	FR	ART	RT	MC	FR	ART	RT	MC	FR	ART	RT	MC
Pitch/Hyd	0.072	17	2.8	0.824	9	2.3	210	0.179	19	2.9	1900	0.001	25	4	14,000
Other Components	0.15	8	2.3	0.812	5	2	110	0.042	21	3.2	2400	0.001	36	5	10,000
Generator	0.098	13	2.4	0.485	7	2.2	160	0.321	24	2.7	3500	0.095	81	7.9	60,000
Gearbox	0.046	7	2.2	0.395	8	2.2	125	0.038	22	3.2	2500	0.154	231	17.2	230,000
Blades	0.053	28	2.6	0.456	9	2.1	170	0.01	21	3.3	1500	0.001	288	21	90,000
Grease/oil/cooling liq.	0.058	3	2	0.407	4	2	160	0.006	18	3.2	2000	0	0	0	0
Electrical components	0.059	7	2.4	0.358	5	2.2	100	0.016	14	2.9	2000	0.002	18	3.5	12,000
Contactor/circuit/breaker/relay	0.048	5	2	0.326	4	2.2	260	0.054	19	3	2300	0.002	150	8.3	13,500
Controls	0.018	17	3.2	0.355	8	2.2	200	0.054	14	3.1	2000	0.001	12	2	13,000
Safety	0.015	2	2	0.373	2	1.8	130	0.004	7	3.3	2400	0	0	0	0
Sensors	0.029	8	2.7	0.247	8	2.3	150	0.07	6	2.2	2500	0	0	0	0
Pumps/motors	0.025	7	2.5	0.278	4	1.9	330	0.043	10	2.5	2000	0	0	0	0
Hub	0.014	8	2.4	0.182	10	2.3	160	0.038	40	4.2	1500	0.001	298	10	95,000
Heaters/coolers	0.016	5	2.7	0.19	5	2.3	465	0.007	14	3	1300	0	0	0	0
Yaw System	0.02	9	2.4	0.162	5	2.2	140	0.006	20	2.6	3000	0.001	49	5	12,500
Tower/foundation	0.004	6	2.3	0.092	5	2.6	140	0.089	2	1.4	1100	0	0	0	0
Power supply/converter	0.018	10	2.7	0.076	7	2.2	240	0.081	14	2.3	5300	0.005	57	5.9	13,000
Service items	0.016	9	2.2	0.108	7	2.2	80	0.001	0	0	1200	0	0	0	0
Transformer	0.009	19	2.8	0.052	7	2.5	95	0.003	26	3.4	2300	0.001	1	1	70,000

number of operational decisions (common within the O&M strategies of OW projects) needs to be taken. As such:

- Four workboats (crew transfer vessels, (CTVs)) are available for O& M operations and are permanently leased on a fixed contract. CTVs are used for the transportation of personnel and small components with 26knots maximum speed and maximum capacity of 15 workers.
- One helicopter is chartered to transfer technicians when response time is critical. Typically three technicians plus their equipment can be transferred by helicopter (top speed 245 km/h) [62].
- One jack-up vessel (heavy maintenance vessel) is chartered in the spot market in order to transfer and instal heavy components.
- One diving support vessel is chartered on the spot market to perform underwater inspections.
- One cable laying vessel for replacing any damaged power cables when required.

The site is close enough to shore (D = 36 km) and the maintenance activities are staged out of the O&M port; thus, an accommodation vessel (or mother vessel) was not considered necessary in the baseline case study and the access time for minor repairs and inspections as well as the fair weather window were evaluated in reference to the distance from shore.

General data such as maximum wave heights, wind speeds for the transportation equipment and vessel costs are shown in Table 2. Values included in the table have been retrieved and cross checked through a number of references [5,61,63–65], including a report [66] completed by the National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) and the Energy Research Centre of the Netherlands (ECN) as well as from real data retrieved from 4C Offshore website [44].

The ECN O&M tool considers three types of O&M strategies, namely calendar-based, condition based and unplanned corrective. For unplanned corrective maintenance each component of the system (wind turbine and the Balance of the Plant (BOP)) is assigned an annual failure frequency. This may consist of several failure modes (fault type classes, (FTC)) with different severities and frequencies. The failure frequencies of each component of the system are introduced in the software through the MTTF. Annual failure rates from Table 15 are hence transformed on a per hour basis, as follows:

$$MTTF = \frac{8760}{\lambda}, \text{in h}$$
(22)

In the context of the baseline scenario, the components of the system considered are the ones summarised in Table 11, while the different FTCs are categorised as minor repairs, major repairs or major replacements (according to the Reliawind categorisation) with relative failure frequencies (RFF) calculated as:

$$RFF_{fc}(\%) = \frac{\lambda_{fc}}{numberofFTC} \cdot 100$$

$$\sum_{fc=1}^{c} \cdot \lambda_{fc}$$
(23)

where, *fc* denotes the number of FTC. Apart from the RFF defined per FTC, the priority level as well as the repair and spare control strategy need to be defined; we set major repairs and major replacements to be of high priority and the rest to be of normal. Further data used for the definition of the unplanned corrective maintenance strategy constitute the average repair times, number of required technicians and material costs which were retrieved from Table 11. Finally, the logistic time for major replacements for unplanned corrective maintenance was assumed around 250 h. Due to the multiple uncertainties as well as the lack of data for predicting condition based maintenance activities, this maintenance type was ignored.

The period for calendar based maintenance is set between 01-May to 30-September to take advantage of the expected favourable weather conditions. For calendar based maintenance, all wind turbines are assumed to be maintained on an annual basis, through a lower cost maintenance mission, while every 5 year a larger preventive maintenance mission is assumed to take place.

The estimation on the total number of technicians to perform the O&M operations was based on having the maximum number of manpower for 4 workboats, resulting in a total of  $4 \cdot 12 = 48$  technicians. The annual fixed technician's salary is 95 k£ for unplanned corrective maintenance, while additional crew for the calendar-based maintenance is hired with hourly wage £120/hour in the base case scenario [67].

### 4.2.3. Operation and maintenance phase (O&M) cost estimation

The costs for maintaining the OW farm were determined by both unplanned and corrective maintenance. The parameters exported through the tool were, among others, the range of availability of the wind farm, and the average annual repair cost and the power production. Results are summarised in Table 12.

### 4.3. Decommissioning and disposal phase (D&D)

Energy companies are obliged to remove all structures and verify the clearance of the area upon the termination of the lease. Decommissioning activities relate to the removal of the wind turbine (i.e. nacelle, tower and transition piece) as well as the balance of the plant (substation, cables and scour protection). Removal of the wind turbine and tower is done using a reversed installation method while the removal of foundation is carried out by the use of a cutting tool that removes the transition piece, while an ICM (Internal Cutting Manipulator) is used to cut the monopile at 2 m below the mud-line [68]. Cranes are used to lift the cut pieces of the turbine. Removal of mud and internal cutting can be realised by means of a workboat, while the lifting of the structure is performed by a jack up vessel. Two jack up vessels with deck space to load 5 complete WTGs with foundations are assumed. For the removal of the substation topside a heavy lift vessel is required while the jacket support structure of the substation also needs to be cut (the 4 piles) in order to get removed. As far as cables are concerned, they can be partially or wholly removed, depending on whether they are buried or not [69]. Cables can be cut in several sections while they are removed, hence, less expensive vessels can be employed, such as Special Operations Vessels (SOVs) or barges. In this analysis, 50% of the initial length of cables are assumed to be left in situ after the decommissioning of the wind farm (an assumption derived from discussions with wind farm operators). The scour protection may also be left in situ in order to conserve the marine life that would have grown on it. Site clearance is the final stage during decommissioning and it encompasses the removal of the debris accumulated in a specified radius of the structure throughout the 25 years of life of the wind farm. Vessels employed for the decommissioning of the structures are assumed to have similar characteristics to the ones summarised in Table 2. Input and output values of the removal process are included in Table 13.

Further to the removal of the wind turbine components, the balance of the plant and the clearance of the area, removed items need to be transported and disposed. Cost of transportation is a function of the total mass of the wind farm components,  $W_{components}$ , the cost per ton-mile of the transportation truck,  $C_{truckperton-mile}$ , the capacity of truck,  $W_{truck}$ , and the distance of port from the waste facility,  $D_{port-facility}$ , as follows [14]:

$$C_{transp,dd} = \frac{\sum W_{components}}{W_{truck}} \cdot D_{port-facility}$$
(24)

Table 12

Summary of OPEX in the baseline scenario.

OPEX estimation	Values
Availability (%)	92.5/92.2%
Repair costs	£28.38 million/year
Net annual energy production	1,734,792 MWh/year

#### Table 13

Removal	costs	of	wind	turbine.

Parameter	Value
Turbine and foundation removal – inputs	
Remove time per turbine with a self-propelled jack up vessel Complete turbines (including foundations) capacity of a Jack up	15 h/turbine 5 turbines/trip
vessel	
Number of jack up vessels for the removal of the wind turbines Number of workboats employed for the decommissioning of the turbines	3 2
Number of technicians per workboat	5
Offloading time of turbines/monopiles	8 h/item
Time to cut the foundation	6 h/foundation
Time to firt the item and place on the deck	11 n/nem
Turbine and foundation removal – outputs Total duration of each trip which equals the sum of the travel time to and from site, the removal time of turbines and monopile, the loading time and the intra-field movement time of the jack up vessel	244 h
Total time per trip (adjusted to weather and working hours)	26 days
Total effective days for turbines and monopiles removal divided by the number of vessels, <i>T<sub>Effectdays,TF-Rem</sub></i>	243 days
Total cost of hiring technicians and workboats during the decommissioning of the wind turbines, <i>C</i> <sub>vessel,dd</sub>	£4.13 million
Total cost for removing all wind turbines with monopiles, $C_{TF,dd}$	£83.5 million
Offshore substation removal – inputs	
Pile diameters of jacket substructure	2.6 m
Cutting rate of the pile	1 h/m
Lifting time of topside substructure	3 h
Cut time of topside	12 h
Reposition time of vessel to each leg of the jacket substructure	8 h
Offshore substation removal – outputs	
Time to cut the 4 piles	10.4 h
Total time for the removal of the two substations, $T_{Effectday,Substat-Rem}$	8.7 days
Total cost for removing the two substations, CoffSubst,dd	£1.18 million
Cables removal	
Rate of removal of inner-array cables	600 m/day
Rate of removal of export cables	875 m/day
Cost of cables removal, Ccables,dd	£11.9 million
Site clearance	
$Area = -51.5 + 0.41 \cdot d + 0.65 \cdot n_{WT}$ , in km	$83.37  \mathrm{km^2}$
Total cost for site clearance, C <sub>clear,dd</sub>	£5.38 million

### 4.4. Revenue module

Levelised cost of electricity (LCOE) models consider the costs throughout the whole life of the asset. However, investors emerging in different phases of the OW farm are interested in the profitability profile of the investment from the purchasing instance until their exit point from the investment. Assessing the profitability of investing in an OW farm in different phases of its service life requires the estimation of the temporal profile of the revenues that the investment yields.

As far as the policy instruments supporting the OW industry are concerned, the Contract for Difference (CfD) scheme is currently in effect in the United Kingdom, which is a private law contract between a low carbon power producer and the Low Carbon Contracts Company (LCCC), a government-owned company. According to the CfD scheme, the low carbon power producer sells the produced electricity, as usual, through a Power Purchase Agreement (PPA), to a licenced supplier or trader at an agreed reference market price. However, in order to reduce investors' exposure to variations in electricity market prices, the CfD mandates that the power producer is paid the difference between a pre-determined "strike price" and the reference market price. If the reference price is lower than the strike price, the power generator receives the difference from LCCC; reversely, if the reference price is higher, the power producer has to pay back the difference. The bottom line is that the power producer always gets the strike price for the electricity generated. CfDs are awarded to power producers in allocation rounds and the amount of the strike price is determined through an allocation process, which is either based on administrative strike prices set by the Government (provided there are sufficient funds) or by means of a competitive auction run by the National Grid. The auctions ensure that the least expensive projects are awarded, reducing, thus, the cost passed to consumers. The scheme lasts for 15 years (while the average lifetime of an OW energy asset is 25 years), after which the electricity output is sold on the average UK electricity market price, hence imposing uncertainty to the revenues yielded by the investment after the 15th year of operation [70]. To this end, appropriate modelling of the cash inflows, along with the taxation imposed to the income needs to be conducted. For the reference case study, the baseline strike price value considered amounts to £140/MWh (which corresponds to the administrative strike price for 2018/19 [71]).

## 4.5. FinEX module

# 4.5.1. Depreciation and tax

Tax depreciation is available through the capital allowances regime, according to which  $d_{rate} = 18\%$  of qualifying expenditure on equipment is reduced [72]. Depreciation is a term used in accounting in order to spread the cost of the capital assets over the life span of the investment, so that the net profit in any year will reflect all the costs required to produce the output. The effect of depreciation is estimated by dividing the equipment cost of the wind farm,  $C_{equipment}$ , over the total life span of the asset and deducting the 18% of this annual cost from the tax payment. The net tax,  $t_{net}$ , can then be calculated by deducting the depreciation credit,  $d_{credit}$ , from the yearly tax payment,  $t_{payment}$ , as shown below:

$$d_{credit} = \frac{C_{equipment}}{n} \cdot d_{rate}$$
(25)

$$t_{net} = t_{payment} - d_{credit} \tag{26}$$

$$t_{payment} = t_c \cdot P_{gr} \tag{27}$$

where,  $t_c = 17\%$  is the nominal corporate income tax rate paid every year and  $P_{gr}$  represents the gross profit. Accordingly, the Net profit,  $P_{net}$ , of the investment can be calculated as:

$$P_{net} = P_{gr} - t_{net} \tag{28}$$

### 4.5.2. WACC and inflation

Inflation and interest rates are used to account for the time value of money. Inflation accounts for the reduction in the purchasing power of a unit of currency between two time periods, while the interest rate is the rate earned from a capital investment. In financial analysis, the nominal interest rate is the interest rate quoted by the banks, stock brokers etc. which includes both the cost of capital and the inflation. Real discount rate (or else real WAAC) integrates the inflation adjustment and the discount of cash flows according to Fisher Equation [73]:

$$WACC_{real} = \frac{1 + WACC}{1 + R_{infl}} - 1 \approx WACC_{nom} - R_{infl}$$
<sup>(29)</sup>

The discount rate is determined by the source of capital as well as the estimation of the financial risks associated with the investment. Projects gather their capital by raising funds through debt and equity. These sources of financing demonstrate individual risk-return profiles; hence their costs also fluctuate. The cost of capital will correspond to the weighted average of cost of its equity and debt, with weights determined by the amount of each financing source. The WACC is calculated by the following expression [74]:

$$WACC = \frac{VE}{V} \cdot RoE + \frac{VD}{V} \cdot Rd \cdot (1-tc)$$
(30)

where, *VE* is the market Value of Equity, *VD* is the market Value of Debt, V = VE + VD, *RoE* denoted the Return on Equity, and *Rd* the

interest rate on debt. The risk of the project significantly influences the amount of return on investment required by the investor. External capital is cheaper and, thus, it is often desirable to obtain the highest possible amount of debt; however, the cost of debt depends on the specific investment risk, namely the highest the investment risk, the lower the amount that banks will be willing to lend. Average values for the components of WACC were retrieved from [75,76] for OW energy and are summarised in Table 14. Further, the real WACC is calculated by taking into account the inflation rate (inflation rate was estimated equal to 2.5% in the baseline case study, which is a realistic assumption according to UK inflation rate predictions for 2017–2018 [77]).

### 5. Results and discussion

# 5.1. Cost breakdown

In this Section, an overview of the case study results is presented. Table 15 summarises the cost estimates of the different lifecycle phases. The total undiscounted CAPEX encompassing costs during the P&C, P& A, I&C and D&C phases amounts to £1.675 billion, while the annual OPEX was estimated £56.6 million.

In Fig. 4, the relative contribution of the 5 different phases of the life cycle to the total LCOE is presented. It is indicated that the costs incurred during the P&A phase have the largest share of the total costs (46%), followed by the O&M costs (30%). These results are consistent with a number of previous studies [14,78].

### 5.2. Sensitivity analysis

For the sensitivity analysis of the model, we have considered the wind farm general specifications, presented in Table 1 as design parameters (parameters that remain unchanged) and we have tested the sensitivity of variables found in the other modules of the model with respect to their influence on the Net Present Value (NPV) of the investment (as opposed to other works testing sensitivity of design parameters on the economic performance of the wind farm [14,79]). This should allow a targeted investigation of the impact of parameters that can be influenced during the lifecycle of a wind farm of a given location.

The results of the sensitivity analysis are illustrated in Fig. 5(a)–(d). The graphs include parameters which have an influence of at least  $\pm$  2% (cut-off point) on the NPV upon a 20% increase/decrease in their values. Under the baseline scenario, NPV of the investment was calculated £2 843 million at a real discount rate of 6.15% with an IRR = 10.3%. Further, LCOE was estimated £109/MWh.

Most influential CAPEX parameters appeared to be the wind turbine acquisition cost, the working hours of the personnel and the foundation acquisition cost increasing the NPV by 28% in absolute terms, upon a 20% decrease in their values, followed by the day rate of the jack up vessels and the weather adjustment factor inducing an approximately 9% change in the NPV.

As far as the OPEX parameters are concerned, the MTTF and the workboat wave height limit appeared to have the greatest influence on the NPV of the investment. In fact, a 20% drop of the wave height limit of the workboat, decreases NPV by 16%. Considering the significant

### Table 14

Input data for the cost of capital calculation model. Sources: [74–76].

	Values (%)
Share of equity, $\frac{VE}{V}$	30
Share of debt, $\frac{VD}{V}$	70
RoE	15.8
Rd	7
WACCnom	8.8

### Table 15

Overview of case study results.

Name	Value
CAPEX in k£	
Total P&C costs, $C_{P\&C}$	205,750
Project management cost Cproj, pc	42,327
Legal costs, Clegal, pc	16,698
Environmental surveys costs $C_{surveys, pc}$	19,162
Engineering costs, <i>C</i> <sub>eng,pc</sub>	1,144
Contingency costs, $C_{cont, pc}$	126,419
Total P&A costs, $C_{P\&A}$	1,040,230
Wind turbine cost, $C_{T,pa}$	546,056
Foundation cost, $C_{F,pa}$	212,699
Cables cost, C <sub>cables,pa</sub>	120,525
Offshore substation (x2), $C_{offSubst, pa}$	121,337
Onshore substation, ConSubst.pa	30,334
SCADA cost, C <sub>SCADA, pa</sub>	9,278
Total I&C costs, C <sub>I&amp;C</sub>	305,742
Installation of wind turbines (tower, hub, nacelle and blades), C <sub>T,ic</sub>	62,619
Installation cost of foundations, $C_{F,ic}$	102,224
Installation cost of cables, C <sub>Cables, ic</sub>	115,070
Installation cost of substation, CoffSubst, ic	3,991
Installation cost of scour protection, C <sub>Scour,ic</sub>	873
Insurance cost during installation Cinsur, ic	20,966
Total D&D costs, $C_{D\&D}$	122,860
Removal cost of turbines and monopile foundations, C <sub>TF,dd</sub>	83,526
Cable Removal, Ccables, dd	11,907
Removal of offshore substation, CoffSubst, dd	1,176
Scour Protection removal, C <sub>scour,dd</sub>	1,612
Grout removal, Cgrout, dd	60
Transportation cost, Ctransp,dd	21
Disposal cost, Cdisposal, dd	2,452
Site Clearance, C <sub>clear,dd</sub>	5,376
Cost of hiring vessels and personnel, Cvessel, dd	4,130
Port preparation, C <sub>port,dd</sub>	12,600
OPEX in k£/year	
Total O&M costs, CO&M	56,597
Repair cost, Crepair, om	28,403
Rent cost, Crent, om	5,040
Insurance cost, Cinsur, om	7,338
Project management cost, Cproj.om	15,816



Fig. 4. Life cycle cost breakdown.

effect of this factor on the feasibility of the project, the operator could consider measures to limit this risk; for example, through leasing workboats which could provide safe access at higher wave heights or through hiring other modes of transportation, which would allow rapid access to the WTGs regardless of weather (e.g. helicopters).



Fig. 5. Sensitivity analysis results.

Net present value demonstrated high sensitivity to the WACC value (with a 20% decrease in WACC more than doubling the NPV of the investment) and as a result, to its composing parameters. In fact, a 20% decrease in these parameters, namely the return on equity, the interest rate on debt and the equity ratio increase NPV by 52%, 44% and 32%, respectively. The last observation stresses the importance of financing costs on the feasibility of the investment, indicating that cost of equity is almost always expected to be higher than the cost of debt; thus, as the debt ratio increases, the WACC is expected to drop. Nevertheless, third party financing stakeholders would expect to see a reasonable equity being invested in the project in order to increase confidence in the investment. Hence, the final equity to debt ratio would be a balance of these opposite forces. Further, the inflation rate and the corporate tax appeared to have an effect of up to -26% and +13% in NPN upon a 20% decrease in their values, respectively.

A general observation from the four sensitivity analysis graphs is that FinEX and revenues parameters appear to have the greatest impact on the NPV of the investment in comparison to the other two modules of the model, with WACC, net energy production and strike price having the greatest impact.

# 5.3. Investor specific cost/revenue profiles

As mentioned above, one of the objectives of this paper is to assess the expected financial returns from an OW farm asset for investors investing and divesting the asset at different time instances across the entire lifecycle. Implementation of the model for the respective investment strategies can provide – among other outputs – information regarding the amount of return different investor classes will be looking to earn to get involved in the investment.

Fig. 6(a)–(c) illustrate cumulative cash flow profiles for the three different investor classes (Late entry investors, Pre-commissioning investors, Build-Operate-Transfer investors) identified in [3]. The "Build-Operate-Transfer" (BOT) type of investor suggests that a single investor owns the asset from the D&C up to the D&D phase; hence, this is the typical case that financial appraisal studies usually consider. The temporal cost/ revenue profile of the BOT investor is illustrated in Fig. 6(a). In order to account for the range of potential WACC values this investor cluster is likely to accommodate, results for WACCs equal to 8% and 10% are presented. The graph can provide an estimate of the value of the asset across its life; the estimated break-even year can be found in the intersection of the cumulative costs and cumulative revenues curves (high-lighted with the purple circle mark). As such, for WACC = 8% break-even year is the 18th year from the initiation of the project (including the precommissioning phase), while for WACC = 10% break-even year becomes the 20th year.

Departing from the BOT scenario, the model was, subsequently, applied to the other two investor profiles. "Pre-commissioning" (PC) investors undertake the development and construction of the wind farm, acting as turn-key developers, while they tend to sell the asset once the project is commissioned. Fig. 6(c) illustrates cumulative costs (dashed red and blue lines) and revenues (solid red line) for an investor entering from year 1 of the asset lifecycle (P&C phase) and exiting at the end of year 5. As expected, since PC investors sell the asset following its commissioning (i.e. before energy starts to be produced and injected to the grid), revenues are expected to be zero before the sixth year of the project's life cycle. The setting of the sale price of the asset needs to cover at least the construction cost of the asset plus their financing costs to that point. This cluster of investors comprising OEMs and EPCI contractors have generally weaker balance sheets in comparison to big power producers (belonging to the BOT cluster of investors), and hence, they have less financial strength to provide corporate finance to the project. Considering a WACC in the region of 12-15% [21], their cost/revenue profile for the construction period of the wind farm (from year 1 to year 5) is illustrated in Fig. 6(c) for the lower and upper bounds of potential WACC values. Assuming a 100% ownership, the PC investor is anticipated to balance the cost spent for the development of the asset and the financing cost (determined by the WACC values), in order to assess the minimum selling price of the asset. The application of the model indicated that the seller should ask for a minimum price of £1,078 million for a WACC = 15% under the baseline scenario, while the minimum asking price when WACC = 12% should be £1,170.5 million.

On the other hand, "Late entry" (LE) investors should consider future



Fig. 6. Cumulative cost return profiles of the asset from the different investor perspectives.

expected costs and revenues, in order to evaluate the maximum price they can purchase the asset for. Taking into account the fact that this class of investors have more liquidity and stronger balance sheets, their WACC range is lower, approximately between 6% and 12% [21]. In Fig. 6 (b), the cost/revenue profiles of the asset from year 6 (commissioning year) up to the D&D phase are outlined for WACC values 6% and 12%. Further, the cumulative costs (denoted with the dotted lines) have been translated, so that they intersect with the cumulative revenues (solid lines) at the end of

the service life of the asset (i.e. year 31st). This means that the break-even point is found at the extreme end of the service life and, hence, the NPV of the investment equals to zero. The blue dotted line corresponds to the translated cumulative costs for WACC = 6%, while the red dotted line represents the translated cumulative costs for WACC = 12%. Correspondingly, the blue and red solid lines reflect the cumulative revenues for the lower and upper WACC limit, respectively. Cumulative costs are discounted to the year of acquisition (i.e., beginning of year 6). The translation of the cumulative costs enables the identification of the extreme purchase price of the asset at the commissioning point, which will allow the late entry investor to make marginal profit. The translation of the cumulative cost is realised by the following expression:

$$DCC_{translated,t} = DCC_t + (DCR_{t=31} - DCC_{t=31}), \forall t = 6,7,8,...,31$$
 (31)

where, DCC<sub>translated,t</sub> is the discounted translated cumulative cost at year t,  $DCC_t$  is the discounted cumulative cost and  $DCR_t$  is the discounted cumulative revenues at time t. If the acquisition price, at the point of the purchase, is less than this extreme, the two curves will be intersecting to a time earlier than the service life of the asset (i.e. the 31st year) and the profit margin will increase. For example, as illustrated in Fig. 6(b), if the acquisition price of the asset at year 6 (or else the discounted translated cumulative cost at year 6) amounts to £2 billion, the breakeven point will be reached during the 18th year, which is the intersection of the cumulative cost (black dotted line) with the cumulative revenues denoted by the blue solid line, assuming that WACC = 6%. The intersection point of the two lines is indicated by the purple circle mark. As such, the maximum acquisition price at the commissioning year of the wind farm (namely, the 6th year) can be calculated by subtracting the cumulative revenues of the asset from the translated cumulative costs at that year. Taking into account the upper and lower WACC bounds considered for this type of investor, the maximum price of purchase is £1,770 for WACC = 12% and 2668 million for WACC = 6%, as indicated by the red and blue dotted lines at the beginning of year 6, respectively. Therefore, it is deemed that the final price of the asset would, most probably, lie in the region between the minimum selling and the maximum purchase price, estimated by the PC and the LE investors, respectively. For the above mentioned example, the price of the wind farm is, thus, expected to lie in the region £1,078-£2,668 million, depending on the cost of capital of both investors.

However, it must be highlighted that the "price" and the "value" of the asset represent different concepts, with the price of the asset being determined by supply and demand, while the value is estimated by accounting for the cost and the return of an investment. In general, it is deemed that the price of an asset should be a result of adding a reasonable profit to a cost, which, however, is not always the case. Setting a price for an asset simply on the basis of its costs and revenues can, therefore, be considered a simplistic approach, although it makes sense to assume that the price is set by the value. The demand for investing in OW energy assets is influenced by a number of factors, in example the stability of the regulatory framework for the promotion of the technology, the lack of grid availability (particularly in markets where project sponsors are not in charge of the grid connection), etc. [21].

# 6. Conclusions

Offshore wind investments have reached reasonably maturity over the past decade. With 92 wind farms in operation in European countries, distinctive clusters of investors can be observed with new clusters expected to focus on the second half of the operational life of wind farms; in example, investors who will purchase assets approaching the end of their commercial life, at a low cost and extend its life in expense of higher O&M costs [80]. A detailed assessment of the returns is pertinent towards understanding the real cost and opportunity of investing in new or existing operational wind farms. Such an assessment could facilitate fair valuation of assets, supporting relevant investment/divestment decisions.

This paper has developed a methodological framework for the techno-economic analysis of a wind farm allowing for the assessment of
the investment value from the perspective of different classes of investors. To this end, a life cycle cost/revenue model, which is decomposed further into CAPEX, OPEX and FinEX components, has been developed and applied for different investor classes.

The sensitivity analysis of the model has revealed that financial and revenue parameters have greater influence on the NPV of the investment in comparison to CAPEX and OPEX parameters. More in specific, the WACC along with the strike price and the energy production were found to cause the highest deviation, while the mean time to failure and the workboat wave height limit were the OPEX parameters with the highest impact. As far as CAPEX is concerned, reduction in the acquisition cost of wind turbines and foundations can yield the highest increase in the NPV of the investment.

Although several previous studies focus on the life-cycle cost assessment of OW farms and their economic feasibility, the consideration of different equity investors with different investment strategies that buy and sell stakes at different time instances during the life of an OW farm project, and the development of a relevant tool that enables such investors to assess the viability of their investment has not been previously investigated. Furthermore, in relation to other academic models in literature, the present study provides an integrated lifecycle cost revenue model of high fidelity aiming to increase accuracy of results, while there is, currently, no study to date to link the cost model to investment decisions. This is an element that is addressed from operators who have developed their own cost tools, but these are not included in the current body of literature.

Implementation of the lifecycle cost/revenue model from the

#### Appendix A. Installation of foundations

The number of voyages (from the staging port to the installation site and vice versa) is calculated as:

$$N_{F,voy} = \frac{n_{WT}}{VC_{F,JU}}$$
(A.1)  
where,  $VC_{F,IU}$  is the jack up vessel capacity of foundations. The time of jacking at port can be estimated as:

$$T_{j,port} = \frac{WD_{port}}{V_j}$$
(A.2)

where,  $WD_{port}$  denotes the water depth at the port (m) and  $V_i$  the jacking up speed (in m/h). The jacking (up/down) time at the wind farm site is estimated as:

$$T_{j,site} = \frac{WD}{V_j} \tag{A.3}$$

where, WD is the water depth at wind farm site (m). The time to travel from port to farm can be found as:

$$T_{port \ to \ farm} = 2 \cdot T_{JU, voy} \cdot N_{F, voy} \tag{A.4}$$

The voyage time,  $T_{i,voy}$  is estimated by taking into account the vessel speed,  $V_{S,JU}$  (in km/h), and the distance, D (in m), between the wind farm site and the port:

$$T_{JU,voy} = \frac{D}{V_{S,JU}}$$
(A.5)

The time to travel between turbines can be estimated as:

$$T_{F,mov} = (VC_{F,JU} - 1) \cdot T_{betwirb,F} \cdot N_{F,voy}$$
(A.6)

The travel between turbines time is estimated by:

$$T_{betwtrb,F} = \frac{d_{trb}}{V_{S,JU}} \tag{A.7}$$

where, d<sub>trb</sub> is the mean distance between consecutive turbines. Assuming 12 working hours per day, Tworkhrs, along with a time adjustment factor for the consideration of potential adverse weather conditions during the offshore operations (ADJWEATHER), the number of effective days was estimated as:

$$T_{effectdays,F} = \frac{T_{F,Instal}}{T_{workhrs} \cdot ADJWEATHER}$$
(A.8)

Input data that were used for the calculation of installation time of foundations are summarised in Table A.1.

perspective of different investors can contribute towards the fairer temporal evaluation of the wind energy asset. As such, the BOT class of investors (typically consisting of Major Utilities like DONG Energy, RWE, etc.), tend to keep the (majority stake of the) operating assets in their balance sheets. The temporal cost/revenue profile of the project can be used to estimate its value throughout its lifespan and derive the breakeven year. The PC investor cluster typically consists of OEMs and EPCI contractors with relatively higher costs of capital (in the range of 12-15%) than the BOT cluster. They would normally seek to sell the asset at a higher price in comparison to its construction cost to compensate for the risk to carry out the procurement and construction works. On the one hand, LE investors typically comprising third party capital investors, such as pension funds, are more likely to seek for a low risk investment with stable returns. When it comes to appraising the asset, they will need to assess the expected future costs and revenues and come up with an offer that will be lower than the breakeven point derived from the cash flow model. Above analysis, takes into account the different cost of capital values applicable to each investor class.

#### Acknowledgements

This work was supported by grant EP/L016303/1 for Cranfield University and the University of Oxford, Centre for Doctoral Training in Renewable Energy Marine Structures (REMS) (http://www.rems-cdt. ac.uk/) from the UK Engineering and Physical Sciences Research Council (EPSRC).

Table A.1						
Parameters	used	for	the	calculation	of	installation
time of four	ndatio	ns.				

Parameter	Value			
<i>VC<sub>F,JU</sub></i>	4 Units/trip			
$V_{N,JU}$	3			
WD <sub>port</sub>	20 m			
Vj	30 m/h			
$T_{F,Load}$	2 h/turbine			
Tworkhrs	12 h			
$T_{F,Lift}$	4 h/turbine			
R <sub>F</sub> ,pile	0.65 h/m			
D <sub>F,driv</sub>	30 m			
ADJWEATHER	0.85			
d <sub>trb</sub>	800 m			
n <sub>workers</sub>	30			

#### Appendix B. Installation of wind turbines

The cost components throughout the turbine installation are outlined in this Appendix. Calculations were based on the work of [46] under the conditions described below. The total travel time for transporting the turbines was calculated by the following expression:

$$T_{T,Travel} = \frac{n_{WT}}{V_{S,JU} \cdot V_{N,JU}} \left[ (2 \cdot D - d_{trb} + t_{PL} \cdot V_{S,JU}) \cdot \left( \frac{A_{TJ} \cdot e^{q_1 \cdot (P_{WT} - 2)}}{A} \right) + 2V_{N,JU} \cdot d_{trb} + t_{FS} \cdot V_{N,JU} \cdot V_{S,JU} \right]$$
(B.1)

where,  $n_{WT}$  represents the number of wind turbines,  $V_{SJU}$  is the vessel speed (km/h),  $V_{NJU}$  is the number of vessels,  $t_{PL}$  symbolizes the pre-loading time in the port (h),  $t_{FS}$  is the pre-loading time at site,  $A_{TJ}$  is the area required for one reference turbine with rated power 2 MW during transport (m<sup>2</sup>), A is the free deck area for transportation of components (m<sup>2</sup>), and  $q_1$  is the constant coefficient (0.1019). The total lifting time was estimated by the following expression:

$$T_{T,Lift} = \frac{2^{b} \cdot (n_{WT} \cdot N_{Lj})^{1+b} \cdot e^{q_2 \cdot (P_{WT}-2)}}{R_L} (\alpha_1 \cdot P_{WT}^2 + b_1 \cdot P_{WT} + c_1 + H_{JU})$$
(B.2)

where,  $b = \frac{\log(L_R)}{\log^2}$  with the learning rate  $L_R = 0.95$ , b < 0,  $N_{Lj}$  is the number of lifts for each turbine during loading or installation,  $q_2$  is a constant (0.3214),  $R_L$  is the lifting rate  $\left(40 \frac{\text{m}}{\text{hour}}\right)$ ,  $\alpha_1$  is a constant (0.5714),  $b_1$  is a constant (0.7714),  $c_1$  is also a constant (77.12), and  $H_{JU}$  represents the jack up height [m]. The total assembly (onshore and offshore) time is further described below:

$$T_{T,Assemb} = \frac{n_{WT}^{1+b} e^{q_2(P_{WT}-2)}}{R_A} ((M - N_{Lj})^{1+b} + W \cdot N_{Lj}^{1+b})$$
(B.3)

where,  $R_A$  is the rate of assembly  $\frac{1assembly}{2h}$ , M is the number of parts in each turbine (7) and W is the weather multiplier for offshore lift. Finally, the total jack up time is calculated by the following equation: (See Table B1)

$$T_{JU} = \frac{n_{WT} \cdot \mathbf{H}_{JU}}{V_{S,JU}} \left( \frac{A_{Tj} \cdot e^{q_1(P_{WT}-2)}}{A} + 4 \right)$$

Table B.1
Parameters used for the calculation of installa-
tion time of wind turbines

Parameter	Value		
М	7		
W	2		
$V_{N,JU}$	2		
Α	$7000  \text{m}^2$		
A <sub>Tj</sub>	$550  m^2$		
N <sub>Lj</sub>	3		
t <sub>PL</sub>	5 h		
t <sub>FS</sub>	1 h		
$R_L$	$40\frac{m}{h}$		
$R_A$	$1 \frac{assembly}{2 h}$		
H <sub>JU</sub>	35 m		
L <sub>R</sub>	0.95		
$q_1$	0.1019		
$q_2$	0.3214		
α1	0.5714		
$b_1$	0.7714		
<i>c</i> <sub>1</sub>	77.12		

(B.4)

### Appendix C

(See Table C1).

<b>Table C.1</b> List of symbols.	
Α	Free deck area for transporting equipment $(m^2)$
$A_{Tj}$	Area required for one reference turbine with rated power
4	2 MW during transport (m <sup>2</sup> ) Roted power of transformer (MVA)
ATR Cl	Constant
ADJWEATHER	Weather adjustment factor
b1	Constant (0.7714)
C <sub>Cables,ic</sub>	Total installation cost of cables (£)
$C_{cables,dd}$	Total cost of cables removal (£)
C <sub>cables,pa</sub>	Total cost of cables $(f)$
$C_{C-export,ic}$	Installation cost of export cables (£)
$C_{C-array,ic}$	Installation cost of array cables (£)
$C_{clear,dd}$	Total cost for site clearance (£)
Ccont,pc	Contingency costs (£)
C <sub>DG</sub>	Diesel generator cost (£)
$C_{disposal,dd}$	Disposal cost (£)
C <sub>eng,pc</sub>	Engineering costs (£)
Cequipment	Cost of equipment (capital assets) over the lifetime of the
Car	Investment $(E)$
CF,ic	Crout removal cost (f)
C grout,dd	Installation insurance cost (f)
Cinsur,ic	$\frac{1}{10000000000000000000000000000000000$
Cinsur,om	Legal costs (f)
Clegal,pc	Total installation cost of the two substations $(f)$
CoffSubst,ic	Substation platform cost (f)
Cojjsubst,pa <sub>f</sub>	
CoffSubst,pa	Cost of offshore substation (E)
ConSubst,pa	Cost of onshore substation (E)
CoffSubst,dd	Total cost for removing the two substations (£)
C <sub>proj,pc</sub>	Project management cost during predevelopment and consenting (f)
$C_{proj,om}$	Project management cost during operation of the wind farm
G	$(\underline{E})$
	Cost of materials for foundations ( $f$ /foundation)
CF,mat	Cost of manufacturing of foundations (f/foundation)
CF, manuj	Unit cost of foundation (f/foundation)
Cr, pa	Total installation and commission costs (f)
	Total production and acquisition costs (f)
CP&C	Total predevelopment and consenting costs (£)
C <sub>protection</sub>	Cost of protective equipment for cables $(f)$
Cport.dd	Cost of port preparation (£)
Crepair.om	Repair costs (£/year)
Crent.om	Rent costs ( $\underline{f}$ /year)
$C_{SG,HV}$	HV switchgear cost (£)
C <sub>SGMV</sub>	MV switchgear cost (£)
CSCADA,pa	Cost of monitoring (£/turbine)
Cscour,ic	Total installation cost of scour (£)
C <sub>Scour,dd</sub>	Scour protection removal cost (£)
C <sub>surveys,pc</sub>	Environmental survey costs (£)
C <sub>TF,dd</sub>	Total cost for removing all wind turbines with monopiles
Cm	(L) MV/HV transformer cost (f)
C <sub>rR</sub> C <sub>vessel,dd</sub>	Total cost of hiring technicians and workboats during the
$C_{transp,dd}$	decommissioning of the wind turbines (£) Total cost for the transportation of decommissioned parts (£)
Charlenness mile	(L) Cost per ton-mile of the transportation truck (f /ton/mile)
Craw Craw	Total installation cost of turbines $(f)$
CT, IC	Unit cost of wind turbine $(f/turbine)$
ст,ра Стр. д.д	Removal cost of turbines and monopile foundations (f)
CRR	HV busbar cost (£)
C <sub>l</sub>	Unit cost of the cable (£/km)
	(continued on next page)
	(continued of next page)

421

Table C.1	(continued)
	(continucu)

c <sub>1</sub>	Constant Distance of installation site from port (Im)
) mile	Depth of pile under the soil (m)
Pue	Distance of part from the wests facility (1)
Pport—facility	Distance of port from the waste facility (kill)
JF,driv	Distance of monopile driven into the seabed
DCCtranslated,t	Discounted translated cumulative cost at year $t$ (£)
$DCC_t$	Discounted cumulative costs at year $t$ (£)
DCR <sub>t</sub>	Discounted cumulative revenues at year $t$ (£)
d	Rotor diameter (m)
l <sub>credit</sub>	Tax depreciation credit reduced from the total tax paymen
	(£)
l <sub>rate</sub>	Tax depreciation rate (%)
d <sub>trb</sub>	Mean distance between consecutive turbines (m)
E	Number of intervals for which reliability data are collected
FTC	Fault type classes
H <sub>JU</sub>	Jack up height (m)
1	Hub height (m)
K	Number of subassemblies
Li	Length of cable of type $i$ (km)
L <sub>1</sub>	Length of array cables (km)
L <sub>2</sub>	Length of export subsea cables (km)
L <sub>3</sub>	Length of export onshore cables (km)
L <sub>R</sub>	Learning rate
М	Number of parts comprising each turbine
MTBF	Mean time between failures (h)
MTTF	Mean Time To Failure (h)
MTTR	Mean time To Repair (h)
Ni	Number of cables of type <i>i</i>
N <sub>F,voy</sub>	Number of voyages for the transportation of foundations
N <sub>Li</sub>	Number of lifts for each turbine during loading or
29	installation
NT «	Number of turbines that were examined for deriving the
	failure rates
Nering sour	Number of trips required for the installation of scour
er egregaletetet	protection
1	Lifetime of the investment (vears)
l <sub>e k</sub>	Number of failures
est I Subst pilo	Number of piles per substation foundation
•Subst.pile	Number of transforman
*TR	Number of turbines
<sup>t</sup> WT	Number of workers
workers	Capacity of the wind form (MIM)
WF D	Capacity of the wind tarih (WW)
r WT	Amount of cross reach (C)
Fgr	Amount of gross pront (±)
Pnet	Amount of net profit of the investment $(\mathcal{E})$
71	Constant coefficient 1 (0.1019)
12	Constant coefficient 2 (0.3214)
RFF <sub>fc</sub>	Relative failure frequencies (%)
$R_A$	Assembly rate (assembly/hour)
Rd	Interest rate on debt (%)
R <sub>infl</sub>	Inflation rate (%)
R <sub>T</sub>	Lifting rate (m/hour)
RoE	Return on Equity rate (%)
RSubst.pile	Rate of piling the piles of the substructure $(h/m)$
Subscipite RE mile	Bate of niling the mononile $(h/m)$
	Toppage of acoust protoction per write (ter /territer -)
	romage of scour protection per unit (ton/turbine)
C-array,Inst	Effective days required for the installation of array cables
	(days)
C-export,Inst	Effective days required for the installation of export cable
_	(days)
Effectdays,F	Number of effective days for the installation of the
	foundations (days)
Effectdays,Scour	Total effective days for scour installation (days)
 Effectdays,Substat–Rem	Total effective days for the removal of the substations
	(days)
TEffectdays, TF-Rem	Total time effective days for the removal of turbines and
	monopiles (days)
Effectdays.T	Total effective days of turbines installation (days)
	Total installation time of foundations (h)
т., <i>тыш</i> Гальб	Offshore lifting time (b)
F,Lijt	Distore intens time (II)
F,Load	Pile loading time (h)
reposit	Reposition time of the vessel (h)
Γ <sub>HL,voy</sub>	Voyage time of heavy-lift vessel from the port to the
	installation site (h)

(continued on next page)

#### Table C.1 (continued)

Tau	Total jack up time (h)
Tseour Inst	Total time for scour installation (h)
Tseour Tr	Travel time from/to port (h)
Tseour Dump	Dumping time per trip (h/trip)
Teasur Load	Loading time per trip (h/trip)
Terebat Inst	Total installation time of the substation (days)
TSubst,inst	Installation time of the substation's jacket (h)
T Substjacket,Inst	Assembly time of wind turbing (b)
T <sub>T</sub> ,Assemb	Total installation time of turbines (h)
TT,Instal	Lifting operation time of wind turbing (h)
1 <sub>T,Lift</sub>	Enting operation time of which turbine (h)
I <sub>T,T</sub> ravel	Travel/transportation time of turbines (ii)
Ibetwtrb,F	Takel time rom one turbine to the next (h)
I <sub>e</sub> T	Total time period during which failures are counted (n)
1 <sub>j</sub>	Time of indiana of the indiana second states of the
1 j,port	Time of jacking of the jack-up vessel at port (n)
T <sub>j,site</sub>	Time of jacking of the jack-up vessel at installation site (h)
Tporttofarm	Travel time from port to farm (h)
Tworkhrs	Working hours (h)
t <sub>c</sub>	Nominal corporate income tax rate (%)
t <sub>net</sub>	Amount of net tax (£)
t <sub>FS</sub>	Pre-loading time at site (h)
<i>lpL</i>	Pre-loading time in the port (n)
l payment	Amount of tax payment over the gross profit (E)
V V	Sum of Equity and Debt (E)
VDR,CLV-array	cables (f /day)
Van gu	Caples (L/day)
VDR,CLV-export	cables (f/day)
VDP Transh	Day rate of trenching ROV (Remotely Operated underwater
DK,ITERCH	Vehicle) for the installation of subsea cables $(\pounds/day)$
VDR.HLV	Day rate of Heavy Lift Vessel (HLV) for the installation of
	the substation units (£/day)
V <sub>Mobil,CLV</sub>	Mobilisation cost of Cable Laying Vessel (£)
V <sub>Mobil,HLV</sub>	Mobilisation cost of Heavy Lift Vessel (£)
V <sub>N,JU</sub>	Number of identical jack up vessels used for the installation
	of the wind turbines
Vn	Nominal voltage (kV)
Vscour,Mobil	Mobilisation cost of rock-dumping vessel (£)
V <sub>S,HL</sub>	Speed of heavy lift vessel (km/hour)
$V_{S,JU}$	Speed of jack-up vessel (km/hour)
$V_j$	Jacking speed (m/hour)
$VC_{F,JU}$	Deck capacity of jack-up vessels for foundations (number of
	foundations per voyage)
VC <sub>Scour</sub>	Rock-dumping vessel capacity (ton/trip)
VD	Market Value of Debt (£)
VE	Market Value of Equity (E)
W	Weather Multiplier for offshore lift
Wcomponents	Note of the tensile substation (i.e.)
WSubst,top	Mass of the topside substation (ton)
Wtruck	Load capacity of truck (ton)
WACC	Weighted average cost of capital (%)
WACC	Nominal Weighted average cost of capital (%)
WD	Near depth at the installation site (m)
WD	Water depth at the nort (m)
2	Failure rates per turbing per user
Λ	ranute tates per turbine per year

#### References

- [1] Wind Europe. Offshore wind in Europe. Key trends and statistics 2017; 2018.
- [2] Global Capital Finance in collaboration with Clean Energy Pipeline. The European renewable energy investor landscape; 2014.
- [3] Ioannou A, Vaienti C, Angus A, Brennan F. A cluster analysis of investment strategies in the offshore wind energy market. In: 2017 6th Int. Conf. Clean Electr. Power, Santa Marguerita Ligure, Italy: IEEE Xplore; 2017. p. 362–369. http://doi.org/10. 1109/ICCEP.2017.8004841.
- [4] Schweizer J, Antonini A, Govoni L, Gottardi G, Archetti R, Supino E, et al. Investigating the potential and feasibility of an offshore wind farm in the Northern Adriatic Sea. Appl Energy 2016;177:449–63. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/J. APENERGY.2016.05.114.
- [5] Myhr A, Bjerkseter C, Ågotnes A, Nygaard TA. Levelised cost of energy for offshore floating wind turbines in a life cycle perspective. Renew Energy 2014;66:714–28.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2014.01.017.

- [6] Gil Mikel De Prada, Domínguez-García JL, Díaz-González F, Aragüés-Peñalba M, Gomis-Bellmunt O. Feasibility analysis of offshore wind power plants with DC collection grid. Renew Energy 2015;78:467–477. http://doi.org/10.1016/J. RENENE.2015.01.042.
- [7] Castro-Santosa Laura, Filgueira-Vizoso Almudena, Carral-Couce Luisa, Fraguela Formosoa JÁ. Economic feasibility of floating offshore wind farms. Energy 2016;112:868–882. http://doi.org/10.1016/J.ENERGY.2016.06.135.
- [8] Mattar C, Guzmán-Ibarra MC. A techno-economic assessment of offshore wind energy in Chile. Energy 2017;133:191–205. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/J.ENERGY. 2017.05.099.
- [9] Satir M, Murphy F, McDonnell K. Feasibility study of an offshore wind farm in the Aegean Sea, Turkey. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2018;81:2552–62. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.rser.2017.06.063.
- [10] Li B, DeCarolis JF. A techno-economic assessment of offshore wind coupled to offshore compressed air energy storage. Appl Energy 2015;155:315–22. http://dx.

doi.org/10.1016/J.APENERGY.2015.05.111.

- [11] de Prada Gil M, Gomis-Bellmunta O, Sumper A. Technical and economic assessment of offshore wind power plants based on variable frequency operation of clusters with a single power converter. Appl Energy 2014;125:218–29. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/J.APENERGY.2014.03.031.
- [12] Dicorato M, Forte G, Pisani M, Trovato M. Guidelines for assessment of investment cost for offshore wind generation. Renew Energy 2011;36:2043–51. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.renene.2011.01.003.
- [13] Kaiser MJ, Snyder BF. Offshore wind energy cost modeling installation and decommissioning. USA: Springer, London; 2012.
- [14] Shafiee Mahmood, Brennan Feargal, Espinosa IA. A parametric whole life cost model for offshore wind farms. Int J Life Cycle Assess 2016.
- [15] Offshore Design Engineering (ODE). Study of the costs of offshore wind generation. A report to the Renewables Advisory Board & DTI; 2007.
- [16] Kaiser MJ, Snyder BF. Modeling offshore wind installation costs on the U.S. Outer Continental Shelf. Renew. Energy 2013;50:676–91. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. renene.2012.07.042.
- [17] Gonzalez-Rodriguez AG. Review of offshore wind farm cost components. Energy Sustain Dev 2017;37:10–9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.esd.2016.12.001.
- [18] Schwanitz VJ, Wierling A. Offshore wind investments realism about cost developments is necessary. Energy 2016;106:170–81. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/J. ENERGY.2016.03.046.
- [19] Ioannou AK, Stefanakis NE, Boudouvis AG. Design optimization of residential gridconnected photovoltaics on rooftops. Energy Build 2014;76:588–96. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.enbuild.2014.03.019.
- [20] Yates C. The challenges of financing offshore wind n.d. https://www. environmental-finance.com/content/analysis/the-challenges-of-financing-offshorewind.html (accessed November 2, 2017).
- [21] EWEA (European Wind Energy Association). Where's the money coming from? Financing offshore wind farms. November; 2013.
- [22] Rademakers LWMM, Braam H, Obdam TS, Pieterman RP v.d. Operation and Maintenance Cost Estimator (OMCE); 2009.
- [23] Carroll J, McDonald A, McMillan D. Failure rate, repair time and unscheduled O&M cost analysis of offshore wind turbines. Wind Energy 2016;19:1107–19. http://dx. doi.org/10.1002/we.1887.
- [24] Esteban M, Leary D. Current developments and future prospects of offshore wind and ocean energy. Appl Energy 2012;90:128–36. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/J. APENERGY.2011.06.011.
- [25] Vaienti C, Ioannou A, Brennan F. Cash flow at risk of offshore wind plants. In: 2017 6th Int. Conf. Clean Electr. Power, IEEE; 2017, p. 84–93. http://doi.org/10.1109/ ICCEP.2017.8004797.
- [26] Tran TTD, Smith AD. Incorporating performance-based global sensitivity and uncertainty analysis into LCOE calculations for emerging renewable energy technologies. Appl Energy 2018;216:157–71. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2018.02.024.
- [27] Gatzert N, Kosub T. Risks and risk management of renewable energy projects: the case of onshore and offshore wind parks. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2016;60:982–98. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2016.01.103.
- [28] Ioannou A, Angus A, Brennan F. Risk-based methods for sustainable energy system planning: a review. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2017;74:602–15. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.rser.2017.02.082.
- [29] BTM ARGOSS. WaveClimate.com 2017. http://www.waveclimate.com/ (accessed July 13, 2017).
- [30] Bard J, Thalemann F. ORECCA. Offshore infrastructure: ports and vessels a report of the off-shore renewable energy conversion platforms – coordination action. Fraunhofer; 2012.
- [31] Dalgic Y, Dinwoodie, Iain Allan Lazakis I, McMillan D, Revie M. Optimum CTV fleet selection for offshore wind farm O&M activities. SREL 2014, 2014-09-14 – 2014-09-18, Pol.; 2014.
- [32] Smart G, Smith A, Warner E, Sperstad IB, Prinsen B, Lacal-Arántegui R, et al. IEA wind task 26 – offshore wind farm baseline documentation; 2016.
- [33] Dalgic Y, Lazakis I, Turan O. Vessel charter rate estimation for offshore wind O&M activities. In: Int. Marit. Assoc. Mediterr. IMAM 2013, 2013-10-14 – 2013-10-17, A Coruna; 2013.
- [34] Vuyk Engineering Rotterdam B.V. Rock dumping fallpipe vessel ROCKPIPER. R IHC Off Website; 2017. https://www.royalihc.com/en/about-us/specialised-business-units/ vuyk/markets-2-dredging-and-civil/09166-rock-dumping-fallpipe-vessel-rockpiper.
   [35] Van Oord ACZ. Cable installation study for DOWEC. Netherlands; 2001.
- [36] Dinwoodie I, Endrerud O-EV, Hofmann M, Martin R, Sperstad IB. Reference cases for verification of operation and maintenance simulation models for offshore wind farms. Wind Eng 2015;39:1–14. http://dx.doi.org/10.1260/0309-524X.39.1.1.
- [37] Indeed.co.uk. Offshore Wind Jobs August 2017; 2017.
- [38] Clyde & Co. Employment Energy Update. Working time regulations offshore workers' leave. December 2011; 2011.
- [39] BVGA. A guide to an offshore wind farm, BVG Associates on behalf of The Crown Estate; 2010.
- [40] Douglas-Westwood. Offshore wind assessment for Norway. Technical Report; 2010.
   [41] Nielsen P. Offshore wind energy projects feasibility study guidelines SEAWIND. Altener project; 2003.
- [42] Green J, Bowen A, Fingersh LJ, Wan Y-H. Electrical collection and transmission systems for offshore wind power. In: Offshore Technol. Conf., n.d. http://doi.org/ 10.4043/19090-MS.
- [43] Williams A. HVDC vs. HVAC cables for offshore wind. New Energy Updat 2011. http://newenergyupdate.com/wind-energy-update/hvdc-vs-hvac-cables-offshorewind [accessed June 21, 2017].
- [44] 4C Offshore Wind Industry Database n.d. http://www.4coffshore.com [accessed

June 21, 2017].

- [45] Smart G, Smith A, Warner E, Sperstad IB, Prinsen B, Lacal-Arántegui R. IEA wind task 26 – offshore wind farm baseline documentation; 2016.
- [46] Sarker BR, Faiz TI. Minimizing transportation and installation costs for turbines in offshore wind farms. Renew Energy 2017;101:667–79. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.renene.2016.09.014.
- [47] Matutano C, Negro V, López-Gutiérrez J-S, Esteban MD. Scour prediction and scour protections in offshore wind farms. Renew Energy 2013;57:358–65. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.renene.2013.01.048.
- [48] Whitehouse RJS, Harris JM, Sutherland J, Rees J. The nature of scour development and scour protection at offshore windfarm foundations. Mar Pollut Bull 2011;62:73–88. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2010.09.007.
- [49] Energinet.dk. Technical Project Description for Offshore Wind Farms (200 MW). Offshore Wind Farms at Vesterhav Nord, Vesterhav Syd, Sæby, Sejerø Bugt, Smålandsfarvandet and Bornholm. Denmanrk; 2015.
- [50] Schürenkamp D, Bleck M, Oumeraci H. Granular Filter Design for Scour Protection at Offshore Structures. In: ICSE6, Paris, August 27–31; 2012. p. 1027–1034.
- [51] E.ON Climate & Renewables UK Rampion Offshore Wind Limited. Rampion Offshore Wind Farm. ES Section 2a – Offshore Project Description; 2012.
- [52] 4C Offshore. Offshore Substation Database n.d. http://www.4coffshore.com/ windfarms/substations.aspx [accessed July 26, 2017].
- [53] Tavner PJ, Xiang J, Spinato F. Reliability analysis for wind turbines. Wind Energy 2007;10:1–18. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/we.204.
- [54] Spinato F, Tavner PJ, Bussel GJWV, Koutoulakos E. Reliability of wind turbine subassemblies. IET Renew Power Gener 2009;3:387–401. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1049/iet-rpg.2008.0060.
- [55] Ribrant J, Bertling L. Survey of failures in wind power systems with focus on Swedish wind power plants during 1997–2005. In: IEEE Power Eng. Soc. Gen. Meet., Tampa, FL; 2007. p. 1–8. http://doi.org/10.1109/PES.2007.386112.
- [56] Fischer K, Besnard F, Bertling L. Reliability-centered maintenance for wind turbines based on statistical analysis and practical experience. IEEE Trans Energy Convers 2012;27:184–95. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TEC.2011.2176129.
- [57] GH ReliaWind. Reliability focused research on optimizing wind energy systems design, operation and maintenance: tools, proof of concepts, guidelines & methodologies for a new generation; 2007.
- [58] Birolini A. Reliability Engineering theory and practice. 8th ed. Springer; 2017.
- [59] Scheu MN, Kolios A, Fischer T, Brennan F. Influence of statistical uncertainty of component reliability estimations on offshore wind farm availability. Reliab Eng Syst Saf 2017. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ress.2017.05.021.
- [60] van de Pieterman RP, Braam H, Obdam TS, Rademakers LWMM, van der Zee TJJ. Optimisation of maintenance strategies for offshore wind farms. The Netherlands; 2011.
- [61] Dalgic Y, Lazakis I, Dinwoodie I, McMillan D, Revie M. Advanced logistics planning for offshore wind farm operation and maintenance activities. Ocean Eng 2015;101:211–26. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.oceaneng.2015.04.040.
- [62] 4C Offshore. Wind Farm Service Vessels (WFSVs) an analysis of supply and demand. January, 2015; 2015.
- [63] Dalgic Y, Lazakis I, Turan O, Judah S. Investigation of optimum jack-up vessel chartering strategy for offshore wind farm O&M activities. Ocean Eng 2015;95:106–15. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.oceaneng.2014.12.011.
- [64] Dalgic Y, Lazakis I, Turan O. Investigation of optimum crew transfer vessel fleet for offshore wind farm maintenance operations. Wind Eng 2015;39:31–52.
- [65] Martin R, Lazakis I, Barbouchi S, Johanning L. Sensitivity analysis of offshore wind farm operation and maintenance cost and availability. Renew Energy 2016;85:1226–36. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2015.07.078.
- [66] B. Maples, Saur G, Hand M, van de Pietermen R, Obdam T. Installation, operation, and maintenance strategies to reduce the cost of offshore wind energy; 2013.
- [67] Hays Recruiting experts in Oil & Gas. Oil & Gas Global Salary Guide 2015; 2015.
- [68] Scira Offshore Energy. Decommissioning programme sheringham shoal; 2014.[69] Topham E, McMillan D. Sustainable decommissioning of an offshore wind farm. Renew
- Energy 2017;102:470-80. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2016.10.066. [70] DECC. Contract for Difference : allocation process high level summary; 2014.
- [71] Fitch-Roy OW, Woodman B. Auctions for renewable energy support in the United Kingdom: Instruments and lessons learnt – Report D4.1-UK; 2016.
- [72] KPMG International. Taxes and incentives for renewable energy; 2015.
- [73] Cooper R, John A. The Fisher equation: nominal and real interest rates. Theory Appl. Macroecon. v. 1.0; 2012.
- [74] Angelopoulos D, Doukas H, Psarras J, Stamtsis G. Risk-based analysis and policy implications for renewable energy investments in Greece. Energy Policy 2017;105:512–23. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2017.02.048.
- [75] Fraunhofer Institute for solar energy systems (ISE). Levelized cost of electricity Renewable energy technologies study; 2013.
- [76] PricewaterhouseCoopers. Offshore wind cost reduction pathways study Finance work stream; 2012.
- [77] Statista. United Kingdom: Inflation rate from 2010 to 2020 (compared to the previous year) 2017. https://www.statista.com/statistics/270384/inflation-rate-inthe-united-kingdom/ [accessed October 10, 2017].
- [78] Musial W, Thresher R, Ram B. Largescale offshore wind energy for the united states: assessment of opportunities and barriers. Colorado, USA; 2010.
- [79] Castro-Santos L, Diaz-Casas V. Sensitivity analysis of floating offshore wind farms. Energy Convers Manage 2015;101:271–7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.enconman. 2015.05.032.
- [80] Ioannou A, Wang L, Brennan F. Design implications towards inspection reduction of large scale structures. Procedia CIRP 2017;60:434–9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. procir.2017.02.024.

# **D.** Parametric CAPEX OPEX and LCOE expressions for offshore

# wind farms based on global deployment parameters

# Anastasia Ioannou<sup>a</sup>, Andrew Angus<sup>b</sup>, Feargal Brennan<sup>a</sup>

 <sup>a</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and the Environment, Renewable Energy Marine Structures - Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS-CDT) Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom
 <sup>b</sup>Cranfield University, School of Management Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

Paper published in Energy Sources, Part B: Economics, Planning, and Policy, 2018, vol. 13, no. 5, pp. 281–290.

https://doi.org/10.1080/15567249.2018.1461150



OPEN ACCESS OPEN ACCESS

# Parametric CAPEX, OPEX, and LCOE expressions for offshore wind farms based on global deployment parameters

Anastasia Ioannou<sup>a</sup>, Andrew Angus<sup>b</sup>, and Feargal Brennan<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>School of Water, Energy and the Environment, Renewable Energy Marine Structures - Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS) Cranfield, Cranfield University, Bedfordshire, United Kingdom; <sup>b</sup>School of Management Cranfield, Cranfield University, Bedfordshire, United Kingdom

### ABSTRACT

Installed wind energy capacity has been rapidly increasing over the last decade, with deployments in deeper waters and further offshore, with higher turbine ratings within new farms. Understanding the impact of different deployment factors on the overall cost of wind farms is pertinent toward benchmarking the potential of different investment decision alternatives. In this article, a set of parametric expressions for capital expenditure, operational expenditure, and levelized cost of energy are developed as a function of wind turbine capacity ( $P_{WT}$ ), water depth (WD), distance from port (D), and wind farm capacity ( $P_{WF}$ ). These expressions have been developed through a series of simulations based on a fully integrated, tested cost model which are then generalized through the application of appropriate nonlinear regression equations for a typical offshore wind farm investment and taking into account most current published cost figures. The effectiveness of the models are countersigned through a series of cases, estimating the predicted values with a maximum error of 3.3%. These expressions will be particularly useful for the preliminary assessment of available deployment sites, offering cost estimates based on global decision variables.

### **KEYWORDS**

CAPEX; LCOE; nonlinear regression; offshore wind farm; OPEX; parametric expressions

### Introduction

Latest targets for Europe as reported from Wind Europe aim for 320 GW of wind energy capacity to be installed by 2030, 66 GW of which is planned to come from offshore wind (OW) energy (EWEA 2015). Deployment in deeper waters and further offshore is driven by the higher wind speeds, unrestricted space, and lower social impact in the marine environment (Kolios et al. 2016; Regueiro-Ferreira and Villasante 2016), where it is estimated that the same wind turbine can produce around 50% higher power output compared to onshore. High construction costs, especially foundation and electrical connection, and limitations in operation and maintenance are key barriers that need to be overcome in order to deploy in such environments in a cost-effective way. Figure 1 presents processed data from commissioned wind farms with respect to deployment depth, distance from shore, and wind farm capacity, while Figure 2 shows the increase in installed wind turbine ratings from 1995 to 2017 based on data from 4C Offshore 2017.

Reference to cost figures across the life cycle of existing wind farms has been limited to date with high volatility of cost components, primarily due to the fact that the industry and its supply chain have not yet been fully developed. Understanding, however, the impact of different deployment

**CONTACT** Anastasia loannou a.ioannou@cranfield.ac.uk School of Water, Energy and the Environment, Renewable Energy Marine Structures—Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS) Cranfield, Cranfield University, Bedfordshire MK43 0AL, United Kingdom. Color versions of one or more of the figures in the article can be found online at www.tandfonline.com/uesb.

© 2018 The Author(s). Published by Taylor & Francis.

This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.



Figure 1. Water depth vs. distance to shore vs. wind farm capacity.



Figure 2. Turbine rating vs. wind farm year of commissioning.

factors to the overall cost of wind farms becomes pertinent toward benchmarking the potential of different investment decision alternatives.

This article reports the development of a set of parametric models for capital expenditure (CAPEX), operational expenditure (OPEX), and levelized cost of energy (LCOE) as a function of a set of global variables for potential deployment sites. These account for the wind turbine capacity  $(P_{WT})$ , water depth (WD), distance from port (D), and wind farm capacity  $(P_{WF})$ . These variables were selected due to their significant effect on the cost-effectiveness of the investment (Shafiee et al. 2016). After mapping the multidimensional cost domain based on these variables, through a series of simulations performed by a fully integrated and tested cost model developed by the author, results are translated into analytical expressions to interpolate cost figures for potential wind farms within the applicability range of the expressions. A parametric analysis and a number of test cases illustrate the effectiveness of the models, drawing useful conclusions.

282

These expressions are expected to assist investors, researchers, and other stakeholders to undertake an initial estimate of CAPEX, OPEX, and LCOE values for OW farm projects with varying design parameters, as well as use them as reference for estimating the effect in the change of one of the selected design parameters. The cost model developed incorporates the most up-to-date available parametric expressions in the literature, while where such equations were not available, most recent data were gathered in order to model specific costs.

### Cost model of OW farm with fixed monopile

The main components of the life-cycle cost of a fixed OW farm are distinguished and further decomposed to cost subcomponents as shown in Figure 3, while in Figure 4, the cost model framework that has been developed is presented. Throughout the model, the most up-to-date expressions for cost subcomponents have been employed. The life-cycle phases under which costs



Figure 3. Breakdown of life-cycle costs.



Figure 4. Integrated cost model structure.

284 👄 A. IOANNOU ET AL.

were categorized are as follows: design and consent  $(C_1)$ , production and acquisition  $(C_2)$ , installation and commission  $(C_3)$ , operation and maintenance  $(C_4)$ , and decommissioning and disposal  $(C_5)$ , a categorization scheme adopted by numerous recent studies (Myhr et al. 2014; Shafiee et al. 2016; The Crown Estate 2010). Total life-cycle cost is, thus, defined as

$$LCC = C_1 + C_2 + C_3 + C_4 + C_5 \tag{1}$$

The design and consent costs were further decomposed to legal  $(C_{1,1})$ , environmental survey  $(C_{1,2})$ , engineering  $(C_{1,3})$ , contingency  $(C_{1,4})$ , and project management  $(C_{1,5})$  costs. The costs of this stage were considered to be proportional to the wind turbine capacity  $(P_{WT})$  according to Shafiee et al. 2016, although other parameters such as the water depth and marine life in the installation location can also affect the cost because of the lack of data.

The production and acquisition stage can be further decomposed to the following: the acquisition of the turbine ( $C_{2.1}$ ), the foundation ( $C_{2.2}$ ), the electric system ( $C_{2.3}$ ), and the control system ( $C_{2.4}$ ). The cost of the turbine was estimated as a function of the wind turbine capacity ( $C_1 = f(P_{WT})$ , while the cost of foundation as a function of the  $P_{WT}$ , WD, h, and d ( $C_{2.2} = f(P_{WT}, WD, h, d$ ); Dicorato et al. 2011).

The cost of the electric system comprises the cost of array, export and onshore cables ( $C_{2.3.1}$ ), and the cost of the substation ( $C_{2.3.2}$ ); the first, depending on the number of the wind turbines ( $N_{WT}$ ), the rotor diameter (d), and the distance from shore (D)— $C_{2.3.1} = f(N_{WT}, d, D)$ ; the second, depending on the number of the wind turbines, rated power of transformer ( $A_{TR}$ ), the nominal voltage transformer ( $V_n$ ), and the wind farm capacity ( $P_{WF}$ ) according to Dicorato et al. 2011— $C_{2.3.2} = f(N_{WT}, A_{TR}, V_n, P_{WF})$ . Onshore substation cost was assumed to be half the cost of the offshore substation. The control system cost was also taken from the same source to be equal to  $C_{2.4} = 75$  k£/turbine.

Next, the installation and commissioning costs of the OW farm comprise the installation of the wind turbine and tower ( $C_{3,1}$ ), foundation and transition piece ( $C_{3,2}$ ), scour protection ( $C_{3,3}$ ), electric system ( $C_{3,4}$ ), and the insurance costs ( $C_{3,5}$ ), a categorization also used by BVGA 2010, Dicorato et al. 2011, and Shafiee et al. 2016. The installation cost of the wind turbines is a function of the vessel day rates (VDR), the number of vessels (workboats, heavy lift vessels, Special Operations Vessels (SOVs), and jack up vessels;  $N_{\nu}$ ), the duration of the installation ( $T_{\text{Instal}}$ ), and the cost for the personnel (C<sub>pers</sub>) required for carrying out the installation. Specifically for the installation of the wind turbines, the onshore pre-assembly method  $(M_{\text{Assemb},T})$  is also expected to greatly affect the cost of installation (Sarker and Faiz 2017). Although installation usually takes place during spring and summer time in order to avoid adverse weather conditions, they still play an important role to activities taking place offshore (Kaiser 2009); hence, for estimating the final installation cost of the wind farm, a weather adjustment factor (AdjW) was also considered, an approach used also by other authors in the literature (Sarker and Faiz 2017; Kaiser and Snyder 2012). Therefore, the cost is expressed as  $C_{3.1} = f(VDR, N_v, T_{Instal,T}, C_{pers,T}, M_{Assemb,T}, AdjW)$ . Roughly, the installation of all components of the wind farm depends on similar factors; nevertheless, vessels with different load capacity and different procedures are followed for the installation of each component.

The operation and maintenance stage of the life cycle is further decomposed into the repair ( $C_{4,1}$ ), the rent ( $C_{4,2}$ ), the insurance ( $C_{4,3}$ ), and the project management cost ( $C_{4,4}$ ). The estimation of the repair cost was carried out through the Energy Research Centre of the Netherlands Operation and Maintenance (ECN O&M) tool (Van De Pieterman et al. 2011), which divides O&M strategies into calendar-based, condition-based, and unplanned corrective operations. For unplanned corrective maintenance, each structural component of the system is assigned a number of failure modes bearing different severity and frequency levels, which is introduced in the software by means of a mean time to failure. The different fault type classes are classified as minor repairs, major repairs, and major replacements following the Reliawind categorization scheme (Wilkinson et al. 2010). Further data needed for the prediction of the unplanned corrective maintenance costs include the average repair times, number of required technicians, and material costs, which were adopted from Carroll et al. 2016. For the condition-based maintenance, a certain number of repairs can be set for inclusion, while the calendar-based maintenance applies to all turbines of the wind farm. For calendar-based

maintenance, a yearly small maintenance operation and a longer one occurring every 5 years were considered.

Decommissioning and disposal cost of the wind farm includes the following: the removal of the wind turbine (nacelle, tower, and transition piece) as well as the balance of the plant (foundations, scour protection, cables, and substations;  $C_{5,1}$ , the site clearance ( $C_{5,2}$ ), the onshore transportation to the disposal sites  $(C_{5,3})$ , the port preparation  $(C_{5,4})$ , the disposal process  $(C_{5,5})$ , and finally the hiring vessels costs ( $C_{5,6}$ ). To accomplish this stage of the life cycle, jack-up vessels are used to transport the removed items to shore, as well as workboats to transfer personnel who will support the operation. Substations are also removed by means of a reverse installation process (with the support of a heavy lift vessel), and the jacket foundations are also cut and removed. Removal costs depend on the removal duration per turbine  $(t_{rem})$ , the capacity of the jack-up vessel (VC), the vessels' day rate (VDR), the number of vessels (workboats, heavy lift vessels, SOVs, and jack-up vessels) ( $N_{\nu}$ ), and the cost of technicians ( $C_{\text{pers}}$ ). As such,  $C_{5.1} = f(t_{\text{rem}}, \text{VC}, \text{VDR}, N_{\nu}, C_{\text{pers}})$ . The site clearance cost depends mainly on the area of the wind farm, which can be calculated by taking into account the rotor diameter and the number of wind turbines, as well as a mean clearance cost per km<sup>2</sup> ( $c_{clear}$ ), as in (Kaiser and Snyder 2012)  $C_{5,2} = f(d, N_{WT}, c_{clear})$ . The transportation cost is associated to the total mass of the wind farm components ( $W_{\text{comp}}$ ), the truck cost per ton-mile  $(C_{tr,ptm})$ , the capacity of truck  $(CP_{tr})$ , and the distance of port from the waste facility  $(D_{p-f}): C_{5.3} = f(W_{comp}, C_{tr,ptm}, CP_{tr}, D_{p-f}).$ 

### Case study presentation and application

Key assumptions of the wind farm site under the baseline scenario are included in Table 1. The 504 MW wind farm is located in the North Sea region. For the calculation of the energy produced under the baseline scenario, the availability factor derived from analysis through the O&M simulation was used (calculated 91.2%). Further, an efficiency factor of 90% was assumed accounting for losses due to wake effects, cable losses, and so on. The electrical system consists of 33 kV array cables and two offshore substations of 336 MW HVAC transmission system. Additionally, the transmission assets are connected to the onshore substation by three AC export cables of 132 kV.

The total undiscounted CAPEX aggregating  $C_1$ ,  $C_2$ ,  $C_3$ , and  $C_5$  were estimated equal to 1,698.3 M  $\pounds$ , while the mean undiscounted annual OPEX was found around 56.3 M $\pounds$ /year under the baseline scenario. Nevertheless, the above figures need to be adjusted for the inflation rate and the interest rate, in order to account for the time value of money considering that the service life of an OW farm is approximately 25 years. All costs were therefore discounted and inflated with the real discount rate ( $WACC_{real}$ ) integrating the nominal cost of capital ( $WACC_{nom}$ ) with the inflation rate ( $R_{infl}$ ), according to Fisher equation (Barro 1997)

Table 1. Baseline specifications.	
Characteristic values of the 3.6 MW wind turbine use	d for the baseline scenario
Total wind farm capacity, $P_{WF}$	504 MW
Nameplate capacity, P <sub>WT</sub>	3.6 MW
Distance to port, D	36 km
Water depth, WD	26 m
Service life of the wind farm	25 years
Rotor diameter	107 m
Hub height	77.5 m
Pile diameter	6 m
Rated wind speed	13.5 m/s
Cut-in wind speed	4 m/s
Cut-out wind speed	25 m/s

	· ·	•					
Scenario	$P_{WT}$ (MW) $x_1$	$WD$ (m) $x_2$	$D (\text{km})x_3$	$P_{WF}$ (MW) $\mathbf{x}_4$	dOPEX (£)	dCAPEX (£)	LCOE (£/MWh)
Baseline	3.6	26	36	504	559,000,000	1,351,900,000	112.6
#1	1.8	26	36	504	709,750,000	1,512,500,000	135.2
#2	7	26	36	504	481,420,000	1,281,400,000	106.1
#3	5.3	26	36	504	510,370,000	1,274,100,000	110.3
#4	3.6	13	36	504	559,000,000	1,318,500,000	110.7
#5	3.6	52	36	504	559,000,000	1,418,800,000	116.6
#6	3.6	39	36	504	559,000,000	1,385,400,000	114.6
#7	3.6	26	18	504	557,590,000	1,303,500,000	107.6
#8	3.6	26	72	504	573,260,000	1,448,700,000	126.9
#9	3.6	26	54	504	559,390,000	1,400,300,000	115.0
#10	3.6	26	36	252	341,250,000	743,920,000	130.0
#11	3.6	26	36	1008	989,090,000	2,600,300,000	109.9
#12	3.6	26	36	756	771,040,000	1,970,300,000	111.2

Table 2. Results from the application of the model to a number of scenarios.

Note: Bold numbers indicate which values change (in relation to the baseline case) at each scenario analysed.

$$WACC_{real} = \frac{1 + WACC}{1 + R_{infl}} - 1 \approx WACC_{nom} - R_{infl}$$
(2)

where  $WACC_{nom}$  was assumed equal to 8.81% (BVGA 2015) and  $R_{infl}$  2.5%. Further, the levelized cost of energy (LCOE), which estimates the net present value of the unit cost of electricity produced over the lifetime of the OW asset, can be calculated as

$$LCOE = \frac{\sum_{t=0}^{T_{farm}} \frac{LCC_t}{(1+WACC_{real})^t}}{\sum_{t=0}^{T_{farm}} \frac{E}{(1+WACC_{real})^t}}, \text{ in /MWh}$$
(3)

where  $T_{\text{farm}}$  (£) is the life time duration of the wind farm (from construction to decommissioning) and *E* (MWh) is the total energy produced. Taking the above into consideration, the baseline LCOE was estimated 112.6 £/MWh, the discounted total OPEX (dOPEX) 559 M£, and the discounted CAPEX (dCAPEX) 1,351.9 M£. The above results conform well with the literature levelized cost estimates for Round 3 OW projects commissioned in 2020 (BEIS 2016). Finally, the resulting capacity factor was calculated (38.8%).

The parametric relationships linking the four key design parameters—namely, the wind turbine capacity, water depth, distance from port, and wind farm capacity with the OPEX, CAPEX and LCOE figures—were derived through nonlinear regression from a number of simulations of the integrated cost model aiming to map the cost performance across the multidimensional domain of the four independent variables. A set of complex relationships was assumed for this study based on the observation of the relationship between the input global parameters and the output variables (dCAPEX, dOPEX, and LCOE), ensuring a realistic approximation and avoiding cases of overfitting which may reduce accuracy in the results. The outcome of the finite number of scenarios that were run in order to map the cost domain is listed in Table 2, where the effect of the variable variation on CAPEX, OPEX, and LCOE can also be observed. It was shown that wind turbine and wind farm capacity have the greatest effect on CAPEX, OPEX, and LCOE. In fact, doubling the  $P_{WT}$  while keeping the rest of the variables stable results in 14%, 5.2%, and 5.8% decrease in the respective investment performance indicators; the corresponding effect of P<sub>WF</sub> resulted in 77%, 92.3%, and -2.4% variation from the baseline case. The next most impactful variable on LCOE proved to be the distance from port.

### **Results and discussion**

Based on the data presented in Table 1, which illustrate the results of the different scenarios derived from the high fidelity cost model, each of the chosen variables ( $P_{WT}$ , WD, D, and  $P_{WF}$ ) was studied

Testing scenarios		#t1	#t2	#t3	#t4
	P <sub>WT</sub>	6	3.6	3.6	3.6
	WD	26	15.6	26	15.6
	D	36	36	21.6	21.6
	P <sub>WF</sub>	504	504	504	302.4
dOPEX (£)	Par. expression	4.872E+08	5.680E+08	5.680E+08	3.984E+08
	Cost model	5.036E+08	5.590E+08	5.569E+08	3.909E+08
	Error (%)	-3.3%	1.6%	2.0%	1.9%
dCAPEX (£)	Par. expression	1.269E+09	1.336E+09	1.324E+09	8.055E+08
	Cost model	1.293E+09	1.325E+09	1.313E+09	8.108E+08
	Error (%)	-1.8%	0.8%	0.8%	-0.7%
LCOE (£/MWh)	Par. expression	108.4	110.9	109.3	116.3
	Cost model	107.6	111.1	107.2	115.7
	Error (%)	0.8%	-0.2%	1.9%	0.5%

Table 3	. Testing	scenarios a	and	results	produced	by	model	and	parametric	expressions
---------	-----------	-------------	-----	---------	----------	----	-------	-----	------------	-------------

Note: Bold numbers indicate which values change (in relation to the baseline case) at each scenario analysed.

independently in order to qualify the most appropriate regression expression to capture the trend in the overall dependent variables. This allowed for a series of nonlinear expressions to be developed, which would better represent these trends not only for interpolation between the limits that were set through the different scenarios but also for extrapolation near these limits. More specifically, it was found from the results of the scenarios that for variable  $P_{WT}$ , all three dependent variables were better fitted through power equations. For WD, OPEX was constant (independent from water depth), while CAPEX and LCOE were better fitted through linear equations. Accordingly, for *D*, OPEX and LCOE were fitted through exponential and polynomial equations, respectively, while for CAPEX a linear equation was chosen. Finally, for  $P_{WF}$ , linear equations were fitted for CAPEX and OPEX and a power equation for the LCOE.

Once the most appropriate regression expressions were determined, a set of overall relationships were developed for each of the dependent variables, and the nonlinear coefficients were estimated through application of the maximum likelihood method for a predetermined shape of the target equation. The analysis also returned the overall value for the regression coefficients, providing an indication on the overall quality of fit of the quantities considered. Based on the above, the following three expressions are proposed, considering the most up-to-date information and high-fidelity cost modelling structure in order to link the macro variables, namely  $P_{WT}$  (MW), WD (m), D (km), and  $P_{WF}$  (MW) to the OPEX, CAPEX, and LCOE figures.

$$dOPEX = -6.349 \cdot 10^8 \cdot P_{WT}^{0.187} + 2.595 \cdot 10^{-19} \cdot exp(0.830 \cdot D) + 8.413 \cdot 10^5 \cdot P_{WF} + 9.506 \cdot 10^8, \text{ in } (4)$$

$$dCAPEX = -1.485 \cdot 10^{11} \cdot P_{WT}^{0.001} + 2.353 \cdot 10^{6} \cdot WD + 2.530 \cdot 10^{6} \cdot D + 2.451 \cdot 10^{6} \cdot P_{WF} + 1.487 \cdot 10^{11}, in$$
(5)

 $LCOE = 110.370 \cdot P_{WT}^{-2.260} + 0.167 \cdot WD + 0.004 \cdot D^{2} + 0.001 \cdot D + 2.889 \cdot 10^{9} \cdot P_{WF}^{-3.399} + 95.045, \text{ in /MWh}$ (6)

The  $R^2$  for each of the expressions are 0.986, 0.999, and 0.983, respectively, denoting a satisfactory fit to the original data. Further, the data for the independent variables for the different scenarios were used as predictors using the regression coefficients, and the average value of the absolute errors that were measured in each case were 1.62%, 0.83%, and 0.82%. Finally, a series of separate test scenarios were run in order to test the performance of the model while interpolating, and the results are summarized in Table 3.

Following the test scenarios that were run, a series of plots were also produced and are presented in Figure 5, illustrating the effect of each of the independent variables to the dependent ones.

Increase in the wind turbine rating results in an inverse exponential reduction in all three costs: CAPEX and OPEX due to the fact that less units need to be installed and maintained, and LCOE due to the reduced costs and increased expected power production. Distance from shore increases





CAPEX linearly, while OPEX and LCOE increase exponentially. Increase in water depth does not affect OPEX, while it results in almost a linear increase in CAPEX and LCOE mainly due to the additional cost of the foundation and support structure as well as installation. Finally, increase in total wind farm capacity increases proportionally the amount of OPEX and CAPEX, while presents an inverse exponential reduction trend to LCOE for the given wind turbine rating due to the higher energy production and the reduced costs per wind turbine. It should be noted that the applicability range of these equations yields mainly for interpolation of values for independent variables, i.e., selection of values within the upper and lower limits included in Table 2. Extrapolating for values significantly out of this range would introduce higher errors as coefficients should be calibrated following a new set of initial simulations with the integrated cost model.

### Conclusions

As the OW energy industry is developing, understanding the key cost factors of wind farm developments is a pertinent condition toward benchmarking the suitability of different deployment options. In this work, a set of parametric equations linking wind turbine capacity, water depth, distance from port, and wind farm capacity with the discounted total OPEX, CAPEX, and LCOE figures were developed, based on a number of high-fidelity cost simulations and regressions of the results. Further, this article characterizes the effect of these variables on CAPEX, OPEX, and LCOE. It was shown that wind turbine and wind farm capacity have the greatest effect on CAPEX, OPEX, and LCOE. A future expansion of the model could potentially include more variables, so as to increase the accuracy of results, such as the interest rate which has a considerable effect on LCOE and on the discounted values of capital and operational costs. Further, the inclusion of the wind resource of the installation site could potentially improve the energy output prediction and hence, provide a better informed expression for LCOE; while the inclusion of the soil conditions, aero-dynamic, and wind and wave loads at the installation site would increase the accuracy of the production and acquisition cost of the foundations and wind turbines, leading, however, to more complex relationships requiring more input data.

The high-level expressions developed in this work are expected to assist investors, researchers, and other stakeholders to derive initial estimates for wind farm projects based on global variables within the applicability range as defined above. Additionally, it should be highlighted that results from the above expressions should be treated with caution as input data have been adopted from wind farms mainly installed in North Europe, since no data currently exist for the USA or Asian OW farms.

### Acknowledgments

This work was supported by grant EP/L016303/1 for Cranfield University and the University of Oxford, Centre for Doctoral Training in Renewable Energy Marine Structures (REMS) (http://www.rems-cdt.ac.uk/) from the UK Engineering and Physical Sciences Research Council (EPSRC).

### References

4C Offshore. 2017. Global offshore wind farms database. http://www.4coffshore.com/windfarms/.

- Barro, Robert J. (1997), Macroeconomics (5th ed.), Cambridge: The MIT Press, United States of America, ISBN 0-262-02436-5.
- BEIS. 2016. Electricity generation costs. Accessed November, 2016. https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/ uploads/attachment\_data/file/566567/BEIS\_Electricity\_Generation\_Cost\_Report.pdf.
- BVGA. 2010. A guide to an offshore wind farm, BVG associates on behalf of the crown estate. www.thecrownestate.co. uk/guide\_to\_offshore\_windfarm.pdf.
- BVGA. 2015. DECC offshore wind programme simple levelised cost of energy model. Revision 3–26/10/2015. http://www.demowind.eu/LCOE.xlsx.

290 👄 A. IOANNOU ET AL.

- Carroll, J., A. McDonald, and M. David. 2016. Failure rate, repair time and unscheduled O&M cost analysis of offshore wind turbines. *Wind Energy* 19 (6):1107–19. doi:10.1002/we.1887.
- The Crown Estate. 2010. A guide to an offshore wind farm. London, UK.
- Dicorato, M., G. Forte, M. Pisani, and M. Trovato. 2011. Guidelines for assessment of investment cost for offshore wind generation. *Renewable Energy* 36 (8):2043–51. doi:10.1016/j.renene.2011.01.003.
- EWEA. 2015. Wind energy scenarios for 2030. Brussels, Belgium: The European Wind Energy Association.
- Kaiser, M. J., and B. F. Snyder. 2012. Offshore wind energy cost modeling installation and decommissioning. London, UK: Springer-Verlag.
- Kaiser, M. J. 2009. The impact of weather on offshore energy losses. *Energy Sources, Part B: Economics, Planning, and Policy* 4 (1):59–67. doi:10.1080/15567240701421864.
- Kolios, A., V. Mytilinou, E. Lozano-Minguez, and K. Salonitis. 2016. A comparative study of multiple-criteria decisionmaking methods under stochastic inputs. *Energies* 9 (7):566. doi:10.3390/en9070566.
- Myhr, A., C. Bjerkseter, A. Ågotnes, and T. A. Nygaard. 2014. Levelised cost of energy for offshore floating wind turbines in a life cycle perspective. *Renewable Energy* 66:714–28. doi:10.1016/j.renene.2014.01.017.
- Regueiro-Ferreira, R. M., and S. Villasante. 2016. Recent development of offshore marine power in Galicia. Energy Sources, Part B: Economics, Planning, and Policy 11 (8):760–65. doi:10.1080/15567249.2013.787471.
- Sarker, B. R., and T. I. Faiz. 2017. Minimizing transportation and installation costs for turbines in offshore wind farms. *Renewable Energy* 101:667–79. doi:10.1016/j.renene.2016.09.014.
- Shafiee, M., F. Brennan, and I. A. Espinosa. 2016. A parametric whole life cost model for offshore wind farms. The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment 21 (7):961–75. doi:10.1007/s11367-016-1075-z.
- van de Pieterman, R. P., H. Braam, T. S. Obdam, L. W. M. M. Rademakers, and T. J. J. van der Zee. 2011. Optimisation of maintenance strategies for offshore wind farms. The Netherlands: Energy Research Center of the Netherlands.
- Wilkinson, M. et al., 2010. Methodology and Results of the Reliawind Reliability Field Study; European Wind Energy Conference, Warszaw, April 2010.

# E. Stochastic valuation of offshore wind farms through the

# application

# Anastasia loannou<sup>a</sup>, Andrew Angus<sup>b</sup>, Feargal Brennan<sup>a</sup>

 <sup>a</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and the Environment, Renewable Energy Marine Structures - Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS-CDT) Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom
 <sup>b</sup>Cranfield University, School of Management Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

Paper under review in Renewable Energy Journal.

# Stochastic valuation of offshore wind farms through the application of advanced numerical methods

# Anastasia loannou<sup>a</sup>, Andrew Angus<sup>b</sup>, Feargal Brennan<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and the Environment, Renewable Energy Marine Structures - Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS-CDT) Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>b</sup>Cranfield University, School of Management Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

# Abstract

Increasing investment activity in offshore wind energy projects has induced the need for an improved valuation framework of the assets. As opposed to the deterministic valuation models currently available, a probabilistic analysis can provide decision support with assigned confidence levels, taking into account uncertainties inherent in the analysis. To this end, departing from an integrated lifecycle techno-economic model developed by the authors, the present study develops a probabilistic approach considering time-dependent and independent stochastic variables. To this end, advanced numerical methods, namely Artificial Neural Network (ANN) approximation model and an Auto-Regressive Integrated Moving Average (ARIMA) time series model are combined with Monte Carlo simulations in order to assess the impact of the system uncertainties on the performance of the asset. Joint probability distributions of the output variables, namely the NPV, capital cost, annual operating cost and LCOE are presented, providing insights regarding the profitability of the asset within defined confidence intervals.

Keywords: offshore wind; stochastic valuation; ARIMA; Artificial Neural Networks; Monte Carlo simulation

# **1** Introduction

WindEurope's Central Scenario projects 323 GW of cumulative wind energy capacity to be installed in the EU by 2030, out of which 253 GW will originate from onshore and 70 GW from offshore wind (OW) energy installations [1]. In 2017, 3,148 MW net additional offshore wind capacity was installed in Europe, reaching a cumulative capacity of 15,780 MW, corresponding to approximately 22.5% of target attainment, while almost half of this capacity (7.1GW) is installed in the UK. Investments in offshore wind amounted to 7.5 billion Euros, reaching cumulatively 74.3 billion Euros since 2010 [2]. For the aforementioned ambitious targets to be achieved, accurately assessing the costs of offshore wind generation is pertinent towards evaluating the economic aspect of the offshore wind technology and associated investments.

Offshore wind levelized cost of electricity (LCOE), which is the net present value of the unit-cost of electricity over the lifetime of a generating asset, can be estimated by calculating the following components: 1) capital expenditures (CAPEX), 2) operating expenditures (OPEX), 3) financial expenditures (FINEX) and 4) the amount of energy production. Fig. 1 and 2, gather ranges of CAPEX and OPEX cost estimates for offshore wind installations based on historical data of installed projects and surveys of project developers. These figures suggest that there is significant scatter of data between different sources denoting a high degree of uncertainty across the industry. This is mainly due to the ongoing development of the supply chain, upscaling of new generation offshore wind farms, increased demand of new assets pushing upwards the CAPEX and reduced confidence in the assessment of Operation and Maintenance (O&M) costs of aging assets.

Literature in cost modelling of offshore wind energy assets has been recently expanding. In [3] a general cost model taking into account the pre-investment and investment stages of OW farms is proposed; the model is, then, applied to indicate the most suitable wind farm layout. Installation and decommissioning costs of offshore wind farms have been analysed by Kaiser and Snyder, based on existing data of European wind farms [4,5]. A lifecycle cost model of different offshore floating wind turbine concepts was developed in [6]. Authors in [7] have developed a parametric

whole life cost model of offshore wind farms, which requires less input data compared to other models available, aiming to provide a simple framework for estimating the LCOE of the investment. Finally, loannou et al [8] have proposed a high-fidelity cost model taking into account the different stages and key cost components of the life cycle costing of an offshore wind farm, based on the most up to date available parametric equations and developing further ones based on available real data.



Several tools have been developed to date to predict costs of offshore wind energy. A basic LCOE prediction tool has been developed by BVGA [14] in the context of the Department of Energy and Climate Change (DECC) Offshore Wind Programme to enable identification of high-impact (in terms of LCOE reduction) technological developments in offshore wind farm reaching financial investment decision (FID) in 2020. The tool incorporates a number of benchmark base case scenarios with a few predetermined design parameters: nameplate capacity, water depth, foundation style, currency year. It can be used for evaluating the impact of change in OPEX, CAPEX, decommissioning costs, energy generation and WACC (weighted average cost of capital) on the final cost of energy. A stochastic expansion of the last model through the employment of Monte Carlo simulations was performed in [15]. Another model widely available is the Cost of Renewable Energy Spreadsheet Tool (CREST)

provided by the National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL), which calculates the cost of energy (COE) and the LCOE for a range of solar, wind and geothermal electricity generation projects [16]. System Advisor Model (SAM) is a performance and financial model designed to facilitate decision making in the renewable energy industry. SAM includes several libraries of performance data and coefficients that describe the characteristics of system components such as photovoltaic modules and inverters, parabolic trough receivers and collectors, wind turbines, and biopower combustion systems. For those components, the user can simply choose an option from a list, and SAM applies values from online databases [17]. ECN has developed an offshore wind energy costs and potential (OWECOP) model, evaluating the cost of energy for offshore wind energy using a GIS database. A probabilistic analysis was implemented into the OWECOP cost model to form OWECOP-Prob [18].

Although deterministic models can support decisions pertinent to the development and operation of an offshore wind farm, they lack the ability to systematically account for the inherent uncertainty of input parameters when predicting the economic feasibility of a wind power project. To this end, a probabilistic/stochastic approach can significantly increase value of the outputs of the analysis, assigning confidence levels to the predictions towards better informed decisions. Stochastic cost modelling of power generation technologies has been applied in numerous studies focusing on fossil fuel [19], nuclear [20] as well as renewable power plants [21]. A probabilistic cost model for a solar power plant in USA was developed in [22]. Pereira et al. [23] presented a methodology based on Monte Carlo simulation to estimate the behaviour of economic parameters and applied it in a rooftop photovoltaic system in Brazil. Arnold et al. [24] and Amigun et al. [25] focused on analysing economic uncertainties regarding renewable energy technologies with a case study on bio-energy infrastructure. The profitability of wind energy investments was investigated by Caralis et al. [26] for different regions in China. Wind intermittency related to long-term cost analysis that compares the wind power to non-renewable generating technologies was studied by Li et al. [27].

The aim of this paper is to develop a stochastic financial valuation framework for offshore wind energy investments based on a high-fidelity techno-economic model,

incorporating the uncertainties arising from stochastic inputs systematically. For this to be achieved Monte Carlo simulations have been adopted to account for timeindependent stochastic variables, while Auto-Regressive Integrated Moving Average (ARIMA) time series model has been considered for time dependent stochastic variables. Adoption of a machine learning algorithm, Artificial Neural Network (ANN), allowed for regression from a finite number of simulations of the O&M costs, to reduce the complexity of the model and hence allow for a computationally efficient iterative process. Although employment of these methods is reported independently in literature, there is limited reference for their application in the systematic stochastic cost modelling of renewable energy applications. This work will be of value to researchers and practitioners working on the planning and optimisation of offshore wind energy assets, while the approach followed can be extended to a wide spectrum of similar applications.

The rest of the paper is structured as follows; section 2 provides an overview of the high-fidelity deterministic cost model and the methodological approach that was followed for the stochastic expansion of the model. In section 3, the advanced numerical methods applied to model stochastic inputs (time dependent and independent variables) are analysed, while in section 4 we present the case study characteristics, the stochastic variables that were modelled as well as the outputs of the deterministic cost model under the baseline scenario. Finally, in section 5, the results of the stochastic analysis are described and section 6 includes the main conclusions of this work.

# **2** Deterministic lifecycle techno-economic model

## 2.1 Structure of the model

The profitability of an offshore wind farm is evaluated through a high-fidelity deterministic lifecycle (LC) techno-economic model developed by the authors [8]. The conceptual framework of the model is illustrated in Fig. 3. Briefly, the model consists of: (a) the CAPEX module, compiling costs throughout the development and consenting (D&C), production and acquisition (P&A), installation and commissioning (I&C) and decommissioning and disposal (D&D) stages of the OW farm, (b) the

general site characteristics module with details on the weather conditions, site water depth, distance from port, etc., (c) the FINEX module with parameters related to the financing expenditures, namely the Weighted Average Cost of Capital (WACC), inflation rate, corporate tax and the equity to debt ratio, (d) the OPEX module incorporating latest reliability data, vessels weather limits data and vessel and technician costs, in order to derive O&M cost estimates and (e) the revenue module which encapsulates the net power generation and the selling price of power output.

In more detail, for the CAPEX costs, the design and consent (D&C) phase costs consist of the legal, environmental survey, engineering, contingency and project management costs. The production and acquisition (P&A) phase can be further decomposed to: the acquisition of the turbine, the foundation, the electric system and the control system. The cost of the electric system comprises the cost of array, export and onshore cables and the cost of the substation. The installation and commissioning (I&C) costs of the OW farm comprise the installation of the wind turbine and tower, foundation and transition piece, scour protection, electric system, and the insurance costs. For the development of the CAPEX module and the estimation of total capital costs, the most up-to-date parametric expressions were integrated from literature while where latest data were available, new parametric equations were developed.

The OPEX module has been modelled by the use of the commercial ECN O&M Tool [28]. Inputs required by the tool include: an updated database of failure rates, the weather limits of the vessels, the number of technicians required for repairs, cost of repairs, and historic weather data, among others. Output of the analysis is the availability of the wind farm and the annual O&M costs to be integrated to the LC cost assessment.

Finally, for the decommissioning and disposal (D&D) cost of the wind farm the following aspects are taken into account: the removal of the wind turbine (nacelle, tower and transition piece) as well as the balance of the plant (foundations, scour protection, cables and substations), the site clearance, the onshore transportation to the disposal sites, the port preparation, the disposal process and finally the hiring vessels costs.



# Figure 3 Overview of deterministic techno-economic model

The deterministic techno-economic model has been programmed in Matlab, to facilitate parametric simulations and visualisation of the results. It derives a series of cost outputs for each of the five phases described above, as well as costs and key profitability indicators for the lifecycle cost/revenue profile of the offshore wind farm (OWF) investment, namely the net present value (NPV), internal rate of return (IRR), break-even point, as well as the levelised cost of electricity (LCOE). The model has been verified through comparison with available data and can be considered a reliable option for further analysis [7,29,30]. Within this present work, this cost model is extended to allow for a number of iterative Monte Carlo simulations to be executed to evaluate the effect of stochasticity of inputs to the outputs. For this to be achieved, a surrogate model is constructed through an ANN, based on a finite number of numerical simulations, in order to avoid the time consuming high-fidelity simulations required for the O&M tool initially employed; further, consideration of the electricity price will be modelled through an Auto-Regressive Integrated Moving Average (ARIMA) model to

account for the time-dependent variability of this specific variable. These additional features are presented in detail in section 3.

# 2.2 Stochastic expansion of the lifecycle techno-economic model

The approach followed herein constitutes a non-intrusive formulation allowing for a set of well-established discrete steps to be followed. In order to extend the applicability of the model, an approximation model will be adopted integrating Artificial Neural Networks (ANNs) in order to link deterministic inputs with outputs alleviating the need of analytical calculations through the analytic O&M tool and also allow for combination of Monte Carlo simulations at a reasonable computational effort and further consideration of the ARIMA model to derive forecasting values for the future electricity market price which is a time-dependent stochastic variable. The sequence of steps to be followed is shown in Fig. 4 and presented further below.

- i. *Development of cost model:* This step accounts for the high-fidelity deterministic cost model that has been presented in section 2.1 and in reference [8].
- ii. *Identification of stochastic input variables:* Selection of the stochastic variables should be carefully selected as their number will significantly influence the computational effort required for the analysis. The selected variables have been chosen following a sensitivity analysis and setting of a cut-off point, gradually increasing/decreasing by 20% the value of each variable and comparing with a baseline case.
- iii. *Identification of key output variables:* For the expression of the results of this study, the NPV, IRR, cumulative cost/revenues, break-even point, LCOE are relevant.
- iv. Generalization of the O&M costs through an ANN model: In order to be able to integrate the high-fidelity O&M tool initially employed, a surrogate model will be developed based on a series of deterministic simulations in order to map the response of the system. Starting from a baseline case, a series of combinations of the stochastic variables will be planned in order to provide an appropriate data set of input and output values that will later on be approximated. Selection of the total number of simulations will be a compromise between the number

and computational effort required per simulation. A finite number of simulations is then executed in the commercial O&M tool as described above and data will be recorded in an inputs/targets format. Then, an Artificial Neural Network (ANN) is developed. Outcome of this model is a non-analytic expression that can provide approximations of key outputs as a function of given inputs.

- v. For time dependent stochastic variables, the Auto-Regressive Integrated Moving Average (ARIMA) approach is adopted to generate time series based on available historical data. This will allow for a random data set of values of electricity price to be considered, for each of the simulations that will run.
- vi. *For time independent stochastic variables*, appropriate probability distribution functions will be assigned. In the absence of real data, normal and uniform distributions will be chosen for the analysis, which is a common practice followed by other researchers such as in [31].
- vii. Run a number of Monte-Carlo Simulations: Once the above steps are completed, a series of Monte Carlo simulations will be executed in order to derive the joint probability distribution of the key performance indicators determined in step (iii). Following a convergence study, it was found that 10,000 iterations would be sufficient for results that converge in specific values. Transition from deterministic to stochastic expression of results, implies that instead of a set of fixed output values (i.e. LCOE) derived from a deterministic set of input values, the output is expressed as the probability that the output value lies within a set threshold.
- viii. *Interpretation of results and sensitivity analysis:* Once the algorithm has been developed, a sensitivity analysis of the input variables will take place distinguishing those with the higher impact to the output variables as well as investigating the impact of statistical modelling of input variables. Results are best presented through tornado graphs.



Figure 4 Methodological steps

# **3** Advanced numerical methods for stochastic modelling

# 3.1 Development of approximation models for O&M costs

## 3.1.1 Artificial Neural Network (ANN) modelling approach

An Artificial Neural Network (ANN) is a powerful data modelling tool able to capture and simulate complex input/output relationships [32]. It comprises a large number of interconnected neurons with linear and nonlinear transfer functions and can be even used to predict the nonlinear behaviour of a system [33]. In general, the structure of ANNs consists of an input layer, one or more hidden layers and an output layer. Conventional mathematical models, such as common approximation models, use an algorithmic approach following a set of steps to solve a problem; unless these steps are known, the problem cannot be solved, restricting the problem-solving capability of conventional models. ANN 'learns' the relations between the inputs and outputs by training.

The input to each neuron can be the network input from the input layer, the output of the neuron in the previous layer, and an externally applied bias [34]. The output of each neuron is the function of the weighted sum of the neuron inputs, with the hyperbolic tangent sigmoid transfer function (Eq. (1)) used in the hidden layer and the linear function (Eq. (2)) used in the output layer. The weights and bias are determined in the training process by minimising the error between the ANN outputs and the design matrix [31].

$$f(\varphi) = \frac{2}{1 + \varepsilon^{-2(\sum_{i=1}^{k} w_i \cdot u_i + \theta)}} - 1$$
(1)

$$f(\varphi) = \sum_{i=1}^{k} w_i \cdot u_i + \theta$$
(2)

where,  $\varphi$  is the Neuron output;  $\theta$  is the ANN layer bias;  $w_i$  is the ANN node weight and  $u_i$  is the stochastic variable.

In this analysis, the MATLAB Neural Network Fitting toolbox was used, with a twolayer feed-forward ANN with ten sigmoid hidden neurons and linear output neurons, to map the system response generated from the process model (based on the design matrix inputs).

To ensure an accurate prediction by the ANN, the data in the design matrix were divided between training (70%), validation (15%) and testing (15%) samples. Neural network training was performed to adjust the weights of all the connecting nodes until the desired network performance was reached. The evaluation of network performance is essentially a nonlinear optimisation process and the objective function involves minimisation of an error function, e.g. mean squared error (MSE). In this study, the Bayesian Regularisation training algorithm was used as it can provide a better solution than other available algorithms for smaller problems to obtain the optimal values of the adjustable parameters, weights and biases. The MSE performance function (Eq. 3) was used to assess the network performance.

$$MSE = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^{N} (z_i - y_i)^2 \to min$$
 (3)

where,  $z_i$ : the targets,  $y_i$ : network outputs and *N*:data size.

ANNs have been commonly applied in energy-related problems. Kalogirou has performed a literature review in energy systems applications, including solar steam generators and water heating systems, photovoltaic systems, as well as in forecasting and prediction of solar radiation and wind speed, among others [35]. In the more recent literature, a number of studies have used ANN for estimating building energy consumption [34,36,37]. In [38], authors present a methodology to forecast the diurnal cooling load for institutional buildings, by training and forecasting with ANNs the next day energy use based on five previous days' data. Smrekar et al. developed ANN models of a coal-fired boiler of a CHP plant in Slovenia in order to predict mass flow, pressure and temperature of steam exiting the boiler [33]. ANNs were also used in [39] to solve a number of problems in photovoltaic systems applications. A recent study combined ANN approximation models and Monte Carlo simulations (MCS) to

map the response domain of an innovative energy recovery system under varying inputs [31].

The ANN method was employed in this study as a robust approximation method that can derive outputs relevant to the O&M phase of the investment in an efficient way through mapping the response of the system under varying sets of input parameters. This method was considered appropriate since stochastic analysis through the high-fidelity O&M Tool would require a large number of direct simulations to take place. Hence, this study utilises the deterministic O&M tool to produce a design matrix which is accordingly used to generate the ANN approximation model. The latter is, then, able to use the input variables to return the output values, even when their relationship is nonlinear. In this study, input parameters were considered the following: the average repair cost, the Mean Time To Failure (MTTF), the workboat significant height limit, the workboat work day rate, the jack up (JUV) vessel day rate, the JUV mobilisation/ demobilisation cost and the fixed annual cost per technician. Output variables were: the repair cost, the total OPEX and the net power production of the wind farm.

## 3.1.2 Accuracy of the ANN model

To validate the capacity of the derived ANN to accurately predict the values of the dependent variables, a series of tests were run as part of the analysis. Firstly, the regression plots, which can be found in Fig. 5 display the network outputs with respect to targets for training, validation, and test sets. As shown in Fig. 5, all data fall along the fit line, indicating that the network outputs are equal to the targets. In this case, the outputs of the networks are: the repair cost, the net energy production and the annual operating cost. This is summarised to obtained R values equal to 1.



Figure 5 Regression plots

Further, an error histogram is compiled (Fig. 6) providing an indication of outliers, which are data points where the fit is significantly worse than the majority of data. In this case, the mode bar coincides well with the zero-error value, denoting a good fit with a very small number of values lying outside the range of this bar. The process was repeated to account for the stochasticity of the process and similar results were obtained. An analysis of the performance of the network calculating the mean square error of the prediction, shows converging trend in performance after epoch 150, denoting a sufficient number of epochs selected (i.e. 1,000). Finally, on an additional analysis of the ANN capability, using the inputs of the initial decision matrix to predict the outputs has returned an average absolute error in prediction of 0.05%.



### Figure 6 ANN error plot

### 3.2 Stochastic modelling of electricity prices

### 3.2.1 ARIMA model approach

In this section, the modelling approach of monthly wholesale electricity prices is presented. Electricity prices appeared to have a considerable impact on the profitability of the investment according to the sensitivity analysis on the Net Present value (as will be presented later on). Further, considering the zero-subsidy bids lately awarded to offshore wind projects [40], it becomes evident that accurate forecasting of market electricity prices can significantly contribute towards a more informed assessment of revenues.

Numerous forecasting techniques for electricity prices can be found in literature. In [41], electricity price forecast techniques are categorised into: multi-agent, fundamental methods, reduced-form models, statistical approaches and computational intelligence techniques. Statistical methods forecast the current value of a time series by applying a mathematical correlation of the previous values with the current values. ARIMA or Box-Jenkins model [42] is a statistical method standing for autoregressive (AR) integrated (I) moving average (MA) and it is a generalisation of

the Autoregressive Moving Average model (ARMA), where "I" (standing for Integrated) is a differencing step that is used to remove trend or seasonality from the time series. ARIMA models use standard notation of ARIMA(p,d,q) and (P,D,Q) for their seasonal counterparts. In power systems applications, ARIMA models have been used for load forecasting [43,44], with good results, as well as to model and forecast day-ahead electricity prices [45,46] and weekly prices [47]. ARIMA method was deemed appropriate for this study considering the ability of the method to take into account the seasonal trend of the dataset of electricity prices.

- The Autoregressive part (p) specifies which previous values from the data series are used to predict the current values or else the number of autoregressive orders.
- The Difference part (d) specifies the order of differencing of the time series before the application of the model. To apply the ARIMA model, the dataset is required to be stationary; if not, a transformation of the series to the stationary form needs to take place. Differencing is one of the simplest ways to achieve this. Box and Jenkins (1976) introduced a model that contains not only the autoregressive and moving average parts, but also the differencing part [42].
- The moving average part (q) specifies the moving average orders in the model, namely how the mean values deviation of the previous time series are used to predict the current values.

As such, the mathematical formulation of the ARIMA(p,d,q) model can be described using a lag operator notation (defined as  $L^{i}X_{t} = X_{t-i}$ ) as follows:

$$\varphi(L)(1-L)^d X_t = c + \theta(L)\varepsilon_t \tag{4}$$

where,  $X_t$  is the price at time t, c a constant term, d the differencing order,  $\varepsilon_t$  is the random error at time t; further,  $\varphi(L)$  are the parameters of the AR model formulated as:

$$\varphi(L) = 1 - \varphi_1 L - \dots - \varphi_p L^p \tag{5}$$

where, *p* refers to the autoregressive terms, while  $\theta(L)$  are the parameters of the MA(q) model expressed as:

$$\theta(L) = 1 + \theta_1 L + \dots + \theta_q L^q \tag{6}$$

where q refers to the moving average terms [48].

### 3.2.2 Application of ARIMA model

In this study, monthly data of the wholesale electricity prices were collected from different sources [49,50] to compile a monthly dataset starting from March 2003 to February 2018. The dataset (178 observations) was divided into two parts, the first consisting of 142 observations, which was used to build the model and the second of 36 observations for testing the model (corresponding to a ratio 80% (for building) / 20% (for testing the model)).

In order to identify the best-fitting ARIMA model for the monthly electricity prices, the time series Expert Modeler of SPSS was used, eliminating the need to identify an appropriate model through a manual trial and error process [51]. The tool indicated an ARIMA(2,1,2)(1,0,1) model consisting of non-seasonal and seasonal parts with a periodicity set to 12, while the tool was also set to automatically detect outliers of different types. Above notation means that the series was differenced once at lag-1; further, the model includes  $X_{t-2}$  and  $\varepsilon_{t-2}$ , as well as a seasonal lag-12 AR term and a seasonal lag-12 error term. Accordingly, we simulated 10,000 sample paths from the ARIMA model. The 50% upper and lower confidence limits of the resulting model for the first part of the dataset, as well as the observed data for 2015-2017 (2<sup>nd</sup> part of the dataset) are illustrated in Fig. 7. The mean absolute percentage error between the observed data and the average values of the forecasted data (mean annual probability distributions of forecasted prices are depicted in Fig. 8) was calculated 7%, indicating a relatively good fitness of the model to the dataset.



Figure 7 Testing of ARIMA(2,1,2)(1,0,1)<sub>12</sub> model for the prediction of wholesale electricity prices



Figure 8 Mean annual probability distributions of forecasted electricity prices between 2015-2017

Assuming that the power output of the offshore wind farm is sold on the wholesale electricity prices from 2018 onwards for ten years, the ARIMA model built, was further applied to forecast values of wholesale electricity prices from 2018 to 2027. Table 1 summarises the goodness-of-fit measures of the time series model. The R-squared value is an estimate of the proportion of the total variation in the series that is explained by the model; hence values closer to 1 signify a better fit. The stationary R-squared measure is an appropriate measure when there is a trend or a seasonal pattern in the time series, since it compares the stationary part of a model with a simple average model [52]. The mean absolute percentage error of the model (MAPE) was estimated 7.5%, i.e. a similar magnitude of the deviation found when testing the model by means
of the two dataset parts. MaxAPE stands for the maximum average percentage error and captures the worst-case scenario of the forecast. Further, the Ljung-Box statistics showed that the model is specified correctly by returning a significance value of greater than 0.05. Finally, after simulating 10,000 sample paths of the model for the period 2015-2017, the mean annual probability distributions were included in Fig. 9, while Fig. 10 illustrates the 50% upper and lower confidence limits of the forecasted values. Predicted mean annual values illustrated in Fig. 9 were introduced in the stochastic cost model to predict cost inflows after the 15-year period that CfD tariff scheme is in effect.

Fit Statistic	Model Fit
Stationary R-squared	0.669
R-squared	0.930
MAPE	7.448
MaxAPE	32.746



# Figure 9 Mean annual probability distributions of forecasted electricity prices between 2018-2027



Figure 10 Applying the ARIMA(2,1,2)(1,0,1)<sub>12</sub> model for forecasting the 2018-2025 wholesale electricity prices

# 4 Case study

#### 4.1 Specifications of the case study

The baseline case study refers to a 504 MW wind farm located in the North Sea region, 36km away from shore. Weather data were retrieved from BTM ARGOSS [53] for modelling the operational phase of the asset. In Table 2, the wind farm specifications are summarised.

Weather limits of the vessels, along with the day rates, speed, mobilisation/ demobilisation time/cost are included in Table 3. The wind speed limit measurements are referenced at 10m above the mean water level. The mobilisation activities refer to the planning and modifying of a vessel for a marine mission, while the demobilisation to the restoring of the vessel for release and reassignment to other operations. As far as the personnel cost is concerned, a rate of £270/day is assumed for additional professionals hired to perform mechanical/electrical operations for the installation, erection and other services [6,54]. Inputs required by the ECN O&M tool include: an updated database of failure rates, the weather limits of the vessels, the number of technicians required for repairs, cost of repairs, and historic weather data, among others. The classification scheme of repairs was adopted from the Reliawind project [55]. As such, repairs were divided into minor repairs (up to  $1,000\in$ ), major repairs ( $1,000\in$ -10,000 $\in$ ) or major replacements (>10,000 $\in$ ). Data on the failure rates, average repair times, number of required technicians and material costs were retrieved from [56].

Wind farm characte	ristics	Values
	Total wind farm capacity	504MW
Wind form	Projected operational life of the wind farm	25years
	Construction years	5years
	Number of turbines	140
General Site	Distance to port	36km
characteristics	Water depth	26m
	Rotor diameter	107m
	Hub height	77.5m
Wind turbing	Pile diameter	6m
wind turbine	Rated power	3.60MW
	Cut-in speed	4m/s
	Cut-out speed	25m/s

#### Table 2 Case study wind farm specifications

Table 3 Trans	portation	equipmer	t specifications	(Source:	[8])

Vessel type	Technician space	Vessel speed (knots)	Sign. wave height (m)	Wind speed (m/s)	Mob. / Demob. Cost (k£)	Mob. / Demob. Time (h)	Day rate (k£/day)
Crew transfer vessel	12	26	1.8	16	-	-	3.25
Jack-up vessels	-	10	2	10	405	720/48	112.6
Heavy lift vessel	-	9	-	-	500	-	135
Helicopter	6	-	99	20	4.7	8/4	4.7
Diving support vessel (DSV)	-	16	2	25	185	360	60
Cable laying vessel	-	14	1	10	445	720	80 (Array) 100 (Export)
Rock dumping vessel	-	13.5	-	-	10.6	-	13.8

#### 4.2 Deterministic profitability assessment

The results of the evaluation of the profitability of the investment in deterministic terms are presented in this section. The total CAPEX was estimated £1.67 billion, annual OPEX £56.6 million, NPV=£284.36 million at a real discount rate of 6.15%, while the LCOE=108.9 £/MWh. The results indicate that P&A costs have the highest contribution to the LCOE value, accounting for 46%, while O&M costs correspond to 30% of the total cost. A breakdown of the costs per Phase of the wind farm under the baseline case is illustrated in Fig. 11.



Figure 11 Lifecycle costs breakdown

### 4.3 Selection of stochastic variables

A global sensitivity analysis (Fig. 12) of the deterministic cost revenue model was conducted using a ± 10/20% increase or decrease in the mean value of the key statistical parameters to determine their effect on the net present value. It was concluded that there are 23 input variables that can have a considerable effect on the NPV of the investment (>2% cut-off point). Particularly influential parameters appeared to be the strike price, the return rates of equity and debt, the MTTF, the share of equity, the cost of turbine, the inflation rate, the working hours per shift, the wholesale electricity prices and the workboat significant wave height limit, inducing an absolute variation of higher than 15% to the NPV of the investment.



# Figure 12 Global sensitivity analysis of the deterministic model (variables are listed in descending order of effect on NPV)

Above listed variables were assumed to be normally distributed, when the distribution of the random variables was unknown, with mean value their initial deterministic value and a 10% coefficient of variation (COV). The cost of turbines and foundations was calculated based on the different up-to-date parametric expressions available in literature as shown below. Wind turbine cost is usually expressed as a function of the turbine capacity and different parametric models have been developed in literature (as shown in Table 4).

Source	Parametric model	Reference case study *
[7]	$c_{WT} = 3 \cdot 10^6 \ln(P_{WT}) - 662,400$	3.90 m£ / turbine
[3]	$c_{WT} = -255016 + 2 \cdot 10^6 \cdot \log(P_{WT})$ in € (2011)	£ 2.85 million/turbine plus the tower cost
[57]	$c_{WT} = 1374 \cdot P_{WT}^{0.87}$ in k€ (2016)	£ 3.37 million/turbine for the acquisition, shipping and assembling, and electrical installation

#### Table 4 Wind turbine cost prediction expressions

\* Costs are adjusted to a single currency (Pounds) at a single year (2017) to allow meaningful comparisons.

Further, Table 5 summarises results from the application of different expressions found in the literature, linking foundation costs with water depth, turbine capacity, hub height and rotor diameter.

Sources	Parametric model	Reference case study*
[57]	$c_f = 363 \cdot P_{\rm WT}^{1.06}$ , in k€ (2017)	1.14 £ million/foundation
[3]	$c_f = 8.17 \cdot \text{WD} + 389.3$ , in k€ (2011)	2.77 £ million/foundation
[6]	$c_{f} = 320 \cdot 1000 \cdot P_{WT} \cdot (1 + 0.02 \cdot (WD - 8))$ $\cdot \left( 1 + 8 \cdot 10^{-7} \cdot \left( h \cdot \left( \left( \frac{d}{2} \right)^{2} - 100000 \right) \right) \right)$	2.07 £ million/foundation

#### **Table 5 Foundation cost prediction expressions**

\* Costs are adjusted to a single currency (Pounds) at a single year (2017) to allow meaningful comparisons.

Uniform distributions were assumed for modelling the cost of foundations and turbines, by considering as the upper and lower limits, the highest and lowest costs respectively from the expressions summarised in Tables 4 and 5. Table 6 presents the stochastic variables, probability functions and the characteristic values of their probability distribution.

The average repair costs of all wind turbine components were extracted, as mentioned above, from [56], while in order to account for the stochasticity of this set of parameters a multiplier following a normal distribution with mean value 1 and 10% COV was

applied to all average repair costs of each sub-assembly/component. The same approach was followed for the MTTF variable.

Verieble	Type of	Characteriatia values	
variable	distribution	Characteristic values	
CAPEX parameters			
Cost of wind turbine (million £/unit)	Uniform	Min: 2.85, Max: 3.37	
Cost of foundation (million £/unit)	Uniform	Min: 1.14, Max: 2.77	
Technicians shift duration (hours)	Normal	μ= 11, σ=1.1	
Weather adjustment factor	Normal	μ= 0.85, σ=0.085	
Contingency costs (million £)	Normal	μ=126.4, σ=12.6	
Cost of offshore substation (million $\pounds$ )	Normal	μ= 29.5, σ=2.95	
OPEX parameters			
Average repair cost (£)	Normal	μ= 1, σ=0.1	
Mean time to failure (h)	Normal	μ= 1, σ=0.1	
Revenue parameters			
Strike price (£/MWh)	3 Scenarios		
Wholesale electricity prices (£/MWh)	ARIMA		
FINEX parameters			
Share of Equity (%)	Normal	μ= 30.00%, σ=3.00%	
Inflation rate (%)	Normal	μ= 2.50%, σ=0.25%	
Corporate tax (%)	Normal	μ= 17.00%, σ=1.70%	
Depreciation (%)	Normal	μ=18.00%, σ=1.80%	
Return on equity (%)	Normal	μ= 15.80%, σ=1.58%	
Interest rate on debt (%)	Normal	μ= 7.00%, σ=0.70%	
General parameters			
Workboat significant height limit (m)	Normal	μ= 1.8, σ=0.18	
Workboat work dayrate (£/day)	Normal	μ= 3,250, σ=325	
Jack up vessel dayrate (£/day)	Normal	μ= 112,600, σ=11,260	
JUV mobilisation /demobilisation cost (£)	Normal	μ= 405,000, σ=40,500	
Fixed annual cost per technician (£/year)	Normal	μ=95,000, σ=9,500	

# Table 6 List of stochastic input parameters

# **5** Results

# 5.1 Stochastic profitability assessment

The joint probability distributions of the NPV, CAPEX, annual OPEX and LCOE are plotted in Fig. 13-16. Due to the significant impact of the strike price on the NPV of the

investment, probability plots under three different scenarios of strike prices, namely 100, 120, 140 £/MWh, are presented. The resulting NPVs follow an approximately normal distribution. As expected, increasing the guaranteed tariff (strike price) on the wind farm energy output shifts the NPV probability distribution to the right, towards higher values of NPV, thus, increasing the value of the asset. As such, under a strike price of 120£/MWh, the chance of a negative NPV amounts to 47%, while for a strike price of 140 £/MWh, there is just 1% chance for the investment to yield a negative NPV. Finally, it is concluded that a strike price of 100 £/MWh would render the investment no longer profitable for the investor, since the chance of a positive NPV would fall below 1% under the specifications of the baseline scenario.



Figure 13 Probabilistic results of NPV under three different strike prices (100, 120 and 140 £/MWh).

Further, the probability plot of LCOE is illustrated in Fig. 14 and it demonstrates there is a high probability at a 90% confidence interval for the investment cost of energy to lie within 93.6-115.5 £/MWh. The deterministic analysis of the LCOE has indicated a value of 108.9 £/MWh; nevertheless, according to the probabilistic analysis, it is deemed that there is an approximately 20% probability that the NPV can achieve higher values. Accordingly, the probability plot of investment cost approximates a normal distribution shape as depicted in Fig. 15. The CAPEX output lies in the range of £1.60-1.77 billion at a 90% confidence interval. The outcome of the deterministic

model ( $\pounds$ 1.67 billion) was concluded to lie in approximately the median value of the distribution derived from the stochastic analysis. The probabilistic results of annual OPEX (Fig. 16) indicated a range of  $\pounds$ 55.0-58.4 million per year for a CI of 90%.



Figure 14 Probabilistic results of LCOE (£/MWh)



Figure 15 Probabilistic results of Capital costs



Figure 16 Probabilistic results of O&M costs

#### 5.2 Sensitivity analysis

A sensitivity analysis of the variability of the stochastic variables was accordingly applied, based on an assessment of an increase or decrease of 20% of the standard deviations of the key statistic parameters on the key performance indicator of the profitability of the investment. Considering the mean NPV resulting from the probabilistic analysis under strike price=140£/MWh (reaching a value of £ 266.1 million) as the baseline case, the outcomes of the sensitivity analysis are presented in the Tornado plot of Fig. 17. It should be noted that since strike prices were modelled by means of scenarios and electricity prices by means of time series the sensitivity of NPV on their variability has not been included in this analysis.

Variables whose variance appeared to have notable impact on the NPV were in descending order of impact: the cost of turbine component, the mean time to failure, the cost of foundation, the working hours and the weather adjustment factor. The general conclusion that can be drawn from this graph is that the increase in the standard deviation of key variables, results in increasing investment risk, hence reducing the profitability of the investment. Nevertheless, increasing the variance of some parameters such as the return on equity and the contingency costs appears to

result in slightly higher NPVs, which can be explained by the randomness of each Monte Carlo simulation. As shown above, considerable differences compared to the standard deterministic sensitivity analysis were observed, where the return rates of equity and debt, the MTTF, the share of equity, the cost of turbine, the inflation rate, and the working hours per shift were among the most significant variables.



Figure 17 Tornado Chart - Sensitivity Analysis of standard deviations on NPV (£)

# 6 Conclusions

Uncertainty of key parameters needs to be considered when predicting the economic feasibility of offshore wind energy investments. This approach has the potential to increase the value of the outputs of the analysis, by assigning confidence levels to the predictions towards better informed decisions. The present paper proposes a probabilistic/stochastic approach which is based on the expansion of a high-fidelity deterministic lifecycle techno-economic model to account for numerous time independent and dependent uncertain inputs by applying advanced numerical

methods, such as Artificial Neural Networks (ANNs) and the Autoregressive Integrated Moving Average (ARIMA) model.

To this end, following a global sensitivity analysis of the deterministic model, the most influential parameters were indicated and further modelled as either time-dependent or independent stochastic variables. ANNs were used to map the response of the O&M cost model under varying values of key input parameters, while forecasting of stochastic future wholesale market electricity prices was performed through an ARIMA model aiming to capture standard temporal structures of the time series dataset. Accordingly, Monte Carlo simulation was used to produce multiple sets of the stochastic variables and produce probability distributions of the output variables, namely the NPV, capital cost, annual operating cost and LCOE.

The probabilistic analysis highlighted the strike price impact over the total value of the asset, indicating that a strike price of 140  $\pounds$ /MWh can give 99% probability for a profitable investment, while when this value decreases by 14%, the respective probability falls to 53%. Further, a significant deviation between the deterministic NPV of the project (estimated £284.36 million) and the probabilistic mean value (£ 266.1 million) was observed under the specifications of the baseline case.

To the authors' best knowledge, the present study is the first one to combine above mentioned advanced numerical techniques in order to provide a better-informed valuation of an offshore wind farm asset. Stochastic analysis has proven to be more insightful than a deterministic approach since instead of returning a deterministic value with limited context, it can respond with an evaluation of performance for an associated confidence interval

## References

- [1] Wind Europe. Offshore wind in Europe. Key trends and statistics 2017. 2018.
- [2] RenewableUK. Wind Energy Statistics n.d. http://www.renewableuk.com/page/UKWEDhome (accessed April 20, 2018).
- [3] Dicorato M, Forte G, Pisani M, Trovato M. Guidelines for assessment of

investment cost for offshore wind generation. Renew Energy 2011;36:2043–51. doi:10.1016/j.renene.2011.01.003.

- [4] Kaiser MJ, Snyder BF. Offshore Wind Energy Cost Modeling Installation and Decommissioning. USA: Springer London; 2012.
- Kaiser MJ, Snyder BF. Modeling offshore wind installation costs on the U.S.
   Outer Continental Shelf. Renew Energy 2013;50:676–91.
   doi:10.1016/j.renene.2012.07.042.
- [6] Myhr A, Bjerkseter C, Ågotnes A, Nygaard TA. Levelised cost of energy for offshore floating wind turbines in a life cycle perspective. Renew Energy 2014;66:714–28. doi:10.1016/j.renene.2014.01.017.
- [7] Shafiee M, Brennan F, Espinosa IA. A parametric whole life cost model for offshore wind farms. Int J Life Cycle Assess 2016.
- [8] Ioannou A, Angus A, Brennan F. A lifecycle techno-economic model of offshore wind energy for different entry and exit instances. Appl Energy 2018;221C:406– 24.
- [9] Moné C, Stehly T, Maples B, Settle E. 2014 Cost of Wind Energy Review. 2015.
- [10] International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA). Renewable Power Generation Costs in 2012: An Overview. 2013.
- [11] Levitt AC, Kempton W, Smith AP, Musial W, Firestone J. Pricing offshore wind power. Energy Policy 2011;39:6408–21. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2011.07.044.
- [12] International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA). Renewable Power Generation Costs in 2014. 2015.
- [13] KPMG. Offshore Wind in Europe 2010 Market Report. KPMG AG Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft. 2010.
- [14] BVGA. DECC Offshore Wind Programme Simple Levelised Cost of Energy Model. Revis 3 - 26/10/2015 2015. http://www.demowind.eu/LCOE.xlsx.

- [15] Ioannou A, Angus A, Brennan F. Stochastic Prediction of Offshore Wind Farm LCOE through an Integrated Cost Model. Energy Procedia 2017;107:383–9. doi:10.1016/j.egypro.2016.12.180.
- [16] NREL/DOE/SETP/NARUC. CREST Cost of Energy Models 2011. https://financere.nrel.gov/finance/content/crest-cost-energy-models (accessed February 4, 2016).
- [17] National Renewable Energy Laboratory. System Advisor Model (SAM) n.d. https://sam.nrel.gov/ (accessed June 19, 2016).
- [18] Herman SA. Probabilistic cost model for analysis of offshore wind energy costs and potential. n.d.
- [19] Hanak DP, Kolios AJ, Biliyok C, Manovic V. Probabilistic performance assessment of a coal-fired power plant. Appl Energy 2015;139:350–64. doi:10.1016/j.apenergy.2014.10.079.
- [20] Feretic D, Tomsic Z. Probabilistic analysis of electrical energy costs comparing: production costs for gas, coal and nuclear power plants. Energy Policy 2005;33:5–13. doi:10.1016/S0301-4215(03)00184-8.
- [21] Hanak DP, Kolios AJ, Manovic V. Comparison of probabilistic performance of calcium looping and chemical solvent scrubbing retrofits for CO 2 capture from coal-fired power plant. Appl Energy 2016;172:323–36. doi:10.1016/j.apenergy.2016.03.102.
- [22] Darling SB, You F, Veselka T, Velosa A, S.B. D, You F, et al. Assumptions and the levelized cost of energy for photovoltaics. Energy Environ Sci 2011;4:3133– 9. doi:10.1039/c0ee00698j.
- [23] Pereira EJ da S, Pinho JT, Galhardo MAB, Macêdo WN. Methodology of risk analysis by Monte Carlo Method applied to power generation with renewable energy. Renew Energy 2014;69:347–55. doi:10.1016/j.renene.2014.03.054.
- [24] Arnold U, Yildiz Ö. Economic risk analysis of decentralized renewable energy

infrastructures – A Monte Carlo Simulation approach. Renew Energy 2015;77:227–39. doi:10.1016/j.renene.2014.11.059.

- [25] Amigun B, Petrie D, Görgens J. Economic risk assessment of advanced process technologies for bioethanol production in South Africa: Monte Carlo analysis. Renew Energy 2011;36:3178–86. doi:10.1016/j.renene.2011.03.015.
- [26] Caralis G, Diakoulaki D, Yang P, Gao Z, Zervos A, Rados K. Profitability of wind energy investments in China using a Monte Carlo approach for the treatment of uncertainties. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2014;40:224–36. doi:10.1016/j.rser.2014.07.189.
- [27] Li C-T, Peng H, Sun J. Life cycle cost analysis of wind power considering stochastic uncertainties. Energy 2014;75:411–8. doi:10.1016/j.energy.2014.07.090.
- [28] Rademakers LWMM, Braam H, Obdam TS, Pieterman RP v.d. Operation and Maintenance Cost Estimator (OMCE). 2009.
- [29] The Crown Estate. A Guide to an Offshore Wind Farm. London, UK: 2010.
- [30] Smart G, Smith A, Warner E, Sperstad IB, Prinsen B, Lacal-Arántegui R, et al.IEA Wind Task 26 Offshore Wind Farm Baseline Documentation. 2016.
- [31] Kolios A, Jiang Y, Somorin T, Sowale A, Anastasopoulou A, Anthony EJ, et al. Probabilistic performance assessment of complex energy process systems – The case of a self-sustained sanitation system. Energy Convers Manag 2018;163:74–85. doi:10.1016/j.enconman.2018.02.046.
- [32] Haykin S. Neural networks, a comprehensive foundation. 2nd ed. New Jersey: Prentice Hall; 1999.
- [33] Smrekar J, Assadi M, Fast M, Kuštrin I, De S. Development of artificial neural network model for a coal-fired boiler using real plant data. Energy 2009;34:144– 52. doi:10.1016/j.energy.2008.10.010.
- [34] Khayatian F, Sarto L, Dall'O' G. Application of neural networks for evaluating

energy performance certificates of residential buildings. Energy Build 2016;125:45–54. doi:10.1016/j.enbuild.2016.04.067.

- [35] Kalogirou SA. Artificial neural networks in renewable energy systems applications: a review. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2001;5:373–401. doi:10.1016/S1364-0321(01)00006-5.
- [36] Neto AH, Fiorelli FAS. Comparison between detailed model simulation and artificial neural network for forecasting building energy consumption. Energy Build 2008;40:2169–76. doi:10.1016/j.enbuild.2008.06.013.
- [37] Buratti C, Barbanera M, Palladino D. An original tool for checking energy performance and certification of buildings by means of Artificial Neural Networks. Appl Energy 2014;120:125–32. doi:10.1016/j.apenergy.2014.01.053.
- [38] Deb C, Eang LS, Yang J, Santamouris M. Forecasting diurnal cooling energy load for institutional buildings using Artificial Neural Networks. Energy Build 2016;121:284–97. doi:10.1016/j.enbuild.2015.12.050.
- [39] Mellit A, Kalogirou SA. Artificial intelligence techniques for photovoltaic applications: A review. Prog Energy Combust Sci 2008;34:574–632. doi:10.1016/j.pecs.2008.01.001.
- [40] Weston D. Dong and EnBW win German auction with zero-subsidy bids 2017. https://www.windpoweroffshore.com/article/1430702/dong-enbw-win-germanauction-zero-subsidy-bids (accessed May 12, 2018).
- [41] Weron R. Electricity price forecasting: A review of the state-of-the-art with a look into the future. Int J Forecast 2014;30:1030–81. doi:10.1016/j.ijforecast.2014.08.008.
- [42] Box GEP, Jenkins GM. Time Series Analysis: Forecasting and Control. 3rd ed. San Francisco : Holden-Day, c1976; 1976.
- [43] Gross G, Galiana FD. Short-term load forecasting. Proc IEEE 1987;75:1558– 73. doi:10.1109/PROC.1987.13927.

- [44] Hagan MT, Behr SM. The Time Series Approach to Short Term Load Forecasting. IEEE Trans Power Syst 1987;2:785–91. doi:10.1109/TPWRS.1987.4335210.
- [45] Jakasa T, Androcec I, Sprcic P. Electricity price forecasting ARIMA model approach. 2011 8th Int. Conf. Eur. Energy Mark., IEEE; 2011, p. 222–5. doi:10.1109/EEM.2011.5953012.
- [46] Contreras J, Espinola R, Nogales FJ, Conejo AJ. ARIMA models to predict nextday electricity prices. IEEE Trans Power Syst 2003;18:1014–20. doi:10.1109/TPWRS.2002.804943.
- [47] Fosso OB, Gjelsvik A, Haugstad A, Mo B, Wangensteen I. Generation scheduling in a deregulated system. The Norwegian case. IEEE Trans Power Syst 1999;14:75–81. doi:10.1109/59.744487.
- [48] Box GEP, Jenkins GM, Reinsel GC. Time Series Analysis: Forecasting and Control. 3rd ed. NJ: Prentice Hall; 1994.
- [49] Institution of Civil Engineers (ICE). The changing price of wholesale UK electricity over more than a decade 2018. https://www.ice.org.uk/knowledgeand-resources/briefing-sheet/the-changing-price-of-wholesale-uk-electricity (accessed March 10, 2018).
- [50] Ofgem Web Page. Wholesale Market Indicators. Electr Prices Day-Ahead Baseliad Contract Mon Aver 2018. https://www.ofgem.gov.uk/dataportal/wholesale-market-indicators (accessed April 10, 2018).
- [51] IBM. Time Series Modeler n.d. https://www.ibm.com/support/knowledgecenter/en/SSLVMB\_22.0.0/com.ibm.s pss.statistics.help/spss/trends/idh\_idd\_tab\_vars.htm (accessed May 12, 2018).
- [52] Goulão M, Fonte N, Wermelinger M, Brito e Abreu F. Software Evolution Prediction Using Seasonal Time Analysis: A Comparative Study. 2012 16th Eur. Conf. Softw. Maint. Reengineering, IEEE; 2012, p. 213–22. doi:10.1109/CSMR.2012.30.

- [53] BTM ARGOSS. WaveClimate.com 2017. http://www.waveclimate.com/ (accessed July 13, 2017).
- [54] Indeed.co.uk. Offshore Wind Jobs August 2017 2017.
- [55] GH ReliaWind. Reliability focused research on optimizing wind energy systems design, operation and maintenance: tools, proof of concepts, guidelines & methodologies for a new generation. 2007.
- [56] Carroll J, McDonald A, McMillan D. Failure rate, repair time and unscheduled O&M cost analysis of offshore wind turbines. Wind Energy 2016;19:1107–19. doi:10.1002/we.1887.
- [57] Gonzalez-Rodriguez AG. Review of offshore wind farm cost components. Energy Sustain Dev 2017;37:10–9. doi:10.1016/j.esd.2016.12.001.

# F. Informing parametric risk control policies for operational uncertainties of offshore wind energy assets

# Anastasia Ioannou<sup>a</sup>, Andrew Angus<sup>b</sup>, Feargal Brennan<sup>c</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and the Environment, Renewable Energy Marine Structures - Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS-CDT), Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>b</sup>Cranfield University, School of Management, Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>c</sup>University of Strathclyde, Department of Naval Architecture, Ocean & Marine Engineering, Glasgow G4 0LZ, United United Kingdom

Paper submitted to Ocean Engineering Journal.

# Informing parametric risk control policies for operational uncertainties of offshore wind energy assets

#### Anastasia loannou<sup>a</sup>, Andrew Angus<sup>b</sup>, Feargal Brennan<sup>c</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and the Environment, Renewable Energy Marine Structures - Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS-CDT), Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>b</sup>Cranfield University, School of Management, Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>c</sup>University of Strathclyde, Department of Naval Architecture, Ocean & Marine Engineering, Glasgow G4 0LZ, United United Kingdom

# Abstract

The aim of this paper is to investigate uncertainties present during operation of offshore wind energy assets with a view to inform risk control policies for hedging of the incurring losses. The parametric framework developed is subsequently applied across a number of different locations in the south east coast of the UK, so as to demonstrate the effect of weather conditions and resulting downtime on a number of operational key performance indicators (KPIs), such as downtime due to planned and unplanned interventions, wind farm availability, O&M costs and power production losses. Higher availability levels were observed in areas closer to shore of the specified region, while the distribution of O&M cost per MWh demonstrated a general trade-off of higher power generation in locations further from shore due to better wind speed profiles and higher O&M costs, as a result of the decreasing vessels accessibility. It was highlighted that the amount of power production losses throughout the service life of the asset is not necessarily proportional to the entailed risk of surpassing a set threshold. Above analysis aspires to contribute to the development of better-informed risk control policies, through parametrically estimating the probability of exceedance of a specified revenue loss threshold.

Keywords: Offshore wind energy, O&M cost modelling, loss of revenue, weather risk, risk control.

# **1** Introduction

Most relevant decisions throughout planning, construction and operation of offshore wind energy assets made by market agents involve a significant level of risk due to technical conditions and project externalities. Generally, loss of revenue risk (as a result of project delays, turbine components damage/losses during transport, construction and operation) can substantially affect the value of the asset. During the construction phase, weather risks can result in delay of the commissioning date due to lack of accessibility of installation vessels (which bear specific working limits for various marine operations), while throughout the operation phase, in the occurrence of a failure, weather can increase the total downtime of the wind farm by impeding the access of the support vessels dispatched to perform maintenance activities, leading to revenue losses. Both cases can lead to significant impact in cash flows and the project's ability to meet debt service requirements.

In order to estimate the loss of revenue risk, the downtime of the asset needs to be estimated as accurately as possible through modelling the planned and unplanned maintenance activities during the O&M phase of the asset. The development of high-fidelity models would assist in the calculation of the total availability, power production losses and O&M costs throughout the service life of the asset, which typically account for approximately 30% of the levelised cost of electricity in offshore wind (Carroll et al., 2016a; loannou et al., 2018).

Most offshore wind O&M models currently available are used to inform project developers/owners on the expected costs and performance of their assets. They typically use turbine and BOP reliability data coupled with meteorological prediction models in order to predict the operational state of the wind farm throughout its service life and the maintenance activities required. Common outputs of such models comprise the downtimes per subsystem/failure type and per maintenance stage, the wind farm/turbine availability, the total number of failures occurred, the number of spare parts and the revenue loss, among others. A review in offshore wind O&M models is provided in (Hofmann, 2011; Martin et al., 2016).

The aim of this paper is to investigate uncertainties present in the operational phase of offshore wind investments with a view to inform risk control policies for hedging of the incurring losses. The framework developed is subsequently applied parametrically in a reference region, so as to demonstrate the effect of weather conditions and resulting downtime on a number of operational key performance indicators (KPIs), such as downtime due to planned and unplanned interventions, wind farm availability, O&M costs and power production losses. The proposed framework for calculation of O&M KPIs, incorporates latest databases of failure rates and cost components throughout the O&M phase of the wind farm, while it also allows rapid simulations for a number of locations within a region allowing development and visualisation of parametric expressions. Above analysis aspires to contribute to the development of better-informed revenue loss risk control policies, through parametrically estimating the probability of exceedance of a specified revenue loss threshold.

The rest of the paper is set out as follows: Section 2 presents an overview of risk control options available for renewable energy assets, along with an introduction to key reliability concepts widely used in the O&M cost analysis of offshore wind turbines. Section 3 presents the framework developed for the calculation of operational KPIs. Subsequently, results from the application of the framework to a baseline wind farm installed at a specific location are presented in Section 4, followed by the parametric estimation and illustration of O&M related KPIs across a number of locations in the south east coast of the UK. Furthermore, this section expands the applicability of the proposed method to estimate the expected production losses due to the downtime of the wind farm and estimate the probability of exceedance of a pre-determined threshold which would activate a potential risk control policy. Finally, Section 5 summarises the findings of this work.

## **2** Power production uncertainties and risk control options

#### 2.1 Risk control options for renewable energy assets

Investing in renewable energy assets, e.g. an offshore wind farm, is typically subject to downside risks, which is the combination of the probability of occurrence of a negative event and its associated financial effect (International Standardisation Organisation, 2009). The likelihood and impact of negative events are reflected in the financing costs (quantified by the weighted average cost of capital (WACC)) of the technology; higher investment risk tends to increase both the bank's interest rates and the equity owners' return expectations. Furthermore, considering the fact that renewable energy technologies are typically capital-intensive investments, their lifecycle costs are very sensitive to an increase in financing expenditures (Schmidt, 2014). It can therefore be concluded that financial risk mitigation can play an important role in reducing the levelised cost of electricity (LCoE) of the technology.

General risk control options include: i) risk retention, ii) risk avoidance, iii) risk mitigation and iv) risk transfer. Companies retain a risk, when they have determined that transferring the risk is costlier than covering all or part of the losses out of their reserve budget (also called self-insurance) or when they decide to consciously take a risk to potentially achieve a higher gain. Avoiding the risk implies deciding not to get involved in a high-risk investment or operating within a (geographic or operational) region where the underlying hazard is not present. Mitigating the risk involves limiting the impact of a risk by taking appropriate measures. Finally, risk transfer involves the contractual shifting of a risk from one party to another, usually from the project owner to one or more insurance providers.

As far as the risk insurance market is concerned, there is currently a number of commercial risk control products that are expanding as the technology becomes more established (UNEP, 2004). Construction is a phase of the service life of an offshore wind asset which involves considerable risks, mainly due to the likely occurrence of incidents during the transportation and/or installation of wind turbines and BOP (balance of plant) components. Such risks can be mitigated through effective project management and contracting; however, project owners tend to seek to extend their risk coverage to protect their investment against delay in start-up (DSU), or the Advanced Loss of Profit (ALOP) incurred through the inability of the construction contractor to commission the project on time. Developers can claim back lost revenues resulting from delays in construction (Swiss Re & Bloomberg New Energy Finance, 2013). Another common risk transfer product available is the Construction All Risks (CAR), covering physical loss and damage during the construction phase of a project (UNEP, 2004).

Following the construction of the wind farm, project owners often rely on manufacturer yield/availability warranties by signing an O&M contract that guarantees a certain uptime or availability level; if the minimum yield levels are not met, the O&M contractor will be liable for availability liquidated damages (LDs) (Clifford Chance, 2017). The O&M contract comprises the most common risk control method ensuring the provision of spare parts and maintenance labour. The loss of revenue due to component failure or natural catastrophy is critical for offshore wind owners (U.S. Department of Energy, 2013). In example, faults in the transformer of the offshore substation, which from a reliability perspective is the 'weak link' of the wind farm, may result in the shut down of the whole wind farm inducing large financial losses. It is, therefore common apart from the manufacturer's warranties (which usually last for 5 years, after which the contract can either be renewed or the owner proceeds with alternative O&M risk coverage ways) to undertake Business Interruption (BI) coverage to insure against losses that are not already covered by O&M contracts. Loss of revenue can also be induced by severe weather, preventing vessels to access offshore wind turbines to perform scheduled or unscheduled maintenance. In such cases, the owner of the asset can purchase an insurance product to hedge the financial impact of adverse weather on the project. These risk control products dealing with the inability of the Operations and Maintenance Contractor to gain access to the OWF Facility through short or sustained periods of unusually high waves can be financially mitigated through the use of parametric (finite risk) products. These products are called parametric because they are triggered by a weather-related parameter such as the significant wave height or the wind speed (Swiss Re & Bloomberg New Energy Finance, 2013). Such products are gaining popularity as investors become more risk averse.

#### 2.2 The concept of availability

The service life of the wind farm asset typically consists of uptime and downtime periods, with uptime representing the intervals during which the turbine is able to produce energy and downtime the time that the turbine stops working, as a result of a subsystem failure until the turbine is restored. Time-based availability can be defined as the ratio of the total uptime of the wind farm to the total time in consideration (sum of uptime and downtime), while production-based availability is estimated as the ratio of the energy actually produced to the amount of energy that would ideally be produced based on actual wind speeds and site conditions (DNV GL, 2017; Scheu et al., 2017).

$$A_{time} = \frac{Uptime}{Uptime + Downtime}$$

$$A_{production} = \frac{Actual \, energy \, produced}{Energy \, production \, potential}$$
(1)

Figure 1 demonstrates the mean time to failure (MTTF) which equals the uptime period when the turbine is able to produce power and the mean time to repair (MTTR) which reflects the total downtime of the wind farm and includes a number of activities related to planned and unplanned maintenance. Activities listed during the downtime can be divided into passive and active downtime. Passive downtime relates to the activities required until the execution of the actual maintenance activity (active downtime). Improving availability can be achieved through decreasing passive downtime through better planning.



Figure 1 Operational states of the turbine

# 3 Development of an efficient model for calculation of operational KPIs

# 3.1 Overview of the model

An overview of the integrated O&M analysis framework is illustrated in Figure 2. The main modules are: (1) the failure modelling module, (2) the weather modelling module, and (3) the cost modelling module.

The failure modelling module is further divided into the mean time to failure estimation (namely the uptime of the asset) and the mean time to repair estimation throughout the planned and unplanned maintenance operations (namely the downtime of the asset). The mean time to repair calculation is based on the annual failure rates, while the planned and unplanned maintenance operations require data related to the resources required for the repairs. Resulting downtime depends on the availability of the required vessels, technicians, weather window, spare parts, mission organisation time, duration of navigation and repair, as well as the required number of technicians' shifts.

The weather modelling module enables the prediction of the future sea states, namely future significant wave heights and wind speeds. Weather conditions play an important role in the total downtime of the wind farm, as when the related parameters surpass the set wave height and wind speed limits of the vessels, travelling to wind turbines and accessing them becomes impossible. Therefore, unfavourable weather conditions will delay repairs, thus increasing downtime and decreasing the wind farm's availability.

The cost modelling module takes into account the actual duration of all stages required to perform the repair and maintenance operations and uses vessel and crew dayrates, along with material costs to predict the total O&M cost. Other outputs of the model are the time-based and production-based availability, and the power production losses.



Figure 2 Flowchart of O&M cost model

It should be noted that the development of decisions for the different steps of the model have taken into consideration not only the accuracy of the calculation but also the computational efficiency required so as to allow a serial execution of simulations which is relevant to the comparative analysis which is the aim of this study. A high-level validation based on the results of published cases has been performed, while further calibration of the model for more accurate results can take place through a specific case study.

## 3.2 Failure modelling module

#### 3.2.1 Estimation of Mean time to repair (MTTR)

In this study, the repair categorisation of Reliawind project (Garrad Hassan, 2007) was adopted which classifies repair classes of subsystems into minor repairs, major repairs and major replacements. A total of 19 subsystems of the wind turbine were considered, while data used for the application of the model on failure rates, average repair times, average material costs and number of required personnel were retrieved from (Carroll et al., 2016b). Assuming that the reliability of the turbine follows an exponential distribution, the probability of failure (PoF) can be expressed as:

$$PoF = 1 - Reliability = 1 - e^{-\lambda_{turb} \cdot t}$$
<sup>(2)</sup>

$$t = MTTF = -\frac{1}{\lambda_{turb}} ln(1 - PoF)$$
<sup>(3)</sup>

Where,  $\lambda_{turb} = \sum_{i=1}^{Subsyst} \lambda_i$ , is the sum of the failure rates of each turbine's subsystems in series. Monte Carlo simulation is, then, performed to generate numerous random PoFs and subsequently returns an average MTTF value for each wind turbine. Once, MTTFs are calculated, Equation (2) can be used to estimate the probability of occurrence of each subsystem's failure, as:

$$PoF_{subsyst} = 1 - e^{-\lambda_{subsyst} \cdot MTTF_{subsyst}}$$
(4)

where,  $\lambda_{subsyst} = \sum_{k=1}^{Repair \ class} \lambda_i$  is the sum of the failure rates of the different repair classes of the subsystems. Once the probabilities of each subsystem's

failure is known, the model performs random weighted sampling to determine which subsystem will fail once the MTTF has elapsed along with the repair class, which is also randomly selected following the same logical process. Along with the MTTF calculation, the model calculates the absolute time set of the simulation, which is interpreted as the actual time from the beginning to the end of life of the wind farm. The duration of the individual activities is added to the absolute time set, enabling the calculation of the uptime and downtime of the turbine and registering the time when a certain failure happens.

#### 3.2.2 Planned and unplanned maintenance

Unplanned (corrective) maintenance is carried out following the occurrence of a failure on the turbine or the BOP, which may affect several turbines. The procedure after the occurrence of a new failure is illustrated in Figure 2. Once a failure has occurred on the first turbine, the required resources - namely, the number and type of main and special vessels, number of crew and materials, depending on the subsystem and the repair class - are registered. If a major repair, or a major replacement is needed, the turbine instantaneously shuts down. The process begins with the availability check of the required main and support vessels. It is assumed that a predetermined number of vessels will be continuously operating in the wind farm, hence they will be available to access the wind turbine that failed if the weather conditions allow so and the same applies for a predetermined number of personnel and the spare parts needed for the repair. If, however, all available vessels are occupied, the failure remains unresolved and the check is repeated once the required number of vessels are released from the previous mission. All required resources can also be inserted by the user as per each subsystem and repair class. Once the required vessels, crew and spare parts are available, the weather conditions are checked. The weather window is sufficient as long as the significant wave height and the wind speed conditions at the wind farm site are below the operational threshold limits of the vessels commissioned throughout the whole intended time offshore. Subsequently, the organisation of the mission, including the mobilisation of the vessel(s) (if required), take place. Once the crew accesses the subsystem that failed, the repair is carried out; it is assumed that one work shift lasts for up to 12 hours, which includes the total repair time, transitioning from harbour to the site and vice versa, as well as a mid-shift break. In case that more than one shifts are required, the crew returns to harbour and the mission restarts 12 hours later. When the damage is restored, the wind turbine starts producing power again, and the MTTF of the subsystem is reset to its original value. Finally, the transit back to the harbour and the demobilisation time are added to the total downtime of the wind farm. The durations of all unplanned maintenance activities are registered and added to the absolute total time set. Once the absolute total time set equals the service life of the wind farm, the simulation stops.

Planned maintenance (else calendar-based maintenance) operations are carried out periodically and deal not only with one subsystem of the wind turbine, but with groups of subsystems or the entire wind turbine. Planned maintenance can be scheduled ahead of time, during periods of favourable weather conditions when delays to missions due to exceedance of vessels' safety limits (weather window downtime) are not likely to occur, so that the availability of the wind turbine and amount of generated electricity is affected the least possible. The same applies for vessels, crew and spare parts unavailability downtimes. In this analysis, calendar-based maintenance is assumed to take place every one year with a deviation of ±1 month, to simulate the real life operations. Downtime due to planned maintenance is assumed to originate exclusively from the navigation and repair time, together with the potential downtime due to crew rest. In this analysis, it is assumed that planned maintenance can only restore minor repairs, i.e. once each mission terminates the mean time to failure of minor repairs is reset. It is expected that unplanned maintenance will incur higher downtimes in relation to planned maintenance considering the longer expected downtimes and types of maintenance activities.

## 3.3 Weather modelling

As described in the previous sections, predicting weather conditions for the operational lifetime of an offshore wind farm is crucial to predict its availability. If

wave height and wind speed conditions exceed vessels' safety thresholds, transit from harbour to the wind farm is not possible leading to delays in performing repairs, thus increasing downtime and decreasing the wind farm's availability (Scheu et al., 2018).

Commonly used methods for generating sea state time series comprise Gaussian and Langanian approaches for short term wave modelling, Autoregressive Moving Average (ARMA) methods and Markov-based models which work well for long term forecasting and can capture persistence of sea state parameters (Anastasiou and Tsekos, 1996; Scheu et al., 2012).

In this study, the discrete time Markov chains was chosen as the weather forecasting method. To this end, historic weather datasets from 1992 to 2017 with a 3-hour time step were retrieved from BTM ARGOSS database (BTM ARGOSS, 2017). Discrete time Markov chains method is based on having a finite number of states in a system and estimating the probability, *pij* of state *i* to evolve into state *j*. Markov probability matrices are generated for each month, to account for seasonality, as shown below:

$$P(sea \ state \ parameter)_{month} = \begin{pmatrix} p_{11} & p_{12} & \dots & p_{1n} \\ p_{21} & p_{22} & \dots & p_{2n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ p_{n1} & p_{n2} & \dots & p_{nn} \end{pmatrix}_{month}$$
(5)

Where,  $p_{i,j}$  equals the number of transitions of sea state parameter *i* to *j*, divided by the total number of times, state *i* appears. As such, initially, the weather data is discretised with a resolution of 0.2 for wave height and 1 m/s for wind speed data, resulting in a finite number of possible values, namely 23 and 25 values, respectively. A time step of 3 hours is also considered for the forecast, during which wind speed and wave height are assumed to remain constant. Based on the probabilities of each transition matrix, the wave height for the starting month is randomly selected, successively all sea state conditions are predicted as a function of the previous state and the transition probability.

# 3.4 Cost modelling

The cost modelling module gathers the data recorded during each iteration, which are required to estimate the O&M cost. For unplanned maintenance of wind turbines, the time that a failure occurs is registered with reference starting point the beginning of operation of the wind farm. Further, the subsystem that failed and the type of failure will define the required main and support vessels (to match the correct day rates) and the number of crew members required for the repair. Downtimes of crew unavailability, spare parts unavailability, weather window, navigation time and demobilisation time are taken into account and assigned to the respective day rates of vessels, crew, cost of materials, mobilisation and demobilisation costs, to estimate the total O&M cost.

# 4 Results and discussion

#### 4.1 Baseline wind farm

#### 4.1.1 Characteristics of wind farm

Typical wind farm characteristics were used for the application of the integrated cost estimation framework across a number of different locations in a region by the south east coast of the UK. This case study is considered representative of a modern wind farm located in European waters and its characteristics are summarised in Table 1.

Parameter	Value
Number of turbines	140
Turbine rated power	3.6MW
Service life	25 years
Cut in speed	4 m/s
Cut out speed	25 m/s

#### Table 1 Reference wind farm characteristics

Weather data were obtained from the BTM ARGOS database for a set of 204 different locations with latitude and longitude coordinates ranging between

[0.000°, 2.667°] and [50.000°, 53.667°], respectively, covering the south east coast of the UK as illustrated in Figure 3. This region was selected due to its high concentration of currently operating and under construction Round 1, 2 and 3 wind farms (The Crown Estate, 2017).



#### Figure 3 Focus region located in the south east coast of the UK

Existing ports near the locations of the focus region were identified from 4C offshore (4C Offshore, 2018) and their coordinates are summarised in Table . It was assumed that these ports provide their adjacent wind farms with maintenance support services; hence, the distances of all harbours from all potential wind farm locations were calculated and the ports with the minimum distances were assumed to serve the maintenance operations of the respective site.

Port	Longitude	Latitude
Wells	52.954	0.853
Great Yarmouth	52.583	1.735
Lowestoft	52.473	1.755
Harwich Navyard	51.948	1.288
Sheerness	51.443	0.748

#### Table 2 Coordinates of nearby ports

Ramsgate	51.327	1.412
Newhaven	50.7903	0.0546
Shoreham	50.8311	0.2381

### 4.1.2 Assumptions on the operating cost components

Cost components taken into consideration in the present study comprise the cost of main and support vessels, crew and materials. Herein, material is anything that is used or replaced in the turbine; from consumable materials to whole replacement parts such as full generators. The required cost parameters of the maintenance vessels are summarised in Table 3. The material costs are adopted from Carroll et al.'s publication (Carroll et al., 2016b) while the vessel and crew day rates as well as the cost of materials used in the present study were adopted from a recent publication of the authors (loannou et al., 2018). To estimate the revenue loss due to the downtime of the wind farm, a strike price of 100 £/MWh was assumed.

Table 3 Characteristic values of vessels used during the O&M phase of the windfarm (Source: (loannou et al., 2018))

Vessel type	Technicia n space (#)	Vessel speed (knots)	Weathe Sign. wave height (m)	r limits Wind speed (m/s)	Mob. / Demob. Cost (k£)	Mob. / Demob. Time (h)	Day rate (k£/day)
Crew transfer vessel	12	26	1.8	16	-	-	3.25
Jack-up vessel	-	10	2	10	405	720/48	112.6
Heavy lift vessel	-	9	-	-	500	-	135
Helicopter	6	-	99	20	4.7	8/4	4.7
Diving support vessel (DSV)	-	16	2	25	185	360	60
Cable laying vessel	-	14	1	10	44	720	90

# 4.2 Risk-based revenue loss modelling

#### 4.2.1 Operation and Maintenance results for a specific location

The model was initially applied for the prediction of the operational KPIs of the reference wind farm installed in a single location with coordinates [0°, 50.334°]. The power output of each of the 140 turbines as well as the breakdown of downtimes are illustrated in Figures 4 and 5, respectively.



Figure 4 Power output per each turbine

Total power produced was calculated at 38,823 GWh and the total downtime  $3.6658 \cdot 10^6$  hours with a power-based availability of 90.3% and a time-based availability of 89.1%. The downtime due to weather unsuitability had the highest share of the total downtime (21%) followed by the repair time (18.3%) and the spare availability downtime (12.6%).



Figure 5 Breakdown of downtimes

The temporal O&M costs throughout the service life of the wind farm are shown in Figure 6 for unplanned maintenance of both wind turbines and the BOP, as well as for planned maintenance. Total wind farm O&M cost during the entire service life was estimated at £686.5 million. Above results on the availability and O&M total costs show good agreement with a benchmarking study estimating O&M costs of an offshore wind farm located also in the south coast of the UK (Martin et al., 2016).



Figure 6 O&M costs throughout the service life of the wind farm
## 4.2.2 Parametric estimation of operational KPIs

Subsequently, the model was applied for 204 locations in the south east coast of the UK (illustrated in Figure 3), using the respective historic weather data for each set of coordinates retrieved from the BTM ARGOSS database. A sufficient number of iterations of the model was conducted to allow for the generation of robust results through the stochastic process. Accordingly, a number of location-specific colour-coded plots, illustrating resulting operational KPIs across the whole region, were generated.

The production-based wind farm availability results are plotted in Figure 7 (a) for each of the 204 sets of coordinates under investigation. Higher availability levels can be observed in areas closer to the coast of the specified region (noting that half a degree is equivalent to approximately 56 km). This can be attributed to the smaller distances between the port and the wind farm site, as well as the lower magnitudes of significant wave height and wind speed limits, improving the accessibility of the maintenance vessels for the performance of unplanned maintenance, hence reducing the total downtime of the asset. In general, results demonstrate a smooth transition from high availability values in locations positioned closer to the coast to gradually decreasing further from shore. Nevertheless, a number of outliers can be observed, for example in the location point [2.000° 53.334°], where an availability peak is noted; this can be explained as the result of measurement uncertainty of the historic met ocean data. Figure 7 (b) illustrates the breakdown of downtimes for the location with the lowest and highest availability. Weather downtime appears to have the greatest contribution to the total downtime for the lowest availability location, while repair time is the main contributor for the highest availability location.



Figure 7 Production-based availability (%) around the focus area of the study and (b) contribution of downtime categories to the highest and lowest availability locations

Figure 8 illustrates the total O&M cost per produced MWh, revealing a more uniform distribution of unit cost in relation to the availability values across the different locations. This is due to a trade-off of higher power generation due to better wind speed profiles and higher O&M costs due to decreasing accessibility of vessels for maintenance operations. For example, a hypothetical wind farm installed at point [1.000°, 51.500°] appears to reach an availability level of 92.6% in return of high unit costs amounting to 24.5 £/MWh as a result of the poor wind speed profile resulting in low power production. Nevertheless, exceptions of this observation can be found, for example, in the areas positioned in the southern part of the specified region, where high availability together with relatively low unit costs can be observed. This observation can potentially lead to the conclusion that these regions can offer a good balance of availability versus costs. However, it has to be noted that other factors such as geotechnical conditions, environmental impact assessment studies and other parameters need to be taken into account before determining the suitability of a location for the installation of a wind farm (Mytilinou et al., 2018; Mytilinou and Kolios, 2019).



Figure 8 O&M cost per MWh around the focus area of the study

Finally, the expected total power production loss due to the wind farm downtime is plotted in Figure 9. Production loss reflects the total revenue loss due to downtime, as it is calculated by subtracting the power produced during uptime from the potential power produced both during uptime and downtime (wind speed profile of the location is also taken into consideration); it is therefore a parameter with a direct impact on the financial performance of the investment. The revenue loss plot was found to follow a similar to the availability plot pattern, with locations closer to shore indicating lower revenue potential losses due to the reduced downtime of the wind farm.



Figure 9 Production loss (in MWh) scatter plot of wind farm around the focus area of the study

## 4.2.3 Weather risk control policy options

Traditional insurance products available for renewable energy projects typically protect against natural disasters, such as storms, earthquakes and hurricanes (Grossi et al., 2005) as well as physical losses and damages to the plant/asset during the construction and operating phases (UNEP, 2004). Furthermore, academic literature on the effects of weather risks on offshore wind energy projects also focuses on analysing the effect of extreme weather events (Barabadi et al., 2016; Becerra et al., 2018; Lamraoui et al., 2014). However, risk management against the effect of seasonal fluctuations in climatic conditions, such as variation in wind speeds, temperature and wave height is becoming more relevant as investors are inclined to reduce their risk exposure. Weather risk hedging products are usually financial contracts which can be executed in the form of insurance or weather derivatives structured as swaps, futures and options that are based on a weather related index (Li, 2018); in the case of offshore wind, significant wave height and wind speed could be relevant weather related indices. The seller of the weather derivative bears the risk of potential financial losses as a result of the weather conditions in exchange of an upfront premium. If the predetermined limit of the index is surpassed, over a specified period, the project owner is compensated the downtime financial losses.

The index-based policy structure has the advantage of simplicity, although there may exist some ambiguity in terms of the actual financial impact caused by the exceedance of the specified threshold. In the case of offshore wind, for example, exceedance of the threshold of the significant wave height limit over a specified period of time may not necessarily lead to financial losses. On the contrary, power production loss due to downtime could be a risk index easier-to-translate into resulting revenue losses over a period of time, while relevant data can be retrieved by SCADA (Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition) systems installed in the wind farm.

Figure 10 illustrates the resulting power production losses due to the downtime on a monthly basis for the reference wind farm installed in the location [0.000°, 50.334°]. A threshold of 45,000 MWh over the period of a month was assumed, above which the buyer of the risk transfer product is compensated for the revenue loss corresponding to this threshold. The estimation of the premium should be based on the probability of exceedance of the specific limit. With a 5.9% monthly probability of exceedance, the risk of the investor is estimated (in terms of production losses) 45,000 $\cdot$ 5.9% = 2655MWh. Assuming a strike price of 100 £/MWh, the maximum premium that the buyer would be willing to pay is therefore £265,500 per month.



Figure 10 Monthly power production losses as a function of time for the location with coordinates (0.000°, 50.334°)

The exceedance probability (EP) curve is used by insurers to estimate the probable maximum loss (PML) for a portfolio of investments in a given period of time. The PML is a bespoke risk metric and is associated with a probability of exceedance reflecting the insurer's acceptable level of risk. As such, the insurer can use the EP curve to determine the magnitude of loss at the desired probability of exceedance level. In Figure 11, the monthly EP curve of the reference wind farm is demonstrated. The EP curve can also assist the distribution of losses between stakeholders. As such, the project owner would retain the first part of the loss (i.e. the deductibles), for example losses up to 45,000MWh, while the insurer covers monthly production losses occurring in excess of this amount.



Figure 11 Exceedance probability curve

Setting the above threshold of monthly power production losses (i.e. 45,000 MWh) across all sets of coordinates of the designated region, the distribution of the exceedance probabilities is illustrated in Figure 12. For areas closer to the coast, the probability of exceedance does not surpass the level of 6%, while in areas further from shore probability reaches 18%. Comparing the scatter plot of probability of the production loss exceedance threshold with the production losses one (in Figure 9), it becomes evident that the amount of power production losses throughout the service life of the asset is not necessarily proportional to the entailed risk of surpassing a threshold set on a monthly or even annual basis. This map can provide a basis for screening which locations are likely to incur higher insurance premiums for weather related parametric risk control products.

Insurance policies are typically valid for a specified period of time defined in the insurance policy contract, varying from a few weeks to a number of years. It can, thus, be deduced that the magnitude of risk transferred to a third party greatly depends on the duration set by the contract. Specifically for offshore wind energy assets, the persistence of the weather conditions can be detrimental on the financial losses derived and by extension on the compensation required, since, depending on the terms of the contract, the policy may concern revenue losses incurred within the duration of a month (as it was assumed for the calculation of

the probability of exceedance of the monthly production losses in the aforementioned application).





# **5** Conclusions

There is a number of industries whose operations can be impacted by the varying weather conditions and offshore wind industry is certainly one of them. Although the traditional weather-related risk transfer products available are mainly employed to protect against catastrophic events, there is currently an increasing interest in hedging against seasonal weather fluctuation risks in order to minimise their impact on the financial performance of the investment. Protection against weather risk was originally included as a clause embedded in contracts for unforeseen weather conditions, but is now becoming a bespoke financial instrument to hedge the risk of the resulting financial losses, currently offered by big Insurance Companies and Brokers (Willis Towers Watson, 2018).

In this paper uncertainties present in the operational stage of offshore wind investments are investigated systematically with a view to inform risk control policies for hedging of the incurring losses. For the estimation of operational KPIs the latest databases of location-specific environmental conditions, failure rates, and required repair resources are integrated together with discrete time Markov chains for forecasting future sea states. The model is firstly applied to a reference wind farm installed in a specific location to test the applicability of the model and verify its results. Then, the model is applied to a set of locations in the south east coast of the UK to derive scatter plots of aforementioned KPIs, such as cost per MWh and power production losses, indicating the effect of weather and maintenance downtime throughout the O&M phase of the asset's lifecycle. Further to the calculation of power production losses, the probability of exceedance of a specified power production loss threshold was estimated across all locations of the south east coast, deriving insights regarding the distribution of the risk level of financial losses due to weather and maintenance downtime across the designated region.

It was observed that there is a trend for higher production-based availability levels in areas closer to the coast of the specified region, while the scatter plot of O&M cost per MWh demonstrated a more uniform pattern across the different locations indicating that there is a trade-off of higher power generation in locations further from shore due to better wind speed profiles and higher O&M costs, as a result of the decreasing accessibility of vessels for performing maintenance operations. Production losses distribution was found to follow a pattern similar to the availability one, with locations closer to shore displaying lower potential production losses due to the reduced downtime of the wind farm. Production losses can reflect the total revenue loss due to downtime. To this end, this variable was chosen as the most relevant parameter to demonstrate the financial risk induced by weather and maintenance downtime. It was highlighted that the amount of power production losses throughout the service life of the asset is not necessarily proportional to the entailed risk of surpassing a set threshold; rather, risk can be significantly affected by the applicability period of the policy.

# References

- 4C Offshore, 2018. Wind Industry Database [WWW Document]. URL www.4coffshore.com (accessed 8.2.18).
- Anastasiou, K., Tsekos, C., 1996. Persistence statistics of marine environmental parameters from Markov theory, Part 1: analysis in discrete time. Appl. Ocean Res. 18, 187–199. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0141-1187(96)00030-2
- Barabadi, A., Garmabaki, A.H.S., Zaki, R., 2016. Designing for performability: An icing risk index for Arctic offshore. Cold Reg. Sci. Technol. 124, 77–86. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coldregions.2015.12.013
- Becerra, M., Long, M., Schulz, W., Thottappillil, R., 2018. On the estimation of the lightning incidence to offshore wind farms. Electr. Power Syst. Res. 157, 211–226. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.epsr.2017.12.008
- BTM ARGOSS, 2017. WaveClimate.com [WWW Document]. URL http://www.waveclimate.com/ (accessed 7.13.17).
- Carroll, J., McDonald, A., Dinwoodie, I., McMillan, D., Revie, M., Lazakis, I., 2016a. Availability, operation and maintenance costs of offshore wind turbines with different drive train configurations. Wind Energy 20, 361–378. https://doi.org/10.1002/we.2011
- Carroll, J., McDonald, A., McMillan, D., 2016b. Failure rate, repair time and unscheduled O&M cost analysis of offshore wind turbines. Wind Energy 19, 1107–1119. https://doi.org/10.1002/we.1887
- Clifford Chance, 2017. Offshore wind: Operation and Maintenance (O&M) Agreements.
- DNV GL, 2017. Definitions of Availability Terms for the Wind Industry. Document No.: EAA-WP-15.
- Garrad Hassan, 2007. ReliaWind-Reliability focused research on optimizing wind energy systems design, operation and maintenance: tools, proof of

concepts, guidelines & methodologies for a new generation.

- Grossi, P., Kunreuther, H., Windeler, D., 2005. An Introduction to Catastrophe Models and Insurance, in: Catastrophe Modeling: A New Approach to Managing Risk. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Boston, pp. 23–42. https://doi.org/10.1007/0-387-23129-3\_2
- Hofmann, M., 2011. A Review of Decision Support Models for Offshore Wind Farms with an Emphasis on Operation and Maintenance Strategies. Wind Eng. 35, 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1260/0309-524X.35.1.1
- International Standardisation Organisation, 2009. ISO Guide 73, Risk Management Vocabulary.
- Ioannou, A., Angus, A., Brennan, F., 2018. A lifecycle techno-economic model of offshore wind energy for different entry and exit instances. Appl. Energy 221C, 406–424.
- Lamraoui, F., Fortin, G., Benoit, R., Perron, J., Masson, C., 2014. Atmospheric icing impact on wind turbine production. Cold Reg. Sci. Technol. 100, 36– 49. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coldregions.2013.12.008
- Li, P., 2018. Pricing weather derivatives with partial differential equations of the Ornstein–Uhlenbeck process. Comput. Math. with Appl. 75, 1044–1059. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.camwa.2017.10.030
- Martin, R., Lazakis, I., Barbouchi, S., Johanning, L., 2016. Sensitivity analysis of offshore wind farm operation and maintenance cost and availability. Renew. Energy 85, 1226–1236. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2015.07.078
- Mytilinou, V., Kolios, A.J., 2019. Techno-economic optimisation of offshore wind farms based on life cycle cost analysis on the UK. Renew. Energy 132, 439– 454. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2018.07.146
- Mytilinou, V., Lozano-Minguez, E., Kolios, A., 2018. A Framework for the Selection of Optimum Offshore Wind Farm Locations for Deployment. Energies 11, 1855. https://doi.org/10.3390/en11071855

- Scheu, M., Matha, D., Hofmann, M., Muskulus, M., 2012. Maintenance Strategies for Large Offshore Wind Farms. Energy Procedia 24, 281–288. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.egypro.2012.06.110
- Scheu, M., Matha, D., Schwarzkopf, M.-A., Kolios, A., 2018. Human exposure to motion during maintenance on floating offshore wind turbines. Ocean Eng. 165, 293–306. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.oceaneng.2018.07.016
- Scheu, M.N., Kolios, A., Fischer, T., Brennan, F., 2017. Influence of statistical uncertainty of component reliability estimations on offshore wind farm availability.
   Reliab.
   Eng.
   Syst.
   Saf. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ress.2017.05.021
- Schmidt, T.S., 2014. Low-carbon investment risks and de-risking. Nat. Clim. Chang. 4, 237–239. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate2112
- Swiss Re & Bloomberg New Energy Finance, 2013. Profiling the risks in solar and wind - A case for new risk management approaches in the renewable energy sector.
- The Crown Estate, 2017. Offshore wind operational report January December 2017.
- U.S. Department of Energy, 2013. Insurance as a risk management instrument for energy infrastrucutre security and resilience.
- UNEP, 2004. Financial Risk Management Instruments for Renewable Energy Projects UNEP - Summary document.
- Willis Towers Watson, 2018. Weather risk [WWW Document]. Client Solut. Serv.
   URL https://www.willis.com/Client\_Solutions/Services/Weather\_Risk/
   (accessed 8.23.18).

G. Multi-stage stochastic optimization framework for power generation system planning integrating hybrid uncertainty modelling

## Anastasia Ioannou<sup>a</sup>, Andrew Angus<sup>b</sup>, Feargal Brennan<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and the Environment, Renewable Energy Marine Structures - Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS-CDT), Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>b</sup>Cranfield University, School of Management, Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

Paper accepted with revisions in Energy Economics Journal.

# Multi-stage stochastic optimization framework for power generation system planning integrating hybrid uncertainty modelling

Anastasia Ioannou<sup>a,1</sup>, Gulistiani Fuzuli<sup>a</sup>, Feargal Brennan<sup>a</sup>, Satya Widya Yudha<sup>a</sup>, Andrew Angus<sup>b</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and the Environment, Renewable Energy Marine Structures - Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS-CDT), Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>b</sup> Cranfield University, School of Management, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

# Abstract

In this paper, a multi-stage stochastic optimization (MSO) method is proposed for determining the medium to long term power generation mix under uncertain energy demand, fuel prices (coal, natural gas and oil) and, capital cost of renewable energy technologies. The uncertainty of future demand and capital cost reduction is modelled by means of a scenario-tree configuration, whereas the uncertainty of fuel prices is approached through Monte Carlo simulation. Global environmental concerns have rendered essential not only the satisfaction of the energy demand at the least cost but also the mitigation of the environmental impact of the power generation system. As such, renewable energy penetration, CO<sub>2,eq</sub> mitigation targets, and fuel diversity are imposed through a set of constraints to align the power generation mix in accordance to the sustainability targets. The model is, then, applied to the Indonesian power generation system context and results are derived for three cases: Least cost option, Policy Compliance option and Green Energy Policy option. The resulting optimum power generation mixes, discounted total cost, carbon emissions and renewable share are discussed for the planning horizon between 2016 and 2030.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Corresponding author.

E-mail address: a.ioannou@cranfield.ac.uk (Anastasia Ioannou)

## **1** Introduction

World total electricity generation is expected to grow by 69% from 2012 to 2040 and make up almost a quarter of total energy consumption by 2040 [1]. On the other hand, resource depletion and environmental concerns have forced decision makers to aim not merely to satisfy the increasing demand at the least cost, but also to move towards more sustainable economic development. To this end, many countries have enacted environmental policies to regulate the greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions from power production units using fossil fuels. In 2017, renewable energy sources covered 40% of the increase in primary demand, while net additions of coal-fired plants are expected to reduce by 55% in the following 20-year horizon, in relation to additions taking place from 2000 up to 2017 [2].

Although renewable energy technologies can achieve a reduction in total GHG emissions from power production, their ability to satisfy demand largely depends on the renewable resource potential of the region. Intermittent renewables can provide a certain amount of electricity but are not effective as standalone technologies to provide baseload power. Power generation planning seeks to design the optimal power generation mix by optimizing a performance indicator (such as minimizing the energy system cost), while at the same time satisfying a set of conditions related, for example, to the security of supply, the limitation of resources, the energy diversity, the environmental impact as well as the renewable technology capacity factors and the evolution of their costs. It is, hence, a challenging undertaking requiring the examination of numerous, often interrelated, aspects.

Mathematical programming is an appropriate method for determining optimal electric power generation systems that will minimize the overall cost (or other objective functions) while satisfying a set of underlying conditions. A number of authors have undertaken studies related to the determination of the optimal energy mix at a national [3–8], regional [9–13] or even at building [14] level. Most studies use the minimization of the power generation system cost as the objective

function, which most frequently includes the investment cost of new generating technology, the fuel price, the fixed and variable operating costs. Other costs considered in literature are: salvage and dismantling costs [13,15], emissions costs [16–19], cost of electricity not supplied [20–22], imports of fuel and electricity [12,17–19], cost of carbon capture and storage units [22], cost of transmission [12,23] and cost of storage [23, 25].

Conventional energy planning is performed based on a deterministic projection of demand, capital cost of different generation technologies, fuel price, etc., assuming that all variables are certain and remain unchanged throughout the planning horizon [12]. However, some of the future forecasts, such as demand growth, fuel price and renewable energy cost, are susceptible to change in the future, making the planning solution invalid when those variables deviate from the forecasted values [3].

Many works have been established to develop optimization models that incorporate uncertain inputs in the energy generation planning [7]. Multistage stochastic optimisation (MSO) method has been widely used to model the uncertainty of selected variables with specific probabilities by means of a multiperiod scenario tree. The fundamental concept of MSO is recourse, allowing corrective actions to be implemented in each stage based on the corresponding uncertainty realized so far [10]. In the first stage, a decision has to be made "here and now" before perceiving uncertainty, then in the next stage the decision is made after realizing the uncertainty values [21,25]. For example, the energy mix for period t + 1 can be decided only after realizing the energy demand at period t.

Li et al. formulated a multistage interval-stochastic energy model using integer linear programming for supporting electric power system planning under uncertainty of power demand [26]. Through a multistage stochastic nonlinear programming model, Thangavelu et al. suggested the inclusion of uncertainty in demand, fuel price and technology cost by assigning scenarios to each variable [3]. Krukanont and Tezuka considered the uncertainty of energy demands, plant operating availability and carbon tax rate in developing a two-stage stochastic linear programming optimization model to analyse the near-term Japanese energy system planning using real data [25]. Bakirtzis et al. summarized various planning models which incorporated uncertainties, and performed a scenariobased mixed-integer linear programming model to illustrate the effect of demand, fuel prices and CO<sub>2</sub> prices' uncertainties on planning decisions using real data from the Greek power system [27].

The probabilistic scenario tree and Monte Carlo simulation (MC) approach are two foremost approaches that have been used to represent uncertainty parameters in MSO problems. The former approximates continuous distribution into discrete scenarios and performs optimization at each realization of uncertain parameter weighted with the corresponding discrete probability [28]. The latter portrays input uncertainty by generating random scenarios based on continuous distribution, which can be determined from historical data or expert judgement [29]. Scenario trees have been widely used for structuring stochastic programming models in power generation system planning [3,10,14,26], due to their ability to discretize the vast number of possible outcomes of the uncertain variables [14]. The scenario-tree based stochastic programming framework is efficient when the optimization problem is convex and the number of decision stages is small [30]. Nevertheless, a number of scenario reduction techniques (such as backward reduction or forward selection) are available to deal with the rapidly growing number of scenarios in a multistage stochastic programming framework [31].

Some previous studies implemented MC simulation to model uncertainty of key parameters in the power generation mix [32]. As such, Tekiner et al. formulated a mixed integer linear program to minimize the total weighted three objective functions (total cost, CO<sub>2</sub> emissions and NO<sub>x</sub> emissions) and used the MC simulation technique to produce 1,500 demand scenarios [33]. Betancourt-Torcat and Almansoori used the MC method to simulate uncertainty associated with natural gas price and developed a multi-period linear model to determine optimal

power generation in the United Arab Emirates [28]. Min and Chung also applied the MC approach to integrate the uncertainty of power demand and fuel prices, and generated a linear model to solve South Korea's long-term power generation mix problem [32]. Finally, Piao et al. used the MC technique to predict power demand and used it as input in a nonlinear stochastic optimization model for identifying strategies to improve air quality in Shanghai [34].

The present work proposes a multi-stage stochastic optimization model that determines the medium-to-long term optimal electricity generation mix, taking into consideration the uncertainty in electricity demand, capital cost reduction for renewables technologies and fuel prices along the planning horizon. In this work, the uncertainties are modelled through a hybrid method combining the scenariobased and the MC simulation approach. As such, the volatility of fuel prices (natural gas, oil and coal) was modelled through MC simulation process, while the associated uncertainty in electricity demand growth and capital cost reduction for renewable technologies was addressed by applying a finite number of possible weighted scenarios. Novelty of this work lies in developing a hybrid uncertainty modelling approach within the stochastic optimization framework, as well as in the use of updated input data used to perform the optimization of the Indonesian power generation mix. Furthermore, we compare results derived after formulating different probability density distributions (normal, uniform, Pert and Weibull) to model stochastic fuel prices through the MC simulation and we present results for a number of POs outlined in Section 5 to derive useful insights on the response of the system under different sets of constraints.

Based on data collected from online databases, official reports as well as communication with people from the Ministry of Energy and Mineral Resources of Indonesia, Indonesia's power system portfolio is used as the input of the proposed model to derive optimal power generation mixes and additional capacity to be built in each period across a timeframe from 2016 to 2030 to satisfy electricity demand whilst fulfilling environmental concerns, renewable penetration and energy diversity targets in this case study.

Results of the case study could assist policy makers derive useful insights regarding optimal planning pathways towards sustainable power generation systems, taking into account uncertain inputs changing over the planning horizon.

The remainder of this paper is structured as follows: Section 2 defines the system of this study navigating through the proposed methodology, the uncertainty modelling and the specifications of the MSO method, Section 3 presents the mathematical formulation of the problem outlining its objective function and constraints. Next, in Section 4, the Indonesian energy context is presented, while Section 5 describes the results derived from the application of the MSO method to the baseline case and subsequently to a number of defined planning options. Then, in Section 6 results are further discussed and finally, Section 7 draws the main conclusions of this work.

## **2** Problem definition

#### 2.1 Problem Statement

This study addresses the medium to long term power generation expansion planning (PGEP) problem of a country or region by determining the optimal combination of power production plants under uncertain electricity demand increase, capital cost reduction for renewable technologies and fuel prices for conventional technologies across the planning horizon. The method can be extended to incorporate other uncertainties; nevertheless, the ones chosen have been widely cited in literature as among the most impactful [3,10,35–38]. It should be also noted that adding more uncertain variables increases the number of scenarios and thus requires higher computational effort. Figure 1 illustrates a schematic representation of the proposed methodology. It includes the required input (deterministic and stochastic), objective function, set of constraints and the outputs.



Figure 1 Schematic representation of the model

The planning horizon of the problem is divided into a set of time intervals (t). Each time interval represents a multiyear period. In this study, ten power generation technologies are considered as alternatives for the new power plants to be built including pulverized coal-fired (PCF), natural gas combined cycle (NGCC), diesel power, hydro power, geothermal, biomass, wind onshore, wind offshore, solar photovoltaic (PV) and concentrated solar (CSP) power plants.

The required installed capacity (*RIC*) is calculated by considering the peak demand (*PD*) and the reserve margin (*RM*) (in MW), while the net power production (*P*) represents the electricity generated by power generation facilities in one year (in GWh) after making an allowance for plant own power consumption (*O*) and transmission and distribution losses (*L*). Net power generation needs to meet the projected power consumption demand (*CD*). The model takes into account the capacity from current power generation facilities (*E1C*) and assumes that the power plants will be decommissioned once their service lifetime has been reached. Techno-economic input data of power plants used in the model include capital cost (*CAPEX*), fixed operation and maintenance (O&M) cost (*FOM*), non-fuel variable O&M cost (*VOM*), fuel cost (*FC*) (which is subjected to uncertainty),

carbon emission rate ( $C_{rate}$ ), capacity factor (*CF*) and technical lifetime of the power plant ( $L_m$ ) and were collected both through desktop research and through communication with people from the Ministry of Energy and Natural resources. The total installed capacity for each renewable technology ( $IC_{\tau_{re}}$ ) is also restrained by the renewable potential ( $RE_{pot}$ ) of the country. Additionally, new power plants to be built for each technology cannot exceed their annual construction limit (*CL*). The annual construction limit for each technology in a region or country varies depending on the availability of labor, area available for construction, and social and technological readiness for a particular technology. For the purposes of this study, a number of assumptions needed to be considered:

- i. Learning curve effects are only applied to the onshore wind and solar PV power plants, whose capital cost is assumed to experience a declining rate through the course of the planning horizon, due to technological development. Capital costs of other technologies were assumed to retain their initial values and future costs were discounted to the present.
- ii. The current work integrated the volatility of fuel price into the model for three types of fuels, including coal, natural gas and diesel, while biomass price was assumed to retain a mean value which (similarly to all technologies) is discounted throughout the planning horizon.
- iii. The PV degradation rate is assumed to remain stable (at 0.8%/year [39]) throughout the lifetime of the solar PV power plant. Allowing for future survey and potential mapping, the renewable potential is expected to increase to a certain level each year (1% increase per year is assumed). This can be linked with the technological advancement which can allow further harvesting of the resource. Renewable technologies are assumed to have zero emissions.
- iv. Although the capacity factor may vary throughout the year, the values have been assumed to remain constant.

v. In order to calculate the produced electricity (in MWh) from conventional energy power plants (coal, natural gas and petroleum-fired power plants), the following expression was used:

$$FR = \frac{HR}{HV}$$
 Eq. 1

where, the amount of fuel consumed to generate 1 MWh (FR) is calculated as the power plant heat rate (HR) divided by the heating value of the fuel (HV) (Eq. 1). Table 1 includes the fuel consumption rates used as inputs in the model.

Table 2: Fuel consumption rate used in the model (Source: [40])

Fuel type	Fuel consumption rate (FR)	
Coal	0.53	ton/MWh
Natural gas	8.9	MMBTU/MWh
Petroleum	1.81	barrel/MWh

- vi. The total cost of power generation throughout the planning horizon is discounted to present value with a certain assumption of interest rate (r).
- vii. The degradation rate of solar PV is included into the model to reflect the effect of degradation of the solar PV power plants on the generation output.
- viii. Minimum share of a certain technology can be imposed by setting a minimum contribution of each technology to the energy mix  $(Min_{cap})$ . For example, to manage the risk of intermittency from renewable energy sources policy makers can set the share of coal and gas power at a certain minimum level.
  - ix. The sustainability criteria are fulfilled by means of: the carbon tax  $(C_{tax})$ , which represents the external cost of environmental impact mitigation; the carbon emission limit  $(C_{target})$  which bounds the amount of CO<sub>2,eq</sub> emission produced by the power generation sector in one year and the renewable energy

penetration target  $(RE_{target})$  represents the minimum share of power generated from renewable energy sources.

x. Fuel diversity is imposed within an acceptable range by means of enforcing a maximum proportion cap  $(Max_{cap})$  for each technology. The maximum proportion cap can also be used as a tool to restrain an undesired technology option.

The following targets are aimed to be achieved:

- i. Ensuring the future electricity demand will be met at the least cost, both in terms of required installed capacity and net power generation.
- ii. Fulfilling the required renewable penetration target to promote a renewable contribution to the power generation mix.
- iii. Restraining CO<sub>2,eq</sub> emissions within the target set by government regulations.
- iv. Renewable energy new installed capacity is restrained by the annual construction limit and the resource potential of the region.
- v. Complying with fuel diversity targets to manage risk associated with dependency on certain fuel sources or technologies.

Decision variables represent the new power plant installed capacities derived under varying technological, environmental and economic criteria. The optimization model determines the following key decisions at each time period:

- i. Future optimal power generation mix.
- ii. Renewable contribution to the power generation mix.
- Power generation cost structure breakdown (capital cost, fixed cost, variable cost, fuel cost and carbon cost) at present value.
- iv. Power plant facilities that have reached their end of life (decommissioning plan).
- v. Capacity expansion planning (new capacity to be built) for each type of power generation technology.
- vi. Required capital cost for capacity expansion project (new power plant to be built).

- vii. Fuel consumption required by power generation facilities in one year.
- viii. Annual electricity production from each type of power generation technology.
- ix. GHG emission from the power generation activities.

## 2.2 Uncertainty modelling

In the proposed model, future projection of uncertain variables is represented as a multi-stage scenario tree that grows with both scenario-based nodes and MC random generated nodes.

- Demand: The uncertainty of peak demand and power consumption growth are represented by three scenario-based nodes (low, medium and high) with their assigned probability.
- ii) Capital cost reduction for renewable technologies: Technology innovation is anticipated to gradually reduce the cost of energy of renewables. In this study, wind onshore and solar PV are considered to experience a decreasing rate in their capital cost. The uncertainty of the capital cost reduction rate for wind onshore and solar PV are represented by three scenario-based nodes (low, medium and high) with their assigned probability.
- iii) Fuel Price: The volatility of fuel prices (coal, natural gas and diesel) is represented by n MC random generated nodes assumed to follow a normal probability distribution function for each fuel type. Normal distribution has been widely used in many stochastic problems [28,41]; nevertheless, other probability distribution functions were also tested in order to evaluate the effect of statistical uncertainty.

The study system covers a time horizon of 4 periods and 3 stages of 4, 5 and 5 years duration, respectively. Figure 2 demonstrates the multistage scenario tree that is developed by the three uncertainty variables (electricity demand, capital cost reduction and fuel price). Both the uncertainty of electricity demand and capital cost reduction are represented by three nodes: "Low", "Medium" and "High" with assigned probability values 0.3, 0.5 and 0.2, respectively, as shown in Figure 2. Furthermore, each MC simulation sample is considered as a separate

node with 1/n probability. A scenario (s) is a route from the root node to a leaf node and the probability of scenario s  $(p_s)$  equals the product of probability of occurrence realized from root node to leaf node. Hence, the probability of scenario s is the joint probabilities of all uncertain variables. The sum of corresponding joint probabilities of all scenarios is equal to 1. After reaching the leaf node at each stage, key decisions (installed capacity for each technology) from a set of *n* scenarios are averaged to provide the input value for the next node. Hence, in each stage,  $n \cdot 3^{2 \cdot t}$  optimizations are performed, where n is the set of random fuel price MC sample, assumed to follow a normal probability distribution and t is the number of stage. Since fuel prices volatility is hard to model accurately by following a three-scenario-tree pattern, MC simulation was used to generate a random set of fuel prices based on their mean and standard deviation values of each technology's fuel price. It should be highlighted that increasing the size n of the MC generated samples can provide more robust results; however, it significantly increases the processing time. To identify the minimum sample size, a convergence study was implemented which indicated that results started to converge for n = 150.



Figure 2: Uncertain inputs represented by scenario tree with assigned probabilities under the baseline scenario

As mentioned above, the model assumes a normal probability distribution function for the uncertainty modelling of fuel prices as shown in Figure 3. Nevertheless, results derived from using other probability distribution functions, namely uniform, PERT and Weibull (Figure 4) were also exported for the sake of comparison. The same set of MC fuel price samples is used for all branches of the scenario tree.



Figure 3 Normal probability distributions histogram of fuel prices of conventional technologies considered for the baseline scenario



Figure 4 Normal, uniform, Weibull and PERT distribution plots

## **3** Mathematical formulation

#### 3.1 Objective Function

The mathematical formulation of the optimization model is presented in this Section. In Appendix A, the nomenclature of the parameters and variables used throughout the paper is included. The objective function of the model (Eq. 2 - 18) is the minimization of the discounted total cost of the power generation mix, given as:

$$Min f = \sum_{\tau=1}^{10} (EC + NC)_{t,s}$$
  
$$\forall t = 1:3 \text{ and } s \in [s_D, s_C, s_F]$$
  
Eq. 2

In equation (2), *EC* and *NC* are the annual power generation cost of existing and new power plant capacity, *s* refers to a specific combination of  $s_D$ ,  $s_C$  and  $s_F$ values (energy demand scenario, $s_D$ , capital cost reduction scenario of new onshore wind and solar power plants, $s_C$ , and fuel price scenario,  $s_F$ ) during the time period, *t*. Hence, the minimization of the objective function takes place for every combination of scenarios at each time period. The total cost consists of power generation costs from existing and new power plants, each comprising the annualized capital cost, the fixed and variable operating (O&M) costs, as well as the fuel and carbon costs.

Overnight capital cost is annualized over the lifetime of the plant, while other costs are calculated on a yearly basis. Fixed O&M cost represents the operation and maintenance costs that are not dependent on the activity of the power generation plant. In contrast, non-fuel variable O&M cost, fuel cost and carbon emissions vary according to the energy production of the plant. Solar PV and wind onshore technologies are subject to capital cost reduction over the planning horizon due to assumed technological advancements. It is assumed that, if the system requires capacity expansion at the beginning of a particular period, t, this expansion project has to be completed by the end of the previous period,  $t_p$ . The electricity system costs of existing power plants consist of the annualized capital cost, (EACP), the fixed O&M cost, (EFOM), the non-fuel variable O&M cost, (EVOM), the fuel cost, (EFC) and the carbon emissions cost of existing power plants, (ECC).

$$EC_{t,s} = (EACP + EFOM + EVOM + EFC + ECC)_{t,s}$$
  
$$\forall t = 1:3 \text{ and } s \in [s_D, s_C, s_F]$$
  
Eq. 3

where, the annualized capital cost of the existing power generation technology capacity is calculated based on the discount rate (r) and the technology life time ( $L_{\tau}$ ) by means of the following formula:

$$EACP_{t,s} = \left(\sum_{\tau=1}^{10} \left( EIC_{t,\tau} \cdot ECAPEX_{\tau,t_p} \right) \cdot \frac{r}{1 - (1+r)^{-L_{\tau}}} \right)_{t,s}$$
Eq. 4  
$$\forall t = 1:3 \text{ and } s \in [s_D, s_C, s_F]$$

where,  $\text{EIC}_{t,\tau}$  stands for the technology's  $\tau$  total installed capacity (MW) during the time period *t* and  $\text{ECAPEX}_{\tau,t_p}$  is the capital cost in period  $t_p$ . Accordingly, the fixed O&M cost is calculated as:

$$EFOM_{t,s} = \left(\sum_{\tau=1}^{10} (EIC_{\tau} \cdot FOM_{\tau})\right)_{t,s}$$
Eq. 5  
$$\forall t = 1:3 \text{ and } s \in [s_D, s_C, s_F]$$

where, EFOM  $_{t,s}$  is the fixed O&M cost per kW of installed capacity of existing power plants calculated for each scenario and time period. The non-fuel variable O&M cost of existing power plants (*EVOM*) is estimated by the following equation:

$$EVOM_{t,s} = \left(\sum_{\tau=1}^{10} (EIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau} \cdot VOM_{\tau} \cdot 8760)\right)_{t,s}$$
Eq. 6

$$\forall t = 1:3 \text{ and } s \in [s_D, s_C, s_F]$$

where,  $CF_{\tau}$  is the capacity factor of the power generation technologies, and  $VOM_{\tau}$  is the non-fuel variable O&M cost calculated per MWh of power generated. The fuel cost of existing fuel-powered energy plants (*EFC*) is calculated as:

$$EFC_{t,s} = \left(\sum_{\tau=1}^{3} \sum_{sf=1}^{3} (EIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau} \cdot 8760 \cdot FP_{\tau,sf} \cdot p_{sf})\right)_{t,s}$$
Eq. 7  
$$\forall t = 1:3 \text{ and } s \in [s_D, s_C, s_F]$$

where,  $FP_{t,sf}$  denotes the fuel price. Finally, the annual carbon cost of existing power plants,  $ECC_{t,s}$  is estimated as follows:

$$ECC_{t,s} = \left(\sum_{\tau=1}^{3} (C_{emit_{\tau}} \cdot C_{tax_{\tau}})\right)_{t,s}$$
Eq. 8  
$$\forall t = 1:3 \text{ and } s \in [s_D, s_C, s_F]$$

where, the mass of  $CO_{2,eq}$  emitted per year is calculated as a function of the  $CO_{2,eq}$  emission rate of power plant technology ( $C_{rate_{\tau}}$ ) by the following formula:

$$C_{emit_{\tau}} = EIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau} \cdot 8760 \cdot C_{rate_{\tau}}$$
 Eq. 9

Above equations are also applied for the new power generation plants. The electricity system cost of new power plants was estimated for every scenario and time period as:

$$NC_{t,s} = (NACP + NFOM + NVOM + NFC + NCC)_{t,s}$$
 Eq. 10

$$NACP_{t,s} = \left(\sum_{\tau=1}^{10} \left( \frac{r}{1 - (1 + r)^{-L_{\tau}}} \cdot NIC_{\tau} \cdot NCAPEX_{\tau} \right) \right)_{t,s}$$
Eq. 11

$$NFOM_{t,s} = \left(\sum_{\tau=1}^{10} (NIC_{\tau} \cdot FOM_{\tau})\right)_{t,s}$$
 Eq. 12

$$NVOM_{t,s} = \left(\sum_{\tau=1}^{10} (NIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau} \cdot VOM_{\tau} \cdot 8760)\right)_{t,s}$$
Eq. 13

$$NFC_{t,s} = \left(\sum_{\tau=1}^{3} \sum_{sf=1}^{3} \left(NIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau} \cdot 8760 \cdot FP_{\tau,sf} \cdot p_{sf}\right)\right)_{t,s}$$
Eq. 14

$$NCC_{t,s} = \left(\sum_{\tau=1}^{3} (C_{emit_{\tau}} \cdot C_{tax_{\tau}})\right)_{t,s}$$
Eq. 15

$$C_{emit_{\tau}} = NIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau} \cdot 8760 \cdot C_{rate_{\tau}}$$
  
$$\forall t = 1:3 \text{ and } s \in [s_D, s_C, s_F]$$
  
Eq. 16

The proposed optimization model was developed using the constrained solver fmincon of MATLAB R2017a optimization toolbox, which is based on sequential quadratic programming [42].

#### 3.2 Constraints

Besides minimizing the cost, the model considers the following constraints to satisfy energy security, renewable penetration, fuel diversity and carbon emission reduction targets.

#### 3.2.1 Electricity Peak Demand

This constraint ensures the total installed capacity could satisfy the peak demand (PD) for all scenarios and time periods. Reserve margin is taken into account as a buffer to protect against system breakdowns or sudden upsurges in electricity demand. It is defined as the difference between the (required) installed capacity (RIC) and the peak demand divided by the peak demand [43,44]. Electricity

demand is driven by population growth, economic development and various other factors. However, extensive electricity demand estimation is not the focus of the current work. The following constraints ensure that the installed capacity of existing power plants plus the installed capacity of new power plants are sufficient to meet the expected peak demand plus the reserve margin.

$$\left(\sum_{\tau=1}^{10} (IC_{\tau})\right)_{t,s} = (EIC + NIC)_{t,s}$$
Eq. 17

$$\left(\sum_{\tau=1}^{10} (RIC_{\tau})\right)_{t,s} = PD_{t,s} \cdot (1 + RM)$$
 Eq. 18

$$(IC)_{t,s} \ge (RIC)_{t,s}$$
  
 $\forall t = 1:3 \text{ and } s \in [s_D, s_C, s_F]$ 
Eq. 19

#### 3.2.2 Electricity Consumption Demand

This constraint guarantees the electricity generated by power generation facilities  $(P_{\tau})$  exceeds the projected power consumption (CD) after taking into consideration the plant's own use of electricity (O), as well as the transmission and distribution losses (L).

$$\left(\sum_{\tau=1}^{10} P_{\tau} \cdot \left(1 - (O+L)\right)\right)_{t,s} \ge \left(\sum_{s_D=1}^3 \left(p_{s_D} \cdot CD\right)\right)_{t,s}$$
 Eq. 20

 $\forall t = 1:3 \text{ and } s \in [s_D, s_C, s_F]$ 

#### 3.2.3 Renewable Contribution Target

This constraint gives explicit control to set a minimum renewable energy share in power generation mix to boost renewable energy penetration. This constraint that can be varied across the different time periods, with targets set at more ambitious levels in the course of time. As explained in the Nomenclature in Appendix A,  $\tau$ 

denotes the type of technology, with  $\tau = 1:3$  representing the conventional technologies and  $\tau = 4:10$  the renewable energy technologies.

$$\begin{pmatrix} \sum_{\tau=4}^{10} (EIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau}) + \sum_{\tau=4}^{10} (NIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau}) \\ \overline{\sum_{\tau=1}^{10} (EIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau})} + \overline{\sum_{\tau=1}^{10} (NIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau})} \end{pmatrix}_{s,t} \ge RE_{target_{t}}$$

$$\forall t = 1:3 \text{ and } s \in [s_D, s_C, s_F]$$

$$Eq. 21$$

#### 3.2.4 Minimum Proportion Constraint

This constraint defines the minimum contribution of each technology in the power generation mix for each period of time  $(Min_{cap}_{t,\tau})$ . It is useful to ensure the more preferred technology is at a certain minimum level. For example, to manage the risk of intermittency from renewable energy sources, policy makers can set the share of coal and gas power at a certain minimum level. This constraint is included through the following expression:

$$\left(\frac{EIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau} + NIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau}}{\sum_{\tau=1}^{10} (EIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau}) + \sum_{\tau=1}^{10} (NIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau})}\right)_{t,s} \ge Min_{cap}_{t,\tau}$$
Eq. 22  

$$\forall t = 1: 3, \tau = 1: 10 \text{ and } s \in [s_D, s_C, s_F]$$

#### 3.2.5 Maximum Proportion Constraint

By imposing a maximum proportion constraint, for example on the more cost efficient power generation technologies, the model imposes the introduction of other technologies in the power generation mix in order to cover the energy demand, rendering the power generation mix more diverse. Fuel diversity can be enforced by policy makers to maintain the dependency of each technology or fuel source within an allowable range by means of setting the maximum proportion cap ( $Max_{cap}_{t,\tau}$ ) for each technology,  $\tau$ , at a particular time period, t. Grid stability should also be taken into account. The fact that most renewable energy

technologies cannot be dispatched when required, as they strongly depend on weather conditions, prevents them from being a reliable base-load solution over a long term period. As such, through this constraint the total electricity production from renewable technologies can be set not to exceed a maximum proportion of the total electricity demand. The maximum proportion cap can also be used as a tool to restrain an undesired technology option. A different maximum proportion cap can be applied to each technology and time period.

$$\left( \frac{EIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau} + NIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau}}{\sum_{\tau=1}^{10} (EIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau}) + \sum_{\tau=1}^{10} (NIC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau})} \right)_{t,s} \le Max_{cap}_{t,\tau}$$
Eq. 23
$$\forall t = 1:3, \tau = 1:10 \text{ and } s \in [s_D, s_C, s_F]$$

#### 3.2.6 CO<sub>2,eq</sub> Emission Limit

This constraint limits the allowable amount of  $CO_{2,eq}$  emissions produced from fossil-fuel generation facilities. The introduction of the  $CO_{2,eq}$  limit controls the introduction of fossil-fuel plants and forces the inclusion of renewable technologies to the power generation mix so as to satisfy the rest of the demand. Different limits can apply at each planning period.

$$\left(\sum_{\tau=1}^{10} \left( IC_{\tau} \cdot CF_{\tau} \cdot 8760 \cdot C_{rate_{\tau}} \right) \right)_{t,s} \le C_{target_{t}}$$
Eq. 24  
$$\forall t = 1:3 \text{ and } s \in [s_D, s_C, s_F]$$

#### 3.2.7 Renewable Potential Limit

The renewable potential expresses the theoretical upper limit of the amount of energy that can be produced from renewable sources over a particular geographic region as estimated by surveys undertaken by experts [16]. This constraint is imposed on renewable technologies to make sure the energy derived from renewable sources is within the potential capacity of that region or country.

$$EIC_{t,\tau} + NIC_{t,\tau} \le RE_{pot_{t,\tau}}$$
 Eq. 25

$$\forall t = 1:3, \tau \in [4:10]$$

In this study, the maximum potential  $(RE_{pot})$  for hydro, geothermal, biomass, onshore wind, offshore wind, solar PV and solar CSP are summarised in Table 4.

#### 3.2.8 Annual Construction Limit

This constraint determines the annual construction upper limit for renewable energy plants, which is subject to the availability of labour, manufacturing capacity, area available for construction, social readiness for a particular technology and other factors. The construction limit remains unchanged across the different time periods.

$$NIC_{\tau,t,s} \leq CL_{\tau}$$
  
Eq. 26  
 $t = 1:3, \tau \in [4:10]$  and  $s \in [s_D, s_C, s_F]$ 

## 3.2.9 Non-negative constraint

A

By this constraint, it is assured that only non-negative new rated capacities can be accepted for every scenario, time period and technology in the solution.

$$NIC_{\tau,t,s} \ge 0$$
  
 $\forall t, s \in [s_D, s_C, s_F] \text{ and } \tau = 1:10$   
Eq. 27

## 4 Application to the Indonesian power generation system

In this study, Indonesia's power system's portfolio is used as input for the proposed model. Indonesia's prominence is highlighted by its population of 255 million people (fourth largest in the world) in 2016 [45] and its considerable potential of fossil-fuel and renewable resources. Globally, Indonesia is the largest coal exporter and fourth largest coal producer. The country has an

estimated 28 billion tons of coal reserves (accounting for 3.1% of total global reserves [46]). It is the world's tenth largest producer of natural gas and the seventh largest exporter of liquefied natural gas (LNG) [47].

Indonesia is the largest economy in Southeast Asia and has achieved steady, high growth rates over the last 15 years. Its energy consumption is predicted to grow rapidly as a result of population growth, rapid urbanisation and rising living standards [47]. Therefore, satisfying demand growth and ensuring the sustainability of energy supplies is one of key pillars of Indonesia's economy. In 2016, Indonesia had approximately 59.6 GW installed power plant capacity, generating 290 TWh of electricity [45]. Electricity peak load was estimated to reach 32,204 MW in 2017 [48]. Energy mix is currently comprised by coal (54.69%), gas (25.89%), oil (6.97%) and renewables (12.45%) [49]. The Indonesian government seeks to reduce the dependency on fossil fuel by increasing the renewable energy contribution to the power sector by at least 25% by 2030 [50]. Additionally, according to the 2014 National Energy Policy (the "2014 NEP") of Indonesia, renewable energy should reach at least the 23% of the power generation mix by 2025, while in 2050 the target is to increase renewables share to at least 31% [51]. As a contingency to the high share of renewable energy in the country's mix, PLN (the company responsible for the majority of Indonesia's energy production) will be required to use another 5.1 GW of gas-fired power plants to meet the resilience requirements of the power generation system [52]. The forecasted power demand growth and base fuel price assumption data were obtained from the National Electricity General Plan (RUKN) draft in 2015. RUKN also specifically sets the minimum reserve margin target (set to 35%), as well as the assumption on own use and transmission losses of the power system in Indonesia (9.48% according to [48]). The carbon emission reduction target was set to 26% from the Business As Usual (BAU) value in 2030, as specified in Presidential Decree No. 61 of 2011 on the National Action Plan for Reducing Emissions of Greenhouse Gases in efforts to enforce environmental impact mitigation [53]. The summary of Indonesia's 2015 initial fleet capacity by generation technology can be found in Table 2.

Generation technology	Capacity (in MW)
Coal-fired	25,697
Natural gas-fired	17,964
Diesel power	6,394
Hydropower	5,342
Geothermal	1,435
Biomass	86
Wind Onshore	1
Solar PV	11
Total	56,932

Table 23. Indonesia's power generation portfolio in 2015 (Source: [54])

Furthermore, the detailed techno-economic data used as input in the present case study and their references are shown in Table 3. Each technology is characterised by a capacity factor. The capacity factor is defined as the ratio of the actual electricity output during a certain amount of time to the maximum potential electrical output during this period.

The proposed model and the case study did not consider nuclear energy as the choice of power generation technologies because the utilization of nuclear energy in Indonesia will be considered only following the optimal utilization of new energy sources (such as hydrogen, coal bed methane, liquefied coal and coal gasification) and renewable energy. Assuming the potential of coal, gas and renewable energy is large enough, the use of nuclear energy was considered to be the last option. However, if despite the optimal utilization of new energy and renewable energy sources, the renewable energy share in total energy consumption still could not achieve a minimum 23% target by 2025, then nuclear energy will be considered as an option to fulfil the target [50]. As carbon tax has not been implemented in Indonesia yet, external cost is excluded in the cost of electricity generation for this study, while the imports and exports of electricity are not taken into account in this case study as the amount of power exchange with neighbouring countries is not significant. The annual construction limits of the renewable energy generation technologies were estimated on the basis of
historic annual installed capacities of each technology as well as the renewable potential (summarized in Table 3). Under the business-as-usual (BAU) scenario, carbon emissions from the power sector are projected to reach 750 million tons in 2020, 1000 million tons in 2025 and 1250 million tons in 2030 [55].

	Capac	Life	Conito	Fixed	Variabl	Fuel cost	CO <sub>2,eq</sub>	Annual	Renewabl
	ity	time	Looota	O&M	e O&M	(mean	emission	constructio	е
Technology	factor <sup>a</sup>	ume	TCOSL	cost <sup>a</sup>	cost <sup>b</sup>	value) <sup>f</sup>	rate <sup>a</sup>	n limit	potential <sup>c</sup>
loomlology	%	year s	\$/kW	\$/kW/yea r	\$/MWh	-	tCO <sub>2,eq</sub> /MW h	MW/year	MW
Coal (PCF)	0.70	30	1,500	31.0	3.5	51 \$/ton	1.09	-	-
Gas (NGCC)	0.70	30	950	17.1	5	8.02 \$/MMBT U	0.6	-	-
Diesel	0.70	30	700	11	6	45 \$/barrel	0.8	-	-
Hydro	0.40	40	2,411	14.7	3.5	-	0	1600	75,670
Geothermal	0.75	30	2,687 <sup>d</sup>	116	6	-	0	1000	28,910
Biomass	0.80	20	1,600	108	4	-	0	1300	32,654
Wind Onshore	0.28	30	1,800 <sup>e</sup>	10.25	1	-	0	1000	~~~~~
Wind Offshore	0.35	25	6,331	60	3	-	0	50	60,600
Solar PV	0.16	25	3,300 <sup>e</sup>	21	2	-	0	8500	207 800
Solar CSP	0.20	20	4,168	69	4	-	0	30	201,000

Table 3. Techno-economic data of power plants

<sup>a</sup> Techno-economic data derived from the average value of various sources: [1,3,16,28,37,38,56–61]; <sup>b</sup>Source: [61]; <sup>c</sup>Source: [45,62]; <sup>d</sup>Source: [63]; <sup>e</sup>Initial capital cost value at the beginning of planning horizon; <sup>f</sup>Source: [40]

# **5** Results

The case study performed capacity expansion planning with 2016 as the base year and three planning stages at years 2020, 2025 and 2035. The stochastic optimization model minimizes the total expected cost of the power generation mix for all three planning stages by considering all possible input scenarios. The proposed model was initially applied to determine the optimal power generation mix under a baseline case. Accordingly, the model was applied under three

representative cases calling for: the "Least cost option", the "Policy Compliance option" and the "Green Energy Policy option".

# 5.1 Baseline case

Under the baseline case, existing targets for renewable energy contribution were considered as input to the model (minimum increase of 16% by 2020, 23% by 2025, and 31% in 2050), the maximum  $CO_{2,eq}$  emissions limit was set according to the BAU scenario for each planning period (presented in Section 4.1), while the allowable contribution of each technology was set to 45% for all technologies. This limit was picked on the basis that coal should not exceed the 2015 quotas.

The optimised stochastic power generation mix for all leaf nodes run for planning period 2025 is shown in Figure 5 and it includes coal 20.0–45.0%, natural gas 9.0–32.0%, oil 3.5–17.5%, hydro 9.0-12.5%, geothermal 8.8–12.3%, biomass 2.3-11.9% and onshore wind 2.7–4.1%, offshore wind 0%-0.14% and solar PV 0%-8.0%. It has to be noted that results shown in this figure do not depict the likelihood of occurrence of each scenario. To identify the weighted mean proportion of power generation produced from each technology,  $\tau$ , during time period, t, each observation is multiplied by the probability of occurrence of its originating scenario  $s_k$  (where k is a specific combination of  $s_D, s_C$  and  $s_F$  scenarios) and the products are, then, summed up. For instance, the weighted mean proportion of power generation derived from technology  $\tau_1$  is calculated as:

$$\bar{x}_{\tau_1} = \sum_{k=1}^{K} (p_{s_1} x_{\tau_1, s_1} + p_{s_2} x_{\tau_1, s_2} + \dots + p_{s_k} x_{\tau_1, s_k})$$
 Eq. 28

In Figure 6, the optimised stochastic power generation mix across the whole simulation period is illustrated. Total weighted mean power installed capacity was calculated 72.2 GW in the 2020 baseline case, increasing to 166 GW in 2030 due to the growing energy demand. Outliers have been removed from the box plot representation, while the weighted mean proportions of the different technologies in the power generation mix are denoted by a red asterisk. The central red mark

in the whisker charts represents the median, while the bottom and top edges of the blue boxes indicate the 25th and 75th percentiles, respectively. The black whiskers cover the non-outliers that represent the most extreme data points. Constraints imposing the renewable technologies contribution, as well as lower carbon emission levels appear to enforce the decrease of fossil-fuels-based technologies over time. In fact, coal, NG and oil installed capacities are reduced by 11%, 45% and 34% from 2020 to 2030 time periods, while hydro, geothermal, biomass and onshore wind are increased by 58%, 117% and 112%, respectively (as shown in Figure 7). Furthermore, new weighted installed capacity was estimated 24.3 GW in 2020, 51.8 GW in 2025 and 80.5 GW in 2030, weighted RES share was 35% in year 2030, CO<sub>2,eq</sub> emissions were 570 million tons and weighted total discounted cost was calculated \$ 471 billion. The model failed to find an optimum solution for around 5% of the total uncertainty scenarios, meaning that not all constraints could be satisfied under these scenarios. Results illustrated here were, thus, cleansed and their probabilities were readjusted to sum up to one.



Figure 5 Power generation mix across different scenarios (for year 2025)



Figure 6 Optimised stochastic power generation mix throughout the simulation period under the Baseline Case



Figure 7 Weighted average installed capacity under the baseline case

Above results were derived under the assumption that the MC sample of fuel prices follow a normal distribution. In Figure 8, stochastic power generation mixes for the 2030 planning period, under the assumption of uniform, PERT and Weibull

probability distributions, are shown. The equivalent PERT, Weibull and uniform distributions were based on fitting the baseline normal distribution. Generally, results appear not to deviate substantially in relation to normal distribution, and slight deviations can be observed mostly for Weibull distribution predicting 4% less coal, 8% less NG and 13% more oil share in relation to the baseline case.



Figure 8 Optimal power generation mix under the 3 different probability distributions for 2030

### 5.2 Modelling of Planning Options (POs)

The proposed model was, then, applied to determine the optimal power generation mix for three Planning Options (POs): Least cost, Policy compliance and Green Energy Policy option. Different sets of constraints were imposed for each option and are summarised in Table 4.

The least cost PO focuses only on minimizing the cost of the power generation system, while no carbon emissions limit, renewable contribution and fuel diversity targets are in place. The policy compliance option imposes the renewable energy penetration targets, CO<sub>2,eq</sub> emission limits and required coal and natural gas quotas prescribed by the Indonesian's National Energy Policy (NEP). The Low Carbon Energy option enforces stricter renewable energy penetration targets and

CO<sub>2,eq</sub> emission limits. It should be noted that the power generation mix is based on the total power generation of the installed technologies.

Constraint	Basalina assa	Least cost	Policy Compliance	Green Energy
Constraint	Dasenne case	option	option <sup>a</sup>	Policy option
Peak demand	$\checkmark$			
Consumption demand	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Renewable potential limit	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	
Annual construction limit	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Minimum proportion	x	x	Coal: 30% in 2025 29% in 2030 NG: 22% in 2025	x
Maximum proportion	45% for each technology	x	Oil: 25% in 2025 24% in 2030 Rest of technologies: 45%	45% for each technology
Renewable penetration target	16% in 2020 23% in 2025 25% in 2030	x	16% in 2020 23% in 2025 25% in 2030	24% in 2020 35% in 2025 38% in 2030
CO <sub>2,eq</sub> emission limit	750 m ton in 2020 1000 m ton in 2025 1250 m ton in 2030 of CO <sub>2,eq</sub> /year	x	26% CO <sub>2,eq</sub> reduction in relation to 2020, 2025 and 2030 BAU	30% reduction in relation to 2020, 2025 and 2030 Baseline case
Carbon pricing	x	x	x	\$ 30 /metric ton of CO <sub>2,eq</sub>

### Table 4. Set of constraints for each PO

<sup>a</sup> Source: [45,50]

### 5.2.1 Least Cost option

The power generation mix of the Least Cost option is dominated by coal power, since there is no imposed carbon emission restriction or renewable penetration target. Even though the renewable penetration in this option is not as high and varied as in other options, it can still fulfil the 25% renewable penetration target for 2030, due to the high contribution of the relatively low cost hydropower, as well as the contribution of geothermal, biomass and onshore wind power plants.

According to the results, overall power generation in 2030 will rely heavily on the three most cost efficient technologies: coal (57.1%), geothermal (13.2%) and hydropower (13.1%). The rest of the power generation originates from gas (5.9%), onshore wind (4.6%), biomass (3.2%) and diesel power (2.9%). Cost efficiency accounts both for the total cost of the technology integrating the capital, fixed operational, variable operational and fuel cost, as well as for the total lifetime duration and the capacity factor of each technology. As can be seen from Figure 9, to satisfy the increasing demand at the least cost, coal installed capacity will keep growing rapidly throughout the planning horizon. On the other hand, natural gas and diesel consumption experience a decreasing trend as their contribution is slowly superseded by coal and hydropower.



Figure 9. Power generation mix for Least cost option

### 5.2.2 Policy Compliance option

This option encompasses the stochastic power generation mix optimization, based on the Indonesian government's policy targets for the power generation sector, as detailed in Table 4. The set of constraints considered for this option include a minimum gas utilization in the power sector of 22% (in 2025) to promote domestic use of natural gas. Coal share is also imposed a minimum limit of 30%

by 2025, while oil share is set to reach a maximum percentage of 25% by 2025. Figure 10 shows that the power generation system will be dominated by coal, hydro and natural gas-fired power plants. While coal and hydro are proposed by the model due to their low cost characteristics, expansion of natural gas capacity is mainly driven by the minimum proportion limit imposed by the policy. However, coal power growth is limited up to a certain level that satisfies the CO<sub>2,eq</sub> reduction and RES penetration targets. Further, according to the model output, hydro, geothermal and onshore wind will fill the gap in 2030 to satisfy the increasing power demand. As the capital cost for onshore wind is expected to decrease over the planning horizon, the weighted average onshore wind energy production starts to grow from 3% in 2020 to 5.5% in 2030, according to the model.



Figure 10. Power generation mix for policy compliance option

### 5.2.3 Green Energy Policy option

The Green Energy Policy option aims to investigate the effect of enforcing progressively stricter targets for the RE penetration (reaching 38% minimum RE share in 2030) and mitigation of environmental impact on the power generation mix, throughout the planning period. To this end, a hypothetical carbon pricing was also introduced as a policy for reducing emissions and drive investments into

cleaner power generation technologies. Since, no carbon pricing policy is currently in effect in Indonesia, this study assumes an average price of \$30/metric ton of CO<sub>2,eq</sub>, which is comparable to other studies in literature [38,64,65]. No constraints on the diversity of the power generation mix were added. As shown in Figure 11, the power generation mix is again most likely to be dominated by coal as the cheapest option, while the gas-fired power generation technology appears to be the second most preferred solution under this set of constraints. Both technologies, however, demonstrate a decreasing trend from 2020 to 2030, due to the green energy targets and carbon reduction policies imposed. In fact, the weighted average power generation from coal-fired power plants was calculated approximately 43% of the power generation mix in 2020, which was reduced to 37.5% in 2030, while NG was reduced from 21% to 15%, respectively, according to the model. A similar pattern is followed by oil-fired power plants, which is reduced from 7.5% in 2020 to 4.5% in 2030. Hydro and geothermal power plants are again the preferred solutions for covering the largest part of the RES penetration target, while an increasing biomass capacity addition can be observed, along with a slight increase in the share of onshore wind and solar PV installed capacity.



Figure 11. Energy mix for Green Energy Policy option

# 6 Discussion

Figure 12 integrates the values of renewable energy share, discounted total cost, CO<sub>2,eq</sub> emissions and total new installed capacity of renewable energy technologies under the different POs considered. As such, it can be observed that the Least cost option offers the lowest total discounted cost at the expense of higher CO<sub>2,eq</sub> emissions, as compared to the baseline case and the other options examined. In fact, during the planning period 2030, total weighted discounted cost is projected to amount to \$446 billion, i.e. 5% lower, while CO<sub>2,eq</sub> emissions are 28% higher (i.e. 732 million ton) than the baseline case. This PO is also characterized by the lowest weighted new installed capacity and total contribution of renewables in the power generation mix when compared to the rest of the POs examined, reaching a weighted average of around 27% share during the planning period 2025, fulfilling the currently existing target of 23% RES share in the power generation mix. Although this option comes with the lowest cost, the power generation mix appears to be less diverse; for example, in year 2030 the individual shares of technologies, with the exception of coal, remain at relatively low levels (weighted values of the rest technologies are below 15%). This can potentially jeopardise the security of the power generation system, since alternative technologies that can provide peak power, such as NG-fired power plants have relatively small shares in the power generation mix. Peaking generation plants, such as the fast start and flexible gas-fired power plants are required to satisfy changes in peak demand and network congestions, which may be caused by the increasing integration of intermittent renewable energy in the network, challenging the power generation system security. Indeed, it is estimated that every 8 MW of wind generation installed, requires approximately 1 MW of new peaking power plant [66]. However, the present model does not take into account the ability of NG fired power plants at demand tracking. It should also be noted that intermittency only applies to specific renewable energy technologies, i.e. the solar PV and the onshore/offshore wind power plants, while geothermal and biomass technologies, which appear to be present in the

Indonesian power generation mix, can be predictable in terms of their output (i.e. dispatchable sources).

As far as the Policy Compliance PO is concerned, it is indicated that the total discounted cost will be higher than the Baseline and the Least cost option, i.e. \$ 487.5 billion for year 2030, due to the minimum 24% share of gas-fired plants constraint enforced by the Government. Nevertheless, this PO offers better environmental impact mitigation, as it limits the CO<sub>2,eq</sub> emissions to 592 million ton of CO<sub>2,eq</sub> per year, achieving the 26% CO<sub>2,eq</sub> reduction target for 2030. The RES contribution achieved by this option reaches a weighted mean value of 31%, which is higher than the Least cost option but lower than the Green Energy Policy option. The decreasing trend in power generation from diesel power is a result of the high cost of diesel fuel, as well as the policy target to limit the diesel power up to a maximum 1% in 2030 with the aim to minimize the utilization of expensive imported oil.

The optimal total weighted discounted cost under the Green energy policy option was estimated \$592.7 billion, ranking this option as the most expensive among all other options, potentially due to the higher amount of new installed capacity of renewables, needed to satisfy the more ambitious environmental impact mitigation targets. Increasing costs were greatly attributed to the introduction of the carbon pricing policy. Additionally, under this option, the weighted RES share equals to 39% and the expected CO<sub>2,eq</sub> emissions amount to 514 million tons per year during the 2030 time period. The higher RES penetration targets, the carbon pricing policy and the more ambitious CO<sub>2,eq</sub> emissions reduction targets resulted in an improved environmental performance of the power generation system, which, however, incurred higher cost to the power generation system.



Figure 12. Renewable energy contribution proportion, total discounted cost, CO<sub>2,eq</sub> emissions and Renewable energy sources (RES) New Installed Capacity (NIC) of technologies for the: (a) Least cost option, (b) Policy compliance option and (c) Green energy policy option

# 7 Conclusions

In this paper, a multi-stage stochastic optimisation model was developed to optimize future power generation mix of a region or country by minimizing the total discounted cost, whilst also considering a number of constraints related to the peak and consumption demand, renewable energy potential limit, renewable energy penetration targets, annual construction limit, fuel diversity, CO<sub>2,eq</sub> emission targets and carbon pricing policy. The model took into account the uncertainty of three variables, including the demand of electricity, the future

reduction of capital cost of renewable technologies (due to learning curve effects), and the volatility of coal, natural gas and diesel prices. Uncertainty in energy demand and declining capital cost of solar PV and onshore wind was simulated by means of a scenario-tree approach, while the volatility of fuel prices was simulated through Monte Carlo simulation assuming a normal probability distribution.

Indonesia's power system has been used as a case study to test the applicability of the proposed model by means of a baseline case. The model was, then, applied to determine the optimal power generation mix for three planning options: Least Cost, Policy Compliance and Green Energy Policy option.

Across all cases simulated, coal appeared to play a dominant role in the development of power generation system in Indonesia within the next 13 years, as a result of its relatively low construction and operation cost. The results indicated that to achieve the sustainability target set by the policy, Indonesia needs a major expansion in renewable-based power generation capacity to meet the future demand as the conventional fossil-based power generation is capped up to a certain level to meet the CO<sub>2,eq</sub> reduction target. This will be a significant challenge as the required installed capacity of renewable generation is much higher than the current installed capacity for each renewable technology. On the one hand, enhancing the renewable energy and environmental impact mitigation targets can increase the RES share in the energy mix to the expense of a higher total power generation system cost. On the other hand, a cheaper power generation mix could potentially be achieved (which will potentially also satisfy the RES penetration target); however, imposing no diversity constraints might jeopardise the security of the power generation system. A more secure power generation system can be achieved by diversifying the generation capacities and accommodating fast start and flexible gas-fired power plants. However, the share of power generated from coal and natural gas combined has to be kept below approximately 60% in 2030 to achieve more ambitious environmental impact mitigation targets as the ones assumed under the Green energy policy option. This maximum limit can be increased by shifting from coal to natural gas

generation at the expense of higher power generation system cost. Gas-fired generation can, thus, be used as a contingency technology, in order to approach the CO<sub>2,eq</sub> emission targets, while at the same time offer higher protection against the intermittency of renewable-based power generation and hence support the integration of wind and solar technologies.

The developed model could be a useful tool for decision makers to assist in quantitative analysis and to provide a better understanding in power generation system planning. The results generated by the model could be improved by supplying more accurate data, such as comprehensive remaining technical life data of the existing power generation facilities and annual construction limit for each renewable energy technology that has been assessed further. The methodology developed in this study could also be used in other problems where the optimal solution is highly dependent on the stochasticity of key related variables.

# Appendix

### Table 4 – List of symbols

$C_{rate_{\tau}}$	$CO_{2,eq}$ emission rate of power plant technology (ton $CO_{2,eq}/MWh$ )
p <sub>sD</sub>	Probability of energy demand scenario
p <sub>sc</sub>	Probability of capital cost reduction scenario
p <sub>sf</sub>	Probability of fuel cost volatility scenario
$CF_{\tau}$	Capacity factor of power plant technology (%)
$CL_T$	Annual construction limit for each technology (in MW/year)
C <sub>emit</sub>	$CO_{2,eq}$ emitted per year (ton of $CO_{2,eq}$ /year)
C <sub>target</sub>	CO <sub>2,eq</sub> emission limit (ton of CO <sub>2,eq</sub> /year)
$C_{tax}$	Carbon tax (\$/ton of CO <sub>2,eq</sub> )

- $L_t$  Technical life (in years)
- $RE_{pot_{t.T}}$  Renewable potential limit (in MW)
- $RE_{target_t}$  Renewable penetration target in energy mix (%)
  - $s_c$  Capital cost reduction scenario of new onshore wind and solar power plants
  - *s*<sub>D</sub> Energy demand scenario
  - $s_F$  Coal, gas and oil fuel price scenario
  - *CD* Power consumption demand (in MWh)
  - *EACP* Annualized capital cost of existing power plants (\$/year)
  - *EC* Power generation cost of existing power plants (\$/year)
- ECAPEX Capital factor of existing power plants (\$/kW)
  - *ECC* Carbon cost of existing power plants (\$/year)
  - *EFC* Fuel cost of existing power plants (\$/year)
  - *EFOM* Fixed O&M cost of existing power plants (\$/year)
  - *EIC* Installed capacity of existing power plants (MW)
  - *EVOM* Non-fuel variable O&M cost of existing power plants (\$/year)
  - FOM Fixed O&M cost (\$/kW)
  - *FP* Fuel price (\$/MWh)
  - *FR* Fuel consumption rate (ton/MWh; MSCF/MWh; barrel/MWh)
  - *HR* Power plant heat rate (Btu/kWh)
  - *HV* Average heating value of fuel (Btu/ton; Btu/ft<sup>3</sup>; Btu/barrel)
  - *IC* Total installed capacity (MW)
  - *L* Transmission and distribution losses (%)

- *Max<sub>cap</sub>* Maximum proportion in energy mix / diversity (%)
- *Min<sub>cap</sub>* Minimum proportion in energy mix (%)
- *NACP* Annualized capital cost of new power plants (\$/year)
- *NC* Power generation cost of new power plants (\$/year)
- *NCAPEX* Capital factor of new power plants (\$/kW)
  - *NCC* Carbon cost of new power plants (\$/year)
  - *NFC* Fuel cost of new power plants (\$/year)
- *NFOM* Fixed O&M cost of new power plants (\$/year)
- *NIC* Installed capacity of new power plants (MW)
- *NVOM* Non-fuel variable O&M cost of new power plants (\$/year)
  - 0 Own use (%)
  - *P* Net power production (in GWh)
  - *PD* Peak demand (in MW)
  - *RIC* Required installed capacity (in MW)
  - *RM* Supply reserve margin (%)
- *VOM* Non-fuel variable O&M cost (\$/MWh)
  - *f* Total power generation cost discounted to present value
  - *r* Interest rate (%)
  - *s* Scenario (path in scenario tree)
  - *t* Time intervals or period

Power generation technology including coal (denoted as "1"), natural gas

 $\tau$  ("2"), oil ("3"), hydro ("4"), geothermal ("5"), biomass ("6"), onshore wind ("7"), offshore wind ("8"), solar PV ("9") and solar CSP ("10")

# References

- [1] EIA. International Energy Outlook 2016. 2016.
- [2] OECD/IEA, IEA. World Energy Outlook 2017. IEA; 2017. doi:10.1787/weo-2013-en.
- [3] Thangavelu SR, Khambadkone AM, Karimi IA. Long-term optimal energy mix planning towards high energy security and low GHG emission. Appl Energy 2015;154:959–69. doi:10.1016/j.apenergy.2015.05.087.
- [4] Prebeg P, Gasparovic G, Krajacic G, Duic N. Long-term energy planning of Croatian power system using multi-objective optimization with focus on renewable energy and integration of electric vehicles. Appl Energy 2016;184:1493–507. doi:10.1016/j.apenergy.2016.03.086.
- [5] Bakirtzis GAGEP by M considering mid-term scheduling decisions, Biskas PN, Chatziathanasiou V. Generation Expansion Planning by MILP considering mid-term scheduling decisions. Electr Power Syst Res 2012;86:98–112. doi:10.1016/j.epsr.2011.12.008.
- [6] Ozcan M, Ozturk S, Yildirim M. Turkey's long-term generation expansion planning with the inclusion of renewable-energy sources. Comput Electr Eng 2014;40:2050–61. doi:10.1016/j.compeleceng.2014.07.001.
- [7] Ioannou A, Angus A, Brennan F. Risk-based methods for sustainable energy system planning: A review. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 2017;74:602–15. doi:10.1016/j.rser.2017.02.082.
- [8] Costa OLV, de Oliveira Ribeiro C, Rego EE, Stern JM, Parente V, Kileber S. Robust portfolio optimization for electricity planning: An application based on the Brazilian electricity mix. Energy Econ 2017;64:158–69. doi:10.1016/j.eneco.2017.03.021.
- [9] Cheng R, Xu Z, Liu P, Wang Z, Li Z, Jones I. A multi-region optimization

planning model for China's power sector. Appl Energy 2015;137:413–26. doi:10.1016/j.apenergy.2014.10.023.

- [10] Li YPYF, Huang GH, Li YPYF, Xu Y, Chen WT. Regional-scale electric power system planning under uncertainty—A multistage interval-stochastic integer linear programming approach. Energy Policy 2010;38:475–90. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2009.09.038.
- [11] Li GC, Huang GH, Sun W, Ding XW. An inexact optimization model for energy-environment systems management in the mixed fuzzy, dual-interval and stochastic environment. Renew Energy 2014;64:153–63. doi:10.1016/j.renene.2013.11.013.
- [12] Koltsaklis NE, Dagoumas AS, Kopanos GM, Pistikopoulos EN, Georgiadis MC. A spatial multi-period long-term energy planning model: A case study of the Greek power system. Appl Energy 2014;115:456–82. doi:10.1016/j.apenergy.2013.10.042.
- [13] Cabello JM, Luque M, Miguel F, Ruiz AB, Ruiz F. A multiobjective interactive approach to determine the optimal electricity mix in Andalucía (Spain). TOP 2014;22:109–27. doi:10.1007/s11750-011-0236-2.
- [14] Cano EL, Moguerza JM, Alonso-Ayuso A. A multi-stage stochastic optimization model for energy systems planning and risk management. Energy Build 2016;110:49–56. doi:10.1016/j.enbuild.2015.10.020.
- [15] Aghaei J, Akbari MA, Roosta A, Baharvandi A. Multiobjective generation expansion planning considering power system adequacy. Electr Power Syst Res 2013;102:8–19. doi:10.1016/j.epsr.2013.04.001.
- [16] Ahn J, Woo J, Lee J. Optimal allocation of energy sources for sustainable development in South Korea: Focus on the electric power generation industry. Energy Policy 2015;78:78–90. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2014.12.023.
- [17] Georgiou PN. A bottom-up optimization model for the long-term energy

planning of the Greek power supply sector integrating mainland and insular electric systems. Comput Oper Res 2016;66:292–312. doi:10.1016/j.cor.2015.02.015.

- [18] Hu Q. Planning of Electric Power Generation Systems under Multiple Uncertainties and Constraint-Violation Levels. J Environ Informatics 2014;23:55–64. doi:10.3808/jei.201400257.
- [19] Hu Q, Huang G, Cai Y, Xu Y. Energy and Environmental Systems Planning with Recourse: Inexact Stochastic Programming Model Containing Fuzzy Boundary Intervals in Objectives and Constraints. J Energy Eng 2013;139:169–89. doi:10.1061/(ASCE)EY.1943-7897.0000116.
- [20] Delgado F, Ortiz A, Renedo CJ, Pérez S, Mañana M, Zobaa AF. The influence of nuclear generation on CO2 emissions and on the cost of the Spanish system in long-term generation planning. Int J Electr Power Energy Syst 2011;33:673–83. doi:10.1016/j.ijepes.2010.12.025.
- [21] Feng Y, Ryan SM. Scenario construction and reduction applied to stochastic power generation expansion planning. Comput Oper Res 2013;40:9–23. doi:10.1016/j.cor.2012.05.005.
- [22] Jeppesen M, Brear MJ, Chattopadhyay D, Manzie C, Dargaville R, Alpcan T. Least cost, utility scale abatement from Australia's NEM (National Electricity Market). Part 1: Problem formulation and modelling. Energy 2016;101:606–20. doi:10.1016/j.energy.2016.02.017.
- [23] Zakerinia M, Torabi SA. Multiobjective power expansion planning in the planning horizon. 2010 IEEE Conf. Innov. Technol. an Effic. Reliab. Electr. Supply, IEEE; 2010, p. 188–94. doi:10.1109/CITRES.2010.5619813.
- [24] Pereira J, Ferreira RA, Sousa JAM, Lagarto J, Martins A. Optimizing the renewable generation mix in the Portuguese power system based on temporal and spatial diversity. 11th Int. Conf. Eur. Energy Mark., IEEE;

2014, p. 1–5. doi:10.1109/EEM.2014.6861292.

- [25] Krukanont P, Tezuka T. Implications of capacity expansion under uncertainty and value of information: The near-term energy planning of Japan. Energy 2007;32:1809–24. doi:10.1016/j.energy.2007.02.003.
- [26] Li YP, Huang GH. Electric-power systems planning and greenhouse-gas emission management under uncertainty. Energy Convers Manag 2012;57:173–82. doi:10.1016/j.enconman.2011.12.018.
- [27] Bakirtzis GA, Biskas PN, Chatziathanasiou V. Generation Expansion Planning by MILP considering mid-term scheduling decisions. Electr Power Syst Res 2012;86:98–112. doi:10.1016/j.epsr.2011.12.008.
- [28] Betancourt-Torcat A, Almansoori A. Design multiperiod optimization model for the electricity sector under uncertainty – A case study of the Emirate of Abu Dhabi. Energy Convers Manag 2015;100:177–90. doi:10.1016/j.enconman.2015.05.001.
- [29] Vithayasrichareon P, MacGill IF. A Monte Carlo based decision-support tool for assessing generation portfolios in future carbon constrained electricity industries. Energy Policy 2012;41:374–92. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2011.10.060.
- [30] Shapiro A. On complexity of multistage stochastic programs. Oper Res Lett 2006;34:1–8. doi:10.1016/j.orl.2005.02.003.
- [31] Conejo AJ, Carrión M, Morales JM. Decision Making Under Uncertainty in Electricity Markets. Int. Ser. Oper. Res. Manag. Sci., 2010.
- [32] Min D, Chung J. Evaluation of the long-term power generation mix: The case study of South Korea's energy policy. Energy Policy 2013;62:1544–52. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2013.07.104.
- [33] Tekiner H, Coit DW, Felder FA. Multi-period multi-objective electricity

generation expansion planning problem with Monte-Carlo simulation. Electr Power Syst Res 2010;80:1394–405. doi:10.1016/j.epsr.2010.05.007.

- [34] Piao MJ, Li YP, Huang GH. Development of a stochastic simulation– optimization model for planning electric power systems – A case study of Shanghai, China. Energy Convers Manag 2014;86:111–24. doi:10.1016/J.ENCONMAN.2014.05.011.
- [35] Vespucci MT, Bertocchi M, Pisciella P, Zigrino S. Two-stage stochastic mixed integer optimization models for power generation capacity expansion with risk measures. Optim Methods Softw 2016;31:305–27. doi:10.1080/10556788.2015.1076821.
- [36] Ji L, Niu DX, Huang GH, Li W, Liu ZP. Environmental and economic optimization model for electric system planning in Ningxia, China: Inexact stochastic risk-aversion programming approach 2015;2015. doi:10.1155/2015/236958.
- [37] Vespucci MT, Bertocchi M, Innorta M, Zigrino S. A stochastic model for investments in different technologies for electricity production in the long period. Cent Eur J Oper Res 2014;22:407–26. doi:10.1007/s10100-013-0317-4.
- [38] Kim S, Koo J, Lee CJ, Yoon ES. Optimization of Korean energy planning for sustainability considering uncertainties in learning rates and external factors. Energy 2012;44:126–34. doi:10.1016/j.energy.2012.02.062.
- [39] Jordan DC, Kurtz SR. Photovoltaic Degradation Rates An Analytical Review. June, 2014: 2012.
- [40] Ministry of State Owned Enterprises (SOEs) (Kementerian Badan Usaha Milik Negara (BUMN) selaku Rapat Umum Pemegang Saham Perusahaan Perseroan (Persero)). Rencana Kerja dan Anggaran Perusahaan (RKAP) 2017. 2017.

- [41] Al-Qahtani K, Elkamel A, Ponnambalam K. Robust Optimization for Petrochemical Network Design under Uncertainty. Ind Eng Chem Res 2008;47:3912–9. doi:10.1021/ie0713184.
- [42] Boggs PTPT, Tolle JWJW. Sequential Quadratic Programming. Acta Numer 1995;4:1–51. doi:10.1017/S0962492900002518.
- [43] Turvey R, Anderson D. Electricity economics: essays and case studies.Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press; 1977.
- [44] International Atomic Energy Agency. Expansion Planning for Electrical Generating Systems: A Guidebook. Technical Reports Series No. 241; 1977.
- [45] PWC. Power in Indonesia. Investment and Taxation Guide. November 2017, 5th Edition: 2017.
- [46] British Petroleum (BP). Statistical Review of World Energy 2016. 2016.
- [47] International Energy Agency. Indonesia 2015 2015.
- [48] Ministry Of Energy and Mineral Resources Republic of Indonesia. 2017Handbook of Energy & Economic statistics of Indonesia. Jakarta: 2017.
- [49] Direktorat Jenderal Ketenagalistrikan Kementerian Energy Dan Sumber Daya Mineral. Laporan Kinerja (LAKIN). 2017.
- [50] Directorate General for Electricity and Energy Utilization. Draft Juli 2015 -Rencana Umum Kementerian Energi Dan Sumber Daya Mineral. 2015.
- [51] Government of Indonesia. Government Regulation ("GR") No. 79/2014 on National Energy Policy (the "2014 NEP"). 2014.
- [52] Ministry of Energy and Mineral Resources. 2016 2025 Electricity Supply Business Plan (Rencana Usaha Penyediaan Tenaga Listrik - RUPTL).
  2017.

- [53] Government of Indonesia. Presidential Regulation 61 of 2011 on National Action Plan on GHG Emissions Reduction. 2011.
- [54] Directorate General for Electricity and Energy Utilization. List of Power Generation Facilities in Indonesia. 2016.
- [55] Asian Development Bank. Indonesia energy sector, assessment, strategy, and road map. July, 2016: 2016.
- [56] Bakirtzis GA, Biskas PN, Chatziathanasiou V. Generation Expansion Planning by MILP considering mid-term scheduling decisions. Electr Power Syst Res 2012;86:98–112. doi:10.1016/j.epsr.2011.12.008.
- [57] World Energy Council. World Energy Perspective Cost of Energy Technologies. World Energy Counc 2013:42. doi:ISBN: 978 0 94612 130
  4.
- [58] International Renewable Energy Agency, Breeze P. Wind Power. Power Gener. Technol., vol. 1, Elsevier; 2014, p. 223–42. doi:10.1016/B978-0-08-098330-1.00011-9.
- [59] IEA NEA. Projected Costs of Generating Electricity 1–30. 2015.
- [60] National Renewable Energy Laboratory. WP2 IEA Wind Task 26: The past and future cost of wind energy. 2012.
- [61] Directorate General for Electricity and Energy Utilization. Cost of Power Generation. 2015.
- [62] Directorate General of New Energy Renewable Energy and Energy Conservation. Statistics of Directorate General of New Energy, Renewable and Energy Conservation. 2014.
- [63] IEA. Southeast Asia Energy Outlook. World Energy Outlook 2013:131. doi:10.1787/weo-2013-en.

- [64] Tran TTD, Smith AD. Incorporating performance-based global sensitivity and uncertainty analysis into LCOE calculations for emerging renewable energy technologies. Appl Energy 2018;216:157–71. doi:10.1016/j.apenergy.2018.02.024.
- [65] Heck N, Smith C, Hittinger E. A Monte Carlo approach to integrating uncertainty into the levelized cost of electricity. Electr J 2016;29:21–30. doi:10.1016/j.tej.2016.04.001.
- [66] Qadrdan M, Cheng M, Wu J, Jenkins N. Benefits of demand-side response in combined gas and electricity networks. Appl Energy 2017;192:360–9. doi:10.1016/j.apenergy.2016.10.047.

# **APPENDICES**

# Appendix A - Design implications towards inspection reduction of large-scale structures

# Anastasia loannou<sup>a</sup>, Lin Wang<sup>b</sup>, Feargal Brennan<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and the Environment, Renewable Energy Marine Structures - Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS-CDT) Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>b</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and Environment, Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

Paper published in Procedia CIRP, 2017, vol. 60, pp. 434–439.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procir.2017.02.024



Available online at www.sciencedirect.com



Procedia CIRP 60 (2017) 434 - 439



27th CIRP Design 2017

## Design implications towards inspection reduction of large scale structures

Anastasia Ioannou<sup>a</sup>\*, Lin Wang<sup>a</sup>, Feargal Brennan<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and Environment, Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

\* Corresponding author. E-mail address: a.ioannou@cranfield.ac.uk

#### Abstract

Operational management is a key contributor in life cycle costs, especially for large scale assets which are in most times complex in structural hierarchy and with a large nominal service life. Decisions on the operational management may concern the number of inspections or maintenance strategies which may allow full utilization of structural capacity or sacrifice residual life in order to avoid an unscheduled intervention. Design of such assets is often governed by design standards which offer the designer the flexibility to take certain decisions that may affect the CAPEX to OPEX ratio such as that of building a more robust structure which may eliminate the need for costly inspection operations. This paper is investigating this approach, taking the example of offshore wind turbine support structures as the reference case, and examines the relevant provisions of the DNV-Os-J101 Standard with respect to the design conditions is evaluated through a combination of detailed cost model and in terative optimization algorithm. The approach which is followed and documented, can be applicable to other complex structural systems for decision making through evaluation of service life costs.

© 2017 The Authors. Published by Elsevier B.V. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license

(http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).

Peer-review under responsibility of the scientific committee of the 27th CIRP Design Conference

Keywords: offshore wind energy, monopile, design optimisation, material safety factors, inspection and maintenance, cost model, genetic algorithm

#### 1. Introduction

Complexity of structural systems, introduce a variety of factors that a designer should take into account during the design stage of the project which could in any way affect subsequent stages of the service life of an asset. Energy assets are in most cases characterized by increased complexity and hence decisions over their design and operation becomes even more demanding. Offshore wind energy structures is a representative example of this phenomenon, varying significantly from similar applications, such as those of the offshore oil and gas industry, in the sense that they are deployed in arrays of several units (this number can reach or exceed 100) hence the requirements in mass production, should be designed to accept higher risks due to their unmanned operation in normal conditions and the fact that they refer to a marginal business were profits are limited and highly uncertain. In particular, as of July 2016, 3,344 units were installed and grid connected across Europe, at an average distance to shore of 42 km and 25 meters of deployment depth, accounting of 11.5 GW

of total capacity [1] with ambitious targets for the foreseeable future (18 GW to be deployed by 2020) [2].

In this paper we consider the example of the frequency of inspection and maintenance of offshore wind support structures, usually determined by Industrial Standards such as the DNV-RP-J101 [3], recommending fixed intervals between consecutive inspections and outlining the design structural requirements of the wind farm turbines. Since certification is essential for an offshore wind farm to be eligible for insurance, it is of paramount importance for the wind turbines to acquire the certification needed through compliance to the underpinning standards. Although standards are in general very prescriptive, they often allow designer the flexibility to change the length of the inspection intervals by modifying the design of the substructure. As such, the designer can overdesign the support structure through higher material factors in order to expand the inspection intervals yielding significant inspection and potential maintenance cost gains. As a consequence, increasing the material factor of the structure is expected to

 $2212-8271 @ 2017 \ The \ Authors. \ Published \ by \ Elsevier \ B.V. \ This \ is \ an \ open \ access \ article \ under \ the \ CC \ BY-NC-ND \ license \ (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).$ 

have an effect on the material volume of steel and therefore on the construction cost of the support structure.

This paper investigates the effect of material safety factors on fatigue design of offshore wind turbine monopiles and quantifies the cost implications associated with each case. Results of this work highlight the fact that design elements of offshore wind farms should be based on strategic decisions affecting the levels of CAPEX and OPEX over the lifecycle of an offshore wind farm.

#### Nomenclature

CAPEX	Capital expenditures
CVI	Close visual inspection
GVI	General visual inspection
OPEX	Operating expenditures
ROV	Remotely Operated Vehicle

#### 2. Inspection of offshore wind turbines

According to DNV-OS-J101 (Chapter 13) [3] periodical inspections should be performed during the design life of the offshore wind farm in the following components:

- wind turbines,
- structural system above water,
- structural system below water,
- submerged power cables.

The present paper focuses on the inspection of the structural system below water. Costs of subsea structural surveys represent around 1% of the total maintenance costs according to a report compiled by Garrad & Hassan [4]. Nevertheless, the high level of expenditure devoted for such investments render their limitation a rather important business.

Typical offshore subsea survey components for the inspection of the structure for the periodical inspections consist of the general visual inspection (GVI) and the close visual inspection (CVI) usually carried out through a Remotely Operated Vehicle (ROV).

One of the main issues of calendar-based maintenance of the subsea structural components is the determination of the interval between consecutive inspections. According to [3] inspection for fatigue cracks should take place at least every five years. However, the frequency of inspections may be waived according to the design philosophy that has been used for the structural components in question. As such, when the fatigue design of the component has been performed by using safety factors corresponding to a condition of no access for inspection operations, the inspections on the specific part could be eliminated. When, however, material factors are smaller, more regular inspections need to be performed. The Guidance note of the DNV-Os-J101 Standard with regards to inspections for fatigue cracks (section 13.3.7.2) recommends that the interval between consecutive inspections can be expressed in relation to the material safety factor  $\gamma_m$  as:

Inspection interval = Calculated fatigue life  $\cdot \gamma_m^5 / 1.25^5$  (1)

Therefore,

- when  $\gamma_m = 1.25$ , inspections for fatigue cracks can be fully eliminated,
- when  $\gamma_m = 1.15$ , inspections for fatigue cracks are needed every 13 years,
- when  $\gamma_m = 1.0$ , inspections for fatigue cracks are needed every 7 years.

It becomes, thus, evident that overdesigning a monopile substructure could potentially reduce calendar-based maintenance costs. However, increasing the material factor would result in a higher volume of the steel quantity used for the construction of the substructure with a subsequent increase in the manufacturing and transportation costs.

#### 3. Development of lifecycle cost model

In order to estimate the effect of the different design configurations on the cost of energy, a lifecycle cost model was developed.

Existing literature on the lifecycle costs of an offshore wind farm indicates that the cost drivers fall into the 5 main phases of the offshore wind farm's life (as in [5-7]), characterized by different operating conditions and cost structures:

- 1. Development and consenting (D&C)
- 2. Production and acquisition (P&A)
- 3. Installation and commissioning (I&C)
- 4. Operation and maintenance (O&M)
- 5. Decommissioning and disposal (D&D)

Above cost categories are further broken down into their constituent elements, and accordingly a database is built with the related cost elements.

The cost of energy can be calculated by the following equation:

$$LCOE = \frac{Sum of lifetime discounted generation costs (\pounds)}{Sum of discounted lifetime energy output (MWh)} =$$

$$LCOE = \frac{\sum_{t=1}^{n} \frac{CAPEX_t + OPEX_t + D}{(t+WACC)^{t}}}{\sum_{t=1}^{n} \frac{NET_t}{(t+WACC)^{t}}}$$
(2)

Where  $CAPEX_t$  is the capital costs in the year t,  $OPEX_t$ : operations and maintenance costs, D: decommissioning costs, NET<sub>t</sub>: net electricity production in the year t, WACC: weighted average cost of capital.

It is noted that the calculation of total lifetime expenses is based on discounting annual financial flows, taking into consideration the time value of money.

The cost model aims at capturing the impact of applying a different design philosophy by using varying safety factors to the structure on the CAPEX and OPEX. Therefore, the cost components that are explicitly impacted by the design of the monopile are: (a) the cost of monopile steel mass, fabrication, transportation and installation, and (b) the subsurface inspection costs for fatigue cracks. To this end, these are the elements, which are further investigated within the context of this paper.

The following assumptions were applied for setting up the model with regards to the above parameters:

(a) The cost of the monopile  $(CM_t)$  during the production and

acquisition stage derives from the sum of fabrication  $(CoF_{monop})$  and material cost  $(CoM_{monop})$ :  $CM_{P\&A} = CoM_{monop} + CoF_{monop}$  (3)

The cost of monopile material is calculated by the following equation:

$$CoM_{monop} = SQ_{monop} \cdot SP \tag{4}$$

Where SQ is the steel quantity for the monopiles, SP is the steel price per ton. Cost of fabrication is empirically assumed to be priced twice the cost of the volume of steel required.

$$CoF_{monop} = 2 \cdot CoM_{monop} \tag{5}$$

 $CM_{P\&A}$  is added to the cost of installation of the monopile carried out during the installation phase  $CM_I$ . It was assumed that a high-capacity jack-up vessel needs to be hired for the transportation and installation of the monopiles. The vessel's capacity was assumed to be 5 monopiles with a mobilization time of 3 days. Table 1 displays representative installation vessel day rates in relation to their crane capacity [8].

(b) Sub-surface inspection costs ( $CM_{I\&C}$ ) are assumed to be carried out by a diving support vessel chartered on the spot market. Cost components of inspections of the structural system below water are summarized in Table 2. The rest of the model's parameters were kept stable across the cases investigated.

Table 1 Approximate day-rates, in thousands £(Source: [8])

Vessel daily rates (thousands £)	Jack-up vessel crane capacity		
	(tones)		
192.6	1,200		
147.3	1,000		
102.0	800		

Table 2 Typical inspection costs for structural system below water (Source: [9])

Survey type	Mob, £	Demod, £	Vessel day rate, £/day	Reports, etc.
Structural:	120,000	60,000	25,000	10,000-
GVI/CVI				15,000

# 4. A framework for design optimisation of offshore wind support structures

A structural optimisation model based on coupled FEA (finite element analysis) and GA (genetic algorithm) is used to determine the thickness distributions of monopiles.

# 4.1 Parametric FEA model of offshore wind turbine monopiles

A parametric FEA model of offshore wind turbine monopiles was established using ANSYS, which is a widely used finite element (FE) software. The parametric FEA model enables the design parameters of wind turbine monopiles to be easily modified to create various monopile models. The 3D geometry model and FEA mesh are depicted in Figs. 1 and 2, respectively.



Figure 1 3D geometry models

Figure 2 FEA mesh

The flowchart of the parametric model of wind turbine monopiles is presented in Fig. 3.



Figure 3 Flowchart of the parametric FEA model for offshore wind turbine monopiles

#### 4.2 Genetic algorithm

GA is a widely used search heuristic that mimics the process of natural selection. Due to its capable of handling large number of design variables and avoiding being trapped in local optima, GA has been employed in complex problems and has proven to be robust for practical engineering application [10], wind turbine composite blades [11] and OWT related studies [12,13]. In GA, a population of individuals (also referred to candidate solutions) to an optimisation problem is iteratively evolved toward better solutions. Each individual contains a set of attributes (such as its chromosomes and genotype) which can be mutated and altered. The evolution generally begins with a population of random individuals, and it progresses iteratively. The population in each iteration is called a generation, in which the fitness of each individual is evaluated. The value of the objective function in the optimisation problem being solved is generally taken as the fitness. The individuals having higher fitness are stochastically selected from the current population, and the genome of each individual is then modified (such as mutated and recombined) to form a new generation, which is then utilised in the next iteration. The GA generally terminates when either the number of generations reaches the maximum value or the current population achieves a satisfactory fitness level.

GA searches for optimal solutions through an iterative way, which is summarised below:

- Define optimisation objectives, design variables and constraints: The optimisation objectives, design variables and constraints are defined at the first step of GA.
- 2. Initialise population: Initial population (i.e. initial candidate solutions) is randomly generated in this step.
- 3. Generate a new population: In this step, a new population is created through mutation and crossover.
- 4. Design point update: In this step, the design points in the new population are updated.
- Convergence validation: The optimisation converges when convergence criteria have been reached. If the convergence criteria have not yet been reached, the optimisation is not converged and the evolutionary process of GA proceeds to the next step.
- 6. Stopping criteria validation: If the iteration number exceeds the maximum number of iterations, the evolutionary process is then terminated without having reached convergence. Otherwise, the algorithm returns to Step 3 to generate a new population.

The above Steps 3 to 6 are repeated until the optimisation has converged or the stopping criterion has been reached.



Figure 4 Flowchart of the optimisation model

#### 5. Case study

#### 5.1. Presentation of the case study

In this section the aforementioned methodology is applied to a 500MW offshore wind farm, consisting of 83 turbines. There are numerous studies that have investigated an OWF of 500MW (for example in [4], [6, 14, 15]), allowing for the comparison of results. The wind farm design parameters of the cost model consider a distance to O&M port of 40km, average mean wind speed at 100m above mean sea level 9m/s, fixed monopile foundation type, water depth 20m, 25 years of asset life, nameplate capacity of 6MW and construction duration 5 years. Table 3 presents the distribution of cash flows during the

five lifecycle stages of the wind farm at a 30 year period, including 5 years of construction. This includes 5 years of building up the wind farm and 25 years of operation. The parameters that remain stable in the cost structure of the wind farm were adopted by literature sources such as [14] and [15] mostly for the CAPEX and decommissioning components (D&C, P&A, I&C, D&D), while [4] and [9] provided input for calculating the maintenance costs (O&M). The aggregated costs of constant parameters are illustrated in Most of them are presented in Table 4.

Table 3 Distribution of cash flow for the five economic evaluation stages (Source: [14, 16])

		Investment year							
	0	1	2	3	4	5	6– 9	10– 29	30
				Opera	ational y	/ear			
	-4	-3	-2	-1	0	1	2– 5	6 24	25
Stag	Weig	hted inve	estment o	distributio	n over		5	24	
D&C	34	2%	2%	21.5	40	0.5%	0	0%	0%
P&A	0%	0.1	16.3	% 37.3	43.4 %	3%	% 0 %	0%	0%
I&C	0%	1.65 %	1.66 %	32.5 %	61.4 %	2.8%	0%	0%	0%
O&M	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0	100 %	0%
D&D	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0 %	0%	100 %

Table 4 Constant cost elements (Source: [14])

Lifecycle	Cost element	Costs (fmillion)
stage		
D&C	Project management	41.7
	Legal authorization	16.5
	Surveys	18.9
	Engineering	1.1
	Contingencies	124.6
P&A	Wind turbines	420.3
	Power transmission system	156.5
	Monitoring system	2.5
I&C	Port	14.7
	Installation of the components	265.8-CM <sub>1&amp;C</sub>
	Commissioning	0.2
	Insurance	20.8
O&M	Onshore logistics, Workboats,	Costs considered
	Aviation, Crane barge services, etc.	according to [4],[9].
D&D	Port preparation	20.9
	Removal operation	188.2
	Waste management	-13.9
	Site clearance	3.6
	Post-decommissioning monitoring	3.6

#### 5.2. Geometry of the monopile

The monopile used in this study has an outer diameter of 6m and an overall length of 55m, consisting of eleven 5m-length segments with varied thicknesses. 35m of the monopile are embedded into the soil, and the remaining 20m covers the distance from seabed level up to the sea surface. Table 5 presents the initial dimensions of the monopile.

Table 5 Dimensions of monopile (bottom-up)

Segments	Outer diameter (m)	Length (m)
Seg1-11	6	5

#### 5.3. Loading conditions

The design of the monopile considers both ultimate and fatigue load cases. For the ultimate load case, the extreme sea condition (i.e. 50-year extreme wind condition combined with extreme significant wave height) is taken as the critical ultimate load case. For the fatigue load case, both wind and wave fatigue loads for the normal operation of offshore wind turbine monopiles are considered. Table 6 lists the ultimate loads under extreme sea condition, and Table 7 presents the fatigue loads. The aerodynamic loads in Table 6 are taken from [17] for WindPACT 5MW wind turbine (making the assumption that a 6 MW will in practice undergo similar loading conditions), which is a reference wind turbine designed by NREL (National Renewable Energy Laboratory).

The wind turbine weight (including the tower head weight (480,076 kg), additional weight at transition connection (5,000 kg) and tower weight (539,000 kg)) with a value of 1,024,076 kg (10,035,945N = 1,024,076kg\*9.8m/s<sup>2</sup>) is taken into account by adding a point load on the monopile top. For the ultimate load case, a load safety factor of 1.35 is applied to aerodynamic, wave and current loads. For the fatigue analysis, D curve in seawater with cathodic protection is chosen as the fatigue design curve.

Table 6 Ultimate loads under extreme sea condition

Item	Aerodynamic loads [17]	Wave loads	Current loads
$F_{x}$ (kN)	1,057	677	348
$M_y$ (kN-m)	135,000	-	-

Table 7 Fatigue loads (Note: subscript f denotes fatigue loads)

Item	Aerodynamic loads	Wave loads
	[17]	
$F_{x,f}$ (kN)	197	210
$M_{y,f}$ (kN-m)	29,874	-

#### 6. Results

Three values of material safety factors are considered (i.e. 1, 1.15 and 1.25). The obtained thickness distribution of the monopile is presented in Table 8.

Table 8 Thickness distribution of the monopile

Segment ID	Thickness [m]				
	Case A	Case B	Case C		
1~7	0.074	0.083	0.089		
8	0.060	0.067	0.077		
9	0.054	0.055	0.067		
10	0.052	0.053	0.056		
11	0.045	0.051	0.052		

The mass of the monopile, the mass increase in relation to the reference case, along with the resulting CAPEX to OPEX ratio and LCOE values under the different cases are presented in Table 9.

Table 9 Results of the analysis

Inspection scheme	Base case A: Every 7 years	Case B: Every 13 years	Case C: No inspections	
Mass of the monopile (kg)	535,230	592,500	642,420	
Mass of monopile and tower (kg)	89,161	93,915	98,058	
Mass increase (%)	0	6.5	12.2	
CAPEX to	1,235	1,244.8	1,253.4	
(annual)	86.0	85.8	85.7	
OPEX ratio	= 14.36	= 14.51	= 14.62	
LCOE (£/MWh)	120.44	120.95	121.42	

According to the derived results, despite the decrease in OPEX due to the wider fixed inspection intervals, employing higher material factors in the monopile structure is expected to increase the total cost of energy. Nevertheless, it is worthwhile noting that the cost model analysis is quite sensitive to a number of parameters, as outlined by literature [15], [6], and results are highly depended on the variability of these parameters, e.g. the discount rate, the O&M costs, the support structure cost, etc. The steel prices, which in the present analysis play an important role in the determination of the cost of energy under the different cases, for example are quite volatile and fluctuate considerably among countries as well as across different grades of steel, quality and transport options [6]. In the present analysis a base price of £690 per ton of bulk steel was assumed. Fig.5 shows that in order to breakeven the cost of energy between monopile designs with material factors 1 and 1.15 (when all other variables remain constant) the steel price needs to amount £100/ton; while the breakeven steel price for worth switching from 1 to 1.25 material factor is £80/ton.



Figure 5 Breakeven points of steel prices resulting in equal costs of energy under different material factors

#### 7. Discussion

This study investigates the potential of design Standards provisions towards shifting the balance between OPEX and CAPEX. As it is expected, designing more conservative substructures is likely to increase the cost of energy; however, one has to take into account a number of market-related factors (which could be potentially incorporated in a more extensive cost model), before a final conclusion can be made. The supply chain of the offshore wind industry is currently being developed, hence pricing for lifting and transportation operations are likely to be reduced. Further, optimization and automation of manufacturing processes for monopiles are expected to reduce overall CAPEX, making the more conservative designs more attractive.

A different perspective suggests that more conservative designs could ultimately enable the consideration of the life extension of the asset, practice that has been extensively observed in oil and gas infrastructure with examples of assets which have doubled their nominal service life. Nevertheless, the financial impact of extending the fatigue life has to be evaluated by taking into consideration the additional revenues that would accrue from the additional energy production as well as the extra operating costs that are added. Moving towards deeper waters and considering XL monopiles, the exercise needs to be updated as both volume of material as well as extend of inspection will bear further complexities. On a similar logic and as the maturity of the industry increases, a new generation of smarter assets is expected to be developed, adopting 'smarter' concepts such as structural health monitoring for system prognostics. With consistent information about the performance of the assets, which can allow timely investigation of deviation of normal operation, the requirement for more conservative designs is alleviated and hence designs can be informed accordingly, once again affecting the CAPEX to OPEX ratio. The authors are currently investigating the cost/benefit balance of such design decisions in parallel studies.

#### 8. Conclusions

The present study investigates the impact that different monopile designs can have, based on relevant provisions of design standards, on the life cycle costs of an offshore wind farm by developing a structural optimisation model based on FEA (finite element analysis) and GA (genetic algorithm) to determine the optimized thickness distributions under different material safety factors, coupled with a cost model which enables to detect the effect of above design elements on the capital and inspection and maintenance costs and, as a result, on the levelised cost of energy of the technology.

Application of the method on a hypothetical 6 MW offshore wind turbine, draws the following useful conclusions:

- Despite the decrease in OPEX, employing higher material factors in-line with the provisions of design standards, is expected to increase the total cost of energy.
- Variability of key design parameters, e.g. the discount rate, the O&M costs, the support structure cost, etc. may highly affect the confidence of the assessment.
- The optimization algorithm and cost model that have been developed are found to be sufficiently robust and can be employed for the evaluation of similar design variations, i.e. optimizing thickness to diameter ratio, piling length, longitudinal stiffeners consideration, consideration of integrity monitoring etc., towards reducing the LCOE.

It becomes apparent from the present study that the design options can have cost implications which need to be evaluated throughout the service life of the asset, in order to adequately support decisions.

#### Acknowledgements

This work was supported by grant EP/L016303/1 for Cranfield University, Centre for Doctoral Training in Renewable Energy Marine Structures (REMS) (http://www.rems-cdt.ac.uk/) from the UK Engineering and Physical Sciences Research Council (EPSRC).

#### References

- Wind Europe (2016). The European offshore wind industry key trends and statistics 1st half 2016. Available at: https://windeurope.org/aboutwind/statistics/offshore/european-offshore-wind-industry-key-trendsstatistics-1st-half-2016/ (Accessed 11/2016)
- [2] Department of Energy & Climate Change (DECC) (2011). UK Renewable Energy Roadmap.
- [3] DNV (2014). Offshore Standard. DNV-OS-J101. Design of Offshore Wind Turbine Structures. May 2014.
- [4] Garrad Hassan GL (2013) A guide to UK offshore wind operations and maintenance. Scottish Enterprise and The Crown Estate, UK
- [5] Castro-Santos, L., Diaz-Casas, V. Life-cycle cost analysis of floating offshore wind farms, Renewable Energy, Volume 66, June 2014, Pages 41-48.
- [6] Myhr, A., Bjerkseter, C., Ågotnes, A., Nygaard, T.A. (2014). Levelised cost of energy for offshore floating wind turbines in a life cycle perspective. Renewable Energy 66 (2014), Pages 714-728
- [7] Effiom, S.O., Nwankwojike, B.N., Abam F.I. (2016). Economic cost evaluation on the viability of offshore wind turbine farms in Nigeria, Energy Reports, Volume 2, November 2016, Pages 48-53.
- [8] Dalgic, Y., Lazakis, I. & Turan, O. (2013). Vessel charter rate estimation for offshore wind O&M activities. 15th International Congress of the International Maritime Association of the Mediterranean IMAM 2013 -Developments in Maritime Transportation and Exploitation of Sea Resources, At A Coruna, Spain. October 2013. DOI: 10.1201/b15813-113
- [9] Thomsen K., 2014. Offshore Wind: A Comprehensive Guide to Successful Offshore Wind Farm Installation. Oxford, England: Academic Press. ISBN 978 0 12 385936 5
- [10] Yang, X.-S. and Koziel, S. Computational optimization and applications in engineering and industry vol. 359: Springer Science & Business Media, 2011.
- [11] Wang, Lin, et al. "Structural optimisation of vertical-axis wind turbine composite blades based on finite element analysis and genetic algorithm." Composite Structures, vol. 153, pp. 123-138, 2016.
- [12] Yoshida, S., "Wind turbine tower optimization method using a genetic algorithm," Wind Engineering, vol. 30, pp. 453-469, 2006.
- [13] Martinez-Luengo, M., Kolios, A., and Wang, L. "Structural health monitoring of offshore wind turbines: A review through the Statistical Pattern Recognition Paradigm." Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 64 (2016): 91-105.
- [14] Shafiee, M., Brennan, F.& Espinosa, I. A. (2016). A parametric whole life cost model for offshore wind farms. Int J Life Cycle Assess (2016) 21:961–975
- [15]Ioannou, A., Angus, A., Brennan, F., (2016). Stochastic prediction of offshore wind farm LCOE through an integrated cost model. The 3rd International Conference on Energy and Environment Research (ICEER 2016) September 7-9, 2016. UPC, Barcelona, Spain.
- [16]Effiom, S.O., Nwankwojike, B.N., Abam, F.I. (2016). Economic cost evaluation on the viability of offshore wind turbine farms in Nigeria, Energy Reports, Volume 2, November 2016, Pages 48-53.
- [17] LaNier, M. W. (2004). "LWST Phase I project conceptual design study: Evaluation of design and construction approaches for economical hybrid steel/concrete wind turbine towers; June 28, 2002--July 31, 2004," National Renewable Energy Lab., Golden, CO (US)2005.

# Appendix B - Stochastic Prediction of Offshore Wind Farm LCOE through an Integrated Cost Model

# Anastasia Ioannou<sup>a</sup>, Andrew Angus<sup>b</sup>, Feargal Brennan<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and the Environment, Renewable Energy Marine Structures - Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS-CDT), Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>b</sup>Cranfield University, School of Management, Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

Paper published in Energy Procedia, 2017, vol. 107, pp. 383–389.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.egypro.2016.12.180





Available online at www.sciencedirect.com



Procedia

Energy Procedia 107 (2017) 383 - 389

# 3rd International Conference on Energy and Environment Research, ICEER 2016, 7-11 September 2016, Barcelona, Spain

# Stochastic Prediction of Offshore Wind Farm LCOE through an Integrated Cost Model

Anastasia Ioannou<sup>a,\*</sup>, Andrew Angus<sup>b</sup>, Feargal Brennan<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and Environment, Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom <sup>b</sup>Cranfield University, School of Management, Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

#### Abstract

Common deterministic cost of energy models applied in offshore wind energy installations usually disregard the effect of uncertainty of key input variables – associated with OPEX, CAPEX, energy generation and other financial variables – on the calculation of levelized cost of electricity (LCOE). The present study aims at expanding a deterministic cost of energy model to systematically account for stochastic inputs. To this end, Monte Carlo simulations are performed to derive the joint probability distributions of LCOE, allowing for the estimation of probabilities of exceeding set thresholds of LCOE, determining certain confidence intervals. The results of this study stress the importance of appropriate statistical modelling of stochastic variables in order to reduce modelling uncertainties and contribute to a better informed decision making in renewable energy investments.

© 2017 The Authors. Published by Elsevier Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Peer-review under responsibility of the scientific committee of the 3rd International Conference on Energy and Environment Research.

Keywords: Offshore wind farm; probabilistic cost model; Monte Carlo simulation, levelised cost of electricity, stochastic inputs

#### 1. Introduction

Sources of uncertainty affecting investment decisions for offshore wind energy projects, can be found in the amount of capital, operating, decommissioning and financing costs, as well as in technical aspects, such as the wind farm availability, aerodynamic, electrical array and other losses. Considering the continuous progress in the sector,

\* Corresponding author. Tel.: +44-75724 79827. *E-mail address:* a.ioannou@cranfield.ac.uk these input variables are continuously updated, while they also vary significantly across different regions and water depths. These input variables can be, thus, better defined within a range and a probabilistic analysis can be employed, in order to derive probabilities of obtaining a certain amount of cost of energy.

A common measure to evaluate the life-cycle costs of generation of an energy project, as well as to compare different generation technologies is the levelized cost of electricity (LCOE), accounting for the installed capital cost, the annual operating expenses, as well as the annual energy production [1,2]. This metric allows to calculate the per unit of electricity generated cost, expressed in £/MWh. The contribution of the present study lies in the amplification of a deterministic cost of energy model of a representative offshore wind farm (OWF) [3] with the incorporation of uncertainty in key input parameters to derive representative ranges of LCOE values.

#### 2. Costs of offshore wind farms

#### 2.1. Capital and operating costs of an offshore wind farm

Capital expenditure comprises costs for building and commissioning of the plant, such as costs associated with the project development and consenting up to financial investment decision (FID), material and labor costs for the turbine, support structure, tower, foundations, array cables, installation, transmission build and insurance during the construction phase. Capital costs in the offshore wind energy industry have been increasing over the last decade owing to a number of reasons: installations in deeper waters and farther from shore bearing increased construction and installation costs, rise in turbine prices due to design improvements ensuring higher reliability levels (as a result of the higher awareness of technical risks), constraints in port and vessel availability, changes in global and national macroeconomic drivers, such as labor, increasing prices of commodities and energy and fluctuations in exchange rates impacting the capital cost structure. CAPEX values range across a number of sources as illustrated in Fig. 1a.

Operation and maintenance (O&M) costs account for ongoing costs needed to operate and maintain the plant. OPEX usually consists of fixed costs that do not depend on the plant uptime and variable costs that depend on the time the plant operates. Operations mostly represent activities associated to high level management of the plant, such as remote and environmental monitoring, administration, marketing, insurance, payment of the rent and other back office activities. Maintenance is the task that bears most of the effort, cost and risk, consisting of preventative (costs of proactive repairs based on condition monitoring systems) and corrective maintenance tasks (involving costs for reactive repair or replacement of equipment). A number of recent publications (Fig. 1b) have attempted to estimate ranges of operating costs for offshore wind installations either based on historical data of installed projects, or through publically available data and direct surveys of project developers [4, 5].



Fig. 1. (a) Range and average values of capital costs (£m/MW) in existing literature compiled and converted to 2015 £ currency; (b) Range and average values of operating costs (£/MWh) in existing literature compiled and converted to 2015 £ currency (Sources:[4–8])

#### 3. Development of a cost model for offshore wind farms through life costing

#### 3.1. Breakdown of cost model of the offshore wind farm

The breakdown and structure of the cost model have been adopted from the "Simple Levelised Cost of Energy Model" developed in the context of DECC Offshore Wind Programme [9]. The use of a broadly available simple cost model can increase the consistency and transparency of the calculations, considering that the purpose of the paper was not to provide a detailed cost model of an offshore wind energy investment; but, rather, to indicate how assessment and results would change if the deterministic analysis is expanded to take into account systematically the stochasticity of some uncertain financial and technical variables. The CAPEX and OPEX components of the OWF are depicted in Fig. 2.



Fig. 2. OPEX and CAPEX break down (Source:[9])

#### 3.2. Stochastic expansion – A Monte Carlo simulation approach

The deterministic cost model developed was expanded with the view to include stochastic parameters and to derive probabilities of exceeding set thresholds of the output variables at the same time assigning confidence intervals to the reported results. Towards this direction, the parameters of the cost model were divided into stochastic variables, design parameters and output variables.

Stochastic are the variables whose values are subject to variations and cannot be approximated with a deterministic value. Stochastic variables are assigned probability density functions (PDF) defining the frequency of occurrence of a value within a range. Evidently, not all parameters of the model are useful for a probabilistic analysis. Design parameters are the ones that need to be determined by the designer of the offshore wind installation and hence whose values cannot be approximated by a PDF. For the investigated case study, the wind farm design parameters are listed in Section 4.

In the present cost analysis, the variables that were considered as stochastic were: the CAPEX components, the operational expenses, the gross load factor, the wind farm availability, the aerodynamic array losses, the electrical array losses, other losses, the decommissioning cost as well as the discount rate. While the design parameters of the problem were the asset life, the type of the monopile, the capacity of the wind farm and the construction duration (years). Finally, LCOE was set as the output variable.



Fig. 3. Description of the simulation process

The proposed methodology (Fig. 3) has been modelled in Microsoft Excel, using Monte Carlo simulations to generate stochastic inputs, which are then undertaken in the @RISK extension.

#### 4. Stochastic evaluation of LCOE through accumulated industry databases

#### 4.1. Case study description, definition of stochastic variables, design parameters and output variables

The case study employed was based on the design (problem) parameters of a simple LCOE model developed by BVGA (as mentioned earlier) allowing for comparison against a base case scenario OWF with deterministic values. As such, the case study concerns an OWF of 500MW installed capacity, representing a typical UK Round 2 site installation (ranging from 65MW- 900MW). The wind farm design parameters of the cost model consider a distance to O&M port of 40km, average mean wind speed at 100m above mean sea level 9m/s, fixed monopile foundation type, 20 years of asset life, nameplate capacity of 6MW and construction duration to be 5 years.

As far as the unknown input variables are concerned, in the absence of detailed statistical data, accumulated data from different sources of literature were sought and their impact on LCOE was investigated with a view to highlight the importance of appropriate statistical modelling of stochastic variables in order to reduce modelling uncertainties. To stochastically model the uncertain variables, the CAPEX and OPEX ranges identified in literature (Fig. 1a and 1b) were used to estimate the coefficients of variation, in order to observe the impact of variation on the accuracy of results. In the case that real data are available through operators' experience, the same process could be adopted, following distribution fitting of the real data or estimates with determined confidence levels.

#### 4.2. Determination of probability density functions of stochastic variables

Initially, the ranges of values from literature were considered to follow a normal probability distribution. Based on this assumption, and for given minimum, maximum and mean data values for operating and capital costs (retrieved from literature), the standard deviations and hence the coefficient of variation values were estimated as shown in Table 1. It should be noted that non-normal distributions can accommodate relevant set of data.

	Capital costs (million £/MW)		Operating costs (£/MWh)	
	σ_CAPEX	COV	σ_OPEX	COV
KPMG, 2010	0.12	0.04	3.76	0.18
Levitt et al. 2011	0.87	0.32	7.30	0.30
IRENA, 2012	0.09	0.03	5.20	0.20
IRENA, 2014	0.10	0.03	2.07	0.12
NREL, 2014	1.07	0.20	11.20	0.30

Table 1. Standard deviation ( $\sigma$ ) and coefficient of variation values (COV) derived from literature sources illustrated in Fig. 1a and 1b

The coefficient of variation values of capital and operating costs (summarized in Table 2) were used to estimate the standard deviations for each of the OPEX and CAPEX elements of the DECC cost model, respectively. The mean values,  $\mu$  of the stochastic variables (adopted from the DECC cost model) are shown in the left side of Table 2. The rest of the unknown input variables (associated with energy generation and financial variables) were also approximated through normal distributions and standard deviations of 10% over their mean values.

#### 4.3. Results

The base case deterministic LCOE value using the mean values of the unknown variables as listed in Table 2 was found to be 116.3£/MWh. Accordingly, the stochastic cost modelling was performed for the five (5) sets of standard deviations calculated in Section 4.2 through Monte Carlo simulation (MCS). Fig. 4 illustrates the generated joint probability distributions of LCOE values derived for all five (5) sets of data, while in Table 3 the resulting summary statistics are presented. LCOE1 calculation corresponds to data retrieved from KPMG (2010); LCOE2 to data from IRENA (2011) and so on (as shown in Table 3).
CAPEX: (£000s/MW)	μ	Energy generation	Energy generation		
Project Consenting and Development to FID Project management from FID to WCD Construction phase insurance Turbine (exc. Tower) Support structure (incl. tower) Array cables Installation	160 37 41 1117 467 81 271	Gross load factor (%) Wind farm availability (%) Aerodynamic array losses (%) Electrical array losses (%) Other losses (%)	Normal ( $\mu$ =52.1%, $\sigma$ =5.21%) Normal ( $\mu$ =95.4%, 4.8%) Normal ( $\mu$ =9.0%, 0.09%) Normal ( $\mu$ =1.0%, 0.1%) Normal ( $\mu$ =4.6%, 0.46%)		
Transmission build Construction contingency	429 244	Financial variables	Normal $(\mu = 247000, 8-247000)$		
OPEA: (£0005/MW/yr) Operation, maintenance and service Operating phase insurance Transmission charges	67 15 10	Discount rate (%)	Normai (μ=8.9%, σ=0.89%)		

Table 2. Mean values and standard deviations of the stochastic variables (mean values are adopted from DECC cost model)

Table 3. Summary statistics derived from the five (5) different data sets

(£/MWh)	LCOE 1	LCOE 2	LCOE 3	LCOE 4	LCOE 5
Input source	KPMG, 2010	Levitt et al. 2011	IRENA, 2012	IRENA, 2014	NREL, 2014
Min value	72.74	49.28	71.26	67.12	70.89
Max value	216.25	228.33	203.72	210.24	214.79
μ	117.91	117.92	117.93	117.92	117.92
σ	15.65	21.22	15.83	16.14	16.07

Unsurprisingly, the LCOE probability distribution associated with the highest COV is characterized by the highest standard deviation; hence, the highest variation in the results. Among the cases that were considered above, the one with the highest standard deviation is LCOE2 with  $\sigma$ =21.22 £/MWh (Table 3), represented in Fig. 4 by the dark grey coloured histogram. Conversely, the probability distribution with the steepest probability of occurrence peak and the lowest standard deviation ( $\sigma$ =15.65 £/MWh) corresponds to LCOE1 (light grey colour), which demonstrates a considerable concentration of results around the mean LCOE value. Fig. 4 illustrates the frequency histograms of the output variable (LCOE) with figures for the highest and lowest scatter datasets. In fact, for the lower scatter dataset (LCOE1), the 5% and 95% percentiles are presented with LCOE values of 94.7 and 145.7 £/MWh, respectively. For the latter values of LCOE, the corresponding percentiles for the highest scatter dataset are also included in Fig. 4 (i.e. LCOE 3, 4 and 5).



Fig. 4. Probability distributions of LCOE values for different sets of stochastic input variables (percentiles for two extreme scatter datasets)

#### 4.4. Sensitivity analysis

The stochastic cost modelling was followed by a sensitivity analysis in order to investigate the impact of the unknown input parameters on the LCOE mean value. The baseline mean value was calculated around 117.9 £/MWh following the stochastic expansion of the cost model.



Fig. 5. Tornado diagram for (a) LCOE1 (lowest scatter dataset); (b) LCOE2 (highest scatter dataset)

Tornado diagrams for the lowest and highest scatter datasets are presented in Fig. 5a and 5b, respectively. As shown, the sensitivity of LCOE to the problem variables changes when different variabilities of stochastic parameters are considered. For instance, when wider ranges (higher scatter dataset) in turbine cost, O&M and support structure costs are considered, they appear to have a higher impact on LCOE than in the case of the lowest scatter dataset. Additionally, a few parameters such as installation, contingency and project consenting and development costs that are found to have considerable impact in the highest scatter dataset case, they are not as impactful on the LCOE for the lowest scatter dataset.

#### 5. Conclusions

The LCOE models of renewable energy technologies are usually deterministic, generating results under specific conditions and assumptions. Nevertheless, some of the input parameters are uncertain or may change over time; hence, they should be better defined in a range. Examples are the different components of capital and operating costs, the discount rates as well as technical parameters such as the capacity factor. A probabilistic analysis intends to account for these uncertainties and to quantify their influence on the cost of energy. This study has extended a deterministic cost model to account for uncertainties associated with investing in an OWF.

Results illustrate that appropriate statistical modelling can significantly influence accuracy in prediction of LCOE. The proposed methodology suggests the application of probabilistic methods such as Monte Carlo simulation for the systematic modelling of uncertainties towards a better informed decision making framework in renewable energy investments. The framework developed for the extension of the deterministic method to account for stochastic inputs, can be further applied to other cost models and similar engineering problems.

#### Acknowledgements

This work was supported by grant EP/L016303/1 for Cranfield University, Centre for Doctoral Training in Renewable Energy Marine Structures (REMS) (http://www.rems-cdt.ac.uk/) from the UK Engineering and Physical Sciences Research Council (EPSRC).

#### References

- [1] International Energy Agency (IEA)/OECD Nuclear Energy Agency (NEA). Projected costs of generating electricity 2010 edition. 2010.
- [2] Tegen S, Hand M, Maples B, Lantz E, Schwabe P, Smith A. 2010 Cost of Wind Energy Review.2011.
- [3] BVGA. Cost reduction study 2016. http://www.thecrownestate.co.uk/energy-minerals-and-infrastructure/offshore-wind-energy/workingwith-us/strategic-workstreams/cost-reduction-study/.
- [4] Levitt AC, Kempton W, Smith AP, Musial W, Firestone J. Pricing offshore wind power. Energy Policy 2011;39:6408–21. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2011.07.044.
- [5] Moné C, Stehly T, Maples B, Settle E. 2014 Cost of Wind Energy Review. 2015.
- [6] KPMG. Offshore Wind in Europe 2010 Market Report. KPMG AG Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft. 2010.
- [7] International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA). Renewable Power Generation Costs in 2012: An Overview. 2013.
- [8] International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA). Renewable Power Generation Costs in 2014. 2015.
- [9] BVG Associates. DECC Offshore Wind Programme Simple Levelised Cost of Energy Model. Revis 3 26/10/2015 2015. http://www.demowind.eu/LCOE.xlsx.

Appendix C - Effect of electricity market price uncertainty modelling on the profitability assessment of offshore wind energy through an integrated lifecycle techno-economic model

# Anastasia loannou<sup>a</sup>, Andrew Angus<sup>b</sup>, Feargal Brennan<sup>c</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and the Environment, Renewable Energy Marine Structures - Centre for Doctoral Training (REMS-CDT), Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>b</sup>Cranfield University, School of Management, Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>c</sup>University of Strathclyde, Department of Naval Architecture, Ocean & Marine Engineering, Glasgow G4 0LZ, United United Kingdom

Paper accepted to Wind Europe 2018 conference

# Effect of electricity market price uncertainty modelling on the profitability assessment of offshore wind energy through an integrated lifecycle techno-economic model

Anastasia Ioannou<sup>a,\*</sup>, Andrew Angus<sup>b</sup>, Feargal Brennan<sup>c</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Cranfield University, School of Water, Energy and Environment, Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>b</sup>Cranfield University, School of Management, Cranfield, Bedfordshire, MK43 0AL United Kingdom

<sup>a</sup>University of Strathclyde, Department of Naval Architecture, Ocean & Marine Engineering, Glasgow G4 0LZ, United United Kingdom

\*E-mail address of coresponding author: <u>a.ioannou@cranfield.ac.uk</u>

Abstract. According to the Contracts for Difference (CfD) scheme introduced to support the deployment of offshore wind installations, an electricity generation party is paid the difference between a constant "strike price" (determined be means of a competitive auction) and the average UK market electricity price for every MWh of power output produced. The scheme lasts for 15 years, after which the electricity output is sold on the average market price. To this end, estimating the long term profitability of the investment greatly depends on the forecasted market prices. This paper presents the simulation results of future electricity prices based on three different simulation methods, namely: the Geometric Brownian motion (GBM), the Autoregressive Integrated Moving average (ARIMA) and a model combining Mean-Reversion and Jump-Diffusion (MRJD) processes. A number of simulation paths are generated for a time horizon of 10 years and they are introduced to a fully integrated techno-economic model developed by the authors. As a result, joint probability distributions of the NPV derived from the three different methods are presented. This study is relevant to investors and policy makers to check the viability of an investment and to predict its stochastic temporal return profile.

#### 1. Introduction

Offshore wind energy has been rapidly expanding in Europe during the last decade. According to WindEurope annual offshore wind statistics, there are currently 92 wind farms in operation across European countries (4,149 grid-connected wind turbines) [1] with UK accounting for 43% and Germany for 28% of all grid-connected turbines.

In the United Kingdom, there is currently a transition from the Renewables Obligation (RO) scheme to the Contracts for Difference (CfD) scheme, introduced by the recent Electricity Market Reform (EMR). The CfD scheme is a private law contract between a producer and the Low Carbon Contracts Company (LCCC), a government-owned company. An electricity generation party with CfD is paid the difference between a constant "strike price" and the average UK market electricity price ("reference

price"). The Generator sells electricity under a Power purchase agreement to a licensed supplier or trader at an agreed reference market price. If the reference price is higher than the strike price, the generation party has to pay back the difference to the LCCC. The bottom line is that company always gets the strike price for the electricity generated. The scheme lasts for 15 years (while the expected lifetime of an OW energy asset is 25 years), after which the electricity output is sold on the average UK electricity market price, hence imposing uncertainty to the revenues yielded by the investment after the 15th year of operation [2]. As such, the forecasting of electricity prices becomes pertinent towards estimating future returns of the offshore wind energy project as well as, the overall profitability of the investment.

This work aims to stochastically assess the impact of volatile market electricity prices on the profitability assessment of offshore wind farms. We develop and formalize a process for more detailed modelling of the future economic cash flow of an offshore wind farm by employing a tested lifecycle techno-economic model which accommodates the uncertainty modelling of electricity prices through employing different forecasting methods in order to test how these can affect the Net Present Value (NPV) distribution analysis of the wind farm. A stochastic cost modelling of the economic profitability is finally derived.

# 2. Lifecycle techno-economic model

The methodological framework of the techno-economic model is illustrated in Figure 1. The main components of the life cycle cost of a fixed OW farm are the following: (i) the CAPEX module, which includes development and consenting (D&C), production and acquisition (P&A), installation and commissioning (I&C), and decommissioning and disposal (D&D) costs, (ii) the general site characteristics module with details on the weather conditions, site water depth, distance from port, vessels, cost of personnel etc., (iii) the FinEx module with parameters related to the financing expenditures, namely the Weighted Average Cost of Capital (WACC), inflation rate, equity and debt ratio, etc., (iv) the OPEX module, which considers reliability data from literature, cost of personnel, materials, vessels and related maintenance processes, which will provide availability and O&M cost estimates pertinent for the cost analysis and (v) the Revenue model, which considers the net power generation, the strike prices (according to the CfD scheme), and the market electricity price. A detailed description of the model can be found in [3].



Figure 1 Illustration of integrated techno-economic lifecycle model

# 3. Modelling & Simulation of future wholesale electricity prices

This section looks at the forecasting methods that were employed to model electricity market prices, towards incorporating the uncertainty and variability in the cash flow model of the analysis. The modelling of market electricity prices has been carried out by numerous authors in literature [4–6], highlighting the advantages and disadvantages of each technique and applying them in various contexts. Time series techniques are usually based on extrapolating a set of historic observations to predict their

behavior in the future. In [5], electricity price forecast techniques are categorized into: multi-agent, fundamental methods, reduced-form models, statistical approaches and computational intelligence techniques. Statistical methods, including autoregressive models forecast the future value of a time series by applying a mathematical correlation of the previous values with the current values. The ARIMA time series model and the Geometric Brownian motion are among the most cited forecasting techniques [4,7,8]. However, statistical methods cannot capture sufficiently the presence of spikes in the dataset, especially for price-only models, but also for models using fundamental variables. Mean-reverting jump-diffusion (MRJD) processes are more appropriate to reproduce patterns of spikes and reversion to a long term mean level [9].

In this study we have tested above forecasting techniques to identify the effect of uncertainty modelling in electric market prices on the profitability of an offshore wind investment. Daily historical data of electricity market prices (found in [10]) were used to stochastically model the future revenues of the investment.

#### 3.1. Geometric Brownian motion

Financial time series are most commonly based on stochastic differential equations (SDEs) which are the most general descriptions of continuously evolving random variables. Geometric Brownian motion is the simplest and most common financial time series model, according to which the logarithm of the randomly varying quantity follows a Brownian motion with drift.

Brownian motion (also called Wiener process) with drift parameter  $\mu$  and volatility  $\sigma$  is a kind of Markov stochastic process  $W = \{X_t : t \in [0, \infty)\}$  of the form:

$$X_t = \mu t + \sigma W_t \tag{1}$$

The generalised form of the Geometric Brownian motion (GBM) process is specified through a stochastic differential equation (SDE) of the form [11]:

$$\frac{dS_t}{S(t)} = \mu dt + \sigma dW(t)$$
<sup>(2)</sup>

where, S(t) denotes the price of the electricity at time t,  $\mu$  represents the drift parameter,  $\sigma$  the volatility of the electricity prices and W is the standard Brownian motion.

The Wiener process satisfies the following properties: a) The process starts from  $0 X_0 = 0$  (with probability 1), b) W has Gaussian increments, i.e. for  $h \ge 0$ ,  $X_{t+h} - X_t$  is normaly distributed with  $\mu = 0$  and variance  $\sigma$  (same distribution as  $X_h$ ), c) W has independent increments; that is, for  $t_1, t_2, ..., t_n \in [0, \infty)$  with  $t_1 < t_2 < ..., < t_n$ , the random variables  $X_{t_1}, X_{t_2} - X_{t_1}, ..., X_{t_n} - X_{t_{n-1}}$  are independent, d)  $X_t$  has a normal distribution with mean  $t_n$ , e) W has continuous paths, namely with probability 1,  $X_t$  is continuous on  $[0, \infty)$ .

Using Itô's lemma and integrating over time, the relationship between an initial value  $S_t$  and a later value  $S_{t+T}$ :

$$S_{t+T} = S_t \cdot \exp\left[\left(\mu - \frac{\sigma^2}{2}\right)T + \sigma W_t\right]$$
(3)

Above equation is the GBM model. This process has the advantage that it always remains positive and it can represent the characteristics of many variables.

#### 3.2. Mean-reverting jump-diffusion (MRJD) process

The jump-diffusion model can be expressed by the following general stochastic differential equation for the increment of the electricity price (after removing seasonality and trend from the dataset):

$$dX_t = \mu(X_t, t) + \sigma(X_t, t)dW_t + dq(X_t, t)$$
(4)

Where,  $dW_t$  represent the increments of a standard Wiener process (i.e. Brownian motion) and  $dq(X_t, t)$  are the increments of a jump process.

When there is a high electricity demand, more expensive power generation technologies need to be brought online to cover the electricity load. During these periods, electricity prices exhibit jumps. In general, spot electricity prices are characterised by high volatility, seasonal cycles and occasional spikes. In mean-reverting jump-diffusion processes, the drift term  $\mu(X_t, t)$  can force reversion to long term mean levels. The Ornstein-Uhlenbeck process, which is the most applied mean-reversion process (initially introduced in finance to model interest rate dynamics [12]), is expressed as:

$$dX_t = (\alpha - \beta X_t)dt + \sigma dW_t \tag{5}$$

Where,  $\beta$  the mean-reversion speed and  $\frac{\alpha}{\beta}$  is the long term mean reversion level.

## 3.3. Autoregressive Integrated Moving Average (ARIMA)

ARIMA or Box-Jenkins model [13] is a statistical method standing for autoregressive (AR) integrated (I) moving average (MA) and it is a generalisation of the Autoregressive Moving Average model (ARMA), where "I" (standing for Integrated) is a differencing step that is used to remove trend or seasonality from the time series. ARIMA models use standard notation of ARIMA (p,d,q) and (P,D,Q) for their seasonal counterparts. In power systems applications, ARIMA models have been used for load forecasting [14,15], with good results, as well as to model and forecast day-ahead electricity prices [16,17] and weekly prices [18]. ARIMA method was deemed appropriate for this study considering the ability of the method to take into account the seasonal trend of the dataset of electricity prices.

- The Autoregressive part (p) specifies which previous values from the data series are used to predict the current values or else the number of autoregressive orders.
- The Difference part (d) specifies the order of differencing of the time series before the application of the model. To apply the ARIMA model, the dataset is required to be stationary; if not, a transformation of the series to the stationary form needs to take place. Differencing is one of the simplest ways to achieve this. Box and Jenkins (1976) introduced a model that contains not only the autoregressive and moving average parts, but also the differencing part [19].
- The moving average part (q) specifies the order of moving average orders in the model, namely how the mean values deviation of the previous time series are used to predict the current values.

As such, the mathematical formulation of the ARIMA(p,d,q) model can be described using a lag operator notation (defined as  $L^i X_t = X_{t-i}$ ) as follows:

$$\varphi(L)(1-L)^d X_t = c + \theta(L)\varepsilon_t \tag{6}$$

where,  $X_t$  is the price at time t, c a constant term, d the differencing order,  $\varepsilon_t$  is the random error at time t; further,  $\varphi(L)$  are the parameters of the AR model formulated as:

$$\varphi(L) = 1 - \varphi_1 L - \dots - \varphi_p L^p \tag{7}$$

where, p refers to the autoregressive terms, while  $\theta(L)$  are the parameters of the MA(q) model expressed as:

$$\theta(L) = 1 + \theta_1 L + \dots + \theta_q L^q \tag{8}$$

where q refers to the moving average terms [13].

## 4. Simulation of future electricity prices

## 4.1. Electricity price prediction under the different methods

Monthly and daily data of the wholesale electricity prices were collected from different sources [10,20] to compile a dataset starting from March 2003 to December 2017. The dataset (178 observations) was divided into two parts, the first consisting of 118 observations, which was used to build the model and the second of 60 observations for testing the model.

After determining the input parameters for the best-fitting ARIMA model (through Expert Modeler of SPSS) as well as the respective inputs for the Geometric Brownian motion, and the Mean-Reversion and Jump-Diffusion (MRJD) processes using historic monthly electricity prices, we, accordingly, simulated 1,000 sample paths, 10 years into the future. Figure 2 illustrates the simulation results of future electricity prices with the MRJD model from 2017 to 2027.



Figure 2 Simulation of future electricity prices with the MRJD model

#### 4.2. Validation of methods

In Figures 3(a)-(c), the 50% upper and lower confidence limits of the resulting model for the first part of the dataset, as well as the observed data for 2015-2017 (2nd part of the dataset) are illustrated for the 3 different forecasting methods. The mean absolute percentage errors and the percentage errors between the observed data and the forecasted values for the four testing years are summarized in Table 1. ARIMA was deemed to have the lowest Mean Absolute Percentage Error in comparison to the other 3 methods namely 14.8%, indicating a relatively better fitness of the ARIMA model to the dataset, followed by the MRJD and the GBM models. MAPE is a measure of prediction accuracy of the forecasting method and is calculated as follows:

$$MAPE = \frac{100\%}{n} \sum_{t=1}^{n} \left| \frac{F_t - A_t}{A_t} \right|$$
(9)

	Error (%)				Mean Absolute Percentage Error
	2013	2014	2015	2016	(MAPE)
GBM	12.6%	44.8%	63.9%	70.7%	48%
ARIMA	-3.3%	14.4%	21.2%	20.4%	14.8%
MRJD	10.0%	30.8%	37.1%	35.7%	28.4%

Table 1 Validation of methods



The variability of the simulated electricity prices can be illustrated in Figures 4(a)-(c). It can be observed that MRJD method demonstrates a lower variability probably due to the drift term which forces reversion to long term mean levels (Figure 4(b)). The ARIMA model has the greatest variability as shown in Figure 4(c), probably due to the complex correlations between the previous values with the current values, leading to diverse paths per each simulation. Finally, as far as GBM is concerned, a positively skewed distribution (Figure 4(c)) with a long tail towards higher electricity prices was compiled from the 1,000 simulated paths.



Figure 4 Probability distributions of electricity prices test cases: (a) MRJD, (b) GBM, (c) ARIMA

# 5. Results

## 5.1. Case study

Having modelled electricity market prices on a monthly basis, the stochastic modeling, based on distribution of economic outcomes of the investment, is performed. The case study that is used for the application of the method consists of a 504MW capacity wind farm located in the North Sea region, 36km away from shore. Weather data (3-hourly data over a 3-year period) were retrieved from BTM ARGOSS [21] for modelling the operational phase of the asset. The specifications of the wind farm investment are included in Table 2.

Wind farm characteristics		Values		
	Total wind farm capacity, $P_{WT}$	504 MW		
Wind farm	Projected operational life of the wind farm, n	25 years		
	Construction years, $T_{constr}$	5 years		
	Number of turbines, $n_{WT}$	140		
General Site	Distance to port, D	36 km		
characteristics	Water depth, WD	26 m		
	Rotor diameter, d	107 m		
	Hub height, h	77.5 m		
Wind turbine	Pile diameter, D <sub>pile</sub>	6 m		
	Rated power	3.60 MW		
	Cut-in speed	4 m/s		
	Cut-out speed	25 m/s		
Economic parameters	WACC	8.81%		
	Corporate tax	17%		
	Depreciation rate	18%		
	Debt share	70%		
	Equity share	30%		
	Return on equity	15.8%		
	Interest rate on debt	7%		
	Inflation rate	2.5%		
	Strike price	140 £/MWh		

Table 2	Base d	case v	vind	farm	investment	specif	fications
						1 1	

Wholesale electricity prices were retrieved from the BEIS 2016 Updated Energy & Emissions Projections [22] for the base case investigated. The total CAPEX was estimated £1.67 billion, annual OPEX £56.6 million, NPV=£174.1 million at a real discount rate of 6.15%, while the LCOE=108.9  $\pounds$ /MWh. The results indicate that P&A costs have the highest contribution to the LCOE value, accounting for 46%, while O&M costs correspond to 30% of the total cost. A breakdown of the costs per Phase of the wind farm under the baseline case is illustrated in Figure 5.



Figure 5 Deterministic lifecycle costs breakdown

#### 5.2. Net Present Value Stochastic Analysis

The joint probability distributions of the NPV derived from the three different methods are plotted in Fig. 6(a)-(c). The assumptions considered for the calculation of the probability distribution curves are the same as the ones compiled in Table 2. The Value at Risk (VaR) is a traditional risk measure approximating the probability that the value of an asset or portfolio will drop below a particular value over a specified confidence level and in the context of a planning horizon. VaR is always specified with a given confidence level  $\alpha$ . As such, as shown in Figure 6(a), the NPV of the investment has a VaR 5% of £155million denoting that there is 95% probability that NPV will exceed £155million.

It can, thus, be inferred from the illustrated probability distributions that GBM method has the lowest VaR  $5\% = \pounds 8$ million, while the MRJD method yields a probability of zero for a negative NPV, as well as the highest mean NPV in comparison to the other three methods. The mean NPV derived from the ARIMA method indicated the closest proximity to the deterministic base case NPV.

As far as the shape of the probability distributions is concerned, following a similar pattern on the electricity prices scatter of data, the resulting NPVs demonstrate a positively skewed normal distribution with a medium variability, when a GBM is employed, implying non-linear relationships between stochastic electricity prices and NPV output. MRJD-derived curve has a low variability, again as a result of the existing drift term, while the opposite applies to ARIMA model which returns a NPV distribution with a high variability.





# 6. Conclusions

In the UK context, following the 15-year period of the CfD scheme, offshore wind generators are obliged to sell their produced electricity on the electricity spot prices; hence, becoming subject to the risk of volatile and uncertain financial cash inflows. To this end, detailed and accurate assessment of expected returns during the post-CfD scheme becomes pertinent towards understanding the real cost and opportunity of investing in new or existing operational wind farms. Such an assessment could facilitate fair valuation of assets, supporting relevant investment/divestment decisions. To identify the best forecasting method for modelling the energy market prices, one has to determine the scope of the analysis. The present paper focuses on stochastically calculating the long-term electricity market prices and estimate the stochastic profitability of the offshore wind energy investment beyond the expiration of the CfD strike price support mechanism.

Statistical methods, such as the Autoregressive Moving Average, have a strong underlying mathematical and statistical theory, accommodating temporal correlations between past observations and current prices; as such, they can attach some physical interpretation to their components. Nevertheless, they are often criticized for their limited ability to capture nonlinear behaviour of electricity prices and they have been reported to perform better for short-term predictions (i.e. forecasts from a few minutes up to a few days ahead) [5]. They can, however, capture the seasonality that electricity prices exhibit on a daily, weekly and seasonal level basis. MRJD are considered to give a simplified picture of the price dynamics and are not expected to provide accurate results on an hourly basis, but rather recover main characteristics of the electricity prices at a daily time scale; thus, they may be considered as appropriate for longer term forecasting, requiring as input only the prior data of a time series to generalize the forecast. Among the methods tested, ARIMA demonstrated the lowest Mean Absolute Percentage Error in the validation cases, denoting a better long-term forecasting capability, which is relevant to service life financial appraisal of offshore wind energy investments.

Other available methods, such as Computational Intelligence techniques can also be considered as more relevant for long term forecasting since they can produce more accurate results, handling complexity and non-linearity. Nevertheless, their application usually requires a larger dataset (in comparison to the price-only models) of fundamental drivers, including the system forecasted demand, weather related data, fuel costs, etc.

## References

- [1] Wind Europe 2018 Offshore wind in Europe. Key trends and statistics 2017.
- [2] DECC 2014 Contract for Difference : allocation process high level summary
- [3] Ioannou A, Angus A and Brennan F 2018 A lifecycle techno-economic model of offshore wind energy for different entry and exit instances *Appl. Energy* **221C** 406–24

- [4] Borovkova S and Schmeck M D 2017 Electricity price modeling with stochastic time change *Energy Econ.* **63** 51–65
- [5] Weron R 2014 Electricity price forecasting: A review of the state-of-the-art with a look into the future *Int. J. Forecast.* **30** 1030–81
- [6] Keles D, Scelle J, Paraschiv F and Fichtner W 2016 Extended forecast methods for day-ahead electricity spot prices applying artificial neural networks *Appl. Energy* **162** 218–30
- [7] Conejo A J, Plazas M A, Espinola R and Molina A B 2005 Day-Ahead Electricity Price Forecasting Using the Wavelet Transform and ARIMA Models *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.* 20 1035–42
- [8] Vaienti C, Ioannou A and Brennan F 2017 Cash flow at risk of offshore wind plants 2017 6th International Conference on Clean Electrical Power (ICCEP) (IEEE) pp 84–93
- [9] Seifert J and Uhrig-Homburg M 2007 Modelling jumps in electricity prices: theory and empirical evidence *Rev. Deriv. Res.* **10** 59–85
- [10] Institution of Civil Engineers (ICE) 2018 The changing price of wholesale UK electricity over more than a decade
- [11] Glasserman P 2004 *Monte Carlo Methods in Financial Engineering* (New York: Springer-Verlag)
- [12] Vasicek O 1977 An equilibrium characterization of the term structure J. financ. econ. 5 177-88
- [13] Box G E P, Jenkins G M and Reinsel G C 1994 *Time Series Analysis: Forecasting and Control* ed E Cliffs (NJ: Prentice Hall)
- [14] Gross G and Galiana F D 1987 Short-term load forecasting Proc. IEEE 75 1558–73
- [15] Hagan M T and Behr S M 1987 The Time Series Approach to Short Term Load Forecasting IEEE Trans. Power Syst. 2 785–91
- [16] Jakasa T, Androcec I and Sprcic P 2011 Electricity price forecasting ARIMA model approach 2011 8th International Conference on the European Energy Market (EEM) (IEEE) pp 222–5
- [17] Contreras J, Espinola R, Nogales F J and Conejo A J 2003 ARIMA models to predict next-day electricity prices *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.* **18** 1014–20
- [18] Fosso O B, Gjelsvik A, Haugstad A, Mo B and Wangensteen I 1999 Generation scheduling in a deregulated system. The Norwegian case *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.* 14 75–81
- [19] Box G E P and Jenkins G M 1976 *Time Series Analysis: Forecasting and Control* (San Francisco : Holden-Day, c1976)
- [20] Ofgem Web Page 2018 Wholesale Market Indicators *Electr. prices Day-ahead baseliad Contract. Mon. Aver.*
- [21] BTM ARGOSS 2017 WaveClimate.com
- [22] Department for Business E & I S (BEIS) 2017 Updated Energy & Emissions Projections